

US HUMAN RIGHTS CONDUCT AND INTERNATIONAL LEGITIMACY

The Constrained Hegemony of George W. Bush

Vincent Charles Keating







US HUMAN RIGHTS CONDUCT AND INTERNATIONAL LEGITIMACY

This page intentionally left blank

US HUMAN RIGHTS CONDUCT AND INTERNATIONAL LEGITIMACY THE CONSTRAINED HEGEMONY OF GEORGE W. BUSH

Vincent Charles Keating





US HUMAN RIGHTS CONDUCT AND INTERNATIONAL LEGITIMACY Copyright © Vincent Charles Keating, 2014.

Softcover reprint of the hardcover 1st edition 2014 978-1-137-36321-3

All rights reserved.

First published in 2014 by PALGRAVE MACMILLAN[®] in the United States—a division of St. Martin's Press LLC, 175 Fifth Avenue, New York, NY 10010.

Where this book is distributed in the UK, Europe and the rest of the World, this is by Palgrave Macmillan, a division of Macmillan Publishers Limited, registered in England, company number 785998, of Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire RG21 6XS.

Palgrave Macmillan is the global academic imprint of the above companies and has companies and representatives throughout the world.

Palgrave[®] and Macmillan[®] are registered trademarks in the United States, the United Kingdom, Europe and other countries.

ISBN 978-1-349-47292-5 ISBN 978-1-137-35802-8 (cBook) DOI 10.1057/9781137358028

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Keating, Vincent, 1977-

US human rights conduct and international legitimacy: the constrained hegemony of George W. Bush / Vincent Keating. pages cm Includes bibliographical references and index.

Human rights—Government policy—United States.
United States.
Inited States.

A catalogue record of the book is available from the British Library.

Design by Integra Software Services

First edition: February 2014

10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

Contents

Acknowledgments		vii
1	Introduction	1
2	Norms and Legitimacy in International Society	9
3	Torture	39
4	Habeas corpus	85
5	Rendition	109
6	Conclusion	135
Notes		151
Bibliography		203
Index		237

This page intentionally left blank

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Any academic work of this length and complexity arises not only from the creativity of the author but also from the knowledge and creativeness that they draw from others. This book is no different, and as such I'd like to acknowledge all those who have helped me out directly in the writing of this book, and from whom I drew inspiration.

I would first like to thank Israel Krakowski, as absent his advice to pursue graduate studies, this book would have never been written. Additionally, this book would not have been the same without the unique intellectual environment at the Department of International Politics in Aberystwyth. The discussions, debates, and disagreements with Ken Booth, Hidemi Suganami, Milja Kurki, Gerry Hughes, Jan Ruzicka, Kamila Stullerova, Ali Bilgic, Andy Hom, Katja Daniels, Aidan Condron, Damien Van Puyvelde, and Jan Dobbernack fundamentally shaped the way I think about international politics. I'd like to particularly thank Nicholas Wheeler and Andrew Priest for all of their help as my supervisory team.

Lastly, I'd like to thank my parents, Ken and Grace, and Sonja for their on-going love, support, and encouragement.

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

There is little question that the terrorist attacks of 9/11 had profound effects on US foreign policy. There was almost immediate speculation after the attacks about whether they had "changed everything" within US foreign policy, and consequently in wider international relations. This speculation continues through a variety of introspective pieces to the present day.¹ Among the effects of the attacks, of particular concern to both human rights practitioners and activists was the Bush administration's propensity to prioritize national security over human rights-even rights that might be considered fundamental and non-derogable. The Bush administration opened prison camps at Guantanamo Bay to contain detainees who had neither access to the US judicial system nor status as prisoners of war under the Geneva Conventions.² The Bush administration claimed that these detainees must be placed in a different category from other prisoners of war, labeling them "unlawful" or "enemy combatants." As such, they did not have the same rights to judicial review of the lawfulness of their detention. US security agents and the military began to officially use "stress and duress" techniques in interrogations in Afghanistan, Iraq, and at Guantanamo Bay, techniques that increased in severity until the prisoner abuse scandals. The Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), in particular, used a highly controversial interrogation technique known as waterboarding against high-value al-Qaida operatives to elicit information from them. Finally, the United States rendered other suspected al-Qaida members to states such as Egypt, Jordan, and Syria for questioning, to let these states generate intelligence through means that would not be legal in the United States.

Though many types of alleged human rights abuses were perpetrated by the Bush administration in the name of national security, this book argues that the denial of habeas corpus, torture, and rendition for the purposes of torture were the most serious. The right of habeas corpus, or the right to appeal the legality of one's detention before a judge, precedes all other institutions of judicial oversight, and its removal can aid states in committing further human rights abuses. When a state, either the United States or another state acting on behalf of the United States, inflicts grievous physical and psychological harm through torture, it is one of the most serious human rights violations that can be committed. The right not to be tortured is a fundamental right or a right with highly legalized norms in international society.³ The severity of torture is thoroughly recognized in international law; it is not only addressed by major human rights treaties as a right to which no exceptions can be made, but it also has an entire international convention devoted to its prohibition.⁴

This new focus on counterterrorism at the expense of human rights was not limited to the United States. These policies arising from the war on terror, which focused primarily on mitigating the threat of future terrorist attacks, were reflected in the conduct of other states, which began to curb civil liberties such as freedom from arbitrary arrest and freedom of movement.⁵ The focus on counterterrorism, particularly when it was accompanied by a reduction in human rights protections, was certainly worrying to Mlada Bukavansky, who in 2007 wrote,

The perceived shift in US hegemony from a multilateral to a unilateral and more muscular strategy in foreign policy has yielded further contestation and resistance [from both the left and the right], either to the liberal democratic values the US and its allies purport to uphold, or to the perceived hypocrisy and corruption of those values by such policies as the invasion of Iraq and the "war on terror." Moreover, the manner in which a number of European governments have chosen to fight terrorism, by curtailing civil liberties and cracking down on immigration, further renders contestable liberal states' normative superiority.⁶

This concern was echoed by Tim Dunne, who argued in the same year,

The post-9/11 period has prompted many to ask whether human rights values and policies were as deeply entrenched as supporters of the regime had hoped. What marks the contemporary challenge out as being of particular concern is that its centre of gravity is inside the liberal western zone. This time the assault on the foundations of the regime is not from communist states who regard individual liberty as a bourgeois sham, or southern African states who want to exclude peoples on grounds of race, or even Asian states who believe community must precede liberty: the post-9/11 challenge is being led by western governments who openly question whether fundamental human rights commitments need to be changed or abandoned in the name of national security.⁷

Given the well-documented actions of the Bush administration that made controversial trade-offs between counterterrorism and human rights, and some evidence that these trade-offs were echoed internationally, this book seeks to determine whether the Bush administration, through either its defection from old norms or its active promotion of new ones, fundamentally harmed the international human rights system by creating a norm cascade in favor of their preferences. Given that norm change occurs through the discursive interaction among agents in international society, the primary research question is, therefore, was the United States successful in legitimating its conduct for torture, rendition for the purposes of torture, and denial of *habeas corpus* within international society?

This analysis is necessary for two reasons. First, the defection of the United States from what is considered appropriate conduct within international society could lead to a change in international human rights norms, particularly if it openly advocated for such a change. Though many liberal democracies curtailed some rights in their counterterrorism efforts, the Bush administration enacted policies that blatantly ran counter to established human rights norms to a degree that was unprecedented for liberal democracies at this time. This change is particularly important because the United States has played an important role in determining the scope of international human rights from World War II to the present.⁸ Should it have equal influence in the opposite direction, then its defection from these norms could have serious consequences.

Some scholars have already voiced their concern that this might be the case with respect to torture. In 2007, Tim Dunne argued that American conduct could lead to a "norm cascade" where torture in the name of antiterrorism becomes acceptable practice.⁹ Other authors argued that the conduct of the United States could degrade the international human rights system in general. For instance, Joan Fitzpatrick argued in 2003,

The human rights regime is menaced by potentially dramatic alterations in...the norms of humanitarian law. Human rights institutions have largely

conducted business as usual in the aftermath of September 11, albeit with a sense of dread, defensiveness, and political polarization. For many years sceptical, stand-offish, and self-righteous, the United States now exercises its hegemony more corrosively than ever on the international human rights regime.¹⁰

In 2009, Sigrun Skogly argued that there had been a reduction in the willingness of states to remain bound by international human rights law with respect to their counterterrorism strategies, suggesting a diminution in their commitment to protect human rights both domestically and, more importantly for the purposes of this book, internationally.¹¹ Similarly, Harrelson-Stephens and Callaway argued that since 9/11 the "US commitment to international norms has been undermined to the extent that it now openly violates certain international as well as domestic human rights."¹² Nevertheless, unlike the scholars cited earlier in the text, Harrelson-Stephens and Callaway contended that the effect of US conduct was not negative on the whole:

The September 11th attacks can be viewed as an exogenous shock that has had a serious but not necessarily terminal effect on international human rights. While this affected the domestic resolve of the United States in support of international human rights, it appears that the institutionalization of human rights norms in Europe, as well as widespread acceptance of human rights, thus far has been sufficient to uphold the regime absent the hegemon. Certainly, states that were repressing their citizens prior to 9/11 have used the war on terror and subsequent human rights violations by the United States as justification for continued repression. Nonetheless, other major powers remain strongly committed to human rights, and more importantly, continue to expand the regime today.¹³

Given this disagreement among scholars over the effects of US human rights conduct in the war on terror, this book aims to provide an empirical analysis of whether the Bush administration was successful in causing a norm cascade within international society that favored their preferences.

Second, most international action taken against serious human rights abuses has involved states that were materially weak in comparison to the states that supported the human rights system. This is clearly not the case with the United States. Their defection, therefore, provides a good case study to analyze the dynamics of norm reproduction when the materially preponderant state in the system faces opposition over serious human rights concerns. Some scholars such as Richard Falk argued that there is a "hegemonic logic" in the determination of international human rights, that the sole purpose of such norms is to advance the interests of the hegemon. Human rights regimes should therefore include only the rights preferred by the hegemon and its allies-any rights claims that would demand a change in domestic or foreign policy of the hegemon would not be accepted as legitimate.¹⁴ If this is the case, then the introduction of habeas corpus restrictions and the use of techniques that arguably constitute torture might have effects that radiate out to international society because of the sheer material capabilities of the United States. Overall, scholars dispute the effect of materiality on norms, with some arguing that materiality explains all norms and others arguing that materiality and norms are somewhat independent but related in particular ways.¹⁵ What seems to be more certain is that the United States, even independently of its economic and cultural influence, has a material advantage within international society that is unparalleled. As Kenneth Waltz noted, "Never since Rome has one country so nearly dominated its world."¹⁶ Colin Gray agreed, going as far as stating that "when the United States wishes to act it is literally unstoppable by any combination of polities and institutions."¹⁷ The question, therefore, is whether there is any evidence that the material position of the United States within international society helped it to either absorb the costs of defection or successfully promote a new standard of human rights in the face of the threat of terrorism.

This book will examine each of these issues in the three case studies through analyzing the interaction of legitimation strategies by the United States and other members of international society. If the legitimacy claims of the United States concerning their human rights conduct were accepted by most members of international society, then this would point much more strongly to the possibility of a norm cascade than if the majority of actors in the international system disputed their legitimation claims. Similarly, studying the way in which the United States attempted to legitimate its actions and probing the reactions of other members of the international community might provide some idea of the effects of materiality on this process, particularly if the United States fails to legitimate its position despite attempting to leverage its material advantage.

It must be noted at this juncture that this project excludes NGOs and other members, in English School terms, of "world society" from its analysis.¹⁸ Though it is true that these organizations provided a constant normative critique supporting the existing human rights norms throughout the Bush administration, the focus of this project

is on the legitimation debates of other states and organizations created by states. This is delineated for a number of reasons. First, the claims by members of international society are likely to be more variable than those of human rights NGOs, many of which see their sole task as defending the international human rights system. International organizations and particularly states, on the other hand, have multiple and often contradictory goals that they must achieve to satisfy both their own internal political needs and those of international society. The likelihood of the United States being successful in legitimating its conduct with other members of international society is nontrivial, and therefore an interesting subject of study, whereas with NGOs the likelihood is close to nonexistent.

Second, though there is a great deal of literature surrounding the role of NGOs in the growth of international human rights, both international organizations and states are equal, if not more important, actors in some cases. According to Rosemary Foot, states have

played a vital role in carrying the [human rights] message forward. It is the body that signs the convention and then produces the requisite domestic legislation. Operating externally, the state may create new human rights norms, and then utilize the diplomatic tools at its disposal to promote adherence to international standards on the part of other states in the system.¹⁹

International organizations may be used by states who may not wish to become openly involved in an issue for political or economic reasons. Thus, these multilateral institutions have a useful function in that they can send a message about legitimate or illegitimate behavior while minimizing the direct costs of open criticism that states might otherwise face.²⁰ Foot similarly argued that the UN human rights institutions have been "crucial to the elaboration and legitimation of human rights norms, and in providing a platform upon which governmental and NGO criticisms of abuse can be aired."21 They are also actors unto themselves in the diffusion of norms through their promotion of gatherings between member states and subject experts, and in some cases through issuing reports that raise the profile of a subject of concern.²² Work by Terrence Chapman suggests that the activity of international organizations has the ability to influence public opinion in states, which can constrain or influence leaders.²³ As such, members of international society are the more relevant actors given that the project seeks to address the effect that the United States had on international human rights norms, whose legal character can be influenced or even directly changed by their actions of members of international society.

The chapter structure of the book is as follows. Chapter 1 sets the theoretical stage for the analysis, justifying why we might use legitimacy to study this problem, reviewing the debates over the relationship between legitimacy and material power, suggesting how we might determine empirically whether a state has been successful in legitimating its case and reviewing the possible legitimation options that a state has given moral and legal thinking about the rights in question at the beginning of the Bush administration's first term. Chapters 2-4 are the empirical case studies of torture, habeas corpus, and rendition, respectively. Each of these chapters begins by reviewing the history of conduct and internal discourses for each human rights area during the Bush administration to show that there was intent to modify these norms. With this background, each proceeds to analyze the legitimation strategies of the United States and other actors in international society, looking for the patterns outlined in the method section that might tell us something about the relative strength of the norms involved and whether there is change in their strength over time that might signal that a norm cascade has occurred. Finally, the conclusion will review the case studies and attempts to draw some conclusions as to the relationship between the observations made and the theory outlined in Chapter 1.

CHAPTER 2



NORMS AND LEGITIMACY IN INTERNATIONAL SOCIETY

The purpose of this chapter is to suggest how we might both theorize and measure the effects of the defection of the Bush administration from international human rights norms during the war on terror. It considers why we might use the theoretical framework of legitimacy to study changes in human rights norms, how the material capabilities of states might affect processes of legitimation to play a role in the defense or revision of these norms, and how we might go about making empirical claims that the norms have been successfully defended or successfully overturned. Finally, it reviews what existing moral and legal structures of legitimacy members of international society might draw upon in each case study.

WHY STUDY LEGITIMACY?

The first question we need to consider is how to conceptualize the existence and transformation of human rights norms within the international system. Can the prohibition of torture, the right to *habeas corpus*, and the right to not be rendered for the purposes of torture be considered norms within international society, and how might we go about analyzing any transformation in the norms? This chapter will argue that legitimacy is a useful lens to study the possibility of norm change. Human rights, despite having a long tradition based on natural law, now tend to be seen as a particular set of norms, or intersubjective ideational structures, found within domestic and international societies.¹ They are *intersubjective* in the sense that they

V.C. Keating, US Human Rights Conduct and International Legitimacy © Vincent Charles Keating 2014 arise from the social interaction between two or more agents that leads both of them to believe in the existence of the norm. They are inter*subjective* in the sense that this belief is not objective reality it has no existence outside of the mutual beliefs of the agents. If all agents stop believing in the human rights, then human rights disappear. Finally, they are ideational *structures* in the sense that, if ascribed to by a sufficient number of agents, their existence can influence the behavior of other agents independently of whether the agents believe they exist.²

Examining the practices of legitimacy helps us to operationalize the way that agents and ideational structures interact in international society. The legitimation activities of agents create or recreate the ideational structures. At the same time, this agency is shaped by existing ideational structures, as actors do not operate outside of their social context.³ Though change in these ideational structures is always possible, compliance with a particularly entrenched social structure can become habitual, which stabilizes the reproduction of the social structure. On the other hand, because ideational structures are never completely entrenched, norms can also change through the agency of actors. Agents can carry private beliefs that differ from the current norm, and these private beliefs might lead them to try to change their ideational environment. This potential agency, combined with an exogenous shock to the system, can create what some academics call a "critical juncture," where competing idea sets have the freedom to challenge previous norms, in some cases replacing them.⁴

There is some fear that the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, might have created such a critical juncture, one that opened up the possibility to challenge then existing human rights norms and replace them with new norms preferred by the Bush administration. A norm cascade is a term coined by Martha Finnemore and Kathryn Sikkink, who argued that agents successfully change pre-existing norms in three steps. The first step is norm emergence, where elites promote a new norm that conflicts with an existing norm. The second is the aforementioned norm cascade, where compliance to the new norm becomes accepted by a core group of actors who continue to advocate for its adoption. The third is internalization, where the norm becomes a taken-for-granted aspect of social life.⁵

Analyzing the practices of legitimacy can help us to understand whether a norm cascade has occurred independent of the human rights conduct of other states. Even though it appears that the use of these methods were limited within the West to the United States, we might still worry that the Bush administration was successful in

weakening the international torture norm. Other states might not have acted in a similar manner to the United States-there is no British or French version of Guantanamo Bay, for instance—because they felt that the US counterterrorism measures that used torture, rendered suspects for the purposes of torture, or deprived detainees of habeas corpus rights were sufficient to meet their needs. Thus, instead of waiting to see whether other Western states similarly defect from human rights norms when the need arises,⁶ we can analyze the practices of legitimacy within international society to support or oppose the assertion that the United States, through either its conduct or advocacy, created an international norm cascade favoring the acceptance of its counterterrorism measures. There is no doubt that this method cannot yield a definitive answer. But since it will certainly take decades to access the information that might provide a full account of the decisions taken by the Bush administration and their effects on the international human rights system as internal documents are declassified and memoirs written, examining this question through the lens of international legitimacy can provide a preliminary answer to this pressing question for both human rights scholars and advocates.

STUDYING LEGITIMACY IN INTERNATIONAL SOCIETY

In his classic study of the function of legitimacy in society, Max Weber argued that "custom, personal advantage, purely affectual or ideal motives of solidarity" could not completely explain why specific commands are obeyed within a community. He claimed that the idea of legitimacy could fill this explanatory void, since agents could be oriented in a way to believe in the existence of a legitimate order.⁷ Agents follow these norms, "not because they think it will serve some exogenously given end, but because they think the norms are legitimate and therefore *want* to follow them. To say that a norm is legitimate is to say that an actor fully accepts its claims on himself."⁸ Though the idea of legitimacy is a hypothetical absolute, empirically it helps us to understand relative pull or obligation. As such we must see legitimacy as a matter of degree, and not as a binary attribute.⁹

Much of the scholarly literature dealing with legitimacy uses hierarchical domains for case studies.¹⁰ However, Ian Clark has argued that the anarchical nature of the international system is an important testing ground for legitimacy since it lacks the coercive sovereign of domestic politics that would otherwise maintain order.¹¹ Clark and other scholars believe that legitimacy plays several key roles in the international system. First, it creates and defines the relevant actors. Without the legitimacy of nationalist cohesion, for instance, states could only be understood as instrumental actors for some other domestic group—be it a dominant class or the collectivity of individual interests.¹² Second, in an anarchical system, legitimacy, together with calculations of potential punishment and self-interest, can explain whether it is likely that an actor will obey or resist an institution or rule. In other words, it helps to dictate what conduct is likely.¹³

The persistence of legitimacy as a factor in international society has been explained in two ways. The first, posited by Franck, focuses on the benefits of membership in international society. He argued that the rules of the international system

obligate—to the extent that they do—primarily because they are like the house rules of a club. Membership in the club confers a desirable status, with socially recognized privileges and duties and it is the desire to be a member of the club, to benefit by the status of membership, that is the ultimate motivator of conformist activity.¹⁴

The second reason why legitimacy might persist as a factor within international society has to do with how it reduces system costs. As Clark argued, "High levels of legitimacy are associated with social stability, and a reduction of costs. In contrast, crises of legitimacy are reflected in social instability, or diminished political capacity, and create the need to resort to other inducements, including coercive measures, to secure compliance."15 Christian Reus-Smit similarly argued that without the ability to use legitimacy as a method of compliance, actors can achieve compliance only through constant threat or bribery. All bases of power would necessarily be costly and unstable. The fact that actors participate in voluntary and non-self-interested compliance allows the international system to retain its stability and relatively low cost.¹⁶ The importance of legitimacy can be empirically demonstrated in how states insist on adherence to rules where they have no direct interest. Frank notes that "a state which has no current claim based on another state's obligation may nevertheless perceive itself to have a very important stake in the principle that the obligation be discharged and the relevant rule applied."¹⁷

Though states are equal in a legal sense, and thus all are recognized as agents who can engage in the practices of legitimacy in international society, there are vast differences in their material capabilities. We thus need to consider whether or not the material preponderance of the United States could affect its ability to legitimate their position. Some scholars, such as Clark, have argued that power itself cannot generate

legitimacy. Material power might inspire feelings of anxiety or fear, but unless there is agreement on acceptable conduct between the hegemon and the rest of the states, there is no legitimacy.¹⁸ Similarly, Hurd argued that the role of legitimacy in the international system is relatively strong, so strong in fact that even the hegemon cannot be seen as violating the "rules of the game" too often, as this "hypocrisy" will create diplomatic costs because of the illegitimacy of their conduct. The rule and norms of international society thus bind hegemons to the extent that they value the legitimation it gives them.¹⁹ Where this is the case, they are limited to the plausible justifications for their actions that do not deviate too far from the international norms and ideas found within international society.²⁰ Which ideas or actors will be considered legitimate or illegitimate is primarily a matter of empirical study. However, Bruce Cronin and Ian Hurd suggested that legitimacy is broadly possible when an actor "is identified with purposes and goals that are consistent with the broader norms and values of its society."21 On the other hand, acting in a legitimate manner can increase the overall power of even materially preponderant states.²² This feature of legitimacy might be particularly critical with respect to human rights, since Donnelly suggested that they have an ideological appeal that appears to be relatively universal,²³ and this *a priori* legitimacy can serve as a check against the dominant material power of the United States in the period examined by the case studies.

Other scholars argue that materiality can play a more direct role in the practice of legitimacy. Stephen Brooks and William Wohlforth agree that ideational structures have a role in explaining international outcomes, even for materially powerful states, since "[i]f the hegemon tramples upon deeply held conventions, others might retaliate in ways that are very costly in terms of their near-term material interests."24 However, they pointed out that materially powerful states might be able to leverage their material advantage in ideational negotiations. If a materially preponderant state wishes to change an existing international norm, it can more freely choose to ignore the complaints of the other members of international society and go it alone, with the hope that the other members who did not initially agree will eventually want to join the new status quo. Given the powerful "lock-in" effects, should the norm go beyond cascade to internalization, Brooks and Wohlforth argued that "the massive potential long-term benefits of winning legitimacy for the new practices it favors may induce a far-sighted hegemon to accept considerable near-term costs and risks."25 Thus, "even if acting unilaterally seems costly in the short run, if it helps lead to new rules, norms, or institutions the hegemon

favors, then it might pay off in the long term."²⁶ If this is true, then the United States can leverage its material advantage, potentially to overturn even long-standing international human rights norms if it is willing to incur and absorb these short-term costs. Additionally, John Ikenberry and Charles Kupchan suggested that a materially preponderant state can use "positive inducement," where it uses either its economic or military power to directly induce elites in smaller states to change their policies, and once changed, these elites become socialized into the new order.²⁷

There are thus two problems that need to be considered. The first is whether or not human rights were sufficiently institutionalized after the end of the Cold War, and thus might create costs for the Bush administration in their defection from these norms. The second is whether the material power of the United States might aid the Bush administration to either legitimate its preferences within international society, or at least make it able to withstand the costs of illegitimacy should the norm be institutionalized. Both of these problems can be addressed if we examine the problem from the perspective of international legitimacy. International legitimacy can provide not only a framework from which we can judge the relative institutionalization of a norm within international society, but also a theoretical lens to suggest whether or not the United States was successful in leveraging its material capacities in defense, or in support of, its preferences.

LEGITIMACY IN INTERNATIONAL POLITICS Legitimacy and Norm Change

To have their preferred ideational structures be considered legitimate, an actor in international society must engage in *practices of legitimacy*. Clark argued that this is empirically reflected in the deliberation of norms and a search for a *tolerable consensus* within a particular distribution of power.²⁸ When a state decides that it will break a norm, there are several different tactics that it can choose from. The first is *overt violation*, where a state breaches the norm without attempting to legitimate its actions. If the norm is well established, this will be a short-term strategy as other states will challenge the norm violation, and even the most diplomatically isolated states routinely justify their illegitimate actions when challenged. Given that the state must engage in practices of legitimacy, the second tactic is *justification*, where the state claims that it is in compliance with the norm if "properly" interpreted. In this case, the Bush administration might claim that it was acting legally, but in terms of a significantly different understanding of the law. The state can also attempt *innovation*, where it actively argues for a change in the existing norms to match its preferences. This would occur if the Bush administration openly advocates, for instance, that torture should be allowed under particular circumstances instead of being *jus cogens*. Finally, there is *secrecy*, where the state denies that it is committing the acts that break the norm, usually because it cannot think of a way to justify its actions and wishes to avoid the costs of illegitimacy.²⁹

As we can see from this list, states do not have to explicitly pursue norm revisionist strategies in order to change the norm. In addition to refraining from legitimation strategies in overt violation or using secrecy, powerful states might openly violate norms but claim that their actions are legitimate within the existing normative realm, creating pressure to expand the meaning of the norm. Material advantage functions here in a similar way by allowing the state again to resist any initial pressure to revert to the original meaning, until the norm expansion is agreed upon by international society, or by directly applying pressure on other states to conform with this new interpretation.

The use of secrecy and denial requires a little more unpacking, since these tactics are not legitimation strategies unto themselves, but instead allow states to avoid engaging in practices of legitimacy. Previous realist scholarship on secrecy tends to focus on its role either in protecting national security, as an unintended consequence of bureaucratic politics, or as a tool for elites to shape public opinion in their favor for purposes of state benefit or their own political survival.³⁰ Other scholars note that states use secrecy at times where "citizens cannot evaluate some policies and processes because the act of evaluating defeats the policy or undermines the process."³¹ Few authors have attempted to consider how secrecy functions in relation to the norms of international society. In a rare example, Ann Florini suggested that transparency can sometimes aggravate conflict in the absence of universally shared or compatible norms, and in some cases, such as the case of Israel's secret nuclear capabilities, states might feel it better to let sleeping dogs lie.³² This type of open secrecy might have resonance, particularly where both the United States and other members of international society might feel it better to avoid confrontation over the particular human rights norms. However, if this feeling is not shared, Hurd argued that secrecy can only be a temporary measure as it is a high-risk strategy because of the negative consequences of potential exposure.33

If secrecy is not used, then agents within international society will have to engage in processes of legitimation. In modern rational legitimation, agents need to give explicit rational explanations for their preferences. This act, however, opens up the preference to either confirmation or disconfirmation by other agents in the system.³⁴ Political elites play a special role in this process as they are incentivized to constantly legitimate their actions in terms that the populace will accept in order to remain in their position of authority.³⁵

METHOD AND EPISTEMOLOGY

This book uses Frank Schimmelfennig's theory of rhetorical action to understand the discursive practices of legitimacy in international society. Rhetorical action is the "strategic use of norm-based arguments" that occurs in an institutional environmental where "political actors are concerned about their reputation as members and about the legitimacy of their preferences and behavior."³⁶ It presupposes weakly socialized actors in a community that does not completely shape stable preferences. Actors still develop instrumentally egoistic interests that interact and conflict with the prevailing norms of the community.³⁷ Legitimacy, based on the identity, ideology, and values within the particular political community, "determines which political purposes and programs are desirable and permissible ... [allocating] different degrees of legitimacy to the actors' political aspirations, preferences, and behaviors."38 Actors, faced with this external constraint, are forced to argue to justify their goals on the basis of the pre-existing legitimate standards. Schimmelfennig argued that this phenomenon is particularly prevalent where international structures cannot enforce compliance and where there is little chance that there will be a negative domestic response to actions seen as illegitimate to the community.³⁹ The human rights norms that the Bush administration defected from meet both of these conditions. Like all human rights norms, there is relatively little means to ensure that states comply with their treaty obligations outside of verbal critique. Additionally, domestic opposition to torture, rendition, and habeas corpus was never sufficiently large to become politically problematic for the Bush administration.

Rhetorical action occurs in a number of ways. For instance, public shaming can be used as a mechanism of social influence where actors have previously declared their support for a norm that they are now attempting to avoid, even if this previous support was solely instrumental.⁴⁰ Shamed actors may downplay the values of the community or bring up competing values that support their preferences. However, Schimmelfennig argued that there are limits to these strategic manipulations:

First, to the extent that the standard of legitimacy is clearly and unambiguously defined as well as internally consistent, it becomes difficult to rhetorically circumvent its practical implications. Second, actors must be careful not to lose their credibility as community members when manipulating social values and norms. Above all they must avoid creating the impression that they use values and norms cynically and inconsistently.⁴¹

This leads to a position where members of the community can be entrapped in their own rhetoric, even if this rhetoric was previously solely self-interested. Importantly, actors under such social pressure do not necessarily change their interests, but may only refrain from illegitimate behavior—it is not synonymous persuasion.⁴²

Complementing the theory of rhetorical action is the work by Quentin Skinner on norm change. Skinner argued that it is through "commending certain courses of action as (say) courageous or honest, while describing and condemning others as treacherous or disloyal, that we sustain our picture of the actions of states of affairs which we wish to either disavow or to legitimate."43 The job of a norm entrepreneur, or what Skinner called an "innovating ideologist," is to show that some number of existing favorable terms can be associated with their preferred norms. These are used strategically in the hope that those who currently disapprove of the conduct might concede that this disapproval should be withheld.⁴⁴ He illustrated two strategies through which this reversal can occur. First, the norm entrepreneur might be able to describe their own actions in a way that would normally be interpreted as negative, but making it clear from the context that he is expressing it approvingly or at least neutrally. This can be achieved either by introducing new favorable terms into the language or by using a normally negative word in a neutral way.⁴⁵ Second, the norm entrepreneur could insist that despite the seemingly negative nature of his preferences, a number of favorable terms can be applied to his preferences as well. The aim is to argue that a term to be legitimated is being used in a normal way, while at the same time either ignoring the usual conflicts with other norms or expanding their meaning to encompass the preferred norm. This can be a difficult strategy, as it

will fail if too many of the criteria are dropped, for in this case the fact that the term has undergone a "change in meaning" will become too obvious. But 18

it will also fail if not enough are dropped, for in this case the capacity of the term of cover and thus to legitimate new forms of social action will not have been extended after all.⁴⁶

To judge the responses of the other members of international society to the Bush administration's legitimation strategies, this analysis will focus on three indicators that suggest that a norm either has or does not have legitimacy. First, there are rates of compliance to an institution or rule. Relatively high rates of compliance are a prerequisite for legitimacy, although they do not necessarily mean that there is legitimacy in the rule or institution.⁴⁷ Second, there are reasons given for the compliance. Political actors frequently justify their motivations for complying or abandoning a prevailing norm. Studying both the reasons given for compliance and non-compliance can yield additional data, particularly within the frameworks offered by Schimmelfennig and Skinner. Third, we might examine how other actors respond to a norm or an institution that is under threat. If they do respond, and do so in a way that upholds the pre-existing norm, it is more likely that the norm or institution in question is considered legitimate. Finally, we can argue for the logical necessity of legitimation through a process of elimination to show that legitimacy best explains the persistence of a particular social structure over other plausible methods of social control.48

It is important to remember when reviewing legitimation arguments that states practice legitimacy through two major tools, quiet diplomacy and public condemnation. Quiet diplomacy, or a confidential discussion held behind closed doors, can help maintain friendly relations, but is generally the least effective method for persuasion as there is generally little short-term loss for governments who ignore these arguments. It is very difficult to track and study these interactions, and this can lead to an underestimation of the amount of lobbying done on any particular issue. Publicly aired criticism, which will provide the most data for this study, can be used to shame governments in a manner suggested by Schimmelfennig and can be used in tandem with private diplomacy, for instance, the public statement after the private meeting. It is a more high-risk strategy, since these statements can create costs for the state issuing them, as there are potential negative diplomatic consequences in such acts.⁴⁹ Overt legitimation tactics taken by actors that run contrary to the Bush administration's position, therefore, demonstrate a willingness on the part of the actor to absorb costs for their preferred norm, particularly given the

material power of the United States.⁵⁰ Importantly, for a method that incorporates a model of rhetorical action, whether these arguments

reflect the "true motivations" of the actors is irrelevant...rhetorical action will affect community members regardless of whether they have internalized a norm or simply fear for their standing in the community...whether or not political actors really mean what they say, they will choose their arguments strategically; and both opportunistic and truthful arguments have real consequences for their proponents and the outcome of the debate.⁵¹

Additionally, since "silencing" can be one of the outcomes with successful rhetorical action, the absence of legitimation strategies opposing those of the Bush administration will be an important indicator of its success.⁵²

Finally, it is important to understand the ways in which previous research has identified the various classes of arguments through which actors structure their legitimation strategies. Both Clark and Daniel Philpott believed that legitimacy can be exercised within the international system in three different ways. The first way is as a procedural or legal phenomenon, or where legitimacy is derived from rules that are seen to originate from the proper source of authority. Second it can occur as a substantive or moral phenomenon, or legitimacy derived from rules that comply with extra-legal norms. Finally, it can occur as a constitutional phenomenon, where legitimacy is not derived from a rule but rather from the social expectations on what is proper conduct.⁵³ This last category is defined as "constitutional" because these ideas of behavior "constitute" the behavior of international society, for example, the historically observed norm of consultation among great powers or overarching ideas like the balance of power.⁵⁴ According to Clark, since these three types of legitimacy can pull in different directions, legitimacy is the political process by which actors attempt to reach a tolerable consensus that reconciles these three sources.⁵⁵ However, the problem with this typology is that it is unclear what the difference between the moral and constitutional categories is. Any activity that is said to constitute international society can exist only via shared norms. These shared norms do not come out of the ether-there must have been previous moral deliberation that structured the constitutional norms in ways that we see them now. As such, it is unclear what the difference between constitution and moral legitimating phenomena is, except in the former case we might expect these norms to be relatively entrenched. This is a rather small difference, however, as ideational structures, even ones that seem relatively entrenched, can change over time. Given this, this project will proceed with only two categories—moral and legal—as I argue that there is insufficient empirical difference between the "constitutional" and the "moral" categories to separate them.

The differentiation between legal legitimation strategies, which include an appeal to some type of international agreement or lawfulness as a source of authority, from moral legitimation strategies, which do not, rests on the unique position of the law within international society. Alan James argued that legal and non-legal rules have different obligatory force, where the sense of obligation to the former is less than that of the latter. Legal rules, to an extent greater than non-legal norms, can "generate firm expectations about what will and will not be done."56 Legal frameworks encompass all activities that international society deems important, for fear that non-codification would lead to ambiguity. Though it is clear that international law is broken by members of international society, it still enjoys a special status as "the very centre of international society's normative framework, supporting a structure of expectations without which the intercourse of states would surely suffer and early collapse."57 This special status might also arise, as Martti Koskenniemi argues, because international law is a common language that allows states to transcend political and cultural differences,⁵⁸ which gives members of international society "a means to articulate particular preferences or positions in a formal fashion."59 Similarly, Stephen Toope argued that international law is a "shared 'rhetorical knowledge' ... [that is] persuasive within the contexts of shared basic understandings, and even more powerfully within structures of formal and informal institutions."60

If these ideas hold, that international law is a formal mechanism through which preferences can be presented between members of international society, and that international law holds a special status in creating structured expectations within international society, then there is good reason to separate legal legitimation strategies from moral legitimation strategies. The use of legal legitimation strategies should indicate more of a commitment to the promotion or reproduction of a particular norm, and the lack of them would likely indicate that the state believes that it cannot properly legitimate its preferences internationally, at least not sufficiently to create the norm cascade necessary to change the international legal framework. Within the framework of legitimation that is central to this book, legality holds a special place. With respect to the potential for moral practices of legitimacy, the diversity in the ways in which human rights are conceptualized inevitably lead to situations where disputes occur, opening the door for actors to pursue legitimation strategies championing their preferred conceptions. There can be disputes over the source or nature of human rights, disputes over the utility of human rights, and disputes between different rights themselves. Moral legitimation strategies can be employed by agents arguing for the pre-eminence of one right, or way of understanding rights, over the other.

Functionally this book will treat all states and organizations as unitary actors. Though this simplifies the analysis, it is important to note that there are differences between individual and corporate actors. Corporate actors do not have the same level of unitary agency that individuals do. There is likely going to be more noise or fuzziness in the signals that they project.⁶¹ Most modern organizations have relatively strong controls that keep their spokespeople "on message," but it is important to ensure that some type of consideration is given to unusual legitimation tactics as to whether they represent a subtle argument by the organization or an individual within the organization going slightly "off message."

The data for the book was collected primarily from the Nexis database of periodicals. The legitimation arguments were then sorted by whether or not the general discussion concerned torture, rendition, or habeas corpus specifically. General statements about human rights were excluded. Though this limits the overall pictures of human rights legitimation arguments, it is necessary in order to separate the statements into case studies for the purposes of comparison. I have taken a large-N qualitative approach, whereby instead of relying on a few legitimation arguments that I claim to be typical, I have included almost all statements made by the United States and other members of international society that occurred in the public media during this time. With the exception of minority discourses, which as discussed above could be a result of fuzziness in the message and not representative of the legitimacy strategies of the states or international organizations, all statements made by the Bush administration and other actors in international society that were found are included. With this strategy, I can show how legitimacy strategy shifted over time and can limit the probability of cherry-picking particular discourses that are more representative of any political biases than of the intentions of the actors.

The analysis of the data rests on the following hypotheses grounded in the theoretical discussion above. In general, where US legitimation discourses favor innovation, that is, where there is an open claim to change a norm, this is a likely indicator of an actor confidently expressing their preferences than if they were to rely on justificatory legitimation discourses, which claim adherence to the norm, but only if "properly" interpreted. Similarly, because of the special position of international law within international society, legal legitimation discourses are more likely to signal a confidence in expressing their preferences than are moral legitimation discourses. This confidence could signal two things. First, it could signal that the Bush administration was acting as an overt norm entrepreneur, and therefore would be more likely to place coercive material resources behind the project of legitimation in a manner outlined by Brooks and Wohlforth. Second, it could signal that the norm is weak, and the Bush administration is reacting to a relative lack of opposition by making their claims surrounding their preferences stronger and more explicit. If this is the case, then one would expect to see either a consistent or an increasing proportion of legitimation claims falling into these categories. This latter hypothesis would operate independent of whether the Bush administration was interested in pursuing an openly norm entrepreneurial strategy.

To make the claim that the actions and discourses of the United States caused a norm cascade, where other members of international society became socialized into a new permissive norm, a critical mass of states must become either more accepting or less hostile to the new norm over time, reflecting the progress of their socialization.⁶² Alternatively, should states be increasingly hostile to the preferences of the United States, this would lend evidence that the Bush administration was unsuccessful in creating an international norm cascade because, as Hurd argued, this demonstrates that states are openly reacting to the violation of a norm that they believe to be legitimate.

Before proceeding into the analysis of the practices of legitimation undertaken by the Bush administration and other members of international society, it is necessary to review the legal and normative background from which these debates originate in order to understand the ways in which these norms were either supported or modified. The following sections will review some of the most common moral legitimation discourses surrounding human rights, both for and against, and review some of the international legal structures that can be called upon to make judgments of the legitimacy or illegitimacy of actions by members of international society. Each section will also address the particularities of torture, rendition, and *habeas corpus* within moral and legal thought where these exist. This will provide a background of pre-existing arguments that can be drawn upon to support moral and legal legitimation arguments.

Vectors of Legitimacy in International Human Rights

Status of Moral Human Rights Norms

In our contemporary understanding, human rights are possessed by individuals solely on the basis of being human. They are equal in nature and inalienable, meaning that everyone is endowed with similar rights that cannot be transferred or removed.⁶³ They are understood to be independent of ascriptively defined social roles, giving every individual "an irreducible worth that entitles them to equal concern and respect from the state and the opportunity to make fundamental choices about what constitutes the good life."64 Rights claims are different from other categories of claims because they "focus on the right-holder and draw the duty-bearer's attention to the right-holder's special title to enjoy her right."65 Rights are not routine interactions but an assertive exercise against a duty-bearer based on prior moral entitlement.⁶⁶ Rights have a special place in the moral life of the community as they have the ability to function in a unique way from other claims. Instead of pleading for a particular form of justice, a right is asserted. If the claim is not resolved successfully, the result is not disappointment but indignation, because rights are not just political claims, but are believed to be integral to one's status as a person.⁶⁷ The deprivation of the right allows the right-holder to make special claims that can override other moral, social, or utilitarian grounds for action; that is, rights can act as social "trumps" either for or against certain types of state action.68

Though this covers the core idea of human rights, there are competing schools of philosophical thought that diverge away from these commonalities with respect to the source of human rights. One such school, the natural law approach, can be traced back to Saint Thomas Aquinas. He argued that reason could lead us to understand the perfect law of God, which he called "the sharing in the Eternal law by intelligent creatures" or "natural law."⁶⁹ This was a law that all humans were equally subject to and that was independent of the laws of the state that could be "distorted by passion or bad custom."⁷⁰ Natural law is the starting point for our modern rights discourse, its primary contribution being that it allows a cosmopolitan appeal from the reality of power relations to a higher authority from whom the rights could be asserted.⁷¹

Human rights were also theorized by other philosophers who did not completely agree with all aspects of the natural law approach. Instead of following the cosmopolitanism of Aquinas, Hugo Grotius posited that rights were only enjoyed through the moral obligations owed to fellow members of a community. These rights were not, in Grotius's sense, universal, but were rather communitarian in nature.⁷² The spread of Protestantism augmented this communitarian view as it came with the claim that living in a moral community created a framework of mutual moral obligations.⁷³

As both the cosmopolitan and communitarian human rights discourses grew in popularity, they attracted detractors who questioned whether the rights espoused were socially harmful. Edmund Burke, for instance, believed in a right to the basic elements of existence such as life, liberty, and freedom of conscience, but overall he thought the concept was "at best, a useless metaphysical abstraction and, at worst, subversive of social order."74 Burke took issue with how rights would interact with politics, which he saw as a practical activity that involved making decisions in complex circumstances.⁷⁵ The rights derived from natural law took the complexities of politics and reduced them to a false simplicity, potentially deepening the antagonism of political opponents and reducing the potential for compromise. The correct way to think about rights, at least according to Burke, would be to view them as a progression of reason that had been tested against historical circumstance.⁷⁶ Jeremy Bentham was even more opposed to the use of rights, claiming that any conception of "Natural rights is simple nonsense ... nonsense upon stilts."⁷⁷ Rights were too vague to be objectively evaluated and made the mistake of having principles precede consequences. Competing rights were especially problematic as there was no way to evaluate the best outcome.⁷⁸ Instead of prejudging any situation through these rights, the common good should be evaluated through a utilitarian calculus.⁷⁹ A modern version of the tension between the discursive absolute nature of rights and practical problems is exemplified in the dissent of Supreme Court Justice Robert Jackson in the 1949 case Terminiello v. City of Chicago, where he argued that "There is danger that, if the court does not temper its doctrinaire logic with a little practical wisdom, it will convert the constitutional Bill of Rights into a suicide pact."80

The philosophical history of human rights creates a diverse set of potential legitimation strategies for actors within the international system that can be utilized in the case studies. This is especially the case with the critics of human rights, who, echoing Burke and Bentham, challenge the absolute idea of human rights for a more flexible policy based on political circumstances. In addition, the discussion above gives us some perspective on how to understand the underlying mechanisms that lead to conflict in human rights, especially in the division between communitarian and cosmopolitan thinking. If the predominant view is communitarian, that human rights are guaranteed only by the state for citizens, then removing rights from non-citizens is not as normatively problematic than if the predominant view is cosmopolitan in nature. This is also relevant in the reactions of other members of the international system to the conduct of the United States. Do they take a universal position on human rights, stressing natural law elements, or do they advance a more communitarian framework, stressing that there are national laws and norms that need to be adhered to?

Torture and Rendition

Torture and rendition for the purposes of torture have a special moral status that needs to be discussed separately. Several authors have attempted to explain why this might be the case. Keck and Sikkink argued that the special prohibition exists because the issue of bodily harm crosses cultural and ideological boundaries, making it easier to achieve the status of a stringent transnational norm.⁸¹ David Luban argues that torture is an anathema in modern states because the rise of liberalism has made cruelty one of the most vicious of all vices.⁸² As he puts it, "torture aims to strip away from its victim all of the qualities of human dignity that liberalism prizes,"⁸³ particularly "a vision of engaged, active human beings possessing an inherent dignity regardless of their social situation."⁸⁴ As such, torture is a liberal's worst nightmare, one of "tyrannical rulers who take their pleasure from the degradation of those unfortunate enough to be subject to their will."85 Natan Sznaider suggested that this is why modern culture does not necessarily become as morally indignant over suffering unto itself, as it does the meaningless suffering that arises from its unjustified infliction through acts of cruelty.86

The link between liberalism, cruelty, and torture corresponds to the known data on levels of torture in particular states. Non-liberal democratic states use torture as a mechanism for social control—the Soviet Union under Stalin is a particularly good example of the use of torture to suppress political dissent.⁸⁷ However, this does not mean that mature democracies do not engage in torture. Particularly notable here was France's use of large-scale torture in the 1960s to gather intelligence on Algerian and Chadian independence movements and the Israel's use of torture to gather information on potential terrorist threats.⁸⁸ So given how torture presents itself as abhorrent to liberal thought, how is it that liberal democracies slip into the practice?

Luban argues that there are four illiberal motives for torture that could never be legitimate to liberals, that of torture for the victor's pleasure, terror, punishment, and extracting confessions. All of these are backward-looking mechanisms, being either retributive, responding to a political circumstance, or about ratifying our knowledge of the past. However, the form of torture most practiced in liberal democracies is for intelligence gathering. As opposed to the first four, this is a forward-looking practice that advocates claim will prevent future evils. This functions to permit torture in two ways. First, it plays on the uncertainty of future events, particularly when the prospective events are relatively severe. This allows those with discursive power to project an elevated sense of overall risk. Second, states will argue that this type of torture is committed not for punishment or terror, where cruelty would be seen as antagonistic to the liberal project. Instead, supporters will argue that torturers are otherwise profoundly reluctant to torture, but only torture to prevent future catastrophe. This opens up the possibility for the normalization of torture in liberal democracies under particular circumstances.⁸⁹ In other words, it permits a situation where society can see torture not as an act of cruel agency, which is abhorrent to liberals, but as the necessary consequence of an overriding structure that forces the hand of the state into doing something it would not otherwise do.

If Luban is correct in his analysis, then this will serve as an observable limitation in the way that the United States can legitimate its activity in the torture case study. The rendition case study serves as an interesting counterpoint to see whether there is a difference between legitimating torture versus legitimating actions that cause torture via a third party. Additionally, whether these limitations extend beyond the torture case study into the *habeas corpus* case study might serve to demonstrate whether this effect is specific to torture, or perhaps applicable to grave human rights violations in general.

Status of Legal Human Rights Norms

The study of international human rights, unlike domestic human rights, is complicated by the *sui generis* nature of international law, particularly its relative lack of authoritative legislative and judicial

bodies that would otherwise decide what the law is. The absence of a central legislature means that international human rights law comes from many different sources, including international conventions, international customary law, and the opinions of well-respected jurists.⁹⁰ Like all law, international law comes in two forms. The first, known as "hard law" or "black letter law," refers to court judgments concerning the legality or illegality of particular circumstances based on previous cases. Hard law is relatively rare in the international human rights system compared to most domestic systems. In some cases, states do not want to undertake the costs of bringing perpetrators to justice; in others the political situation where the abuses took place is too fragile to sustain potentially divisive trials.⁹¹ The second form of law is called "soft law." These are either legal rules that do not originate from or have not been tested by court decisions or norms that are not written law but are treated as law, conventionally known as customary international law.⁹² The indeterminacy caused from a lack of hard law means that questions of legality within international law tend to function as a type of mechanism through which political positions are mediated in international society. Instead of working from the rules and principles of international law based on prior authoritative decision, international lawyers construct the argument to suit their clients to much more of an extent than is found in the domestic system. This does not mean that all arguments are completely relative or epiphenomenal to power relations, as existing legal agreements will likely structure the legitimation discourses to some degree. Given the importance of what these existing legal agreements are, the next few sections provide an overview of some of the areas of contestation within international humanitarian law and international human rights law, each reviewing the international legal frameworks governing the three case studies: torture, rendition, and habeas corpus.

International Humanitarian Law

Though humanitarian law has been greatly influenced by human rights law and theory, it developed independently, has a much longer history, and functions under very specific conditions.⁹³ The purpose of humanitarian law, as opposed to international human rights law, is to minimize unnecessary suffering during the course of a conflict or war by regulating what the enemy can do to persons in their power.⁹⁴ As Christian Tomuschat put it, international humanitarian law "is designed to ensure a minimal protection even during the most profound catastrophe of human society, namely war," where it "seeks to salvage what realistically can be protected notwithstanding the clash of arms."⁹⁵ It is a *lex specialis*, or law that is triggered by special circumstances, at which point it prevails over *lex generalis*, or the generally applicable law—it is essentially a type of emergency law.⁹⁶

The four Geneva Conventions, which in late 2005 became the first treaties in modern history to be ratified by every state in the world, are the principle instruments of international humanitarian law.⁹⁷ The purpose of the Geneva Conventions is to ensure that persons placed in *hors de combat*⁹⁸ are fairly and humanely treated by the enemy belligerents.⁹⁹ The 1977 Additional Protocols expand the protections of the conventions and allow for a greater union between international humanitarian law should be unified. The United States, in particular, has argued in the past that international humanitarian law should override international human rights law in periods of armed conflict.¹⁰⁰

Meron noted that humanitarian law has traditionally had a reciprocal character that increased the incentives for states to participate, the rules being upheld when both sides in the conflict control their actions in roughly equal ways. It also functions better when each side shares the same values and there is symmetry in military capabilities.¹⁰¹ There is no precedent for a lex specialis to take hold within international humanitarian law for a "war on terror," nor is there any customary international law that addresses this concept. However, according to the Geneva Conventions and the Additional Protocols, any armed conflict, either international or internal, is sufficient to invoke international humanitarian law. Importantly, Common Article 2 specifies that any intervention between the armed forces of two states is an armed conflict, independently of whether one or both states deny its existence.¹⁰² However, whether this would apply to a conflict between a state and a non-state entity is not explicitly stated, as the text refers only to the relationships between "High Contracting Parties."¹⁰³

Torture

For non-international armed conflicts, Common Article 3 sets out the basic rules:

Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members of armed forces who have laid down their arms and those placed "hors de combat" by sickness, wounds, detention, or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated humanely...[t]o this end, the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any time and in any place whatsoever with respect to the above-mentioned persons:

- (a) violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation, cruel treatment and torture;
 - . . .
- (b) outrages upon personal dignity, in particular humiliating and degrading treatment;¹⁰⁴

International humanitarian law differs from international human rights law in ways fundamental to the torture case study. For instance, in human rights law the definition of torture requires an agent of the state to do the torturing. In humanitarian law as determined by the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia, someone who tortures "privately" in a wartime situation is also subject to criminal responsibility under international law.¹⁰⁵

Rendition

Until the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, there were no suggestions that the international transfer of prisoners should fall under international humanitarian law. This is significant to the ability of states to practice rendition because both extradition treaties and human rights law imposed much greater constraints to state action than those found in international humanitarian law.¹⁰⁶ Under Article 12 of the Third Geneva Convention, prisoner transfers can take place only to states that are parties to the convention. If this is not the case, then the Detaining Power must retake custody of the detainee and transfer them to a state where their rights will be respected.¹⁰⁷ However, the rights defined for unprivileged combatants are more limited than the rights of prisoners of war (POWs), and little is written on the irregular rendition of terrorist suspects or unlawful combatants.¹⁰⁸ Article 75 of the Additional Protocol of 1977 states that unprivileged combatants must be released and repatriated "as soon as the circumstances justifying the arrest, detention, or internment have ceased to exist," but does not address interstate transfer.¹⁰⁹ Neither is the subject addressed in Common Article 3 of the Additional Protocol of 1977.¹¹⁰ Overall, the unclear legal position of rendition in international humanitarian law means that there is significant room for the interpretation of how renditions could operate during a state of war.

Habeas corpus

Article 21 of the Third Geneva Convention states, "The Detaining Power may subject prisoners of war to internment. It may impose on them the obligation of not leaving, beyond certain limits, the camp where they are interned." This internment, according to Article 118, can continue until "the cessation of active hostilities."¹¹¹ Under the Fourth Geneva Convention, dealing with Civilian Persons, Article 42 states, "The internment or placing in assigned residence of protected persons may be ordered only if the security of the Detaining Power makes it absolutely necessary." As Hakimi noted, the difference between international human rights and international humanitarian law in this respect is because of their differing goals. In the humanitarian case, the detention is not about the punishment of the detainee; it is about removing the security threat that they would pose should they be able to rejoin the fight.¹¹² However, this is not unproblematic for US policymakers, as Article 43 continues:

Any protected person who has been interned or placed in assigned residence shall be entitled to have such action reconsidered as soon as possible by an appropriate court or administrative board designated by the Detaining Power for that purpose. If the internment or placing in assigned residence is maintained, the court or administrative board shall periodically, and at least twice yearly, give consideration to his or her case, with a view to the favorable amendment of the initial decision, if circumstances permit.¹¹³

Unlike in international human rights law where a court is required to oversee the lawfulness of detention, in international humanitarian law this can be either a court or an administrative board.¹¹⁴ Additionally, the Additional Protocols state that a penalty cannot be exacted on a person within an armed conflict unless this person is convicted by an impartial and regularly constituted court.¹¹⁵ Though the United States has not ratified this protocol, it is arguably customary international law due to the high degree of compliance with the rule internationally.¹¹⁶

The term "enemy combatant," introduced by the Bush administration in spring 2002, was not a legal term prior to the war on terror. The term "unlawful combatant" equally does not appear in the Geneva Conventions, but it was widely understood to apply to all combatants who are not lawful combatants. The legal justification for the term comes from a World War II Supreme Court case entitled *ex parte Quirin*, where the Supreme Court ruled that the president of the United States had the right to try captured German saboteurs by military commission. They came to this conclusion by arguing that

[t]he law of war draws a distinction between...those who are lawful and unlawful combatants. Lawful combatants are subject to capture and detention as prisoners of war by opposing military forces. Unlawful combatants are likewise subject to capture and detention, but in addition they are subject to trial and punishment by military tribunals for acts which render their belligerency unlawful.¹¹⁷

In this case, there is a distinction to be made between the enemy that fights according to the rules outlined in the Third Geneva Convention and those who do not. Examples include spies, saboteurs, or civilians who take direct part in the hostilities, all of whom are not authorized to be on the battlefield under international humanitarian law. They enjoy fewer protections than lawful combatants, but must be treated humanely.¹¹⁸

We can see from this discussion of humanitarian law that there are many opportunities for disagreement over whether or not particular actions taken by the government of the United States are legitimate. Added to this is the problematic reciprocal character of humanitarian law, which adds credence to claims by the US government that without reciprocation from their opponents, they do not have to follow the rules.¹¹⁹

International Human Rights Law

There are three key differences between the international human rights law and the international humanitarian law. First, international human rights law applies at all times except for situations of armed conflict, where humanitarian law applies. Second, international human rights law has traditionally been binding for states alone, while international humanitarian law binds parties in a conflict, be they state or non-state parties.¹²⁰ Third, international human rights law can be applied extraterritorially, as the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights states, "[A]ll individuals within [a state's] territory and subject to its jurisdiction"¹²¹ are covered by the covenant, and thus Guantanamo Bay, Iraq and Afghanistan could be considered subject to the jurisdiction of the United States.

Despite the fact that the creation of the United States started with the claim that all men are born with certain unalienable rights, the relationship between the United States and international human rights law has not been straightforward. The United States has long seen these documents as merely restatements of existing US law, but where they deviate from US law in either text or interpretation, US officials have usually appealed to the superiority of their domestic law. The argument here is not so much over whether international human rights are universal and binding in the United States, but rather who it is that has the authority to identify these rights and enforce them against violations.¹²² Some of the arguments over international jurisdiction, such as that of the International Criminal Court, have revolved around the fact that non-liberal democracies will be involved in the judicial process.¹²³ Recent Supreme Court jurisprudence has used international treaties to decide on domestic human rights cases, but not without controversy.¹²⁴

Torture

The prohibition against torture has a special status among international human rights norms, though the definition of what constitutes torture is less clear. In addition to treaty language granting universal jurisdiction, the Convention Against Torture (CAT) and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights declare that the right not to be tortured is a non-derogable right, or a right that a state can never take away, even in exceptional circumstances.¹²⁵ As such, potential state torturers face two obstacles. First, they can never use any special prevailing conditions as a defense for torture. Second, because of universal jurisdiction any signatory of the convention can legally prosecute them for the crime at any subsequent point should the victim be a citizen of the state in question or if the suspected perpetrator pays a visit to a signatory state.¹²⁶ The second problem is particularly important, because the Convention Against Torture was the first treaty to apply the principle of universal jurisdiction in human rights abuses where states opened their officials up to the legal possibility of being prosecuted in another state. In addition, it has widespread acceptance in international society, as it was adopted by the UN General Assembly by unanimous agreement and as of July 2013 had been ratified by 153.127

However, there is no widespread accepted definition of what constitutes torture. Conceptual vagueness is a well-known legal problem, and as Landman argued, actions within the "penumbra of uncertainty" will lead to contestation over whether they fall into the category of torture or not.¹²⁸ This problem is reflected in some of the case law on torture. For example, the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR), in the case *Ireland v United Kingdom*, argued that the application of the word "torture" is limited to "extreme, deliberate and usually cruel practices." The case concerned the interrogation of suspected Irish Republican Army (IRA) members by the United Kingdom, where British interrogators forced them to stand against a wall for long periods, hooded them, subjected them to constant noise, and deprived them of sleep, food, and drink. The ECHR ruled that although the five techniques applied in combination were inhuman and degrading, "they did not occasion suffering of the particular *intensity* and *cruelty* implied by the word torture."¹²⁹ This differentiation between "inhuman and degrading treatment" and "torture" offers the possibility for some interrogation techniques to be classified as the former rather than the latter, and thus be the subject of legitimation strategies.¹³⁰ This is particularly the case given that the overarching moral stigma against torture should lead most states to declare that they do not engage in the activity, while at the same time attempting to shift the definition of what constitutes torture through political pressure.¹³¹ This is only further muddied by the fact that when the United States signed the Convention Against Torture, they did so reserving the right to interpret what is defined as cruel, inhuman, and degrading punishment in light of similar prohibitions in the Constitution of the United States, particularly the Fifth and Eighth Amendments.¹³²

Rendition

The UN Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman, or Degrading Treatment or Punishment imposes restrictions on the transfer of persons to states where they are likely to face torture.¹³³ Article 3 states that the determination to render should be made according to both the human rights record of the receiving state and other relevant considerations. The latter category would likely include assurances by the state that it will not torture the rendered detainee, so long as there is some mechanism for the enforcement of this claim.

However, this clause can lead to legal indeterminacy. For instance, it does not provide guidelines for how these considerations should be weighed. When the United States ratified the Convention Against Torture, it claimed that this determination would be linked to a test of whether it were "more likely than not" that a person would be tortured—the domestic standard used in US courts. Under this procedure, it would be possible for rendition to occur to a state with a record of torture if torture were determined to be less likely under the particular circumstances. Despite this apparent leniency, if the rendition were part of a conspiracy by a US official to commit torture via the rendition, that is, if there were an intention to put the detainee in a position where he or she would likely be tortured, this conduct would certainly be illegal under the Convention Against Torture.¹³⁴

The practice of rendition also has consequences for consular relations between the rendered detainee and his or her state of citizenship. Normally under Article 36 of the Consular Relations Treaty, nationals of a particular state are given the right to communicate freely with their consular officials.¹³⁵ In addition, if they are subject to an "international wrong," the consular officials can exercise diplomatic protection. This classically was understood as a "denial of justice," which now is defined as an injury "consisting of, or resulting from, denial of access to courts, or denial of procedural fairness and due process in relation to judicial proceedings, whether criminal or civil."¹³⁶ However, this is usually only exercised after local remedies are exhausted, provided that the remedies are not futile and that consular officials are given prompt notice that foreign nationals were detained.¹³⁷

The practice of rendition also creates problems in the diplomatic protection of dual nationals. Normally if one state renders a citizen of a second state to a third state, the second state can intervene and seek relief for the rendered person. This becomes more difficult when the rendered person is also a citizen of the third state.¹³⁸ In the case of dual nationals there is a rule of "non-responsibility"; that is, if a citizen is detained in one of the states to which they hold nationality, the other state cannot intervene. This is enshrined in the 1930 Hague Convention, and although only a few states have ratified it, it is regarded as customary international law. Given the nature of the states to which the United States rendered most detainees, this is particularly problematic. Revoking one's own citizenship of a state as a means to gain consular representation from another state can be particularly difficult in the case of Morocco, Jordan, and Egypt, which all require that the government pre-approve any renunciations of nationality. Other nationalities, such as Syrian, are perhaps impossible to renounce, particularly if the detainee is of military age.¹³⁹

We can see that identifying the legality of rendition can be problematic within international human rights law, which sets the stage for disagreements over how, if at all, it should be conducted. The divisions over what constitutes torture over and above mistreatment, the standard on determining the likelihood of torture, and the territorial applicability of the treaty provide scope for disagreement and therein legitimation claims about the proper interpretation of the law.

Habeas corpus

Unlike torture, *habeas corpus* is a derogable norm under international human rights law according to Article 9 of the United Nations International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR).¹⁴⁰ It is legally possible to suspend *habeas corpus* because international law does not forbid administrative or preventive detention, only arbitrary administrative detention. As such, states can practice administrative detention under certain conditions, specifically a public declaration of a state of emergency justified as the result of "exceptional circumstances." The type of oversight necessary for a legally legitimate state of emergency is outlined in the ruling of the case *Silva v. Uruguay*, where the Human Rights Committee ruled that

[a]lthough the sovereign right of a State party to declare a state of emergency is not questioned,... by merely invoking the existence of exceptional circumstances, [a state] cannot evade the obligations which it has undertaken by ratifying the Covenant... the State party concerned is duty-bound to give a sufficiently detailed account of the relevant facts... If the respondent Government does not furnish the required justification... the Human Rights Committee cannot conclude that valid reasons exist to legitimize a departure from the normal legal regime prescribed by the Covenant.¹⁴¹

If a state meets these conditions, they can legally suspend *habeas corpus* under the ICCPR. According to both legal precedent and declarations from the Special Rapporteur on States of Emergency, this is the only way a state can legally practice administrative detention.¹⁴² Even when the suspension of *habeas corpus* is lawful, the state that declared the emergency does not have unlimited liberty to detain people and must still respect the norms of proportionality and non-discrimination in their actions.¹⁴³ Additionally, the 1993 UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention argued that because any time spent in executive detention must be subtracted from the latter sentence when the case comes to court, any claim to indefinite executive detention is automatically arbitrary, and therefore unlawful. The only way such a detention can avoid being arbitrary is if it leads to a legal process where a sentence is handed out, from which the time already served is subtracted.¹⁴⁴

These legal rules were updated by the 2001 General Comment Number 29 of the Human Rights Council, which took a much firmer line on the issue of *habeas corpus* just prior to the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001:

As certain elements of the right to a fair trial are explicitly guaranteed under international humanitarian law during armed conflict, the Committee finds no justification for derogation from these guarantees during other emergency situations In order to protect non-derogable rights, the right to take proceedings before a court to enable the court to decide without delay on the lawfulness of detention, must not be diminished by a State party's decision to derogate from the Covenant.¹⁴⁵

The important element here is their reasoning that since the most supreme state of emergency, that of war, does not allow for a detention without review, neither should any state of emergency. In addition, since *habeas corpus* prevents the abuse of other non-derogable rights, the Human Rights Committee ruled that it therefore cannot be derogated from itself. This complicates the legal situation to the extent that any state party regards relatively recent commentary by the Human Rights Council as authoritative given the more permissive past.

The Inter-American Court of Human Rights adopted a similarly stricter policy regarding the suspension of *habeas corpus* over a decade before the Human Rights Council decision, having ruled in a 1987 Advisory Opinion that various rights and, importantly, "the judicial guarantees essential for the protection of such rights,"¹⁴⁶ were non-derogable in a state of emergency. This opinion was based on a similar judgment that the "writs of *habeas corpus* and of 'amparo' are among those judicial remedies that are essential for the protection of various rights whose derogation is prohibited by Article 27(2) and that serve, moreover, to preserve legality in a democratic society," concluding that "These legal remedies may not be suspended in emergency situations."¹⁴⁷ In addition, the judicial proceedings surrounding a *habeas* claim must be within a framework of due legal process as defined in Article 8 of the American Convention on Human Rights.¹⁴⁸

Thus, though there is not an absolute ban on the removal of *habeas* corpus as there is with torture, support for such an idea has been strengthening over time among international organizations. This case presents an interesting dynamic given that there is some difference between two international organizations, the United Nations system and the Organization of American States system, as to the maturity of the prohibition.

CONCLUSION

The purpose of this chapter was to outline how we might go about answering the central research question of this book. Given the pressing nature of the question, that the Bush administration, through its conduct or advocacy, might have done fundamental damage to the international human rights systems by creating a norm cascade in favor of its preferences, and given that much of the data that might help us determine the motivations and decisions of actors within the Bush administration and other states in international society is unlikely to be forthcoming soon, analyzing the practices of legitimacy within international society might be a fruitful way to make an initial judgment on the question. The chapter reviewed the purpose and practice of legitimacy within international society, particularly considering the potential effects of material preponderance on a state's ability to legitimate its preferences. In addition, it considered how we might go about analyzing the situation empirically—what is it that we might look for to make the determination either that the Bush administration caused or did not cause a norm cascade? Finally, the chapter reviewed the state of moral and legal legitimation arguments at the point that the Bush administration came into power in order to provide a background to the ideational environment that that actors found themselves in.

The next three chapters consider the ongoing interaction between the Bush administration and the rest of international society with respect to torture, *habeas corpus*, and rendition for the purposes of torture, using the theoretical and methodological frameworks developed here. In each case, I will proceed by looking at the evidence for mistreatment and any internal discussions that might lend evidence to the intent of the Bush administration, and, using this, will then analyze the evolution of the process of legitimation between the Bush administration and the rest of international society.

CHAPTER 3



Torture

INTRODUCTION

The international legal agreements that prohibit the bodily harm defined by the term "torture" are particularly stringent and well entrenched. A basic protection against torture is enshrined in the post–World War II human rights agreements, and with the adoption of the 1984 Convention Against Torture, which has over 100 state signatories who have additionally passed domestic legislation to comply with its mandate, the prohibition of the use of torture became one of the most well-established human rights norms in existence.¹

Despite this general agreement within international society against the use of torture, the Bush administration faced numerous accusations of torture, particularly in its choice to use what it called "enhanced interrogations" for intelligence-gathering purposes. These accusations are particularly problematic if one considers that the United States traditionally supported the prohibition against torture to a degree over and above other human rights commitments. The Convention Against Torture was signed and ratified by Ronald Reagan and George H. W. Bush, respectively,² both of whom came from a political party that has traditionally avoided "idealism" in international affairs, instead having a tendency to "judge international agreements and institutions as means to achieve ends."³ This was particularly striking since the United States, which has a history of rejecting treaties that are seen to breach US sovereignty, not only agreed to the implementation of universal jurisdiction, but openly advocated for it on the basis that torture was "an offence of special international concern."4

Given the rapid transformation of US torture policy in the war on terror, from accepting it as a human rights norm even over and above long-standing issues of sovereignty and political party preferences to actively using techniques that arguably constitute torture for counterterrorism purposes, the question of whether this dramatic change might have repercussions on torture norms within wider international society is even more prescient. However, I argue that there is little evidence that the Bush administration's defection from the torture norm created a norm cascade favoring their preferences.

The analysis, however, is not completely straightforward, as on the one hand, the Bush administration's attempt to legitimate their actions within international society did not challenge the norm against torture itself, but rather challenged what actions it forbade. The Bush administration attempted to push against the boundaries of what might or might not be considered acceptable conduct, arguing for utilizing techniques that were arguably within the penumbra of uncertainty with respect to what constitutes torture. In addition, when confronted with US human rights abuses, other members of international society expressed their horror at their conduct and called for investigations.

On the other hand, with the exception of states with poor human rights records, states publicly avoided calling the US conduct "torture" and some US legitimation strategies were replicated by a small number of states. Expanding on Ann Florini's argument concerning the purpose of international secrecy, this might indicate that the conduct of the United States for the most part was not sufficiently grievous in the eyes of other members of international society that they would risk the costs of a legitimation struggle, preferring to stay quiet unless the abuse rose to a particular threshold, such as when the Abu Ghraib scandal broke.⁵ However, by the end of the Bush administration's second term, some states were changing detainee policv to the detriment of the United States, and the Bush administration stopped all attempts to legitimate itself through appeals to international law, relying instead on domestic law. Though the United States might have been successful in reaching a state of norm emergence for a period of time, there is no evidence that by the end of the Bush administration the United States had created a norm cascade that fundamentally shifted the international torture norms. In fact, as time progressed there was an entrenchment of the norm as more and more states openly opposed the Bush administration's policies.

It is possible to read the relative silence from Western nations over whether the United States was torturing detainees, particularly when

contrasted to the vocal opposition from states with poor human rights conduct, as a situation where even if the Western nations did not approve of US conduct, the United States might have been able to leverage its material power to silence them. In fact, off-the-record statements from European diplomats lend some evidence that this took place. However, with respect to the book of Stephen Brooks and William Wohlforth that material advantage can generate long-term norm change, the case is far less clear, particularly as Western states became more vocal about the detainee mistreatment and began to institute detainee procedures that were disadvantageous to the United States. Despite the potential ability of the United States to lower the amount of opposition they faced in the public realm, this ability was limited and did not produce significant norm change in the manner that Brooks and Wohlforth suggested.

The evidence supporting these claims will be examined in three sections. The first section will review the major historical events surrounding the allegations of torture and review the internal discourses of the Bush administration as a way of setting the stage for the legitimation strategies that the United States and other members of international society undertook. The next two sections will review thematically the legitimation strategies of the United States and other members of international society.

HISTORICAL TIMELINE AND INTERNAL US DISCOURSES

This section examines the allegations made in the media concerning US treatment of detainees in the war on terror to set the context in which the legitimation strategies of the United States and other actors in the international system operated. It will also provide an overview of some of the off-the-record or private statements made by government officials or employees that give an inside sense of the Bush administration's attitude toward interrogations that demonstrated their intent to defect from the norm.

Domestically, the United States appeared to have undergone a domestic norm cascade with respect to torture.⁶ There was a consistent minority, sometimes a plurality, who supported the use of torture. For instance, in early October 2001, when asked whether the government should use torture, not just "rough interrogation techniques," to extract information from detainees, 45 percent of the American public agreed and 53 percent disagreed according to a Gallup/CNN/USA Today poll.⁷ The percentage of American citizens who agreed that torture is sometimes or often permissible remained

in the high thirties or low forties for the entire Bush administration, rising as high as 46 percent even after the majority of the torture scandals had occurred.⁸ Even at the beginning of the Obama administration, a 2009 poll found that 52 percent of Americans supported the use of torture in some circumstances.⁹ Overall, the percentage of the public that thought torture was often or sometimes justified increased over time.¹⁰ This public support provides context for the political decisions made by the Bush administration, as they did not face the level of domestic opposition one might expect given the status of the prohibition of torture as a fundamental norm. This gave the Bush administration more leeway to act, and presents a complication for the maintenance of the torture norm in international society.

Initial Reports of Abuse

The first reports that the United States was contemplating using harsher interrogation methods on detainees occurred only a month after 9/11, when the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) reportedly considered the use of "truth serums" and the CIA began to look into the use of rough interrogation techniques and high-decibel music to extract information.¹¹ However, the first major scandal involving the suspected mistreatment of detainees began with the internment of prisoners in Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. In January 2002 the British newspaper the Daily Mail printed photos of recently transferred detainees and argued that their treatment was not in line with the Geneva Conventions. They claimed that the detainees were "chained, manacled, hooded and even, in a few cases, sedated ... kept in cramped outdoor cages, open to the elements and to the attentions of possibly malarial mosquitoes."¹² Under this scrutiny, the United States seemed to make attempts to rectify the problems and concerns of other actors in international society. For instance, on January 24, 2002, the United States suspended transfers to Guantanamo Bay citing a lack of space. A representative of the American military was quoted as saving, "Rather than put ourselves in the position of bringing them out here and doubling them up in two per unit, which is not good from a detainee perspective or from a security perspective, we said, 'Let's hold on for a second.'" An unidentified American military source in Washington suggested that this had something to do with the recent international pressure, that "they don't want it to be perceived that we're jamming them in there."¹³

In April 2002, CIA interrogation manuals from 1963, released for the first time in 40 years, heightened the speculation over what

the United States might be doing to detainees,¹⁴ particularly as they detailed the use of pain in interrogation. This speculation was only strengthened as off-the-record comments from FBI agents suggested that they were considering the use of torture.¹⁵ The Associated Press reported that current interrogations involved having the detainee sit or stand for long periods, depriving him of sleep, isolating him, and changing the temperature of the room.¹⁶ *The New York Times* reported that although military officials stated that torture, including physical contact, was not an option for interrogations, anything short of this would be, including preying on a prisoner's fears, desires, sexual stereotypes, and cultural sensitivities.¹⁷ *The Globe and Mail* reported that when the military was questioning the detainees, they used "stress-positions," sleep deprivation, shackling, solitary confinement, and humiliating living conditions.¹⁸

In addition to the general reports of mistreatment, in early 2002 the media leaked information on the treatment of "high-value" detainees, whom the United States targeted for harsher treatment. Time Magazine reported that there was at least some initial discussion within the administration about extracting information from al-Qaeda leader Abu Zubaydah through torture.¹⁹ The Age reported that it took three months of "interrogation, sleep deprivation, solitary confinement and mental torture" to break Omar al-Faruq, thought to be one of al-Qaeda's senior operatives in Southeast Asia, who reportedly divulged the information on the Bali bombings.²⁰ A Western intelligence official later called his treatment "not quite torture, but about as close as you can get." It included food, sleep, and light deprivation, and prolonged isolation and subjecting him to temperatures that spanned from -10° C to 40° C.²¹ Both Ayub Ali Khan and Abu Zubaydah allegedly faced similar harsh treatment.²² This early behavior was later reflected in an October 2002 document released in 2008 in which the CIA counterterrorism lawyer Jonathan Fredman told a meeting of intelligence and military officials gathered to extract better intelligence from detainees that torture "is basically subject to perception," and that "if the detainee dies, you're doing it wrong."23

By the end of 2002, the *Washington Post* reported that the United States was using interrogation methods that constituted torture. It revealed that the CIA had an interrogation center in the Bagram air base in Afghanistan where al-Qaeda and Taliban suspects were kept awake for days with what were called "stress and duress" techniques.²⁴ Two prisoners held at the Bagram air base were killed during their interrogation; the coroner's report stated that they were likely mistreated in a manner that led to their deaths. Both men exhibited

blunt force trauma that led to their deaths by pulmonary embolism and heart attack, respectively.²⁵ According to Americans with direct knowledge of the general apprehension process, captives at Bagram were "softened up" by either Special Forces or Military Police who beat them before locking them up in tiny rooms. As one official who supervised the capture and transfer of suspected terrorists put it, "Let's just say we are not averse to a little smacky face. After all, if you don't violate someone's human rights some of the time, you probably aren't doing your job."²⁶

The treatment of detainees at Guantanamo led several FBI agents to file complaints with the FBI administrators, including beatings and the exploitation of the detainees' sexuality and religious beliefs, hooding, denial of food and water, sleep deprivation, use of loud noises and strobe lights, the use of dogs, and extreme temperatures.²⁷ After the scandal at Abu Ghraib, the FBI solicited further reports from Guantanamo, where agents reported detainees being held in cells for over 24 hours, denied food and water, and beaten. Many detainees were found in fetal positions after having urinated or defecated on themselves; and there were reports of detainees pulling out their own hair after the temperature in the room was made extremely high.²⁸

This type of treatment was also reflected in confidential Bush administration memos written in 2002 that were released in 2004. These memos were allegedly written for the CIA, which had been aggressively interrogating suspects since 9/11 and were concerned about potential prosecution for their actions.²⁹ The first memo issued approval of a range of interrogation techniques, including changing normal sleep patterns, drastically changing the holding temperature, and subjecting detainees to "sensory assault" with noise and lights. With proper permission, the detainees could be subject to psychological techniques designed to create "feelings of futility" and the use of female interrogators on male detainees. Prisoners could also be made to stand for up to four hours at a time. However, physical contact of any kind, waterboarding, and the use of electricity were prohibited. Despite these limitations, the military acknowledged that two guards at Guantanamo Bay had already been disciplined for the use of excessive force against detainees.³⁰ A second memo argued that torturing detainees "may be justified" and that international laws on the subject "may be unconstitutional if applied to interrogations." Any government employee who engaged in torture could argue for "necessity and self-defense" to eliminate subsequent criminal liability.³¹ The president was not bound by American or international laws on torture, and if national security was at stake, government agents who

tortured prisoners would be immune from prosecution on the president's authority.³² Famously, an August 2002, a memo written by Alberto Gonzales argued that

[t]orture is not the mere infliction of pain or suffering on another, but is instead a step well removed. The victim must experience intense pain or suffering of the kind that is equivalent to the pain that would be associated with serious physical injury so severe that death, organ failure, or permanent damage resulting in a loss of significant body function will likely result. If the pain is psychological...these acts must cause long-term mental harm...In short, reading the definition of torture as a whole, it is plain that the term encompasses only extreme acts.³³

It was also noted that only those interrogators who had "specific intent" to torture would be covered-those who might have strayed into the realm of torture through overzealous questioning would not be covered under the torture laws, despite the fact that federal law does not make this distinction. This could be established either by a lack of intent to engage in torture through the reasonableness of the interrogator's belief or through a good-faith effort to stay within the law.³⁴ Another memo noted that because there were no long-term psychological consequences from particular techniques when the military used them against their own personnel in the SERE (survival, evasion, resistance, escape) training, these were also permissible to use on detainees, despite the fact that the SERE program does not expose soldiers to these techniques in the long term. Additionally, because there had been consultation with psychologists and interrogation experts, the memo argued that these methods could be pursued in "the presence of a good faith belief that no prolonged mental harm" would come to the detainees. Some later memos also argued that there could be no international legal consequences because the Convention Against Torture could not impose a different obligation on the United States than found in the torture statute, and ICC prosecution was not possible both because the United States had withdrawn its consent and because war crime prosecutions could occur only when the detainees are covered under the Geneva Conventions.35 Finally, even if an interrogation method did violate existing statue, it would be unconstitutional if it interfered with the president's constitutional power to conduct a military campaign. With this legal backdrop, the CIA used waterboarding at least 83 times in one month on Abu Zubaydah and 183 times on Khalid Shaikh Mohammed. Additionally, this legal interpretation, though dismissed by the Obama administration, was upheld

in their declarations not to prosecute any agent who had acted in good faith in accordance with the memos.³⁶

In addition to the reports coming out of Afghanistan and the CIA, the conditions at Guantanamo Bay also generated some controversy. An anonymous source described the techniques used in Guantanamo Bay since the fall of 2002 as "extremely aggressive" and "appalling," based on a very narrow legal definition of what constitutes torture.³⁷ The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) was the only international organization that the United States allowed at Guantanamo up to this point, but it was not given a permanent presence on the base nor was it allowed to monitor interrogations.³⁸ Despite these problems, conditions across the camps were dissimilar. For instance, detainees held in certain facilities such as Camp Iguana had very few complaints about treatment. A 14-year-old released detainee was reported as saying, "Cuba was great! ... I am lucky I went there, and now I miss it." Others at the same facility said that the US military treated them very well.³⁹ In addition, conditions sometimes changed over time for the better. For instance, the ICRC noted that complaints of sexual taunting stopped during the course of 2004.40

Abu Ghraib and CIA Black Sites

In April 2004 the Abu Ghraib scandal shifted the focus temporarily from Guantanamo Bay, and resulted in an internal army investigation finding 27 people to have committed offences.⁴¹ For the first time in history, four Navy Special Forces personnel were charged with abusing the Iraqi detainee who later died in Abu Ghraib, a practice that military officials noted was very unusual given that the offences were committed on the battlefield.⁴² The level of abuse was corroborated by an October 2003 ICRC report that stated that their representatives had witnessed prisoners being kept completely naked in empty concrete cells, having been told by the officer in charge of the interrogation that this practice was "part of the process." When a medical delegate examined them, he found that they were "presenting signs of concentration difficulties, memory problems, verbal expression difficulties, incoherent speech, acute anxiety reactions, abnormal behavior and suicidal tendencies," all of which appeared to have been caused by the methods and duration of detention.⁴³

This treatment was not limited to Abu Ghraib. An American army captain stationed at Camp Mercury near the Syrian border in Iraq, Ian Fishback, testified to Human Rights Watch that abuses occurred there both before and after the Abu Ghraib scandal broke, including

pouring chemicals on prisoner's faces, shackling in stress positions, forced exercise leading to unconsciousness, and stacking prisoners in pyramids. He stated that commanders would tell army personnel that someone would be, for instance, the triggerman for an improvised explosive device, after which they would "fuck them up. Fuck them up bad... But you gotta understand, this was the norm." Another sergeant who remained anonymous testified that

[e]veryone in camp knew if you wanted to work out your frustration you show up at the PUC [Persons Under Control] tent. In a way it was sport. One day (another sergeant) shows up and tells a PUC to grab a pole. He told him to bend over and broke the guy's leg with a mini-Louisville slugger, a metal bat. As long as no PUCs came up dead, it happened. We kept it to broken arms and legs.⁴⁴

Furthermore, the sergeant stated that "trends were accepted. Leadership failed to provide clear guidance so we just developed it. They wanted intel [intelligence]." When Fishback consulted with a judge advocate general (JAG) about the abuse, the JAG told him that the Geneva Conventions are a gray area but that the abuse was within them.⁴⁵ *The New York Times* similarly reported on a Special Operations forces' prison, off-limits to the ICRC, called the Black Room at Camp Nama in Baghdad. Here detainees, under the guise of extracting information about Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, were subject to beatings with rifle butts, were yelled at, and were used as targets for paintball. Signs at the facility stated, "NO BLOOD, NO FOUL," explained by a Defense Department official as, "If you don't make them bleed, they can't prosecute for it."⁴⁶

There is some evidence that the government was aware of the problems associated with the abuse in Iraq. The CIA station at Baghdad had sent a cable to headquarters on August 3, 2003, stating that it had concerns of the aggressiveness of the techniques Special Operations Forces were using in interrogations. Five days later the CIA issued a classified directive stating that no harsh interrogations were to take place and barred them from working at Camp Nama. A year later an FBI agent sent an email about a detainee captured by Task Force 6–26, who were involved in capturing high-value targets, claiming that he had been tortured and had suspicious burn marks on his body.⁴⁷

At the same time that the Abu Ghraib scandal broke, *The New York Times* reported that the CIA was using a secret set of harsh interrogation techniques, endorsed by both the Justice Department and the CIA, against high-level al-Qaeda operatives. For Khalid Shaikh

Mohammed, they noted that one of the techniques used was "waterboarding." These methods were reportedly so harsh that the FBI told their agents to leave the room lest they permanently compromise themselves for future criminal cases.⁴⁸ Faced with the recent leaks and scandals, in 2005 the Pentagon approved a new policy directive that tightened controls over interrogations, ensuring that interrogators were properly trained and enacting measures through which soldiers in the field could report abuses. It specifically prohibited acts of physical or mental torture, the use of military dogs, and the involvement of military police in the interrogations.⁴⁹ The 2005 Detainee Treatment Act additionally prohibited cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment of any individual in the custody or control of the US government.⁵⁰ However, The New York Times later reported that this update to the Army's Field Manual removed references to Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions in the section dealing with the treatment and questioning of prisoners.⁵¹

In another attempt to demonstrate reform, the Department of Justice reportedly asked the CIA to disclose the specific interrogation methods used on senior al-Qaeda operatives in an effort to dispel the idea that Department of Justice officials authorized methods that bordered on torture.⁵² A military report published the following year on the abuses at Guantanamo Bay stated that though there was no evidence of physical mistreatment, several prisoners were mistreated or humiliated in other ways, perhaps illegally.⁵³ At the same time that it was taking action against the abuses, the Bush administration also increased pressure on its allies to prevent criticism. A European diplomat was quoted in the same year as saying, "It's very clear they want European governments to stop pushing on this. They were stuck on the defensive for weeks, but suddenly the line has toughened up incredibly."⁵⁴

The next scandal involving allegations of torture by the United States occurred when the *Washington Post* stated that the CIA was hiding and interrogating the most important al-Qaeda captives in Eastern Europe, a system that was reportedly kept secret from public officials and "nearly all members of Congress charged with overseeing the CIA's covert actions." CIA interrogators at these sites were permitted to use "enhanced interrogation techniques" that were otherwise prohibited by law. The article noted that under American law only the president could authorize such a covert action. In total, the United States held about 100 people across the secret bases.⁵⁵ *ABC News* later reported that according to current and former officers, the CIA was quick to shut down the secret prisons in Poland and Romania after

they were discovered, moving 11 al-Qaeda suspects to secret jails in North Africa. $^{\rm 56}$

A week later, *The New York Times* published a classified 2004 CIA report that included a list of 10 interrogation techniques for high-value detainees, including waterboarding, that were secretly created in early 2002. It also reported a deep unease with some of the techniques that were thought to violate the Convention Against Torture. Though the report did not say that techniques such as waterboarding constituted torture, they did constitute cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment according to the convention.⁵⁷ *The Daily Telegraph* later reported that some CIA agents were taking out legal insurance policies that would cover detainee suits for torture and human rights abuses. Normally agents would be covered under government programs, but the *Telegraph* reported that there was some fear that this assistance could be withdrawn in cases of serious wrongdoing.⁵⁸

The Bush Administration's Response to the Scandals

There were further attempts at the legal clarification of torture, such as in 2005, when the Justice Department published a memo with a revised definition of torture, stating that torture, previously defined as acts that led to "organ failure, impairment of bodily function, or even death," would now include acts that fell short of excruciating pain, including those that caused physical suffering or lasting mental anguish.⁵⁹ In 2006, the Supreme Court's Hamdan ruling rejected the structure of the Guantanamo Bay military commissions where evidence extracted through torture might have been admissible, and gave all detainees the protection of the Geneva Conventions, effectively outlawing torture.⁶⁰ This led the Bush administration to admit to the existence of then-secret CIA prisons.⁶¹ The subsequent legislative struggle over what constituted torture culminated in a compromise bill between the White House and Senate.⁶² Despite claims in August 2006 that the CIA detention centers had been shut down, the administration admitted that the sites reopened seven months later.⁶³

The administration spent the rest of its term augmenting and defending the CIA program. This included diplomatic pressure, such as when CIA Director Michael Hayden was reported to have complained privately to European diplomats about their response to the American interrogations of terrorism suspects. He argued that fewer than 100 people had been detained in CIA "black site" facilities since 2002, and, of those, fewer than half had been subjected to "alternative procedures" in their questioning.⁶⁴ A former CIA interrogator, John

Kiriakou, argued that these procedures were effective, noting that Abu Zubaydah agreed to cooperate after being subjected to waterboarding, stating that "it was like flipping a switch."65 Other CIA operatives claimed that Abu Zubaydah was able to withstand waterboarding for much longer than other detainees, but that "a short time afterwards, in the next day or so, he told his interrogator that Allah had vist[ed] him in his cell during the night and told him to cooperate."66 In February 2007 the ICRC delivered a secret conclusion to the Acting General Counsel of the CIA, stating, "[T]he ill-treatment to which [the detainees] were subjected while held in the CIA program, either singly or in combination, constituted torture. In addition, many other elements of the ill-treatment, either singly or in combination, constituted cruel inhuman or degrading treatment."67 In July 2007 President Bush issued an executive order stating that detainees held by the CIA would be covered by Common Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions, protecting them from torture or "humiliating and degrading" treatment, specifically avoiding "intentionally causing serious bodily injury" and "forcing the individual to perform sexual acts," and for the CIA to adopt a separate and secret set of interrogation methods from those of the military. Privately, officials stated that waterboarding was now out of the question, but did not comment on sleep deprivation, stress positions, or other methods used by the CIA in the past.68

The administration also began to discuss the legal ramifications of the CIA program. Attorney General Michael Mukasey stated that he would not allow the Justice Department to investigate whether the CIA interrogators broke torture laws through waterboarding because the Justice Department had issued secret memos stating that the president's wartime powers made it legally permissible. He noted that if they investigated officials who took action on the basis of the memos, then others would stop trusting the legal opinions of the department.⁶⁹ The Justice Department subsequently announced that its internal ethics office was investigating its legal approval of waterboarding.⁷⁰ The counsel for the Office of Professional Responsibility stated, "Among other issues, we are examining whether the legal advice contained in those memoranda was consistent with the professional standards that apply to Department of Justice attorneys."71 A letter sent on March 5, 2008, from the Justice Department to Congress stated that despite the executive order that made CIA comply with international treaties against the harsh treatment of detainees, "the fact that an act is undertaken to prevent a threatened terrorist attack, rather than for the purpose of humiliation or abuse, would be

relevant to a reasonable observer in measuring the outrageousness of the act." An anonymous official responded, "I certainly don't want to suggest that if there's a good purpose you can head off and humiliate and degrade someone ... [but] there are certainly things that can be insulting that would not raise to the level of an outrage on personal dignity."⁷²

This summary of the allegations and internal discourse on the treatment of detainees lends credibility that there was an attempt to utilize interrogation techniques that could constitute torture and create a legal backdrop through which this would be possible. It shows that there were some serious problems with detainee abuse, particularly in the military and the CIA, which led to domestic legal reform in an attempt to prevent similar future conduct. However, the executive continuously resisted any restrictions on their ability to use particular interrogation techniques that might constitute torture by arguing that there could be some emergency circumstances under which it would be permissible. In other words, Congress tightened the restrictions over what the CIA and other government agencies could do normally in interrogations, but the Bush administration did not support the non-derogable character of torture, claiming alternatively that they should be able to use special techniques in a state of emergency. There is also some evidence that the United States put pressure on its allies to prevent them from speaking out against the abuses. Finally, it shows that despite its legal norm revisionism, there were still real concerns within the Bush administration that the actions taken could lead to prosecutions, at least domestically.

THE UNITED STATES

Denial and Secrecy

The United States used two primary means to avoid or reduce the discussion of mistreatment allegations. The first strategy, utilized between 2002 and 2004, was to deny reports of mistreatment on the basis that there were factual errors in the statements by the media or other members of international society.⁷³ For example, Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld commented on allegations of abuse at Guantanamo Bay in early 2002, asserting, "the numerous articles, statements, questions, allegations, and breathless reports on television are undoubtedly by people who are either uninformed, misinformed, or poorly informed."⁷⁴ Claims of misinformation were also used between 2004 and 2006 when responding to specific reports by

international organizations concerning the detainee abuse, at times adding that the allegations made by international organizations were not only false but also politically motivated.⁷⁵ The second means to avoid or reduce the discussion of mistreatment allegations was to appeal to the need for secrecy. When reasons were given for the secrecy, they revolved around the argument that sharing such information could aid future terrorists in developing ways to combat the interrogation techniques.⁷⁶

In general, discourses that involve only denial or appeals to secrecy occur because a state wants to avoid legitimation contestation from other members of international society for conduct that it suspects might be illegitimate. However, this does not necessarily absolve the state from the costs of illegitimacy. If these types of discourses occur at a time when the alleged conduct is widely viewed to be illegitimate, they will not necessarily help to prevent the state from the costs associated with the illegitimate acts as other actors in international society can still engage in legitimation discourses that place costs on the offending state. At best, they can only allow the state to avoid engaging in a legitimation discourse that might be even less successful in terms of avoiding costs and maintaining its legitimacy. However, if other states accept that US actions are not worth discussing openly, this strategy might be successful in alleviating short-term costs, and would also point to a relative weakness in the particular international human rights norms.⁷⁷ This does not necessarily lead to an optimal long-term outcome for the Bush administration; however, as Ian Hurd argued, any type of secrecy is a high-risk strategy to pursue because there are negative consequences associated with the exposure of illegitimate behavior.⁷⁸ The other possibility explaining the presence of the discourse is that the state feels that it is in such a strong position, either ideationally or materially, that it can ignore other actors, refuse to engage in practices of legitimation, and absorb the costs of what others view as illegitimate actions.⁷⁹

Moral Legitimation

The moral legitimation strategy of the United States occurred via four major types of discourses. The first set of legitimating discourses focused on entrenching the idea of a state of exception, through appeals either to the special nature of terrorism itself or the detainees in particular. This was complemented with an argument that the state had a duty to protect its citizens under such conditions. The second discourse involved an argument that the United States did not engage

in torture either because torture was abhorrent, the treatment of the detainees was respectful, or claims by detainees that contradicted these statements were dubious. Third, the United States promoted the idea that torture was a contested idea and suggested that particular methods that the government engaged in were not torture. Lastly, it appealed either to the character of the state or to the character of the interrogators, arguing either that it is not within the US character to engage in torture or that the interrogators were professionals with proper procedures in place so acts of torture are unlikely.

State of Exception

The first moral legitimation strategy used by the Bush administration was to argue that there existed exceptional circumstances brought on by the threat of terrorism. As the state has a duty to protect its citizens, this justified the differential treatment of the detaineestreatment that was effective in combating this special threat. This type of argument could be problematic for the Bush administration because torture is defined under international law as a right to which there can be no derogations under any circumstances.⁸⁰ To counter this problem, the Bush administration never directly linked the argument of exceptional circumstances to specific changes in the treatment of the detainees. Instead, it referred generally to exceptional circumstances in discussions on detainee treatment, usually in light of the potential for a future terrorist attack. This legitimation strategy allowed the Bush administration to suggest that there were extraordinary circumstances that might permit treatment that would otherwise be unacceptable without making statements that would be in conflict with its treaty obligations.

This legitimation strategy involved the use of contradictions between the prevailing norms against torture and the need to provide physical security for US citizens, in the hopes that the Bush administration could legitimate actions that fell within the penumbra of the accepted definition of torture. In Skinnerian terms, this is an attempt to associate a negatively held evaluative-descriptive term, torture, with a positively held one, security, in order to offset the negative reaction to the former. Notably it is this particular contradiction, as David Luban argued, that allows torture to be legitimated in a liberal democracy. Instead of portraying torture as the application of cruel agency, torture is committed by those who find themselves in circumstances where it is a necessary evil that they otherwise would not commit. As such, the Bush administration argued that there were exceptional circumstances that could be alleviated by state action through intelligence-gathering methods that were effective. Stressing the exceptional circumstances and particularly the effectiveness of intelligence-gathering methods, one of the most frequent moral discourses employed by the Bush administration, made it more likely that the discourse would be accepted in a liberal democracy under Luban's framework.

However, the clear limitations faced by the United States that prevented it from directly applying the idea of exceptional circumstances to differential detainee conduct also demonstrates the legitimacy of the torture norm being non-derogable. As Schimmelfennig noted, when actors are faced with the external constraints of legitimate norms, they are forced to argue their case through the pre-existing legitimate standards. This lack of direct appeal means that the nonderogable nature of the torture norm under exceptional circumstances is likely one that the United States was aware of, and felt constrained sufficiently by, so that it would prefer to sidestep the issue rather than directly confront the norm.

The administration justified exceptional measures both through an appeal to the risk of future terrorist threats and the differing and exceptional nature of the detainees. In an example of the former, Vice President Dick Cheney alluded to the possibility of non-standard interrogation methods days after 9/11. He argued that, in addition to using military force against al-Qaeda,

We also have to work, though, sort of the dark side, if you will. We've got to spend time in the shadows in the intelligence world. A lot of what needs to be done here will have to be done quietly, without any discussion, using sources and methods that are available to our intelligence agencies, if we're going to be successful.⁸¹

Cofer Black, the head of the CIA Counterterrorist Center, likewise stated in September 2002 that there was "operational flexibility" in dealing with detainees, noting that "there was before 9/11, and there was an after 9/11... After 9/11 the gloves come off."⁸² In 2004, military spokespersons appealed to the condition of war to legitimate alternative interrogation tactics.⁸³ Speaking to reporters en route to Berlin in 2005, Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice similarly asserted that the war on terrorism "is frankly challenging our norms and our practices."⁸⁴ The exceptional circumstances discourse appeared more frequently in 2005 and 2006, primarily through administration officials reminding their audiences of the special dangers inherent in the terrorist threat,⁸⁵ but declined near the end of the administration,

occurring only a handful of times in 2007 and 2008.⁸⁶ Notably, the White House spokesperson stated in 2008 that the president could authorize further waterboarding on terrorist suspects under certain circumstances, particularly if they were to believe that an attack may be imminent.⁸⁷

In addition to speaking to the general danger of terrorism, the administration also reinforced the exceptionalist discourse by making claims that the detainees were unusual or extraordinary themselves. General Richard B. Myers was quoted as saying that the detainees were so dangerous that if not properly bound during transport "they would gnaw through the hydraulic cables"⁸⁸ on their transport plane to make it crash. From time to time this moral aspect of the claim would be more explicit, such as when Deputy Secretary of Defense Eric Ruff stated, "We face an enemy who has no standards, respects no laws, and whose destructive intent has no limits."⁸⁹ The discourse that the detainees were "dangerous" or were "bad people" in some way was a very common legitimation tactic for members of the Bush administration, particularly in 2005 and 2006.⁹⁰

The discourse that the state had an overriding duty to protect its citizens only occurred between 2005 and 2006. It is possible that this was added to the Bush administration's legitimation discourses because of the pressure from the torture scandals the Bush administration felt that it needed to make the protective role of the government over its people explicit to legitimate its actions. In effect, it used another contradiction between norms to emphasize the positive role that the state provides for its citizens in contrast to the negative conduct of torture. Again, at no point did an administration official directly tie together the duty of the state to differential interrogation techniques. Instead, these arguments only occurred while discussing these interrogation techniques. This only reinforced the claim that there was a pre-existing norm that prevented the Bush administration from explicitly tying together the protective role of the state with potentially torturous interrogation methods. In one example, the executive stated that proposed legislation to limit interrogation methods would usurp the president's authority and, according to a White House official, interfere with the president's ability "to protect Americans effectively from terrorist attack."91 The administration would sometimes direct this discourse at other states. Condoleezza Rice used this argument during a visit to Europe in an attempt to reassure the European allies, reminding them that "we are all working together through law enforcement cooperation, intelligence cooperation, to try and produce the very best outcome to protect innocent citizens."92

She emphasized the unique nature of the situation in later statements during this trip, reminding others that the state has a duty to protect its citizens in the face of this unique danger.93 The Bush administration also used this discourse after the press disclosed the existence of the CIA black sites.⁹⁴ Moreover, the administration appealed to needing the proper tools with which to conduct the war on terror a few times late in its tenure. In an interview with Matt Lauer, President Bush responded to a question concerning whether the administration had gone too far in interrogating terror suspects, stating, "You can't expect me, and people in this government, to do what we need to do to protect you and your family if we don't have the tools that we think are necessary to do so."95 A government spokesperson similarly stated of a bill that would limit the interrogation capabilities of the CIA that it, "would take away one of the most valuable tools on the war on terror: the CIA program to detain and question key terrorist leaders and operatives."⁹⁶

Having argued that there existed exceptional circumstances and that the state has the primary duty to protect its citizens, the Bush administration contended throughout its entire term that the successful interrogation of detainees was important to alleviating the security risk, again attempting to associate US interrogation techniques with security. The sheer volume of these statements reflects Luban's book that liberal democracies can engage in torture only as an act to prevent future evils and not as punishment or terror that would be antithetical to the liberal project. Even as early as 2002 Rumsfeld responded to an accusation of the torture of Abu Zubaydah by arguing that "We are very anxious to gather as much intelligence as we can. We've been working hard on it and we intend to continue it."97 Two days later he did admit during questioning from reporters that "the overriding importance-important issue is intelligence gathering" and that "and we intend to get every single thing out of him to try to prevent terrorist acts in the future."98 Between 2005 and 2006 many administration members used this discourse, particularly President Bush.99

Once the media publicized the methods of interrogation, the Bush administration began to emphasize that the interrogations were working to produce actionable intelligence. They claimed that after almost 100 sessions with both the CIA and the FBI, the interrogation of Abu Zubaydah had resulted in information that allowed the administration to pre-empt a new wave of attacks and arrest an American citizen accused of plotting to detonate a radioactive device in the United States. In addition, they claimed that Abu Zubaydah provided information about the identity of Khalid Shaikh Mohammed, one of the central planners of the 9/11 attacks.¹⁰⁰ The administration made widespread claims concerning the usefulness of the information gathered from the interrogations of detainees,¹⁰¹ when defending the CIA secret prisons,¹⁰² opposing legislation that might limit the CIA interrogation program,¹⁰³ justifying waterboarding,¹⁰⁴ or defending the interrogation program more generally.¹⁰⁵

Torture Is Abborrent and Not Conducted

The second major discourse of the Bush administration was that torture is abhorrent, that it was not conducted by the administration, and, where it did occur, the government brought the perpetrators to justice. The discourse concerning the morally repulsive and unproductive nature of torture attempted to separate the interrogation techniques of the administration from torture. It also suggested that by upholding the moral norm against torture the United States was not as much challenging the torture norm as it was attempting to revise the definition of torture. In other words, there was a difference between special interrogation techniques used, which were both apt for the situation and effective, and torture, which was morally unjustified. However, there were far fewer statements concerning the lack of utility for torture versus its moral repulsiveness, which might indicate, given the large discourse over the positive utility of the interrogation techniques, that there was some belief within the administration that interrogation techniques that pushed the boundaries of what was considered torture were useful. The legitimation strategy that declared the treatment of the detainees to be respectful serves, in parallel with the discourse that torture is abhorrent, as a discourse that legitimated the norm against torture but underpinned the Bush administration's desire to use its alternative interrogation techniques, which were still respectful, though possibly harsher than normal.

The claim that the administration did not torture is one of the more difficult discourses to classify, as it could mean two things. First, it could indicate that the United States did not torture as defined by international standards, in which case it was a denial discourse that operated to avoid the costs associated with potentially illegitimate activity in conjunction with secrecy and claims of misinformation. Second, it could mean that the United States did not torture according to its own standards, standards that were different from those of international society, and it was attempting implicitly to legitimate these domestic standards. If this was the case, then the discourse was a legitimation strategy that attempted to normalize particular behavior that would otherwise be unacceptable. However, as there was relatively full knowledge of the techniques used in the Bush administration's interrogation program when this discourse was prevalent, it points toward the latter interpretation that the United States was not torturing according to its own standards.

The United States also acknowledged that abuse had occurred, but claimed that these were isolated mistakes that, first, did not represent the status quo and, second, were followed either by changes in policy or by additional monitoring by independent agencies. This helps to reinforce a number of issues. First, it appeals to Luban's claim that torture in a liberal democracy can only be for the purposes of intelligence gathering, so when government operatives step beyond this, it is important to demonstrate that there are corrective mechanisms. Second, it helps to play into the previous discourses stressing that there is professionalism among the interrogators and that the United States is a liberal democracy with a particular character that abhors torture. Third, the argument that the abuse was not systematic, but was only perpetrated by lower-level agents, helps to protect the executive from issues of command responsibility.

The first discourse by the Bush administration was that the treatment of the detainees was respectful without any reference to a particular law or treaty. This discourse was particularly prevalent when information came out that suggested that the United States was abusing prisoners both in 2002 and in the period from 2004 to 2006.¹⁰⁶ Administration officials often nuanced this discourse with the idea that detainee treatment would not necessarily be ideal given their previously legitimated status as dangerous, but would at least meet particular standards.¹⁰⁷ Administration officials also tied the need for respectful treatment with the utilitarian value of this treatment in yielding intelligence. For instance, a military spokesperson stated that respectful treatment was strategic because "the more comfortable that the detainees are, we're hoping that they're going to be more forthcoming with information."¹⁰⁸ The Bush administration reiterated this claim in 2005 and 2006 when an army psychologist described the accoutrements in the interrogation room at Guantanamo Bay, including a faux Persian carpet, a coffee pot, a mini-fridge, and a La-Z-Boy recliner.¹⁰⁹ Another official argued that "the most common method used to interrogate detainees is to sit down with them, watch a movie and eat pizza... You build up a relationship with them and eventually they co-operate."¹¹⁰ In 2006 and 2007, administration officials simply claimed, for the first time, that the United States does not torture.¹¹¹ This switch in discourses from the respectfulness of treatment to the outright denial of torture might indicate that sufficient

pressure had been placed on the Bush administration that caused it to directly confront allegations that it tortured instead of making claims about respectful treatment.

The discourse that torture was morally repulsive was prevalent particularly after the Abu Ghraib scandal.¹¹² In general, from 2003 to 2006 the Bush administration declared that torture was immoral or that it did not tolerate its use.¹¹³ For instance, in a report to the United Nations Committee Against Torture, the US government stated that "the United States is unequivocally opposed to the use and practice of torture...[and that] no circumstance whatsoever, including war, the threat of war, [or] internal political stability" can justify its use.¹¹⁴ However, the Bush administration's claims that torture is ineffective were somewhat sparser.¹¹⁵ For instance, John Ashcroft stated in front of the Senate Judiciary Committee that despite the 100page memo, "I condemn torture. I don't think it's productive, let alone justified."116 John Negroponte similarly stated at his confirmation hearing before the US Senate that the CIA and other agencies would be in "full compliance" with laws that ban torture as torture is not "an effective way of producing useful information."¹¹⁷

The Bush administration additionally argued that although particular abuses had occurred, it had brought the perpetrators of those abuses to justice. This occurred even before the Abu Ghraib scandal, when the US military charged six soldiers with indecency and assault over transgressions at the Abu Ghraib prison. Brigadier General Mark Kimmitt stated that "less [sic] than 20" prisoners were abused, and that "Even though it was a very small number, that's the kind of cancer vou have to cut out completely."118 He continued, "[T]he coalition takes all reports of detainee abuse seriously, and all allegations of mistreatment are investigated."¹¹⁹ This idea that those who committed abuse would be brought to justice was particularly prevalent after the Abu Ghraib scandal.¹²⁰ After the trials of these suspected personnel, the discourse transformed to focus on the claim that the Bush administration had brought those responsible to justice.¹²¹ The United States rarely addressed the systemic nature of the abuse. President Bush made statements that portraved the acts of abuse as the responsibility of one of a few bad apples, arguing how the abuse showed, "how much difference, for good or ill, the choices of individual men and women can make... The cruelty of a few has brought discredit to their uniform and embarrassment to our country."¹²² At other times, the administration explicitly stated that the abuse was not systemic.¹²³

The last discourse was to question the moral character of the detainees. This involved claiming that they always lied in the hopes of

diminishing the legitimacy of any statements that the Bush administration might make with regard to their mistreatment. In a 2001 Senate Judiciary Committee meeting, John Ashcroft displayed what he called a "seized al Qaeda training manual," which he described as a "howto" instruction manual for terrorists that instructed them to "exploit our judicial process for the success of their operations...to concoct stories of torture and mistreatment at the hands of our officials."124 This legitimation strategy was continued almost two weeks later by Paul Wolfowitz at a press conference. When asked by a reporter about the interrogation plans for 18 prisoners in US custody, he stated that "it's a complicated business ... [because] these guys are very skilled liars. They lie shamelessly; when you catch them out in a lie, they go on to another lie."¹²⁵ This discourse reappeared over the debate concerning detainee suicides in 2003,¹²⁶ when countering allegations of ill-treatment while attempting to force-feed detainees on hunger strike in 2006,¹²⁷ and to defend the allegations of mistreatment by Omar Kadr in the same year.¹²⁸

Contesting and Defining Torture

In addition to arguing that there was a state of emergency that required special detainee treatment, but arguing that torture was reprehensible and not conducted, the Bush administration also attempted to define what it meant by torture. First it argued that torture was a fundamentally contested concept, by focusing on the fact that there is no commonly accepted definition of torture. This further played on the doubt that there are circumstances in which one might feel morally squeamish about particular action, but where structural constraints might force one's hand. At the same time, administration officials gave examples of acts that they would not regard as torture, sometimes being quite specific. Legally, this was an important distinction because there are interrogation techniques that may be particularly cruel or unusual, but would not rise to the level of torture and therefore have fewer legal ramifications. This legitimation strategy also set up potential contestation between the United States and other actors in international society since it put forward contestable claims regarding what actions constituted torture. It also demonstrates that there was less confidence about the nature of waterboarding, as no administration official directly came out and stated that waterboarding was not torture. Instead, they would imply that waterboarding was not torture or argue that they personally thought it was torture, but that they could not comment on its legal status.

Some administration officials set an exceptionally high bar as to what constituted torture when asked to define it. Paul Rester of the Joint Interrogation Group stated in 2006 that it was "the deliberate and sadistic of [sic] mental or physical pain on another human being. It's as simple as that. For the pure and simple satisfaction of doing it. It serves no redeeming social value in eliciting concrete information."¹²⁹ National Intelligence Director Mike McConnell defined torture in 2007 as "mutilation or murder or rape or physical pain, those kinds of things."130 Administration officials would also appeal to relativism in their definition of torture. In 2005, Director of the CIA Porter Goss defined torture "in terms of inflicting pain or something like that, physical pain or causing a disability, those kinds of things that probably would be a common definition for most Americans, sort of you know it when you see it."¹³¹ Attorney General Alberto Gonzales similarly stated at a meeting that "[i]f we went around this room, people would have different definitions of what constitutes torture, depending on the circumstances."132 On the subject of waterboarding, however, some administration officials claimed that it was torture to them, but would not make claims of legality beyond their personal feelings on the matter.¹³³

The Bush administration also argued that particular interrogation techniques did not constitute torture. Between 2003 and 2005, administration officials claimed that acceptable interrogation techniques consisted of temporary deprivations of sleep, light, food, water, and medical attention, covering detainees in black hoods, having them stand or kneel in uncomfortable positions, subjecting them to extremes of hot or cold, or using detainee's children as leverage;¹³⁴ interrogating them for 20 hours a day for two months, telling them that they were gay, forcing them to dance with a man, forcing them to wear a bra, and forcing them to wear a leash and perform dog tricks;¹³⁵ and any of the 24 interrogation procedures permitted at Guantanamo, including placing detainees in uncomfortable cells or pretending that they had been flown to a Middle Eastern state for interrogation.¹³⁶ They also claimed that the interrogation techniques used were not torture without disclosing what the techniques actually were. Donald Rumsfeld, when asked in 2004 whether the American troops tortured detainees, stated,

I'm not a lawyer. My impression is that what has been charged thus far is abuse, which I believe technically is different from torture...I don't know if the—it is correct to say what you just said, that torture has taken place, or that

there's been a conviction for torture. And therefore I'm not going to address the torture word. $^{\rm 137}$

Various spokespersons in the intelligence community made similar statements.¹³⁸ Sometimes this argument relied on the legitimacy of domestic legal decisions, such as in an interview with Bill O'Reilly where George Tenet argued that the techniques used by his officers were legal because "[w]e know that the attorney general of the United States told us it was not torture."¹³⁹

Later, the Bush administration implicitly argued that waterboarding was not torture. In 2006 Vice President Cheney was asked on a radio show whether "a dunk water [sic] is a no-brainer if it can save lives?" He responded, "Well, it's a no brainier for me, but I-for a while there I was criticized as being the vice president for torture. We don't torture. That's not what we're involved in."¹⁴⁰ This characterization of waterboarding as an obvious tactic given the circumstances, followed by a claim that the United States does not torture, suggests that waterboarding itself would not be classified as torture. In 2008, when President Bush was asked about waterboarding, he correspondingly replied, "we, within the law, interrogate and get information,"¹⁴¹ suggesting again that waterboarding might be "within the law" without explicitly saying so. Similarly, when asked about waterboarding two days later, Stephen Bradbury, a senior official in the Office of Legal Council, replied that the permitted interrogation tactics were "quite distressing, uncomfortable, even frightening," so long as they did not cause enough severe and lasting pain to constitute torture.¹⁴² Thus, so long as waterboarding did not meet the threshold of both severity and duration outlined by the Justice Department, it could not be said to constitute torture.

Torture Is Not in Our Character

The last major moral discourse of the Bush administration was to argue that torture could not take place in the United States because of the character of the state or the interrogators themselves. It argued that it is not in the character of the state to use torture attempts to leverage the legitimacy of the United States, perhaps specifically its democratic nature, in order to assuage international criticism. It can be a difficult discourse to implement, because by explicitly focusing on the legitimacy of the state or its institutions, one potentially opens the structures themselves up for criticism. Appealing to the character of the interrogators themselves is an argument related to the professionalism of the interrogators. This echoes Luban's claim

that torture cannot occur in liberal democracies if linked to cruelty. Instead, by appealing to proper procedure, tools to achieve a goal, and given the professionalism of the interrogators, the program was acting with restraint in a manner consistent with liberal values, only applying enough pressure to the detainees as was needed to prevent future terrorist attacks. The Bush administration officials further consolidated this discourse through their claims that interrogators should receive immunity from prosecution, as those interrogating detainees were not sadists, but only state agents attempting to prevent terrorism.

Concerning the legitimation strategy that torture is not part of the American character, President Bush stated as early as 2003, "No, of course not-we don't torture people in America, and people who make that claim just don't know anything about our country."¹⁴³ Similarly, after the Abu Ghraib scandal, President Bush responded to the pictures of prisoner abuse in Abu Ghraib by stating, "I share a deep disgust that those prisoners were treated the way they were treated. Their treatment does not reflect the nature of the American people."144 Other administration officials followed up between 2004 and 2006 by emphasizing either that Americans do not torture others and that there would be no cover-up of torture in a democratic system unlike in other more dictatorial states,¹⁴⁵ that torture was not an American value,¹⁴⁶ that the United States was a leader in human rights,¹⁴⁷ or that the structures of liberal democratic society would bring perpetrators to justice.¹⁴⁸ The United States attempted to demonstrate its character by reminding the audience of the relative openness of the state and the media. Other actors in international society, particularly the ICRC, were monitoring the United States' conduct. This legitimation discourse was prevalent after various scandals over the torture of detainees.¹⁴⁹ The US Department of State also invited three UN experts to visit Guantanamo Bay to ensure that the detainees were treated properly,¹⁵⁰ the officer in charge of media relations at Guantanamo Bay later mentioning that "we keep inviting people down, even the people from organizations that say we torture."151

An example of the discourse stressing proper procedures occurred when a Pentagon spokesperson explained in 2004 that "the high-level approval is done with forethought by people in responsibility, and layers removed from the people actually doing these things, so you can have an objective approach."¹⁵² Similarly, after the Abu Ghraib scandal broke, a spokesperson for the American military denied the claims that mistreatment at Guantanamo Bay was equal to that at Abu Ghraib, stating, "From the beginning we have taken extra steps to treat prisoners not only humanely but extra cautiously."¹⁵³ Several administration officials used this legitimation strategy between 2004 and 2008.¹⁵⁴ Even waterboarding was defended with this discourse, the administration arguing that it was subject to "strict time limits, safeguards, [and] restrictions" and that water had not entered the lungs of the three prisoners subjected to the practice.¹⁵⁵

The last discourse in this category was to appeal to the professionalism of the interrogators. For instance, National Security Advisor Stephen Hadley defended the program in an interview with George Stephanopoulos, stating, "this is not a program out of control. This is a program that is conducted pursuant to law by professionals who receive a lot of training."¹⁵⁶ Similarly, between 2005 and 2008, other members of the administration appealed to the professionalism of the interrogators.¹⁵⁷

Legal Legitimation

Norm Entrepreneurship

In order to understand the legal norm entrepreneurship that the Bush administration engaged in, it is necessary to place it within the context of the previous moral argumentation. The moral legitimation strategies that stressed the state of exception due to the dangers of terrorism, the duty of the state to protect its citizens, and the importance of intelligence gathering provide the backdrop to the Bush administration's legal challenges during its tenure, in terms of both international human rights and humanitarian law. The United States attempted to act as a norm entrepreneur through both international humanitarian law, where they claimed that the detainees should receive differential treatment, and international human rights law, where it challenged the geographical scope of applicability of the Convention Against Torture and passed legislation that gave the powers of defining torture to the executive. However, there are very few statements of either type, and no legal legitimation occurred past 2006, suggesting that the United States believed it had been unsuccessful in its attempts to innovate and had given up. This idea is reinforced by a subsequent revival of legitimation via domestic legal sources from 2006 to the end of the Bush administration's term.

Within international humanitarian law, the administration attempted to justify differential treatment for the detainees of the war on terror through an appeal to the notion that they were not prisoners of war,

but instead "enemy combatants" who had fewer rights. This legal legitimation strategy correlates with the moral legitimation strategy that the detainees were morally suspect and were to be treated respectfully in light of their position as particularly heinous individuals who could commit future crimes. In response to the initial Guantanamo pictures, Donald Rumsfeld insinuated that the detainees were not classified as prisoners of war, stating that they were only "for the most part" being treated "in a manner that is reasonably consistent with the Geneva Convention."¹⁵⁸ This was built upon by Secretary of State Colin Powell, who added,

A certain set of criteria were applied to the terrorists at Guantanamo, that they were illegal noncombatants, and a different set of criteria were applied to the people that came into our custody in Iraq. That was clearly during [a] normal conventional war and they would be treated fully within the Geneva Convention.¹⁵⁹

However, this appeal to norm change in international humanitarian law was limited in scope, and after 2006 there were no further attempts to legitimate a reclassification of the detainees in the administration's discourse concerning their proper treatment.¹⁶⁰

A longer-lasting but equally sparse legal discourse that attempted to innovate through the medium of international human rights law dealt with the interpretation of the Convention Against Torture. Here the administration attempted to argue that there were geographical limits to the applicability of the convention that rendered it inapplicable to those held in Guantanamo Bay. In a March 2003 memo entitled "Working Group Report on Detainee Interrogations in the Global War on Terrorism," lawyers assessed the rules for interrogations at Guantanamo Bay, stating that while the United States ratified the Convention Against Torture, it did so with "a variety of reservations and understandings" and that "the United States has maintained consistently that the covenant does not apply outside the United States or its special maritime and territorial jurisdiction, and that it does not apply to operations of the military during an international armed conflict."¹⁶¹ Similarly, in his confirmation as attorney general, Alberto Gonzales stated that nonmilitary personnel such as CIA agents fell outside the 2002 directive on the humane treatment of prisoners issued by President Bush, and that the Congressional ban on cruel, unusual, and inhuman treatment of prisoners did not extend to all cases of aliens overseas.¹⁶²

Treatment in Accordance with the Law

At the same time that the United States was attempting to innovate within international law, it also used legitimation strategies where it claimed that it was acting within the law, both international and domestic. However, like previous legitimation strategies where it denied that torture was taking place, this was potentially norm entrepreneurial depending on whether the United States intended to make the statements to deny the actions that it was taking or to indicate that it considered that the publicly known interrogation methods were in accordance with international law. This legitimation strategy took two general forms. The first was to use the idea of lawfulness without engaging in legal argumentation itself. The second was to engage actively in direct appeals to international or domestic law.

The general discourse of lawfulness without engaging in legal reasoning occurred throughout the administration.¹⁶³ The use of this discourse might have indicated an unwillingness to engage directly in legal debates over the treatment of the detainees, as there was no specificity to what law it was engaging with, while still attempting to give the impression that the techniques were legal. For instance, as part of his confirmation as attorney general, Alberto Gonzales stated, "there was a desire to explore certain methods of questioning these terrorists," though "there was concern that nothing be done that would violate the law."164 At times, "international law" was referenced without any clue as to what particular aspect was being discussed,¹⁶⁵ such as when General Richard Meyers noted that "torture is not one of the methods that we're allowed to use and that we use. I mean, it's just not permitted by international law. And we don't use it."166 This type of claim was more specific than appealing to the law in general, since it demonstrated an assertion that the methods used to interrogate the detainees fell specifically within international norms. Again though, because of the lack of specificity, it is difficult to know whether this was the intention, or whether they were used in the same manner as the discourses appealing to generalized "law." This problem also exists with rather frequent statements that covered a gambit of laws, mentioning both international and domestic sources.¹⁶⁷ This discourse was less abstract than the previous legitimation strategy of appealing to "the law" in general, and can be interpreted more as a direct claim to legality. However, in its generality it could also be understood as a means to make a discursive appeal to the law without engaging in the legality of the treatment of the detainees. In a typical example, John Ashcroft stated in front of the Senate Judiciary Committee that the administration "has operated with respect to all of the laws enacted by the Congress, all of the treaties embraced by the president and the Congress together, and the Constitution of the United States, and no direction or order has been given to violate any of those laws."¹⁶⁸

The second set of legal discourses directly appealed to specific international or domestic laws. These were almost certainly claims that the treatment of the detainees was legal, but were relatively rare compared to the legal discourses that did not appeal to specific laws. Some discourses explicitly cited international humanitarian law. Donald Rumsfeld responded to an accusation of the torture of Abu Zubaydah by reiterating that the United States was not torturing them: "We're treating these people under the Geneva Convention and in a humane way."¹⁶⁹ This appeal to international humanitarian law was particularly prevalent among military spokespersons in 2003 and 2004,¹⁷⁰ but other administration officials occasionally used the discourse up to 2006.¹⁷¹ Other references were explicit in mentioning international human rights law. For instance, the State Department issued a statement on the International Day in Support of the Victims of Torture in 2002, "freedom from torture is an inalienable human right, and the prohibition of torture is a basic principle of international human rights law. This prohibition is absolute and allows no exception ... The United States is committed to the world-wide elimination of torture."172 Some administration statements in 2005 and 2006 specifically mentioned treaties such as the Convention Against Torture, but again these were relatively rare.¹⁷³

Finally, the Bush administration would appeal solely to its own domestic law in responding to claims of torture or mistreatment. This had a bimodal distribution, appearing just after 9/11 and just before the end of the Bush administration's second term. This distribution, particularly in light of how appealing to international sources of law disappeared at the end of Bush's second term, seems to demonstrate that the administration had given up on appealing to international law and was placing increasing emphasis on domestic sources of legal legitimacy. For instance, when the United States allowed some reporters to visit the Guantanamo facility in early February 2002 to refute the claims of torture, Brigadier General Mike Lehnert stated, "the questioning that goes on is within the bounds of normal legal procedures that are in effect within the United States."174 Despite a discourse in 2003 that did not mention domestic law directly, but instead referred to American standards or civil rights,¹⁷⁵ direct appeal to solely domestic law did not reappear until 2005, when the Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor asserted that "torture and other forms of abuse are absolutely verboten under U.S. law

and policy for all agencies, including the intelligence agencies."¹⁷⁶ The idea that the administration adhered to the domestic law of the United States, which prohibits torture, was used by several officials up to 2007.¹⁷⁷ Notably, Attorney General Michael Mukasey testified before Congress that the Justice Department would not investigate whether US interrogators broke the law when they waterboarded suspected terrorists because "whatever was done as part of a CIA program, at the time that it was done, was the subject of a Department of Justice opinion through Office of Legal Counsel—and was found to be permissible under the law as it existed then."¹⁷⁸

INTERNATIONAL SOCIETY

Challenging Claims

This section will review all of the arguments that the other members of international society used that did not involve the legitimation of torture. They can be broken up into two categories. The first category consisted of challenges to claims that the United States did not abuse the detainees. This discourse countered US attempts to avoid engagement in practices of legitimation with other members of international society. The second was to call for investigations or ask for additional information on the nature of the abuses. Again, this brought focus on US conduct and forced the United States into a position where it needed to legitimate its behavior. Few members of international society chose to engage in these discourses, instead focusing on moral and legal legitimation strategies over the abuse that was already publicized. Of those that did, almost all were representatives of international organizations.

International organizations publicly aired their concern about the abuses allegedly conducted by the United States between 2002 and 2005, though the discourse was rather sparse in frequency.¹⁷⁹ For example, UN Special Rapporteur on Torture Theo van Boven noted that

detainees in Bagram Air Base, Afghanistan, had been subjected to "stress and duress" techniques during interrogation by the Central Intelligence Agency [and in particular] had allegedly been subjected to prolonged standing or kneeling, hooding, blindfolding with spray-painted goggles, sleep deprivation and 24-hour lighting, and were kept in painful or awkward positions.¹⁸⁰

However, not all international organizations reinforced the discourse that the United States was treating detainees poorly. For instance, the

head of European Union (EU) anti-terrorism, Gijs de Vries, stated in 2006 that there was no evidence to prove that the CIA had secret prisons in Europe, arguing that neither the European Parliament nor the Council of Europe investigations uncovered human rights abuses.¹⁸¹ From 2004 to 2006 international organizations tended to call for investigations of the allegations, request further information from the United States, or question whether current investigations were sufficient.¹⁸² A letter from the Special Rapporteur on Torture to the US government dated October 22, 2003, asked the administration for information regarding the alleged conditions at the military base at Guantanamo Bay.¹⁸³ European officials similarly vowed to investigate reports of mistreatment, stating that they "have to find out exactly what is happening."¹⁸⁴ This concern was extended with the revelation of CIA secret prisons. Manfed Nowak argued several times that the existence of these facilities could indicate serious violations of human rights, especially since torture is more frequent in incommunicado detentions.¹⁸⁵ Louise Arbour also expressed her concern several times, writing that she held that the "disappearance" of those in the secret detention

in and of itself has been found to amount to torture or ill-treatment of the disappeared person or of the families and communities deprived of any information about the missing person. Furthermore, prolonged incommunicado detention or detention in secret places facilitates the perpetration of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment.¹⁸⁶

The ICRC asked the United States that, if these facilities did exist, a representative be allowed to visit.¹⁸⁷

Moral Legitimation Strategies

Other members of international society pursued several moral legitimation strategies in response to the allegations of US treatment of detainees and US legitimation strategies. Some of the discourse supported the Bush administration by parroting back its messages. Some implicitly supported the treatment of the detainees through appealing to the danger of those held or the exceptional circumstances brought on by the security problems surrounding the terrorist threat. Others corroborated the Bush administration's position by arguing that particular interrogation techniques did not constitute torture and that the character of the American state would not allow torture to occur, or by reminding their publics that despite the problematic conduct, the United States was a friend and ally. These discourses point to some weaknesses in the norm as, all things being equal, a strong norm under threat will yield rather uniform responses criticizing the conduct or discourse of the offending member of international society. The majority of the moral legitimation strategies, however, involved criticizing the United States for its conduct or legitimation strategies. This included stating that they were morally appalled by the abuse, using the US conduct as a means to minimize their own human rights problems, issuing reminders that there should not be trade-offs between human rights and counterterrorism strategies, defining specific abuses as torture, and reminding the United States that it had a special role to play in the human rights system.

No Evidence of Abuse

States in international society would, at times, declare that there were no problems with the human rights conduct of the United States, through declaring that there was no evidence that the detainees were being mistreated. This was a relatively rare phenomenon, indicating that very few states believed that the United States was treating the detainees in an acceptable manner, at least enough to publicly support the United States. For example, the British government defended the American treatment of the detainees in 2002, stating that among the three British detainees at Guantanamo Bay there were no complaints of ill-treatment and they seemed to be in good physical health.¹⁸⁸ This claim, however, was not as significant given that we know that the relative level of mistreatment was low at this time. More noteworthy were similar claims regarding there being no evidence of the mistreatment of prisoners made by Australia between 2003 and 2005,¹⁸⁹ and Denmark in 2005.¹⁹⁰ There was also one example of Western states attempting to avoid debate on the topic. In 2004, Cuba presented a resolution to the UN Human Rights Commission calling on the Americans to open Guantanamo Bay for inspection by the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture and the Special Rapporteur on Arbitrary Detention. Cuba also called for all European countries with citizens in Guantanamo, namely France, Sweden, and Great Britain, to support the resolution. Le Monde reported that the Europeans were having difficulties harmonizing their position on the resolution, with Sweden, Germany, and Austria leaning toward abstention to send a clear signal to the Americans, while the United Kingdom and France wanted to put forward a procedural motion in order to avoid a difficult debate. A Western diplomat admitted, "We are in a very difficult situation ... Guantanamo is the elephant in the room, everyone knows that it is there and everyone pretends to ignore it."¹⁹¹

Torture

Responses to US Legitimation Strategies

Few states within international society chose to endorse key Bush administration moral legitimation strategies, suggesting a general failure in the United States to properly legitimate its preferences within international society as a whole. Despite the paucity of support, the presence of these arguments also demonstrates that a norm that should be relatively entrenched, given its legal status, has not yet reached a fully taken-for-granted status within international society. For instance, a handful of states echoed the Bush administration's argument that either the detainees themselves or terrorism in general posed an extraordinary threat, potentially requiring new intelligencegathering methods.¹⁹² There was little support for the Bush administration's claims concerning a less permissive interpretation of torture. Only Australian Attorney General Philip Ruddock stated that he believed the use of sleep deprivation could not constitute torture in interrogations, arguing that "some decisions will have to be taken as to what constitutes torture for the military commission process and those who are adjudicating the matter will determine that."193 Other governments echoed the US discourse that the abuse was only due to the mistakes of a few people and did not represent a systemic problem.¹⁹⁴ With respect to the abuse at Abu Ghraib, Britain was quick to acknowledge that "you shouldn't judge the actions of the coalition as a whole on the basis of the actions of a few."¹⁹⁵ The British and Australians additionally argued that the United States was handling allegations of torture through proper procedures.¹⁹⁶ These discourses might have been affected by the fact that many of these states were part of the "coalition of the willing" responsible for the occupation of Iraq, but given that this was not the case for Germany, it suggests that participation in the occupation was not the only causal factor that accounts for this discourse.

Other states within international society used legitimation strategies that referred to the nature of the state, how the United States had given them reassurances, or how they had a close relationship. These discourses attempted to legitimate particular beliefs by focusing on the intrinsic legitimacy of the United States, either in its liberal democratic nature or in their relationship to it. For instance, in 2002 German Foreign Minister Joschka Fischer warned about comparing a constitutional democracy like the United States to other torture regimes.¹⁹⁷ The Prime Minister of Spain Jose Zapatero stated that those responsible for the crimes in Abu Ghraib should be held accountable, not for the United States in general, arguing that "As I have confidence in US democracy...I am sure that the perpetrators will be held responsible for their deeds."¹⁹⁸ President Bush noted in a press conference with Hungarian Prime Minister Peter Medgyessy that Medgyessy had brought up the problems of Abu Ghraib in their meeting, but noted that Medgyessy believed that this incident did not characterize the US or the American people.¹⁹⁹ Informed by this implicit nature, many states, particularly members of the EU, discussed how the United States gave them assurances that there was no torture taking place in 2005 and 2006.²⁰⁰ For example, the British Foreign Secretary stated, "US policy is to comply with the UN Convention Against Torture."201 International organizations also mentioned how the United States gave them reassurances that it was not torturing detainees. UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Sergio Vieira de Mello noted that "the President assured me he had given instructions for torture not to be used and I take that as a very sincere, important statement."²⁰² A few also reminded the public of the good relationship they had with the United States. Germany stated that despite the abuse, the United States and Germany still worked as "close partners and friends,"203 and the Czech Foreign Minister Cyril Svoboda noted that trust among allies is important for an effective anti-terrorism struggle.²⁰⁴

The United States Commits Prisoner Abuse or Torture

States with good human rights records were very cautious in their use of the word "torture" when referring to the conduct of the United States, whereas those with poor records used the term frequently. States with good human rights records additionally did not call for investigations into the alleged mistreatment unless it was obvious, as in the case of Abu Ghraib. Thus, although there was only a smattering of open support for US legitimation strategies, as we saw in the last section, there was also little opposition except from states with poor human rights records. If the strength of a norm is measured by the response to it when it is under threat, as Hurd suggests, then this response was lukewarm at best. This is particularly the case if the United States was attempting to expand the definition of torture to include treatment that might have formerly been excluded. According to Hurd's method of determining legitimacy, if the norm had been firmly entrenched, other members of international society would be expected to actively challenge this claim by stating that these actions are torture and forbidden. Despite the lack of such a discourse from states with good human rights, it is important to note that the discourses of states with poor human rights records are strategically utilized to impose costs on the United States, which would be impossible if the norm itself was relatively weak. As such, this strategic

discourse lends some evidence to the fact that the norm is strong enough to be used in such a fashion.

Some states with poor human rights records argued that the United States had failed to protect human rights,²⁰⁵ while others explicitly argued that the United States had committed torture.²⁰⁶ For instance, a member of the Iranian Guardian Council, Ayatollah Ahmad Jannati, stated that the United States will "now arrest, jail and torture whoever they want and force confession from them as well as confiscating their belongings."²⁰⁷ Similarly, the Zimbabwean Minister of Information and Publicity, in responding to American criticism over problems in a by-election in Zimbabwe, stated that the United States had lost the moral rights to judge others because of their "racial profiling, illegal detention and torture of inmates under the guise of fighting terrorism."²⁰⁸

States with good human rights records declared that torture was taking place through their legal maneuvering, such as when Spain dropped an extradition request for two British residents formerly at Guantanamo Bay after stating that the torture they had suffered there made them too weak to stand trial.²⁰⁹ In general, Spain disallowed extraditions to the United States on the grounds that legal guarantees of the state could be violated. Additionally, Dutch soldiers were ordered not to hand over Afghan captives to US forces for fear of abuse, deportation to Guantanamo, or rendition.²¹⁰ A British official told a parliamentary committee that the British government did not believe early reports of torture by the Americans, but after Abu Ghraib they became "fully aware of the risk of mistreatment associated with any operations that may result in U.S. custody of detainees." Regarding the intelligence relationship after this point, he noted that "we still trust them, but we have a better recognition that their standards, their approaches, are different, and therefore we still have to work with them, but we work with them in a rather different fashion" without specifying what "a different fashion" entailed.²¹¹ Similarly, the House of Commons Foreign Affairs Committee released a report that similarly argued that "the UK can no longer rely on US assurances that it does not use torture, and we recommend that the government does not rely on such assurances in the future."212 At other rare times their discourse was explicit, for instance, when the Italian Foreign Minister Franco Frattini claimed that the abuse at Abu Ghraib was torture.²¹³ Similarly, British Foreign Secretary David Miliband argued in 2008: "We would never use waterboarding... There's absolutely no question about the UK government's commitments in respect of torture, which is illegal, and our definition of what torture is."214

International organizations also issued statements explicitly warning the United States to avoid the torture of detainees.²¹⁵ States with good human rights records would alternatively call for public explanations or investigations into the allegations of abuse or torture, but this occurred almost entirely in response to Abu Ghraib.²¹⁶ In a rare counterexample, when the first photos from Guantanamo Bay leaked, then British Foreign Secretary Jack Straw had British representatives at Guantanamo Bay ask the Americans for an explanation.²¹⁷

Negative Moral Reactions

74

Many states used discourses that described their moral outrage at the abuses perpetrated by the United States. These discourses reinforced the moral prohibition against torture independently of the legitimation strategies employed by the United States. Members of international society also reminded the United States not to operate as if there were direct trade-offs between successful intelligence techniques and committing torture. However, these discourses generally occurred after large scandals like Abu Ghraib, suggesting that it is only when torture reaches a particular public frequency that other members of international society, particularly states, will react to reinforce the norm. Many states with problematic human rights records used the exposure to contrast US conduct with their own, while others directly suggested that the United States had lost legitimacy in speaking out against other human rights abuses. In addition, and contrary to Brooks and Wohlforth, some states changed their policy regarding detainees in reaction to the detainee abuse despite the material advantage of the United States. This added to US costs and suggested that though the material advantage might have helped to mitigate adverse reactions in the short term, it did not help to legitimate the Bush administration's position.

Many states claimed that they were shocked by the abuse, suggesting a moral prohibition against it, particularly after Abu Ghraib.²¹⁸ For instance, the British government said it was "appalled by the photographs."²¹⁹ The Spanish Foreign Minister Miguel Angel Moratinos equally expressed his "total horror" over the prison photos.²²⁰ International organizations also expressed their disapproval over the treatment of the prisoners²²¹ and the UN Special Rapporteur on torture, Theo van Boven, stated that he was "seriously concerned about recent reports of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment of Iraqi detainees by United States of America and United Kingdom military forces serving under the Coalition Provisional Authority."²²² The UN special representative in Afghanistan

Torture

similarly argued about two prisoners who were reportedly tortured to death in 2002 that "such abuses are utterly unacceptable and are an affront to everything the international community stands for in Afghanistan."²²³ The UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Louise Arbour, stated in 2005, "It is appalling that even now we are entering an era where we are even revisiting this [legal and moral] terrain... There are no circumstances where recourse to torture can ever be justified. End of debate."²²⁴

Many states also commented that the United States should be careful about the trade-offs between human rights and successful counterterrorism. This was entirely a European discourse in 2004 and 2005, and was exemplified by German Chancellor Angela Merkel, who stated, "we have to face the challenges of the 21st century... but we have to strike a careful balance. We have to stay in line with the laws we believe in."²²⁵ This discourse was also found among international organizations.²²⁶ The High Commissioner on Human Rights, Mary Robinson, stated in an interview with *Le Temps*,

I am also very concerned about the treatment of prisoners Taliban or Al Qaeda detainees in Afghanistan, they are under U.S. jurisdiction or Afghanistan. According to my information, their conditions of detention are alarming: they did not have enough to eat, they do not care, prisons are overcrowded, they are confined in the darkness...Certainly, they can be questioned, but the questioning should not lead to abuse or torture.²²⁷

Very few spokespersons, however, argued that torture was ineffective. In a rare example, Louise Arbour wrote, "Whatever the value of the information obtained in secret facilities—and there is reason to doubt the reliability of intelligence gained through prolonged incommunicado or secret detention—some standards on the treatment of prisoners cannot be set aside."²²⁸

States with poor human rights records sometimes compared the conduct of the United States to their own conduct, suggesting that the United States did not have the moral standing to reprimand them.²²⁹ For instance, in a question from *Der Spiegel* in 2007 Vladmir Putin defended his regime by criticizing the United States, arguing, "I am an absolutely true democrat. The tragedy is that I am alone. The Americans torture at Guantanamo, and in Europe the police use gas against protesters."²³⁰ China suggested in 2004 and 2005 that the United States should focus on its own problems instead of criticizing other states.²³¹ Some states, notably Indonesia, made statements claiming that the reaction of international society to the scandal

shows how international society discriminates between developed and developing states in terms of human rights promotion.²³² Many states argued that the United States had lost its moral high ground or was acting hypocritically, though most were human rights-abusing states themselves. For instance, the Chinese government released a 2002 report criticizing the American human rights record, stating that the US had double standards whereby it actively engaged in "censuring other countries for their human rights situations ... [while turning] a blind eye to serious violations of human rights on its own soil." Specifically citing the prisoners in Guantanamo Bay, the report noted, "it was unclear...what kind of treatment they would receive...Former Al-Oaeda members were also subject to torture or other forms of maltreatment."233 Some were quite explicit, such as an Indonesian foreign affairs spokesperson who said in 2004 that "the US Government has no moral authority whatsoever to make any evaluations or to stand as a jury on other countries including Indonesia in regard to Human Rights Issues, let alone after the cases of torture and harassment in Abu-Ghraib prison in Iraq."²³⁴ This discourse was popular in states with human rights problems,²³⁵ but was also voiced by the Czech Republic.²³⁶ Some international organizations also argued that the conduct was undermining the status of the United States in the world. Another was to discuss how the strength of American democracy was being eroded. In responding to a question from Le Temps about Guantanamo, Louise Arbour stated:

What was most disturbing after the events of September 11 in the United States was to see how the administration...abandoned what has always been its strength, namely the commitment and quality of all its institutions including the power of the judiciary. The strength of American democracy is the exceptional attributes of the three branches of governance...Whatever the ultimate answer for the interpretation of the convention against torture and *habeas corpus*, what is important is that the these matters are referred to courts.²³⁷

Manfred Nowak was even more explicit in his discussion of Vice President Cheney's attempt to have the CIA excluded from a ban on torture, claiming, "One of the cornerstones of human rights is being put in question. This is undermining the reputation of the US as a democratic country based on the rule of law."²³⁸

Some members of international society suggested that US conduct could have larger effects on the international human rights system. Both Germany and Austria reminded the United States that it has a special role in the human rights system that torture would make problematic.²³⁹ Manfred Nowak claimed that

Torture

the framework of international human rights which the UN has built up since 1945 is threatened when a democratic country undermines the total prohibition on torture.... This should not be undermined by democratic states. The world is more dangerous: on the one hand due to terrorists, and on the other due to actions taken in the fight against terrorism.²⁴⁰

Louise Arbour similarly expressed frustration in 2007 at the US conduct, stating, "If I try to call to account any government, privately or publicly, for their human rights records, the first response is: first go and talk to the Americans about their human rights violations."²⁴¹

Legal

Appeal to International Law

Very few states appealed to international law in their discourse over the allegations of torture by the United States. This reflects the moral legitimation discourses where very few states with good human rights records would state that the United States engaged in torture. Some appealed to international norms,²⁴² such as the government of South Africa, which stated that "the reports of abuse undermine the stated goals of the coalition forces to bring about a human rights-based culture and democracy in Iraq, under the rule of law, in line with international norms and standards."243 A much rarer discourse, limited to states with poor human rights records, was to challenge the United States on its legal interpretation of international humanitarian law.²⁴⁴ Equally as rare was bringing up humanitarian law at all, such as when the publication of the first Guantanamo photos led British Prime Minister Tony Blair to argue that the prisoners needed to be treated in accordance with the Geneva Conventions.²⁴⁵ Again, this particular claim was made before the serious allegations of abuse took place, which leads to a question of why these more serious allegations did not trigger similar statements.

International organizations, on the other hand, were more active in legitimating their preferences through legal argumentation, often arguing that detainees should be treated in accordance with international law generally. Sometimes this was put in terms of International Human Rights Law; for example on November 22, 2001, the Committee Against Torture reminded state parties to the Convention Against Torture of "the non-derogable nature of most of the obligations undertaken by them in ratifying the Convention," including the prohibition of torture under any circumstances and the prohibition of cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment.²⁴⁶ UN Special Rapporteur on Torture Manfred Nowak stated similarly in 2008 that the United States should give up on its defense of "unjustifiable" interrogation methods, arguing that "this is absolutely unacceptable under international human rights law."247 In 2007, the Committee Against Torture argued that because torture was difficult to differentiate from cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment, and since experience shows that the conditions that facilitate ill-treatment often facilitate torture, the prohibition against ill-treatment is also non-derogable under the convention.²⁴⁸ This shows that not only did international organizations reject Bush administration claims, but also clarified and strengthened existing international human rights law. At other times the legal legitimation strategies were based on international humanitarian law, such as when the ICRC reminded the media that "[i]nternational humanitarian law bans all forms of torture absolutely, regardless of the circumstances."249 At other times, international organizations referenced "international law" without specifying which type.250

In addition to appealing to international law in general, international organizations used legal legitimation strategies to call on the United States to bring perpetrators of detainee abuse to justice.²⁵¹ However, the United States was also commended in the same way, such as when the Norwegian member of the Committee Against Torture, Nora Sveaass, stated that the US representatives had given "very reassuring answers" with regard to bringing those responsible to justice.²⁵² International organizations used legal legitimation strategies to remind the United States about command responsibility, which could make those at the top of the chain of command responsible for allegations of torture.²⁵³ They also classified certain interrogation techniques conducted by the United States to be legally torture or tantamount to torture.²⁵⁴ Finally, some international organizations argued that the United States did not have the legal competence to define torture by itself.²⁵⁵

Conclusion

This chapter has examined the legitimation discourses of the Bush administration and other members of international society with respect to the United States' treatment of detainees during the war on terror. Specifically, it asked whether the Bush administration was successful in the legitimation of its preferences and whether its materiality seemed to play a role in the practices of legitimacy.

The legitimation discourses of the Bush administration can be broken down into three overlapping periods. The first set of discourses occurred before the Abu Ghraib scandal, from 2001 to 2004. These involved several avoidance discourses, including outright denial that mistreatment was taking place, arguing that claims to the contrary were incorrect, and, early on, claiming that discussion of the exact interrogation techniques was impossible due to national security. The Bush administration stressed both the unique threat posed by terrorism and the idea that the detainees were taught to lie to the media about alleged acts of torture. At the same time, the Bush administration was also active in claiming that the detainees' treatment reflected the standards of both international humanitarian and human rights law and, over time, became more explicit in describing the interrogation techniques involved.

Once the Abu Ghaib and CIA secret prison scandals broke, in the period between 2004 and 2006, the number of legitimation strategies increased considerably. The Bush administration ended its denial discourses but continued the idea that some claims, particularly from international organizations, might be due to misinformation or were politically motivated. It expanded its legitimacy strategy to emphasize not only the general threat caused by terrorism but also the danger posed by the detainees themselves and the need for the state to gather actionable intelligence so the state could protect its citizens. At the same time, it argued that the treatment of the detainees was respectful, that torture was immoral, and that all perpetrators of torture either were going to be brought to justice or, later on, had been brought to justice. The Bush administration initiated legitimation strategies involving claims that the United States does not torture because it is not in its nature, that there were proper procedures in place, and that questioning was conducted by professional interrogators. Legally, it continued to appeal both specifically to international humanitarian or human rights law, but more often to the general international legality of the acts in general.

We can see the utility of Luban's theory of torture within liberal democracy playing out in the legitimation strategies of the United States during this period in particular, with the Bush administration's stress on future-looking, structurally constrained action to avoid potential catastrophe. This was particularly clear in its claims of the existence of the exception danger of terrorism, the danger posed by the detainees themselves, its stress on the need to gather intelligence, their argument about the professionalism of the interrogators, and its argument that when scandals did occur they were the result of a few "bad apples" who were appropriately punished. These discourses, in sum, attempted to give the impression that the treatment that took place, whether considered torture or not, was not due to revenge, punishment, or sadistic pleasure, but only to ensure that the greater catastrophe of a future terrorist attack could be avoided. The treatment of the detainees, where questionable, was done reluctantly by professionals who had no other choice given the circumstances.

In the last period between 2006 and 2008, almost all previous legitimation strategies fell by the wayside. The few exceptions were a continuation of the state of exception argument, though this also declined in 2007 and 2008. However, the appeal to proper procedures and the professionalism of the interrogators continued. The Bush administration for the first time claimed outright that it did not torture, but at the same time made more statements that either challenged the idea of a firm definition of torture or presented exceptionally vague definitions of what would constitute torture. From a legal perspective, all appeals to international law ended, replaced by appeals to the domestic legality of the interrogations.

Within international society, there were very few legitimation discourses in the first period, with the exception of some international organizations claiming that there were problems with the way that the United States treated its detainees, some calls for investigations, and a few states with poor human rights records using the discourse of US torture strategically to point out US hypocrisy in the matter. It was only with the revelation of the Abu Ghraib scandal and the CIA secret detention centers that other members of international society became involved. When this occurred, many claimed to be shocked by the abuse, called for investigations, reminded the US of balancing the trade-offs between counterterrorism and human rights, and were concerned that this conduct was undermining US legitimacy to defend human rights, particularly given its special role in the system. The frequency of response between states and international organizations, however, varied. For the former, the span of these legitimation discourses was much more acute than the latter, with almost all discourses occurring in 2004, whereas international organizations extended these discourses from as early as 2003 to as late as 2006. Additionally, states within international society supported some of the US legitimation strategies during this period, either by reflecting on the extraordinary threat posed by terrorism, claiming that there was no systematic abuse by the US or that proper procedures were in place, or claiming that the United States had given them reassurances that torture was not taking place. On the other hand, states with poor human rights records used the opportunity to either publicize the US abuses, claimed that the United States was acting hypocritically and undermining its authority

Torture

to speak on human rights, or attempted to downplay their own human rights problems by comparing them to those of the United States.

During the final period between 2006 and 2008 most of these discourses disappeared, with the exception of claims that the abuse had undermined US authority, though this time mostly from states with good human rights records and international organizations. International organizations continued to press the United States to give up any justification for the interrogation techniques that it championed. Perhaps more problematically for the United States, other states within international society started changing state policy to reflect the risk of the United States torturing detainees in its custody.

Reflecting this summary of the data on the central research questions, it seems that, given the absolute legal prohibition on torture, the Bush administration was relatively successful in avoiding costs of its potentially illegitimate activities, particularly at the beginning of the administration's term. Whether the Bush administration was willing to act as an overt norm entrepreneur is somewhat unclear as there are only a few statements explicitly justifying its conduct in terms of the law, but this is not particularly surprising given that the norms that it would be contesting were seemingly quite entrenched within international law. This corresponds with Schimmelfennig's idea that actors are faced with external constraints from pre-existing norms, where they are forced to argue their case through these standards if the actor believes them to be sufficiently legitimate in international society. This lack of direct appeal might indicate that the Bush administration was both aware of and felt constrained by the non-derogable nature of the torture norm.

Thus, instead of attempting to pursue overt norm innovation, during the period between 2004 and 2006 when the United States faced the most criticism from other members of international society, the Bush administration attempted a policy of justification, or where the state attempts to legitimate its preference through claiming that it is in compliance with the norms as "properly" interpreted.²⁵⁶ As such, the Bush administration was not attempting to challenge the torture norm in its entirety, but rather redefining the meaning of torture to permit actions that would not be previously permissible.²⁵⁷ This explains the conduct of claiming legality, that it was in compliance with international law, coupled with moral legitimation tactics stressing that the treatment was respectful, that torture was immoral, that it had taken steps where interrogators have crossed the line, and that it had explicitly outlined some of the interrogation techniques used, while at the same time reminding international society of the dangers of terrorism that required good intelligence so that the state could defend its citizens. In other words, the Bush administration attempted to use the contradictions between the particular and unique situation that threatened citizens that it had a duty to protect, and pushing the boundaries of what might be acceptable interrogation techniques, all at the same time reinforcing that it does not "torture," which it declared to be immoral.

This strategy seemed to have some success within international society, as very few states commented negatively on US behavior, even when reports of mistreatment surfaced. This is possibly because the conduct of the United States was not sufficiently grievous to challenge it openly given the potential costs to any state of doing so. However, given some statements reflecting on the importance of the United States in the human rights system, the silence might also have been a way of avoiding structural damage to the system through making the United States a hypocritical, and therefore more illegitimate, actor.²⁵⁸ Even at the height of the scandals in 2004 and 2005, states with good human rights records made seemingly conflicting statements, first by claiming that they were shocked by the abuse and calling for investigations, and second by echoing some American legitimation discourses that there was an extraordinary threat posed by terrorism, that there was no systemic abuse, or that the United States had given them reassurances. This is particularly striking given that these supportive legitimation discourses were complementary with several introduced or augmented by the United States during this middle period, namely that the detainees were particularly dangerous, that there were proper procedures and professional interrogators in place, and that the perpetrators had been brought to justice.

Despite this relative success given the purported stringency of the norm, as the term progressed, there is evidence that the US ability to translate this mixed attitude into norm change was not successful. First, international organizations exhibited a fervent opposition to the possibility of torture throughout, demonstrating their utility in promoting human rights norms in the face of state behavior that was less supportive. They rarely engaged with the moral legitimation discourses of the United States, instead preferring to argue that torture was wrong, to call for investigations and occasionally to remind the United States of its special place in the international human rights system. Legally, the international organizations were more apt to challenge specific claims that the United States made, while reaffirming existing international law and calling for investigations into alleged misbehavior. Second, there is some evidence that the United States

Torture

attempted to coerce its allies into compliance based on comments made by European diplomats, suggesting that legitimacy alone was not effective in producing compliance. Third, some allies began to change their detainee policies at the end of the Bush administration, increasing the costs of interaction between themselves and the United States. Lastly, the United States also faced constant criticism from states with poor human rights records. While this latter observation is not the strongest evidence of the strength of the norm, it is important to note that even these actions demonstrate both that the norm was seen to be strong enough to be useful to these states and that their discursive actions reproduced it.²⁵⁹ As a whole, the Bush administration did not seem to be successful in completely legitimating its preferences, at best reaching a position of norm emergence, but with little evidence of a norm cascade.

This increased pressure that came as a result of the Bush administration's inability to legitimate its preferences is also confirmed by its retreat from international legitimation between 2006 and 2008, where it shifted to legal arguments based almost entirely on domestic law, moved away from explicit statements about the type of interrogation techniques used to statements that focused on the ambiguity of the term "torture" instead, and reaffirmed repeatedly that the United States does not torture; instead claiming that the detainees were treated respectfully. This abandonment of arguments based on international law, the lack of confidence in a clear definition of torture, and a direct confrontation of torture claims indicates that the United States had given up on any major attempt to reinvent the torture norm in the way that the earlier internal memos suggested, taking instead a very defensive posture. This was also reflected in an evolution of domestic legislation that strengthened the torture norm, first outlawing it in the military in 2005, and second outlawing it for CIA intelligence agents in 2007. This trend should not be overstated, because at the same time the Bush administration consistently argued that special interrogation techniques should be allowed in exceptional circumstances. Additionally, this shift to legitimating domestic legal sources might have also helped to avoid issues of command responsibility, since their very restrictive definition of torture meant that there was little to no conduct that would have been out of line with the legal recommendations of the Justice Department. This is particularly the case given the public and private statements made by administration officials that suggested that the purpose of the alleged torture, that is, whether it was done to successful thwart a terrorist attack, would be taken into consideration when determining the legality of the action. At the same time, the legal restrictions imposed by Congress certainly demonstrated a change in posture from the relatively unrestrictive definition of proper conduct put forward by the Bush administration at the beginning of the war on terror. This suggests that the Bush administration's failure to legitimate its behavior in the long run created costs that it then attempted to avoid by trying to create a tolerable consensus balancing between its preferences and those of the rest of international society.

This case study also seems to indicate that material preponderance did not help to change the norm, contra Brooks and Wohlforth. However, this does not mean that US material power was of no use. On the contrary, there is some evidence that it was effective in mitigating public criticism from the allies, which might explain the dual nature of other states' reactions in 2004, whereby states condemned the activity but were far less prone to condemn the United States itself. This is supported by a European diplomat who in 2005 claimed that the United States went on the offensive against European states in their allegations of torture. However, there were clear limitations to this strategy, as toward the end of the term even coercion or bribery was either not effective or judged to be too costly by the United States to implement at necessary levels to ensure compliance, leading to some allies making adjustments to their policies dealing with the relationship between detainees and the United States that negatively affected cooperation. Thus, other than mitigating some of the negative responses, the material position of the United States did not seem to have much effect on its ability to legitimate its position and therein significantly change the norms of torture.

CHAPTER 4



HABEAS CORPUS

INTRODUCTION

The case study of habeas corpus differs fundamentally from the torture case study in that the international norms surrounding the deprivation of *habeas corpus* are less strict than those of torture, providing a comparative contrast over how states react to the Bush administration breaching human rights norms where there is the possibility of derogation under certain circumstances. This is not to say that habeas corpus is an unimportant right, as it provides the most basic protection against arbitrary political power and, unlike torture and rendition, is more difficult to hide from other members of international society.¹ The exploration of the historical conduct and discourse in this chapter centers on the primary research question: was the United States successful in legitimating its human rights conduct? To answer this question, this chapter will examine the legitimation strategies through which the United States and other members of international society attempted to legitimate their preferences with regard to the relationship between habeas corpus rights and the challenges posed by the terrorist threat brought on by the 9/11 terrorist attacks.

I argue that the United States was unsuccessful in legitimating its actions regarding the norm of *habeas corpus*, specifically the reintroduction of the "unlawful combatant" category to categorize the al Qaeda and Taliban fighters who did not meet the requirements of "lawful combatants" under the Geneva Conventions.² This failure to legitimate its preferences can be demonstrated both through the negative reaction to its attempted norm-entrepreneurship by a large number of states and all relevant international organizations and a shift in the legitimation strategies and conduct of the Bush administration in reaction to this opposition. I argue that this failure to legitimate its preferences indicates that despite its material power, the United States was unable to change the existing norms with respect to *habeas corpus* in any substantial way. Furthermore, in its failure to do so, there is some evidence that the Bush administration incurred costs by continuing a policy that it had failed to successfully legitimate. In other words, the attempt to incur short-term costs in exchange for a lock-in of preferred norms was unsuccessful.³ Instead of the Bush administration destabilizing the norm of *habeas corpus* within international society, international society responded with resistance, imposing costs on the Bush administration for their defection.

The evidence supporting these claims will be examined in three sections. The first will review the major historical events surrounding the detention of the detainees and review the internal discourses of the Bush administration as a way of setting the stage for the legitimation strategies that the United States and other members of international society undertook. The next two sections will review thematically the legitimation strategies of the United States and other members of international society.

HISTORICAL TIMELINE AND INTERNAL US DISCOURSES

Habeas corpus is one of the oldest rights, tracing its origin back to the Magna Carta in 1215. From the beginning, its purpose was limit the arbitrary power of rulers by ensuring that there is a legal and factual basis for the detention of a criminal suspect through judicial review.⁴ This function continues to the present, where it "restricts [the] government's ability to imprison its citizens for any reason it wants—or for no reason at all."⁵ Domestically, the Suspension Clause of the US Constitution restrains Congress from suspending habeas corpus except in circumstances prescribed by the article, although the Constitution does not offer affirm of the existence of habeas corpus as a right. Instead, judicial judgments clarified that Congress must provide a statutory basis for habeas corpus, a basis that Congress has consistently acted to provide, sometimes as a positive right, but more recently as a negative right.⁶ For instance, the 1867 Habeas Corpus act that granted the writ in "all cases where any person may be restrained of his or her liberty in violation of the constitution, or of any treaty or law of the United States," while the 2006 habeas corpus statute declared that the writ "shall not extend to a prisoner unless...[h]e is in custody in violation of the Constitution or laws or treaties of the United States." 7

Habeas corpus has only been temporarily suspended in the United States three times: during the Civil War, during an armed rebellion in the Philippines in the early 1900s and in the immediate aftermath of Pearl Harbor in 1941. On each occasion, Congress made the determination that suspending habeas corpus was required by public safety and specifically limited the duration of the emergency situation. Jonathan Hafetz argued that if we compare these historical suspensions of habeas corpus with that of the Bush administration, there are three key differences. First, the executive had never before claimed that it could, on its own, permanently deny detainees the right. Second, it has never been used before to single out a particular class of people, in this case, those who were designated "unlawful combatants" by the executive.⁸ Third, the executive has never claimed this power without finding that public safety required it.9 The case study of habeas corpus is thus unique historically, both in domestic practice as outlined by Hafetz, and also in the international sphere where the United States had never previously denied the right in a non-war situation. The Bush administration's defection is thus a potentially radical proposition to be either accepted or rejected by the rest of international society.

Domestically, unlike the persistent support for torture, support for the deprival of habeas corpus followed a downward trend throughout the Bush administration. In the immediate aftermath of the 9/11attacks there was a significant amount of support for the erosion of traditional civil liberties to fight terrorism within the United States. An ABC-Washington Post poll reported that 66 percent of American citizens would give up some of their civil liberties in the fight against terrorism; a New York Times/CBS News poll put the same number at 74 percent.¹⁰ However, in 2006 a poll stated that 71 percent of American citizens wanted the inmates in Guantanamo to be either given Prisoner of War status or charged with a crime, with only 25 percent of them supporting labeling the detainees enemy combatants and holding them indefinitely.¹¹ Another poll in the same year found that 57 percent of American citizens believed it was acceptable to hold the detainees indefinitely without trial.¹² Finally, a poll taken at the beginning of the Obama administration showed that 42 percent of American citizens believed that the terrorism suspects should remain at Guantanamo Bay.¹³ Although support for denying habeas corpus to detainees in the war on terror declined over the course of the Bush administration, it never did so to the extent that there was large domestic opposition to indefinite detention from the US public. This initial public support likely contributed to the scope of the State of Emergency declared by President

Bush, which activated around 500 dormant powers, including the right of the President to suspend *habeas corpus.*¹⁴ This state of emergency was subsequently renewed every year during his presidency, showing a determination on the part of the Bush administration to maintain the right to suspend *habeas corpus* for counterterrorism purposes.

The first appearance of the term "unlawful combatant" to designate suspected terrorist detainees occurred in a September 24, 2001 op-ed in *The Washington Times* by David Rivkin and Lee Casey. They argued for a formal declaration of war by Congress in response to the 9/11 terrorist attacks, as this,

...would permit the United States to treat bin Laden and his terrorists as "unlawful combatants," who would be entitled to much less due process than ordinary criminal defendants.¹⁵

In line with the suggestions made by Rivkin and Casey, in November 2001 President Bush signed an executive order entitled *Detention*, *Treatment, and Trial of Certain Non-Citizens in the War Against Terrorism* that empowered him to order military trials for any terrorists or collaborators both in the United States and abroad. It did not allow for judicial review, stating explicitly that "any individual subject to this order shall not be privileged to seek any remedy... in any court of the United States, or any state thereof."¹⁶ The promotion of administrative detention was not just discursive. In November, *The Globe and Mail* reported that more than 1000 people, mostly Arab men, had been arrested and jailed for weeks without charges.¹⁷

These actions were far from ad hoc. Legal memos within the Bush administration suggested an active and well-thought out attempt to restrict *habeas corpus* from all detainees during the war on terror. A December 2001 memo to the General Counsel of the Department of Defense argued that "a federal district court could not properly exercise habeas jurisdiction over an alien detained at the GBC [Guantanamo Bay camp]," but noted that there was still some litigation risk.¹⁸ Four separate memos published in early 2002 all contended that international treaties, including the Geneva Conventions, did not protect members of al Qaeda or the Taliban.¹⁹ Assistant Attorney General Jay Bybee additionally argued that the President had the constitutional power to determine whether the Taliban are unlawful combatants. Furthermore, there was no need to establish tribunals to make this determination, as would be prescribed under international humanitarian law.²⁰ There was some disagreement in the Bush administration

over this assessment. For instance, a memo from Secretary of State Colin Powell during the same period argued for the implementation of the Geneva Conventions.²¹ Powell's argument, however, did not prevail and in February 2002 President Bush issued a memo accepting that the Geneva Conventions applied to the conflict with the Taliban, but did not apply to the conflict with al Qaeda. These detainees would be covered under the Geneva Conventions, but would be classified as unlawful combatants.²²

As various NGOs challenged the deprivation of *habeas corpus* in US courts through 2002 and early 2003,²³ domestic judges supported the administration's interpretation of the legal rights of the detainees on the basis that Guantanamo Bay was not part of the United States and therefore those interned there had no ability to take *habeas corpus* claims to US courts.²⁴ At the end of 2003, almost 2 years after the detention system started, opponents of the denial of *habeas corpus* rights made some legal gains. The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals stated that the government's legal justification for the indefinite detention at Guantanamo Bay was "a grave and startling proposition," ruling that a Libyan held there could challenge his case in US courts. The Second United States Court of Appeals similarly told the Justice Department that they had 30 days to charge a detainee in a federal court or they would have to release him.²⁵

In June 2004 the Supreme Court ruled on the Bush administration's policy of executive detention in two cases. First, it decided to examine a case that would determine whether any prisoner at Guantanamo Bay was entitled to challenge their detention in civilian courts.²⁶ Second, it decided to examine the case of Yaser Hamdi, a US citizen who was held by the United States as an enemy combatant, after lower courts upheld the executive's right to detain him indefinitely.²⁷ In the resulting cases, Hamdi v. Rumsfeld and Rasul v. Bush, the Supreme Court ruled that although the government had the right to hold enemy combatants, US citizens held as an enemy combatants should have "a meaningful opportunity to contest the factual basis for that detention before a neutral decision-maker"²⁸ on the basis that the Authorization for the Use of Military Force passed by Congress did not allow the president to detain people indefinitely, which was a distinct possibility in the War on Terror, and on the basis that the allegations against Hamdi could not affect his right to due process. Additionally, basing their decision on existing statute, the Supreme Court argued there was nothing preventing domestic courts from exercising jurisdiction in the cases of the detainees who were not US citizens 29

The Bush administration, in a nod to the Supreme Court ruling that required giving the detainees some means to challenge their detention, subsequently announced that new Combatant Status Review Tribunals would review the detention of prisoners at Guantanamo Bay as a means of providing a *habeas corpus* substitute.³⁰ The prisoners would receive the help of a non-lawyer military officer "personal representative," and if not found to be an enemy combatant, they would be handed over to the State Department for transfer to their home country.³¹ This process appeared to have widespread legitimacy within the prison camp at first, with the Pentagon reporting that 90–95 percent of detainees accepted participating in the review process.³²

However, in November 2004 a federal court judge struck down the proposed military tribunal for Salim Hamdan, ruling that President Bush had overstepped his constitutional powers and that the tribunals did not meet the requirements of the Geneva Conventions.³³ The Supreme Court refused to take up the case prior to the federal appeals court deciding on it, effectively halting the military tribunals.³⁴ In July 2005, the U.S. Court of Appeals overturned this decision, leading the Supreme Court to accept the case in November.³⁵ At the same time, Congress passed the Detainee Treatment Act, which made it explicit that there was no right to *habeas corpus* for Guantanamo detainees, making the 2004 judgment of the Supreme Court, which was based on their interpretation of existing statue, irrelevant.³⁶

In June 2006 the U.S. Supreme Court ruled in the case of Hamdan v. Rumsfeld that the planned military trials for suspects at Guantanamo were illegal. Specifically, it stated that all US prisoners in the war on terror were covered under Common Article 3 of the Geneva Convention, which was incorporated into US law by the Uniform Code of Military Justice, and that the President exceeded his powers in the creation of the new legal system for the detainees.³⁷ In order to get around this ruling, President Bush subsequently signed the Military Commission Act in October of 2006 that created new rules for the prosecution of terrorism suspects and also stipulated that "no court, justice, or judge" could consider petitions from anyone designated to be an unlawful combatant. Furthermore, the Geneva Conventions could not be relied upon for habeas rights or any other civil proceeding against US personnel.³⁸ In a rare move, in April 2007 the Supreme Court declined to take up the case of whether the Guantanamo detainees should have access to federal courts to appeal their detention,³⁹ but then changed its opinion in June and agreed to hear the case.40 The Supreme Court eventually ruled in this case,

90

Boumediene v. Bush, that all the detainces at Guantanamo Bay had *habeas corpus* rights given to them by the Constitution of the United States and that any law removing these rights was therein unconstitutional because such acts violated the suspension clause.⁴¹ The same day it ruled in *Munaf v. Geren* that persons detained in Iraq also have the right to *habeas corpus* in Iraqi courts.⁴²

There are three distinct patterns of behavior in this history of internal discourses and events concerning habeas corpus. First, it is clear that the Bush administration attempted to deny habeas corpus to the detainees through systematic and well-thought out changes to domestic law. Second, the Bush administration was hindered by a series of Supreme Court rulings in 2004, 2006 and 2008 that gradually restricted its ability to deny habeas corpus rights through executive degree, ruling in 2004 that all US citizens had the right to challenge their detention in US courts and that all detainees had the right to challenge their detention through some judicial process, in 2006 that the process devised by the Bush administration for the latter was unconstitutional, and in 2008 that all detainees had the constitutional right to challenge their detention before US courts. Lastly, it continuously attempted to modify legislation that both worked around these judicial rulings and, in some cases, sought to deny domestic courts the right to decide on whether laws denying habeas corpus were legal.

It is clear that the legal opposition to the Bush administration's *habeas corpus* policies did not prevent them from continuing to hold many detainees indefinitely in Guantanamo Bay. The Bush administration attempted, almost at every turn, to limit the influence these judicial decisions had on their ability to conduct themselves as they pleased. The Supreme Court, for its part, also deferred to the executive on these matters, avoiding making a Constitutional judgment on non-citizen detainees for seven years, instead showing how the policies were in conflict with existing statute that could be modified by the Bush administration.⁴³

UNITED STATES

Moral Legitimation Strategies

The United States attempted to legitimate its preferences through a number of moral legitimation strategies. First, it argued that the detention was not for interrogation, but to prevent the detainees from committing future terrorist attacks. Second, it argued that the state had a duty to protect citizens from external threats. Third, it argued that the detainees themselves were morally deficient, and that this deficiency allowed differential treatment. Finally, it argued that it would like to release the detainees, but found itself unable to do so for structural reasons.

Detentions for Intelligence and Safety

The Bush administration legitimated the purpose of the indefinite detention, and therein the removal of habeas corpus rights, in two ways. First, it argued that the detainees were interned for interrogation purposes, though this was a relatively rare discourse. In 2002, Rumsfeld argued that "To stop future terrorist attacks, we have detained these people and we have and will be questioning them together for additional intelligence information."44 Similarly, Condoleezza Rice noted in 2005 regarding the detentions policy that, "We've had to get intelligence about whether there was a coming attack."45 A second discourse, occurring infrequently between 2001 and 2006, was that the detention was designed to remove the detainees from public life so that they could not commit future terrorist attacks.⁴⁶ By associating legitimate behavior with behavior that is not currently legitimate but argued to be similar to the legitimate behavior, the United States was hoping that disapproval from other members of international society would be withheld. For instance, in 2001 Attorney General John Ashcroft defended the detention policy by arguing that, "It is difficult for a person in jail or under detention to murder innocent people or to aid or abet in terrorism."47 Even after the first Supreme Court rulings in 2004, Vice-President Dick Cheney argued that the detentions were warranted by the special circumstances and dangers faced in the War on Terror, where he argued, "as a by-product, if you will, of that activity, we have from time to time captured individuals...who are doing their level best to launch attacks against Americans either on the battlefield or in the United States."48 He noted that of the 200 people who had been released from Guantanamo Bay, at least 10 had been recaptured after getting "back into the battle on the other side."49 This reinforced the need to deny the detainees habeas cor*pus* rights by discursively linking the detention policy to international humanitarian law.

State has a Duty to Protect Citizens

The United States argued that its detention policy was necessary because the state, sometimes specifically the executive, had a duty to protect its citizens. This discourse was also used to legitimate the administration's preference that the executive should have powers

to detain suspects independent of judicial oversight, echoing the confidential internal memos. This legitimation discourse played on the contradictions between the right of *habeas corpus* and the duty that a state has to protecting its citizens. Again, following Quentin Skinner, this is an attempt to link a controversial idea with an ethically admirable one in an attempt to legitimate the former. Attorney General John Ashcroft, when asked why there are no habeas corpus protections for the detainees, stated in 2001 "the president ought to and does have a right to protect US lives by assigning them to a military court."50 Both Paul Wolfowitz and Donald Rumsfeld reiterated the President's ultimate authority to decide which detainees got a hearing, as opposed to the judiciary.⁵¹ The Bush administration drafted legal opinions using this argument, submitting a 62-page brief to the Supreme Court for Rasul v. Bush arguing that granting the detainees the writ of habeas corpus "would directly interfere with the executive's conduct of the military campaign against al Qaeda."52 This occurred again in 2006 when the Bush administration petitioned the Supreme Court not to issue an opinion on the legality of military trials for detainees, arguing that the legislation passed in the previous month prevented the court's ability to consider the issue.53 This argument was prevalent, but became watered-down late in the Bush administration, particularly after the 2008 Supreme Court ruling Boumediene v. Bush, with the emphasis placed on the obligation to protect without emphasizing the contestation with the judiciary.⁵⁴ This seems to suggest there were domestic drivers at work that affected the nature of the discourse. However, the argument that stressed the President's need to protect the US people remained strong throughout the administration

Detainees are Morally Deficient

The United States also legitimated its detention of the detainees by arguing that they were morally inferior, sometimes explicitly linking this inferiority to their placement in a different class with fewer rights. Attorney General John Ashcroft, when asked why there were no *habeas corpus* protections for the detainees in early 2001, stated:

Alien, foreign terrorists who have assaulted the United States, killed thousands of Americans have been a participant in this heinous act. They don't deserve the kind of justice that the US judicial system offers with appeals that extend on practically ad nauseam. These are war criminals. And the president ought to and does have a right to protect US lives by assigning them to a military court.⁵⁵

Similarly, the Government of the United States argued before the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention that approximately 625 detainees were terrorists who "violated the law of armed conflict and basic principles of international humanitarian law."⁵⁶ However, from 2005 on the discourse surrounding the danger of the detainees lacked this explicit tie to the idea that they were treated differently because they were exceptionally dangerous.⁵⁷ For instance, in 2007 the US ambassador to Australia maintained that inmates like David Hicks were, "ideologically ruthless fanatics who would kill Australians and USs without blinking an eye."⁵⁸

This discourse surrounding the moral deficiencies of the detainees is interesting because it began by explicitly linking these deficiencies to differential treatment, even in official responses to international organizations, but was later invoked without this link. This is similar to the transition in the previous section where the argument that the state or executive has a duty to protect its citizens also lost its explicit link to the exclusion of the judiciary. However, the maintenance of both moral legitimation strategies minus the legal argumentation might indicate that despite the fact the administration believed it had failed to make the legal case domestically, there was still some utility in making these claims—to either lower costs domestically or internationally from actions that it had failed to fully legitimate. This was particularly the case given the synergies between arguing that there was an exceptional danger and that the President had a responsibility to handle it.

Structural Barriers to Release

Late in its term the Bush administration frequently referred to the fact that it would like to release the detainees, but there were either structural conditions that prevented this from occurring and there were no existing ideas that would solve this problem.⁵⁹ This discourse seems to indicate that the United States was unable to legitimate its preferences to detain the detainees indefinitely, and therefore was led to argue that there were structural constraints inhibiting its agency that would otherwise be used to release them. For instance, President Bush stated in 2006, "We'd like it [Guantanamo Bay] to be empty... But there are some that, if put out on the streets, would create grave harm to US citizens and other citizens of the world."⁶⁰ Equally, some administration officials noted that there were no better ideas out there on what to do with the detainees, such as when Donald Rumsfeld opined,

Every once in a while someone pops up and gets some press for saying, "Oh, let's close Guantanamo Bay." Well, if someone has a better idea, I'd like to

hear it... The idea that you could just open the gates and say, "Gee, fellows, you're all just wonderful" is not realistic.⁶¹

Similarly, a legal advisor to the State Department, John Bellinger III, noted that there was little that the administration could do to close Guantanamo Bay, as, "our critics abroad and at home...have not offered any credible alternatives for dealing with the dangerous individuals that are detained there...Our experience has shown that transferring or releasing a detainee from Guantanamo is quite difficult."⁶²

Moral Arguments to Assuage Criticism

The United States took several steps that could be seen to assuage or pre-empt criticism through its discourse and actions which can be interpreted to be efforts to avoid some of the costs of illegitimacy. Even as early as 2001, it attempted to argue that the detention measures were either temporary or not as stringent as they seemed. In an interview with Larry King in 2001, Colin Powell reflected the cautious tone in his confidential memos, stressing that this was a state of emergency and not a permanent condition, arguing, "I'm also sure that as we find ourselves more secure again—once again secure in our own society, that some of the things that are inconveniences now will go away and go back to our normal way of doing business."63 White House Counsel Alberto Gonzales, who was much more supportive of indefinite detention in his confidential memos, similarly gave some reassurances before the Daily Mail story, claiming that, "despite the broad language in the military order, which talks about cutting off other avenues of court proceedings for commission defendants, we fully contemplate that habeas review will be available."64 Though this was not the case, it suggests that the administration was at least aware of the potential criticisms it could face as a result of instituting this practice, leading some to be conservative about the proposed scope of their plans. Subsequently, the United States discursively supported the repatriation of the detainees, following through on this on several occasions between 2003 and 2006.65 Donald Rumsfeld stated that once the United States had finished questioning the detainees it would, "... let as many countries as possible have any of their nationals they would like, and they can handle the law enforcement prosecution." However, he added they would "prefer to only give detainees back to countries that have an interest in prosecuting people that ought to be prosecuted," so long as the United States had the right to ask for them back for interrogation.⁶⁶

The United States also attempted to limit the number of people covered under the unlawful combatant category. Donald Rumsfeld announced in April 2003 that none of the senior Iraqi officials would be sent to Guantanamo Bay,⁶⁷ stating that,

We intend to not take people, regardless of what they are characterized as, from Iraq or from any other country to Guantanamo Bay at the moment. Could it change? Possibly. But my preference is not to, and I would guess I'd have a voice in it, and I would discourage doing that.⁶⁸

One month before the Supreme Court ruled on their first two cases concerning habeas corpus, the US government quietly abandoned an earlier plan to designate some of the prisoners captured by US forces in Iraq as unlawful combatants. No prisoners from the Iraq conflict were given this classification, meaning that even foreign fighters and suspected Al Qaeda members captured in Iraq were classified as prisoners of war and given the protections of the Geneva Conventions. The New York Times stated that in making this decision, the administration decided the detention and interrogation procedures in the Geneva Conventions were adequate for its purposes. This was in stark contrast to a year prior when the staff judge advocate for occupation land forces in Iraq stated that the military intended to segregate unlawful combatants from prisoners of war, especially foreign fighters.⁶⁹ This conduct was important because it suggests that the United States was attempting to limit its exposure to an illegitimate activity, which would indicate that any attempts to legitimate its position were not successful. It is particularly notable because the majority of the discourse took place before the domestic judicial climate began to definitely turn against the Bush administration's interpretation of executive power and detention practices.

Legal Legitimation Strategies

Detention as Action in a State of Exception

Between 2002 and 2005 the United States legally asserted that the detainees were being detained due to the special circumstances of the war on terror.⁷⁰ This appeal drew on both the nature of international humanitarian law as *lex specialis* and on particular aspects of emergency law domestically. In an example of the latter, in 2001 President Bush justified the new detention measures by arguing:

Having fully considered the magnitude of the potential deaths, injuries, and property destruction that would result from potential acts of terrorism

against the United States, and the probability that such acts will occur, I have determined that an extraordinary emergency exists for national defense purposes, that this emergency constitutes an urgent and compelling government interest, and that issuance of this order is necessary to meet the emergency.⁷¹

The Bush administration later used the special circumstances faced by the United States against accusations that it was not respecting the Geneva Conventions. In effect, the administration was arguing that the war on terror represented an exception to the Geneva Conventions. In a 2002 press conference the White House Press Secretary stated that,

The war on terrorism is a war not envisaged when the Geneva Convention was signed in 1949... The president has maintained the United States' commitment to the principles of the Geneva Convention while recognizing that the convention simply does not cover every situation in which people may be captured or detained by military forces, as we see in Afghanistan today.⁷²

Pierre-Richard Prosper, the US ambassador for war crimes, similarly stated in the same year that the Geneva Conventions were outdated and needed to be rewritten to deal with international terrorism because, "The war on terror is a new type of war not envisaged when the Geneva Conventions were negotiated and signed. We now have organizations that...do not conduct their operations in accordance with the laws and customs of war."⁷³ With this type of justification, as late as 2007 a State Department legal advisor stated that the United States had the right to hold a detainee indefinitely, even if they were acquitted of charges through the military commission, noting that holding prisoners until the end of a war so that they cannot return to combat was routine.⁷⁴

Designation as Unlawful Combatants

The primary norm entrepreneurial act of the United States was to reintroduce a term into international humanitarian law, the unlawful or enemy combatant.⁷⁵ For instance, President Bush argued in 2001 that, "...we must not let foreign enemies use the forums of liberty to destroy liberty itself...Non-U.S. citizens who plan and/or commit mass murder are more than criminal suspects...They are unlawful combatants who seek to destroy our country and our way of life."⁷⁶ In addition, the United States reportedly attempted to demand that other governments treat detainees in a similar manner should they receive them from the United States. But according to a Pentagon

official this was never successful as, "The rest of the world failed to see this as a real war, rather than a law-enforcement situation."⁷⁷ This designation of unlawful combatant attempted to legitimate the US preference to detain the terrorist suspects for as long as it would like without access to judicial oversight. However, with the exception of domestic court briefings, no senior administration official used the term after the 2004 Hamdi decision.⁷⁸ This abandonment of the use of this term suggests a realization of its unsuccessful norm entrepreneurship.

INTERNATIONAL SOCIETY

Moral Legitimation Strategies

Other members of international society legitimated their preferences concerning US legitimation claims in two ways. First, some agreed with the US position that the process was fair or stated that they were given assurances by the United States that the detainees were being handled appropriately. Second, they expressed their concern and put diplomatic pressure on the United States to release any of their citizens who were being held.

Guantanamo Process is Fair

Some governments declared that the detention process found at Guantanamo Bay was fair without engaging in legal argumentation for why this was so, though this was quite rare. Australia expressed support for the process on several occasions, such as when Prime Minister John Howard stated in 2002,

Our view is that it is not unreasonable, in the circumstances, that [David Hicks] stay where he is. I'm not going to make any statement about his legal position. He has not, in our view, been taken by the Americans unlawfully. Whether or not, in those circumstances, we have an obligation above every other consideration to bring him to Australia is arguable.⁷⁹

The Canadian Defence Minister argued somewhat differently that the United States had given Canada assurances concerning the treatment of the detainees, stating, "Mr. Bush has made it clear that they are abiding by the Geneva Convention, and that's all we wanted."⁸⁰ Both of these discourses argued that the treatment of the detainees was fair, the former giving explicit sanction to the process and the latter arguing that if the United States stated it was treating the prisoners according to the Geneva Conventions, this must be the case.

Expressing Concern

Other states in the international system both expressed their concern and applied diplomatic pressure over the detention policies of the United States. This took two major forms, one highly communitarian and focusing on the treatment of their own citizens, and a second which was cosmopolitan and focusing on the treatment of all detainees.

The cosmopolitan response to the detention was relatively small. In 2002, the initial reaction from European diplomats was to express concern over the definition of the Guantanamo detainees' status.⁸¹ Swedish Prime Minister Goeran Persson stated the criteria that the United States used to hold the Guantanamo detainees was "very dangerous."⁸² In 2003, Denmark, France, Germany, Britain and Spain all expressed their concern about the US detention policy but did not pressure the US administration further.⁸³

The communitarian discourse, focusing on the repatriation of citizens, was much more prevalent.⁸⁴ Though domestic pressures likely had some effect, the popularity of this discourse might also suggest that other states in the international system believed there was more legitimacy in the role that a state had in protecting its own citizens than in the promotion of universality in human rights protection. In 2003, of the 42 different states with detainees represented at Guantanamo Bay, eight US allies already complained that they wanted their citizens released into their custody.85 As the detention lengthened, this discourse was elevated. In 2004, the British government criticized the United States for the long detention of five of its citizens. It was reported that the administration had come under sustained pressure from the Prime Minister to intervene in the cases of the British detainees.⁸⁶ Two detainees at Guantanamo from Kuwait were sent home in 2006 after a personal intersession by the Emir of Kuwait to President Bush. He had asked for all six remaining nationals to be released and negotiations were still ongoing to release the final four.⁸⁷ Additionally, when German Chancellor Angela Merkel took a hardline approach to Bush in August of the same year, stating that any detainees against whom there is no case should be repatriated, the United States released Murat Kurnaz.88

Engagement with Legitimacy Strategies of the United States

Other states in international society engaged with several of the legitimation strategies of the United States. Several states agreed with the United States that the detainees were dangerous and required differential detention treatment. The Canadian foreign affairs minister argued in 2006 that, "Canada is sensitive to the need to ensure that persons who are a danger to international peace and security not be provided with the opportunity to resume a direct part in hostilities or re-engage in terrorist activity."89 However, acknowledging this danger did not always translate into support for exceptional measures. For instance, in 2002 the British Foreign Secretary Jack Straw challenged the state of exception argument, contending that, "These people... are accused of having been members of the most dangerous terrorist organization which the world has ever seen. That does not mean for a second that they do not have rights."90 In 2006 the skepticism increased to the point where the utility of the entire process was being questioned. A spokesperson for the British government argued that, "the continuing detention without fair trial of prisoners...is ineffective in terms of counter-terrorism."91 This reaction was not confined to the United Kingdom. German Chancellor Angela Merkel condemned Guantanamo Bay in an interview with Der Spiegel, stating that, "An institution like Guantanamo can and should not exist in the longer term ... Different ways and means must be found for dealing with these prisoners."92 However, this was tempered by a need to address the difficulties of the situation. During a visit to Washington, she noted in a joint press conference that "we have openly discussed the fact that there were sometimes differences of opinion, and in this regard, I mentioned Guantanamo...Germany and Europe must come up with convincing proposals on how to deal with these detainees."93

Legal Legitimation Strategies

General Legal Discourse

In addition to appealing to international humanitarian and human rights law specifically, other members of international society appealed to the law in general. The use of this generalized legal discourse might indicate an unwillingness to engage directly in legal debates over the treatment of the detainees while retaining the idea that the actions of the United States were unacceptable. However, it could also signal a general prohibition of the actions independently of what type of law was invoked. International organizations, for instance, complained that some of the detainees were placed in a lawless state. An ICRC spokesperson summed up the problem in 2003, arguing,

The main concern for us is that the US authorities have effectively placed them beyond the law...After more than 18 months of captivity, the internees have

no idea about their fate, no means of recourse through any legal mechanism. They have been placed in a legal vacuum, a legal black hole. This, for the ICRC, is unacceptable.⁹⁴

Béatrice Mégevand-Roggo, the ICRC Delegate for Europe and the Americas, continued the organization's public criticism of the US policy in 2004, stating that, "These people [Guantanamo inmates] have been living for months and years in a completely rights-free space—and this we cannot accept."⁹⁵ States also spoke in general legal terms.⁹⁶ A spokesperson for the French foreign ministry argued in 2002, for example, "that all the prisoners at Guantanamo should benefit from all the guarantees provided by international law."⁹⁷ *The Scotsman* reported in 2004 that the British government had kept a lid on any misgivings it had with the US procedures until Jack Straw criticized the military tribunal system being drawn up, stating that it would "not provide the type of process we would afford British nationals" and that those remaining at Guantanamo must be put on trial "in accordance with international standards."⁹⁸

International Humanitarian Law

The discourses of international organizations with respect to international humanitarian law took several forms. First, they debated the introduction of the term "unlawful combatant." Second, they argued that the detainees either should receive prisoner of war status, or at least be ensured it was a judicial decision that determined whether this was the case, and not executive action.

In 2002, there was a flurry of activity when international organizations appealed to the United States to give the detainees prisoner of war status,⁹⁹ stating additionally that domestic courts needed to determine this status¹⁰⁰ as the executive did not have the authority to make this decision.¹⁰¹ Several states also argued that the Geneva Conventions ought to be applied to the detainees or welcomed changes to US policy that granted detainees these rights.¹⁰² The Spanish government went even further, announcing that it would not respond to extradition requests from the United States if the person requested would be judged by a special tribunal.¹⁰³ However, the appeal to an orthodox reading of international humanitarian law was limited to this short period immediately after 9/11.

Some international organizations challenged the reintroduced category of unlawful combatant. For instance, in 2002 an ICRC spokesperson noted that the status of an unlawful combatant did not exist under international law.¹⁰⁴ However, by 2005 the ICRC supported the reintroduced category, arguing that terrorists were unlawful combatants who should not be classified as prisoners of war because members of lawful armed forces must distinguish themselves from the civilian population. As such, the ICRC decided that suspected terrorists could be interred without charge if there was a serious security threat, and that they could be prosecuted for war crimes and sentenced to terms longer than the period of the conflict.¹⁰⁵ However, not all international organizations agreed with this assessment. The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, for example, argued in 2008 that the term "enemy combatant" was not a recognized category under international law.¹⁰⁶

International organizations also defended the existing rules. In an article written by Jelena Pejic but later adopted by as official position of the ICRC, in 2005, she argued for 15 principles and safeguards with respect to detainees with reference to the Fourth Geneva Convention, including "a person subject to internment/administrative detention has the right to challenge, with the least possible delay, the lawfulness of his or her detention."¹⁰⁷ It also argued that the procedures of the Fourth Convention served as an excellent basis for administrative detention for all types of armed conflict. The Danish Ambassador to the United Nations was similarly quoted as saying that "the challenge [to international humanitarian law] was not the elaboration of new rules, but to make the existing legal framework fully applicable in practice."¹⁰⁸

The United States is at War

Related to their commentary on international humanitarian law, international organizations also took it upon themselves to comment on whether the United States was at war. Though there was some support at the beginning of the period to this claim, this faded. The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights stated in a 2002 opinion that it agreed the government of the United States believed itself to be at war with an international network of terrorists against which it undertook military operations and took prisoners resulting in most of detainees at Guantanamo Bay.¹⁰⁹ The ICRC clarified its position in the publication of a 2003 report entitled *International Humanitarian Law and the Challenges of Contemporary Armed Conflicts*. The ICRC argued that the "fight against terrorism" is a war when it pertains to armed conflict, such as the case in Afghanistan, but it is doubtful that the entirety of the "war on terror" could be said to constitute an armed conflict.¹¹⁰ It argued that armed conflict requires a certain intensity and the presence of two organized opponents each capable of implementing international humanitarian law. As such, acts of terrorism and their responses must be considered on a case-by-case basis to determine whether they should be covered by international humanitarian law.¹¹¹ In 2005, the ICRC released a report arguing that the war on terror could not be classified as a "war." Specifically, it stated that when the "global war on terror" manifested itself as an armed conflict, international humanitarian law applied, but not all events covered by this idea did.¹¹² The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention concurred with this judgment in Opinion 43/2006 where it argued that the struggle against terrorism could not be deemed an armed conflict in the way that international humanitarian law understands the concept.¹¹³

International Human Rights Law

Adding to the criticism of the war on terror as not constituting a war, members of international society frequently engaged the Bush administration's legitimation strategies with legitimation strategies based on international human rights law. This discourse occurred from the beginning of the Bush administration and continued throughout the period, replacing all legitimation through international humanitarian law. International organizations would frequently refer to the detention of the detainees as arbitrary. Sometimes this would happen through appeal to international human rights law terminology, such as when the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Migrants, Gabriela Rodriguez Pizzaro, mentioned hundreds of Arabs and Asians in the United States had been "arbitrarily detained" following 9/11.114 International organizations also used the term "disappeared" when dealing with some of the cases of the detainees. The Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances noted in its annual report that it had, for the first time in the history of the organization, issued a case for a disappearance to the government of the United States.¹¹⁵ It wrote subsequently in 2008 reminding the US, "that intentionality is irrelevant in the sense that any act of enforced disappearance has the consequence of placing the persons subjected thereto outside the protection of the law, regardless of the pursued purpose."116 However, the more common usage was a direct appeal to international human rights law, found in legal findings between 2002 and 2008 by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention,¹¹⁷ reports by the United Nations Commission on Human Rights,¹¹⁸ and findings by the Inter-US Commission on Human Rights.¹¹⁹

Complementarity of IHL and IHRL

In addition to their commentary on international humanitarian and human rights law as independent subjects, international organizations also argued against the stark trade-off between international humanitarian law and international human rights law that the United States put forward. The Inter-American Court of Human Rights added that,

... in situations of armed conflict, the protections under international human rights and humanitarian law may complement and reinforce one another, sharing as they do a common nucleus of non-derogable rights and a common purpose of promoting human life and dignity. In certain circumstances, however, ... it may be necessary to deduce the applicable standard by reference to international humanitarian law as the applicable *lex specialis*.¹²⁰

The ICRC also stated that international humanitarian law should not lead to the exclusion of other bodies of law, including international human rights law.¹²¹ Similar claims were made after the disclosure of the CIA secret detention sites, where a report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stressed that detaining terrorist suspects, "without charging them and without the prospect of a trial in which their guilt or innocence will eventually be established, is in itself a serious denial of their basic human rights and is incompatible with both international humanitarian law and human rights law."¹²²

Conclusion

This chapter examined the attempts of the United States to legitimate its suspension of the writ of *habeas corpus* with respect to the unlawful combatants held primarily in Guantanamo Bay. To do so, it analyzed the legitimation strategies of the Bush administration and the responses from other members of international society.

The Bush administration attempted to legitimate its preferences regarding the suspension of *habeas corpus* in a very overt, norm entrepreneurial way. With the moral backdrop of the duty that the state has to protect its own citizens and the necessity of indefinite detention for both intelligence gathering and safety purposes, particularly given the danger of the detainees, the Bush administration put forward a legal argument contending that current international humanitarian law was not sufficient to accommodate its needs of this new war on terror. Drawing on domestic case law from World War II, its proposal was to make explicit a previous implicit term in international humanitarian law, the unlawful combatant. Previous to this, international humanitarian law defined a category of lawful combatants, and the Bush adminsitration argued that those who did not meet these criteria should be placed in this reintroduced category. Once a detainee was given unlawful combatant status, they could be detained for the duration of hostilities without access to judicial oversight. In addition, unlike lawful combatants, they could be charged for murdering US soldiers. However, these legitimation strategies were either watered-down or replaced after 2004, with arguments about the danger of the detainees losing their explicit link to their differential treatment, the role that the executive has to protect the citizens of the state losing its explicit challenge to judicial power, or the introduction of an argument that stressed the willingness of the United States to release the prisoners if it were not for particular structural constraints. More importantly, the scope of denving habeas corpus was reduced even before the first Supreme Court ruling in 2004, where the Pentagon announced that none of the senior Iraqi officers, nor any foreign fighters, would be classified as unlawful combatants.

As its detention policy continued, it became increasingly difficult for the Bush administration to legitimate it with other states in international society. In many situations, other states pressured the United States to release their citizens. Many states were also vocal in their opposition to the introduction of a reintroduced unlawful combatant norm, with some arguing that the prisoners should be held under the auspices of the Geneva Convention like any other prisoner of war, independently of whether they qualified for the status. Other states, like Kuwait, helped to pay for the legal defense of their nationals detained by the United States. The notable exception to this behavior came from Australia, which throughout the entire period legitimized the US government's right to detain Australian Daniel Hicks. To a lesser extent Canada was also more silent than other states with the case of Omar Khadr, for whom little was done publicly. There were some cosmopolitan arguments made by states contesting the lack of habeas corpus at the Guantanamo base, but this was not as widespread as a legitimation strategy based on a communitarian idea of repatriating their own citizens. This shows a decidedly communitarian focus among states, though these more cosmopolitan critiques, such as demanding closure of the facility independently of the nationality of those detained there, gained in prominence as time went on. This initial appeal to communitarian values points to a weakness in international human rights norms in this case, as instead of being valued on the basis of being human, people are differently valued depending on the political community from which they come. Whether one is

protected by international human rights norms becomes a lottery of birth.

As a whole, international organizations eventually arrived at a consensus of legitimating via international human rights law instead of international humanitarian law as the term of detentions became increasingly long. The Bush administration was successful in its promotion of the explicit use of the term unlawful combatant as a category of combatants who did not meet the criteria of lawful combatants as described in the Third Geneva Convention with the ICRC. Given this, it was a successful norm entrepreneur because it successfully lobbied for the inclusion of a previously implicit term within the scope of international humanitarian law. However, the ICRC did not legitimate the US government's claim that the war on terror constituted a war in which international humanitarian law would necessarily apply and argued that unlawful combatants should still have an opportunity to challenge their detention, rendering this success moot in practical terms.

With respect to the first research question, I argue that the legitimation efforts of the Bush administration were not successful. This can be seen in the opposition of many states to the detention of their citizens and the increasing opposition over the term of the Bush administration by international organizations to both the policy itself and the US claim that the war on terror constituted a war, which served as the legal basis of the policy. There is also evidence for this claim in the shifting legitimation strategy of the Bush administration from a legal basis concerning its introduction of the term unlawful combatants, captives deprived of their rights due to their conduct, to a strategy based solely on the moral duty of the executive to keep dangerous detainees off the battlefield. With the adoption of the unlawful combatant by the ICRC as a category of international humanitarian law and various attempts by the Bush administration to limit the scope of its actions through not designating unlawful combatants during the Iraq operation, even though several of the foreign fighters would have qualified for the title, we can see an attempt by several parties in the international system to reach what Clark called a tolerable consensus through ongoing acts of legitimation.¹²³ This could be seen as an attempt to gain legitimacy for itself through the mechanism of strategic restraint,¹²⁴ that is, although the US had the power to detain foreign fighters in the Iraq war through the same logic as it did those captured in Afghanistan, it chose not to in order to assuage those participants in the international system who were wary of its actions. In this way, the prospective increase in legitimacy would reduce the

costs of being out of compliance with norms that it had failed to delegitimize. As these changes occurred before the first US Supreme Court case that challenged the Bush administration's ability to indefinitely detain terrorist suspects, this opens up the possibility that the changes might have been a result of pressure from other members of international society.

Accordingly, the conduct and legitimation discourses of the United States did not seem to open up the possibility of major change within the existing norms as most states and international organizations opposed its attempts to legitimate a revision to current norms, and the United States eventually gave up this pursuit to legitimate its position in terms of norm revisionism. In Finnemore and Sikkink's terms, there was no norm cascade. It is this relatively uniform response to defending an institution under threat that can lead us, following Hurd's method,¹²⁵ to state that the United States was unsuccessful in its aims to introduce new norms.

Finally, the case study does not suggest that materiality helped the United States in its attempt to legitimate its preferred norms. Although Hurd argued that hegemons cannot violate the "rules of the game" and are bound to the rules to the extent they value legitimacy,¹²⁶ Wendt argued that the effect of material factors means the materially preponderant state has opportunities to bear the cost of failing to legitimate its actions.¹²⁷ The latter is evident in the ability of the United States to continually detain hundreds of prisoners for up to six years without access to trial. Despite this, even the great powers, as Hurd stressed, need to legitimate their actions and, in its failure to do so, the United States faced resistance from other international actors. As such, the scenario envisioned by Brooks and Wohlforth where the materially preponderant state attempts to face short-term costs through attempts to change the norm but accrues long-term benefit in its favor if successful did not occur in this case.¹²⁸ The strategy of routinely violating pre-established norms to make them more difficult to be (re)accepted failed despite the material capacity that was backing the new norm.¹²⁹ This suggests, as Clark argued, that power itself did not directly translate into legitimacy.¹³⁰

CHAPTER 5



RENDITION

INTRODUCTION

Rendition is defined as the transfer of a person, usually a suspected criminal or terrorist, from one state to another. There are several subcategories of rendition, of which extradition, or the process whereby one state surrenders a suspect to another via a predetermined formal legal process, is the most widely accepted form. Irregular or extraordinary renditions, on the other hand, are transfers where the suspect has no access to a judicial system through which they could challenge the transfer.¹ As only this type of rendition is of interest in this chapter, all future references to "rendition" will refer to only irregular or extraordinary renditions. The practice of rendition is problematic not only because of its extrajudicial nature but also because rendition to some states can facilitate the torture of the rendered person. It is this latter concern that drove most of the negative reaction to the rendition program instituted by the Bush administration during the War on Terror. Prisoners had little opportunity to contest their transfer based on the principle of nonrefoulement, the doctrine that non-citizens should not be sent to other states where their basic rights may be undermined.²

Rendition is clearly a useful practice if a state believes that intelligence can be gained through torture or other forms of ill-treatment. Instead of running the risk of torturing a detainee, the state can leave this up to another state for which the risk of exposure may not be as severe. In addition, if one selectively chooses the states that detainees are rendered to, ensuring that those who are nationals of Western states are rendered to states of which they have dual citizenship, one can avoid problems that might otherwise arise over consular protection. Rendition is a legally contested subject because, like torture, its illegality under international human rights law depends on the differentiation between torture and cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment. In addition, the legal requirements prohibiting transfers to other states are unclear. This affords the Bush administration two avenues of legitimation discourse. First, it can claim that the detainees were not tortured in other states because it believed that their treatment did not rise to the level of torture. Second, it can claim its belief that it was "more likely than not" that the detainee would not be tortured upon his transfer to another state. This chapter will evaluate the legitimation strategies of the Bush administration and other actors in international society with regard to the practice of rendition to a third-party state where torture is likely to occur.³

I argue that there is little evidence to demonstrate that the Bush administration engaged in an overtly norm entrepreneurial program that was successful. However, open norm entrepreneurship was less necessary either because there were covert strategies that were successful or because the norm was not particularly established among international elites. This conclusion is supported by several pieces of evidence. First, the Bush administration avoided criticism from other members of international society for years after the first reports of rendition came to light. Second, many states in the West, all of which had good human rights records, actively colluded with the United States in the rendition program and reportedly benefited from the intelligence gained. This collusion not only helped the Bush administration implement and sustain the program, but also paralyzed any potential criticism from these states, who instead had to spend a good deal of time distancing themselves from the program. In addition to the lack of criticism, several states also replicated many of the denial or mitigatory discourses the Bush administration used, perhaps in order to discursively lower their exposure to conduct that was seen as illegitimate to their publics. Third, the Bush administration made little attempt to follow a Skinnerian approach of offsetting the negative ideational component of the concept "rendition" by associating it with positive or at least neutral ideas. Instead, the Bush administration focused on downplaying the extent of its program or simply claiming that rendition did not lead to torture. Additionally, it only attempted to legally justify its position in the first few years after it became a public issue, later dropping this legitimation tactic altogether. Lastly, whereas states with poor human rights records heavily criticized the United States over its alleged torture of detainees, almost no such states used rendition in the same way, suggesting that the status of rendition as a norm was so unclear that, unlike in the torture case study, these states did not feel it worthwhile to use it strategically against the United States.

It is important to note, however, that though these factors suggest that although this norm was relatively weak, particularly at the elite level, it was not completely absent. The very fact that the United States relied on secrecy and subsequently downplayed its actions signals that it was aware that this conduct might not be accepted. This is supported by the way that other states also attempted to distance themselves from their role in the program. I argue that this pattern of behavior can be explained through the lack of norm internalization among international Western elites compared to the societies they govern. The norm against rendition, using the typology of Finnemore and Sikkink, is not internalized-it has not reached a "taken for granted" status—remaining more easily challenged as compliance with the norm is governed by its utility in trade-offs with other norms. Thus, so long as the conduct was kept secret or relatively low profile, Western governments did not criticize but colluded with the United States, as this secrecy dampened any pressure from their respective populations. However, once the extent of the collusion was revealed, these elites then had to spend most of their time defending their own conduct instead of criticizing the conduct of the United States.⁴ There is also some evidence that the United States benefited from its materially preponderant position, both in reports that it put pressure on European states to either stop taking legal action or tone down the rhetoric concerning the human rights situation in states to which the detainees were rendered and potentially in the general acquiescence of states to the program itself.

In sum, I argue though the norm appeared to be internalized among Western societies, which led to both the use of secrecy and subsequent defense of state action, the lack of internalization of the norm among elites when faced with the security threat of terrorism led them to abandon the norm when it could be kept secret. Given this overarching condition, this case study also illustrates the importance of international organizations in upholding particular human rights norms where other states have compromised themselves through collusion. With few exceptions, international organizations were the only members of international society that actively defended the prohibition of rendition for the purposes of torture. They also functioned to refute some of the discourses that either denied or attempted to downplay the involvement in the rendition program by the United States and other states in international society. This chapter will proceed to illustrate these points through the following structure. First, it will investigate the existing information on the rendition program during the War on Terror to provide a backdrop for the discursive component of the analysis. Second, it will review the legitimating discourses of the Bush administration and other members of international society with respect to rendition to states suspected of torturing their detainees.

HISTORICAL TIMELINE AND INTERNAL US DISCOURSES

Until recently, the United States did not have an active rendition policy. In fact, both American case law and political norms made the practice of rendition highly problematic for political elites.⁵ This prohibition against renditions was the status quo until 1986, when the Reagan administration began to kidnap terrorist suspects in other states in order to transport them to the United States for trial. This practice was accelerated under President Clinton, who oversaw the creation of the CIA's first rendition program in 1995. This involved an agreement with the Egyptian government to transport certain terrorist suspects to Cairo for trial. Since Egypt considered these people to be a threat to their regime, many were executed or not heard from again, having been tried in absentia for their crimes.⁶ The primary change in the rendition program between the Clinton and Bush administrations is that while the Clinton administration would render suspects to states where there was an outstanding legal charge against them, however dubious, the Bush administration's rendition program rendered suspects to other states for the explicit purpose of interrogation whether or not the person rendered was wanted in a criminal case in the state to which they were rendered.⁷

The post-9/11 US rendition program was first publicly revealed in a December 2002 *Washington Post* article. Dana Priest and Barton Gellman reported that the CIA was handing over lower-level detainees to foreign intelligence services, particularly those of Jordan, Egypt, and Morocco, with a list of questions for interrogation.⁸ The total number of persons rendered to such states is unknown, but several estimates have been put forward. In 2005 *The Economist* reported that fewer than 100 captives had been subject to such transfers as of the beginning of 2003.⁹ *Le Monde* slightly differed, reporting that between 100 and 150 people had been rendered to Egypt, Syria, Saudi Arabia, Jordan, and Pakistan.¹⁰ CIA officials also told journalists that there were between 100 and 150 transfers.¹¹ The higher figure might be more likely as Egyptian Prime Minister Ahmed Nazif declared in the same year that between 60 and 70 terrorism suspects had been rendered to Egypt alone, though this assumes that the distribution of recipient states was not highly skewed.¹² Later reports emerged that the destinations chosen for renditions had changed. The Ethiopian government confirmed in 2007 that it had detained 41 suspects who allegedly fought against Ethiopian troops in Somalia. The *Daily Telegraph* also reported that the CIA had rendered hundreds of al-Qaida suspects to Ethiopia where they faced torture and abuse.¹³ This program continued throughout the Bush administration with very little domestic judicial oversight. The US Supreme Court refused to review the only case to make it to this level in 2007.¹⁴

Although no government officials stated publicly that the purpose of rendition was to facilitate torture, there is some evidence from the statements of anonymous US officials that this was the case. For instance, one official infamously declared in 2002, "We don't kick the [expletive] out of them. We send them to other countries so they can kick the [expletive] out of them."¹⁵ Furthermore, in response to a question attempting to parallel how the Clinton administration ensured that states to whom detainees were rendered respected lawful boundaries with the Bush administration conduct, another Bush administration official stated, "You can be sure that we are not spending a lot of time on that now."¹⁶ This emphasis on physical coercion was balanced by several anonymous Bush administration officials who commented on the utility of the rendition interrogations. A US official stated that Jordan was a preferred state to send rendered detainees to because they had "highly professional" interrogators. The official contended that the states were not selected because of their coercive questioning techniques or because they tortured the detainees, but because they shared a cultural affinity with the rendered suspects that could create a culture of intimacy unavailable in US interrogation sessions. Interrogators who spoke the dialect of Arabic used by the detainees could also use shame and the prospects of reputation loss for the family of the captive as a technique to gain information.¹⁷ There are also indications that the Bush administration seemed to be pleased with the intelligence gathered by the program. When speaking to the case of Maher Arar a year later, a senior US intelligence official stated, "We are doing a number of them [renditions], and they have been very productive." Another official was somewhat more explicit about the problems of renditions, noting that "[t]he temptation is to have these folks in other hands because they have different standards," and a third agreed, saying, "Someone might be able to get information we can't from detainees."18

In addition to the general volume of rendered persons involved in the program, journalists also uncovered several cases of mistaken rendition. The *Washington Post* reported in 2003 that Syria released Maher Arar, a Canadian citizen, from prison after 10 months of detention on behalf of the United States.¹⁹ Macedonian police reportedly picked up a German citizen, Khaled el-Masri, and held him for weeks before flying him to a jail in Afghanistan. After five months of captivity, they released him in Albania.²⁰ An Australian citizen, Mamdouh Habib, was reportedly rendered to Egypt before being sent to Guantanamo Bay.²¹ All three of these cases were made famous by the fact that none of the suspects were found to have any ties with terrorist organizations, but all were rendered to states where they faced mistreatment and allegedly torture.

There was also an outcry from civil society within particular states whose governments facilitated the rendition process. The most famous of these concerns the case of Sweden, which admitted to aiding the United States in the rendition of two terrorist suspects to Egypt.²² There is a great deal of evidence of collaboration between the United States and other Western states in the rendition program, the latter usually involved either by lending resources such as airfields to the US government or by directly participating in the rendition operations, such as providing support to the rendition process or questioning detainees themselves. Amnesty International believed as of 2006 that the US intelligence agencies made over 1000 covert flights through European air space.²³ A former CIA operative stated, "With the Europeans, and the Germans in particular, it was always a case of don't ask, don't tell. They wouldn't know the specifics, but they knew the sort of things we were up to."²⁴

The involvement of the United Kingdom is particularly well documented. In 2006, the British government admitted that CIA aircraft that could have rendered detainees to states where they risked being tortured had landed at British airports 73 times since 2001.²⁵ A leaked memo by former British ambassador Craig Murray stated that the CIA station chief in Tashkent had acknowledged torture was used in order to gather intelligence.²⁶ He later published documents showing that the government routinely received intelligence from suspects tortured by the Uzbek government.²⁷ The *Sunday Herald* reported in 2005 that MI6 would pass questions on to the interrogators in states such as Morocco for use with prisoners of interest to the British government.²⁸ British involvement was further confirmed in 2008 when a British high court found that MI5 colluded in the illegal interrogation of a British resident, Binyam Mohamed, who was rendered and tortured in Morocco.²⁹ More damning for the British government

was the release of a classified British government document written by Irfan Siddig of the Foreign Secretary's Office to Grace Cassy in the Pprime Mminister's Ooffice in 2006 that seemed to argue that the debate on rendition should be stifled. It stated that "We should try to avoid getting drawn on [sic] detail, and to try to move the debate on, in as front foot a way we can, underlining all the time the strong antiterrorist rationale for close co-operation with the US, within our legal obligations." In discussing the outcome of detainees transferred to the United States, it continued, "Cabinet Office is researching this with MoD [Ministry of Defence]. But we understand the basic answer is that we have no mechanism for establishing this, though we would not ourselves question such detainees while they were in such facilities."30 The memo pointed out that the UN convention bans torture but not "cruel, degrading or inhuman" treatment,³¹ although it argued that the practice of rendition was "almost certainly illegal."32 However, the extent to which this illegality applied did not seem to encompass the use of information from renditions. Craig Murray stated that the FCO, on the authority of Jack Straw and "C,"33 revealed that their legal position was that the use of intelligence gathered by torture in a court of law would be illegal, but it was not illegal under the convention to simply receive such intelligence.³⁴

Similar to the UK, the German external intelligence service publicly admitted in 2006 that it knew about the 2004 American seizure and detention of Khaled el-Masri, 16 months before the government was officially informed of his mistaken arrest. However, it was unclear whether the information had been passed on to senior officials.³⁵ Italy was also allegedly aware of rendition operations in its state, as CIA agents stated that the CIA station chief in Rome briefed their senior Italian counterparts prior to the operation.³⁶ In general, former secretary of state Colin Powell argued that the European leaders always knew about the transport, detention, and torture of suspects, stating,

Most of our European friends cannot be shocked that this kind of thing takes place. The fact is that we have, over the years, had procedures in place that would deal with people who are responsible for terrorist activities, or suspected terrorist activities, and so the thing that is called rendition is not something that is new or unknown to my European friends.³⁷

A leaked document to the *Mail on Sunday* corroborated this, stating that there was implicit agreement between European governments and the United States with regard to rendition. The document noted that "Both sides agreed on...increased use of European transit facilities to support the return of criminal/inadmissible aliens...and improving co-operation in removals."³⁸ Equally, in 2007 the CIA Director Michael Hayden reportedly complained privately to European diplomats about their criticism of US intelligence programs. He stated that he was worried that misinformation could lead some states to stop cooperating with these programs, and that it was hypocritical for governments who benefited from the programs then to criticize them publicly.³⁹

This collaboration was not limited to European states. The Toronto Star reported that the Canadian government approved all rendition flights taking place in the state. This was limited to the Canadian Security and Intelligence Service and the prime minister's office, who would approve the flights without telling other government agencies.⁴⁰ A Canadian commission found that the rendition of Maher Arar was the result of false warnings passed from Canadian intelligence officials to the United States.⁴¹ The prime minister of Canada later apologized to Arar and awarded him 10.5 million Canadian dollars in damages for his rendition.⁴² Likewise, in late 2007 an Australian Security Intelligence Organization (ASIO) agent admitted that he was present in a meeting with Mamdouh Habib in Pakistan days before he was kidnapped by the United States and sent to Egypt to be tortured.⁴³ The Australian Federal Police Commissioner subsequently admitted that an officer in his service discussed the deportation of Mamdouh Habib to Egypt with US officials.⁴⁴ It was later reported that the US government told the head of ASIO that it wanted to render Mamdouh Habib to Egypt for questioning.45

We can see from this overview of historical events and internal discourses that the number of people in the program was likely in the hundreds and that when caught, there is evidence that the United States simply moved the program from states in the Middle East and North Africa to sub-Saharan Africa. More importantly, it also provides a good deal of evidence that there was a concerted collusion between many Western states and the United States in the rendition program, which included both supporting the material aspects of the program and benefiting from the intelligence that it gathered.

UNITED STATES

Denial, Mitigation, and Secrecy

This section will review all of the arguments that the Bush administration used to defend its human rights conduct in the War on Terror that did not involve the legitimation of its position. These demonstrate that the state is attempting to avoid the costs of illegitimacy rather than attempting to challenge the legitimated norms, and are relevant in that they signal the presence of a legitimated norm with which the state is attempting to avoid conflict.

Secrecy played a large role in the American strategy during the beginning of the Bush administration, most likely so it could avoid the need to engage in a legitimation debate over conduct that might be judged negatively by other members of international society. Secrecy was also important for both domestic and legal reasons. An article in The New Yorker argued that the extraordinary rendition program was likely kept secret because a 1998 US law declared that no one was to be sent to another state if there were substantial grounds to believe that they would be tortured, independent of whether the person was in the United States at the time of their rendition. Even though the program was revealed to the public in a December 2002 Washington Post article, there were very few attempts by the US government to address the issue until 2005. Even then, the Justice Department tried to maintain some level of secrecy through invoking a "state secrets privilege" when faced with Maher Arar's legal challenge, arguing that such a court case would jeopardize the "intelligence, foreign policy and national security interests of the United States."46

Despite the Bush administration's best attempts, the rendition program slowly came to light through the media. The Bush administration consequently attempted to combat this by arguing that there was no evidence supporting the rendition claims. This legitimation strategy was used primarily in its defense of the alleged rendition flights that landed in Europe. For instance, the US consul in Scotland stated in 2005 that if the UK authorities had evidence that a crime had been committed, the British police would have sought a search warrant to board suspected aircraft. However, she also argued that routine searches by British authorities on such flights would be out of the question, reinforcing the need for a legal process based on sufficient evidence in this matter.⁴⁷ John Bellinger, a lawyer for the US government, likewise called on EU officials in 2006 to challenge assertions made about the rendition program, arguing that "[i]t's not possible for the United States to prove a negative, but responsible European governments or responsible European officials simply need to say this has gotten out of hand."48

Other strategies used by the Bush administration when responding to accusations involved a minimization of the program's scope, claiming that the number of people rendered was lower than it was. In 2006 John Bellinger did not deny that rendition took place, but emphasized that there were "very few" cases.⁴⁹ CIA Director General Michael Hayden similarly stated a year later that only several dozen detainees had been transferred to foreign governments through the rendition program.⁵⁰ Though the total number of rendered persons is unknown, these figures are significantly lower than most estimates.⁵¹

In addition to arguing that there were fewer renditions than was reported, the Bush administration also denied that cases of rendition that came to light were not actually rendition. Attorney General Alberto Gonzales argued in 2006 that "Mr. [Maher] Arar was deported under our immigration laws. He was initially detained because his name appeared on terrorist lists ... Some people have characterized his removal as a rendition. That is not what happened here. It was a deportation."⁵² He later followed up, claiming that "[w]e were not responsible for [Mr. Arar's] removal to Syria. I'm not aware that he was tortured, and I haven't read the commission report... He was initially detained because his name appeared on terrorist lists, and he was deported according to our [immigration] laws."53 Again, there is no admission of rendition, only that he was "removed" or "deported." Even two years later, John Bellinger, the legal adviser to the Secretary of State, stated that the rendition of Maher Arar was "a myth," characterizing the decision to send him to Syria as an immigration matter where all the proper rules were followed.⁵⁴

The Bush administration also argued that they had made mistakes in particular cases. The use of apology was a useful strategy because it allowed the Bush administration to claim that the few public cases of rendition that led to torture were the result of error. Almost all of these claims were made with respect to the high-profile cases of rendition that the media publicized. For instance, in 2005 Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice noted of a German citizen who was rendered: "Any policy will sometimes result in error, and when it happens we do everything we can to correct it."⁵⁵ The CIA inspector general subsequently announced that the independent watchdog was investigating ten cases of potentially erroneous rendition, mostly due to cases of mistaken identity.⁵⁶ Condoleezza Rice similarly admitted a year later that mistakes were made in the rendition of Maher Arar to Syria, claiming,

Our communication with the Canadian government about this was by no means perfect. In fact, it was quite imperfect...We have told the Canadian government that we did not think that this was handled particularly well in terms of our own relationship, and that we will try to do better in the future.⁵⁷

RENDITION

Note that the apology here is not about the person rendered, but about the failure of intergovernmental communication over the issue. However, there were instances where the apology was directly tied to the rendition activity itself. In 2008, when it was announced that the CIA had used British airports to transfer two prisoners in 2002, the CIA director stated that neither of the two men were ever part of the high-value terrorist interrogation program, and that the fact that the CIA "found this mistake ourselves, and that we brought it to the attention of the British Government, in no way changes or excuses the reality that we were in the wrong."⁵⁸

The Bush administration used many discursive strategies that focused on minimizing the potential costs of not complying with legitimated norms. Some, such as secrecy, were effective for years, allowing the Bush administration to opt out of any need to legitimate its conduct in international society. However, once it became clear that secrecy would not suffice, these discursive strategies were implemented in order to argue either that the program was not as large as it was claimed; through appealing to a lack of evidence, claiming a lower rendition frequency, or denying that particular cases constituted rendition; or by claiming that those detainees who were innocently rendered were mistakes. In its attempt to avoid a legitimation strategy that would defend its actions, the Bush administration is at least implicitly acknowledging the potential illegitimacy of its conduct, giving some credence to the idea that there is a legitimated norm against the practice of rendition.

Moral Legitimation Strategies

Government officials rarely appealed publicly to the utility of rendition. The first publicly attributable statement from the Bush administration came when Condoleezza Rice argued in 2005 that the United States did not knowingly allow terrorism suspects to be tortured, but argued that the information gathered had prevented attacks in both Europe and the United States, summing up that "Renditions take terrorists out of action and save lives."⁵⁹ Similar statements were later made by State Department spokespersons while discussing intelligence cooperation and the importance of a common fight against terrorism.⁶⁰ However, the most common moral legitimation tactic was to deny that rendered prisoners were being sent to states for the purposes of torture. Though this is not an explicit type of norm revisionism, to the extent that it is known that the torture occurs in rendition, it acts to undermine and delegitimize the norm through relegating it to a status where open lying is promoted as acceptable. Rendition in this respect could also be used as a neutral proxy term for torture, which otherwise carries negative connotations. Finally, rendition could be used in this sense to achieve an implicit redefinition of terms—in this case, the definition of torture.⁶¹ This was accomplished legislatively, such as in 2004 when the White House endorsed the "9/11 Recommendations Implementation Act." This made it illegal for US intelligence officials to deport terrorist suspects to states that were known to practice torture.⁶² It provided some legal cover for the administration and upheld the idea that torture would not be used during rendition. Though this sounds relatively restrictive, it did not mean that cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatment could not be used in the interrogations of those detainees rendered to other states. In addition, it also rested on whether the domestic definition of torture would be congruent to those definitions found within international society.

The denial that rendition led to torture was also reflected in administration discourse after the rendition legislation was passed. For example, when Condoleezza Rice took a trip to Europe in 2005, where she was faced with public criticism from the European allies over the legitimacy of the rendition program, she declared in a written statement:

The United States does not use the airspace or airport of any country for the purpose of transporting a detainee when we believe he or she will be tortured. The US does not transport, and has not transported detainees from one country to another for the purpose of interrogation using torture. With respect to detainees, the US government complies with its laws, its constitution and its treaty obligations.⁶³

This legitimation strategy was used again after a Canadian commission reported that rendered terrorism suspect Maher Arar was subject to torture during his rendition in Syria despite having no ties to terrorist organizations.⁶⁴ Attorney General Alberto Gonzales reacted to this report, stating that the US government would never send a suspect to another state where they were likely to be tortured.⁶⁵ This message was conveyed repeatedly by others in the Bush administration during its term, proving to be one of the most utilized legitimation tactics by the United States from 2005 to 2008.⁶⁶

Another way that the Bush administration would attempt to morally legitimate its action was through arguing that once it rendered a person to another state, that state's conduct was essentially out of US hands. For instance, in 2005 Alberto Gonzales stated that the United States would never send detainees to states where they would be tortured. However, he acknowledged that the United States has little control over detainee treatment once they were out of US custody, stating, "We can't fully control what that country might do. We obviously expect a country to whom we have rendered a detainee to comply with their representations to us. If you're asking me, 'Does a country always comply?' I don't have an answer to that."⁶⁷ Over a half year later, Press Secretary Scott McClellan still would not say whether the United States took steps to ensure that prisoners sent to other states were not tortured after they had left US custody.⁶⁸ Alberto Gonzales also stated the following year that his government asked for assurance that Mr. Arar would not be tortured, stating, "I'm not aware that he was tortured";⁶⁹ he denied any knowledge of the claims put forward by the Canadian commission.

The Bush administration also attempted to escape costs regarding its conduct through putting pressure on other states that might criticize the program. This suggests that material power was used to enforce discipline among the allies. It also might demonstrate the relatively low priority that the other states placed on opposing the rendition program. This included deflecting the argument by pointing out the complicity and hypocrisy of the states accusing the United States of rendering detainees for the purposes of torture. A State Department spokesperson argued with respect to the investigations of 26 CIA agents indicted in Italian court for their rendition activities that these investigations could cause other problems, asserting that "[t]hese continuing investigations and continual threat of criminal charges not only harm co-operation on our end but also cast a pall over co-operation on the Europeans side as well."⁷⁰ There were also other incidents where threats were made against European states that spoke out against the United States. The Guardian reported that the CIA attempted to have Germany silence protests from the EU over rendition flights. This was done in return for access to a German citizen and suspected al-Qaida member who was being held in a Moroccan prison. This practice was allegedly widespread among European states. It was reported that after the deal was made, EU states almost universally downplayed the human rights problems of the states where terrorist suspects were being held.⁷¹ Overall there seemed to be little outward tendency for the Bush administration to reach a tolerable consensus that led it to revise its original conduct or discourse significantly. The only possible instance of this occurred in talks with Canada over Maher Arar, when the US Secretary of State Colin Powell agreed to hand over the names of any Canadians who may have aided in his arrest and deportation in 2002.⁷² Canada and the United States subsequently signed a protocol stating that the two states would advise each other before deporting nationals to third states, and "consult expeditiously" if either state required it. The US representative accepted this understanding, but noted that it was "not intended to create binding obligations under international law for either government."⁷³

Legal Legitimation Strategies

The Bush administration attempted to legally legitimate rendition through direct appeals to both international humanitarian law and international human rights law. With respect to the former, a government legal opinion document dated March 2004 stated that some of the non-Iraqi prisoners captured during the Iraq War would not be entitled to the Geneva Convention protection. Specifically, it argued that this allowed the US government to legally transport up to a dozen detainees outside of Iraq for interrogations. The government initially reacted to the release of the document by stating that it had not been incorporated into new legal opinion and that all the prisoners in Iraq for whom this would apply had already been moved between April 2003 and March 2004.74 However, Alberto Gonzales later confirmed the attitude found within the legal opinion at his nomination hearings in 2005, claiming that non-Iraqis would not have the protection of the Geneva Conventions, as these would prohibit the transfer of prisoners outside the state in which they were held.⁷⁵

In addition to this claim to international humanitarian law, the Bush administration made appeals to a more generalized "international law." This was an explicit legal justification of its position, arguing that prior human rights abuse does not lead to an automatic transfer prohibition, which worked in conjunction with the moral claim that the purpose of rendition was not to torture the detainees. Condoleezza Rice explicitly argued in 2005 that "renditions are permissible under international law."⁷⁶ John Bellinger, an adviser to Rice, further commented on the issue at length:

I want to be clear on what the international law standard is. Yes, we as a State Department, as a country, have got problems with the human rights records with certain countries. The law in the torture convention, however, says one may not transfer an individual to a country if we believe that there is a substantial likelihood that the person will be tortured. The human rights record is certainly going to be relevant and should raise a flag. But it does not mean that you may not transfer a person to that country.⁷⁷

This reasoning was echoed half a year later by another State Department official.⁷⁸ Despite its insistence on the absence of torture during renditions, the Bush administration used the legal language of the CAT very seldom. Only in 2008 did John Bellinger claim that a detainee would never be sent to a state where "it is more likely than not that the individual will face torture."⁷⁹

INTERNATIONAL SOCIETY

Denial, Mitigation, and Secrecy

One of the major problems facing other states in international society was how to deal with their widespread collusion with the rendition program, either in terms of aiding the rendition process, giving intelligence to the United States that led to rendition, or utilizing the intelligence gained from the rendition interrogations. Given this backdrop, many of the discourses of other states in international society echoed those of the Bush administration. One of the few that were not similar was to call for an investigation into US rendition activities under the justification of gathering more evidence. Though some of these investigations could have been suggested out of goodwill to uncover illicit activities, they also had the effect of delaying legitimation interactions until they were complete. Such calls can also cast doubt on rendition claims, and their appeal to legitimate process makes them difficult to refute. These worries are particularly salient since most of the calls for investigations were confined between 2003 and 2005 when the United States faced very little opposition to the program.

In response to the detention and suspected torture of Arar, the Canadian government stated in 2003 that it would investigate what information the Royal Canadian Mounted Police gave the US authorities.⁸⁰ Italian police likewise investigated allegations that intelligence agents from the United States kidnapped a suspected Islamic militant in Milan and rendered him to Egypt where he was tortured.⁸¹ There were also many calls for investigations from European governments over the use of their airspace or airfields for rendition flights. For instance, the government of Ireland announced that it was going to investigate allegations that Shannon airport was used to facilitate extraordinary renditions.⁸² The Canadian government acted similarly when its ties to the rendition program were unearthed in 2005.⁸³ The Swedish government was unique in that it called for an international investigation over the matter. It admitted to deporting two terrorism suspects to Egypt, claiming that though the government had obtained a promise from the Egyptian government that the suspects would be treated well, this promise was not honored. The Swedish government called for an international investigation, possibly under the United Nations, into how the two men were treated, and launched an internal probe to determine the role played by US intelligence agents in the case. The deputy foreign minister stated, "We have taken the allegations seriously, very seriously... We have asked for an independent, international investigation It would be in the best interests of the government of Egypt to do this."⁸⁴

Few states declared that they wished to question the states reportedly involved in the torture. In a rare example, the Canadian government stated that it would question the Syrian ambassador about the allegations of torture of Maher Arar.⁸⁵ The Australian government similarly claimed that it had asked Egypt about the torture of Mamdouh Habib. However, Egypt did not admit that he was held prisoner, despite the fact that the interior minister of pakistan stated that his government had transferred him to Egypt under the instructions of the United States.⁸⁶ The Swedish government wrote in a letter to the Committee Against Torture in 2002 that the ambassador had seen Ahmen Agiza and brought back no complaint about his treatment.⁸⁷

Another discourse similar to those of the Bush administration was an outright denial of any wrongdoing. This was the case both for the states where the suspects were rendered and for those who colluded in the renditions. For instance, in a radio interview the Syrian chargé d'affaires in Washington claimed that Arar had not been tortured in his state.⁸⁸ The Swedish government equally stated in 2003 that Agiza's public complaints of mistreatment were not credible,⁸⁹ and the Canadian prime minister claimed in the same year that "The people who are responsible for the deportation of this gentleman to Syria are in the government of the United States, not the government of Canada."90 The Italian minister for parliamentary relations similarly told the Italian Parliament in 2005 that the abduction of Abu Omar "was never brought to the attention of the executive or of the national institutions...consequently, it is not conceivable that any operation of this type was authorised or that Italian bodies were involved."91 A spokesperson for the UK government stated in the same year,

The British government, including the security and intelligence services, never uses torture for any purpose. Nor would HMG [Her Majesty's Government] instigate or condone the use of torture by third parties. Specific instructions are issued to all personnel of the UK security and intelligence services who

Rendition

are deployed to interview detainees, which include guidance on what to do if they considered that treatment in any way inappropriate.⁹²

International organizations, on the other hand, raised doubts over the claims that other states had no part in the rendition process. This was an important function as it allowed subsequent legitimation discourse over the conduct that was discovered. This was almost an exclusive characteristic of European Union institutions between 2006 and 2007. For instance, in 2006 a report by the Council of Europe stated that there was "a great deal of coherent, convergent evidence pointing to the existence of a system of 'relocation' or 'outsourcing of torture." The lead investigator stated concerning the program,

Individuals have been abducted, deprived of their liberty and transported to different destinations in Europe, to be handed over to countries in which they have suffered degrading treatment and torture. Hundreds of CIA-chartered flights have passed through numerous European countries. It is highly unlikely that European governments, or at least their intelligence services, were unaware.⁹³

Likewise, a 2006 report from the European Parliament claimed that the CIA operated more than 1000 secret flights over EU territory. The report's author, Claudio Fava, questioned whether they could be for a purpose other than rendition, claiming that "The routes for some of these flights seem to be quite suspect They are rather strange routes for flights to take. It is hard to imagine ... those stopovers were simply for providing fuel."94 A subsequent Council of Europe report in 2007 on the rendition program claimed that the UK not only offered logistical support to the program, but also provided information that was used for torture in Morocco.⁹⁵ In total, 14 states were accused of collaborating with the United States in its rendition program. The report concluded that "It is only through the intentional or grossly negligent collusion of the European partners that this 'web' was able to spread also over Europe."⁹⁶ In a non-European example, the United Nations Committee Against Torture ruled in 2006 that Sweden had "committed a breach of its obligations," by not "disclosing relevant information" with regard to the rendition of Ahmed Agiza.97

In addition to denying their wrongdoing outright, governments also claimed that there was little to no evidence to suggest that they had conspired in the rendition process or that their state assets were used. For instance, in 2003 *El Pais* reported that the Spanish intelligence service knew CIA planes were stopping in Spain and urged the American agency to stop the flights. The Spanish defense minister replied, "We have no evidence, we have no proof, so I am not prepared to put a friendly, allied government on the spot on the basis of supposition and rumour."⁹⁸ This was similar to a Canadian response to the issue, where a spokesperson claimed that "We have no reason to raise this issue with the U.S. because there is no credible information that U.S. activities are taking place in Canada that are contrary to Canadian and international law."⁹⁹ This discourse was used frequently by many European governments between 2005 and 2007.¹⁰⁰

Once there was sufficient evidence that some of the suspects rendered had nothing to do with terrorist organizations, states added that renditions were due to mistakes in the system. German Chancellor Angela Merkel stated in 2005 that she had received an apology from the United States regarding the five-month detention of Khaled Masri, who was wrongly identified as a terrorist.¹⁰¹ Chancellor Merkel replied, "I'm pleased that we spoke about this individual case which is accepted by the US as a mistake. And I'm so very pleased that (Dr Rice) has restated that if mistakes are made, they must be immediately rectified."102 Others implicitly used the "mistakes" discourse over their knowledge of the rendition program. In the UK, a House of Commons committee, speaking about two terrorists suspects apprehended by MI5 and given over to the CIA, noted that MI5 were "were slow to appreciate (the) change in US rendition policy"¹⁰³ and that they "should always have sought assurances on detainee treatment" when dealing with US agencies.¹⁰⁴ In 2008 the British foreign secretary revealed that the US government did use UK airbases for rendition flights to Guantanamo Bay, similarly stating,

Contrary to earlier explicit assurances that Diego Garcia had not been used for rendition flights, recent US investigations have now revealed two occasions, both in 2002, when this had in fact occurred. An error in the earlier US records search meant that these cases did not come to light....[Condoleezza Rice] shares my deep regret that this information has only just come to light.¹⁰⁵

The prime minister later followed up that "It is unfortunate that this was not known... but it's important (to ensure) this will not happen again."¹⁰⁶

Many Western states attempted to mitigate the effect of their alleged role in the rendition program by claiming that they had received assurances from the United States that their assets were not used for the purposes of rendition. Not only does this strategy attempt to shift the blame away from the colluding state, but it also uses the

standing of the United States as a mechanism to increase the veracity of the claim. For instance, the Irish minister for foreign affairs stated after the meeting with Condoleezza Rice in 2005 that "She was very categorical that Shannon has not been used for anything untoward. We fully accept the categorical assurance of a friendly nation."¹⁰⁷ Many similar statements were made by the Irish government over the course of the Bush administration.¹⁰⁸ Other states used these assurances not to claim that rendition did not occur, but that it did not lead to the torture of those rendered. This is a more problematic claim in that it implicitly concedes that rendition might be legitimate, but the torture that occurs during rendition is not. For example, the foreign minister of Denmark noted that "We must simply make sure that they are not flown somewhere where they are tortured. And now Rice has said very clearly that this does not happen."¹⁰⁹ This was similar to a claim several years later when the Danish foreign minister denied that he had lied about Greenland being a stopping place for CIA rendition flights, claiming that "after consulting the United States I had been informed that nothing illegal had occurred. I was given the impression that the Americans were respecting the conventions. So you cannot say that I was lying."110 British Prime Minister Tony Blair likewise made a statement before the House of Commons where he argued that "It is not the case that the Americans say they are deliberately returning people for torture in countries. On the contrary, they say they do not return them unless they get assurances about the treatment of these individuals."111 This type of statement was echoed by other members of the UK executive and their spokespersons up to the end of the Bush administration.112

Moral Legitimation Strategies

Despite the problems that states faced with their own involvement in the rendition program, there were also some attempts to respond to the legitimation strategies of the Bush administration. Overall, the message was mixed, with some states challenging the assertions of the Bush administration, but others upholding and strengthening some of their assertions.

States stressed the utilitarian nature of the rendition act in their acts of legitimation. For states that were allegedly conducting the interrogations, there were some statements indicating that they saw it as a way of building bridges or continuing their relationships with Western states. A high-ranking Syrian diplomat stated that his government agreed to the imprisonment of Maher Arar as a gesture of goodwill to the United States, arguing, "They told us he was an Al Qaeda activist, so we took him and put him in custody...The U.S. was pressing us not to send him to Canada." The diplomat reported that Syrians eventually freed Arar because the Bush administration had cut communications with them and they wanted to repair their relationship with the Canadians, noting that the whole process was a "political decision" and that they believed "there [was] no case against him."113 For many Western states, the rendition program had legitimacy because of the intelligence that it produced. States used this discourse in particular when they were pressed on whether they would use the intelligence data gathered by the program.¹¹⁴ The Canadian government stated that the Canadian Security Intelligence Service would not reject evidence based on torture if it could be corroborated with other sources, allegedly pressing for information from Syria on the torture of particular suspects.¹¹⁵ A spokesperson for the British Foreign Office stated that Britain condemned torture but at the same time could not ignore sources of intelligence, as

[w]ithout the sharing of intelligence, there would have been many more bloody terrorist attacks that would have gone ahead, like the plan to bomb a Christmas market in Strasbourg. If you have an agreement to work together against terrorism with another country then it's obvious common sense that one has to have a certain amount of trust in that country and in the way it chooses to use that intelligence.¹¹⁶

At other times the stress was not on the utility of the intelligence itself, only on the utility of the maintenance of the intelligence relationship with the United States.¹¹⁷

International organizations, on the other hand, were uniformly against the practice of rendition. The report from the UN Committee Against Torture said of rendition, or in its language, "enforced disappearances," that it "considers the [US] view that such acts do not constitute a form of torture to be regrettable."¹¹⁸ Since the use of reassurances as a legitimation tactic was popular among the United States and other states, this was commented upon by the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Louise Arbour, who claimed that the practice of seeking diplomatic assurances about torture was "dubious."¹¹⁹

Legal Legitimation Strategies

Several states upheld the idea that rendition itself might be legally problematic. This is the strongest form of legal argument in the case study, since it challenges the idea that moving prisoners to a state where they might face abuse, independently of whether it happens, is problematic. The Canadian Solicitor General stated in 2003 that the government needed "a clear understanding of our desire that with information sharing, Canadian individual rights are protected as they would be in Canada."¹²⁰ The Spanish interior minister similarly noted in 2005 that if his government colluded in the rendition process, "we would be looking at extremely serious, absolutely intolerable acts that violate rules for treating prisoners in a democratic society."¹²¹ The Irish deputy prime minister stated that if there were reasonable evidence that a crime had been committed onboard CIA flights landing in his state, the police could search the plane, as "It would be a crime to detain, against their will, any person on a flight, other than on foot [sic] of an extradition treaty which is not relevant to this case."¹²²

Legal legitimation tactics that focused on the illegality of rendition were much more prevalent among international organizations. For instance, in 2002 Madeleine Rees, the head of the Bosnia office of the UN High Commission for Human Rights, stated outright that the actions of the Bosnian government where six men were handed over to the Americans ignored their civil liberties and "violat[ed] the rule of law."123 The UN Commission on Human Rights Special Rapporteur, Martin Scheinin, likewise argued in 2005 regarding renditions in general that "When several states can, through cooperating, breach their obligations under international law simultaneously, if they are all involved in torture, they all bear their own responsibility."124 Manfred Nowak, high commissioner for torture, reiterated that "there is no doubt that extraordinary rendition is illegal. This is abducting a person. I think there is evidence that this practice was used and I would like the European Union to take a stronger position."¹²⁵ He noted in another article the same year that it was illegal in a number of respects. First, they were detained illegally. Second, they were sent to states where they might be tortured, contravening treaties against refoulement. Third, they were transported without an extradition hearing. Finally, their treatment during the rendition itself might have been torture, such as being shackled in a painful position or being deprived of sleep.¹²⁶ Later in the year, he attacked the practice of obtaining assurances, arguing "that the plan of the United Kingdom to request diplomatic assurances for the purpose of expelling persons in spite of a risk of torture reflects a tendency in Europe to circumvent" international obligations.¹²⁷

Other international organizations appealed specifically to European law. The Council of Europe's Commissioner on Human Rights argued that renditions were "so far beyond anything that the rule of law permits that they are completely unacceptable."¹²⁸ The justice commissioner of the European Union similarly stated, "It's absolutely clear that such facts would represent, if they really happened, a serious infringement of the principles of the European Union as well as of the laws of EU member states which punishes such facts."¹²⁹ The EU subsequently issued a formal complaint to the United States about its practice of rendition.¹³⁰

Other states were more ambiguous over whether rendition itself constituted a human rights violation. Some governments, such as of the UK and Denmark, argued that rendition was legal, but the torture that rendition might lead to was not. The foreign minister of Denmark noted directly that "There is nothing wrong with transferring prisoners unto itself."¹³¹ British Prime Minister Tony Blair told the House of Commons that extraordinary rendition had been a policy in place for many years on the part of the Americans, but torture could not be justified "in any set of circumstances at all."¹³² At other times it was unclear what the status of rendition was for the United Kingdom. When Blair was asked in 2005 whether he approved of the practice of rendition, he stated, "It all depends what you mean by rendition. If it is something that's illegal, I totally disapprove of it. If it is lawful, I don't disapprove of it."¹³³ It was clear that any acceptance of rendition might be perceived as a change of policy, as the British Foreign Secretary Jack Straw admitted that the UK had once refused to allow the transport of terrorist suspects through British airspace in 1998 because they received legal advice that the renditions would not be lawful.¹³⁴ Though most made statements concerning the legality of rendition itself, the Canadian government commented on the use of rendition intelligence, claiming:

The sharing of information always involves a weighing of the variety of considerations that are here, and there aren't, in my submission, specific circumstances that trump....the [Convention Against Torture] does not create a standard, certainly not one that governed in 2001 to 2004, by which to judge sufficiency or deficiency of Canadian actions because it did not impose such a standard.¹³⁵

However, this was the only attempt on record to legally defend the use of intelligence from the rendition program.

Conclusion

This case study is significantly different in some respects from the previous case studies, particularly in the way the Bush administration's

practices of rendition benefited from secrecy. Despite the fact that the practice of rendition was first reported in December 2002, with few exceptions neither the United States nor any member of international society actively engaged in any legitimation discourses for two years. When the practices of rendition finally became public, practices that extended the scope of rendition from sending a detainee to trial to sending a detainee for interrogation purposes, the Bush administration primarily focused on denying its actions, mitigating their scope, putting pressure on allies to prevent criticism, and even threatening the intelligence co-operation between the United States and the European states in the war on terror. The Bush administration also attempted to defend its actions through moral legitimation strategies, the most common of which, spanning from 2005 to the end of the Bush administration, was to deny that renditions led to torture. This might echo the differential definition of torture as distinct from cruel and unusual punishment put forward in the chapter on US torture practices, but more importantly it lacks a similar supporting framework of positive context that Skinner argues is necessary for successful norm innovation.¹³⁶ To a much lesser extent, the Bush administration also claimed that it had no responsibility for what happens to detainees outside its custody, which speaks to a highly communitarian view of human rights. From a legal perspective, in 2004 and 2005 the Bush administration argued that those enemy combatants who were not subject to the Geneva Conventions could be legally transported elsewhere for interrogations. At the same time, through International Human Rights Law, it argued that just because a state has a history of torture does not mean that rendition to these states should be automatically prohibited, echoing its moral strategy that rendition does not lead to torture. Importantly, after 2006 almost no legal legitimation strategies were employed by the Bush administration. The legitimation strategies used by the Bush administration overall were relatively few and far between, as the administration rather focussed on either denying or mitigating its conduct.

The initial period of secrecy was crucial to the relative success of the rendition program, as it allowed time for Western states to collude in the process without facing the consequences of participating in a potentially illegitimate process. This is important not just because the Bush administration was able to conduct a potentially illegitimate activity without repercussions for several years, but also because the colluding states were consequently put in a position where they faced two difficulties. First, if they wished to critique the United States for its conduct once the program became public, their arguments could more easily be seen as self-serving or hypocritical. Second, they had to spend a great deal of time defending their own collusion to domestic audiences, lessening the time that they could spend criticizing the United States. At the extreme, it could be argued that their participation in the program changed their payoffs so that partial or full legitimation of rendition would be in their interest.

This is reflected in the response to US legitimation claims by other members of international society, where there were highly differential strategies depending on whether the legitimation arguments came from states or international organizations. States were relatively muted in their criticism of the program. Some even argued that rendition itself was legal, and others legitimated their role through appealing to the utility of intelligence sharing with the United States. This mimicking of US legitimation strategies suggests an attempt by other states to legitimate rendition after it was discovered, perhaps to avoid the costs that they had started to face. This is an important feature as, according to Hurd, one of the requirements to determine the legitimacy of a particular rule or norm is the rate of compliance. This collusion, in addition to the mimicking of US legitimation strategies, suggests that there might be some problems with the purported illegitimacy of rendition in international society.¹³⁷ It was thus left to international organizations to defend the right, and they did so primarily through legal legitimation strategies instead of moral legitimation strategies, arguing that the rendition practices violated international human rights or European law.

Given this data, the answer to the first research question, whether the Bush administration was successful in legitimating its preferences within international society, is unclear. Certainly there was no overt norm entrepreneurial strategy on the part of the Bush administration to legitimate its preferences. Thus, whether state collusion was the result of a secret norm entrepreneurial discourse that was successful, or whether it indicates a relatively weak norm that had yet to reach "taken-for-granted" status among elites, is unknown with the data available. Despite this problem, there is still little evidence of a norm cascade with respect to rendition because the widespread use of denial discourses by both the United States and other members of international society once the veil of secrecy was lifted suggests that the norm was relatively entrenched in the domestic sphere. In addition, the fact that secrecy was necessary in order for collusion to take place further suggests that the actions taken by other states in international society were possible only because the secrecy allowed these states to avoid the costs of violating a domestic norm that they could otherwise not legitimate.138

RENDITION

This relative success of secrecy has theoretical implications. If under the guise of secrecy, states within international society can collude against particular norms, or at least be pressured by the materially preponderant state to aid them in the process with fewer ramifications, this lends doubt to Ian Hurd's claim that such secrecy is a higherrisk strategy than legitimation because the negative consequences of exposure outweigh the gains that might be made through its limited success.¹³⁹ Contrary to Hurd's assessment, instead of facing additional costs, the collusion brought on by the secrecy lowered the costs of US actions by paralyzing the potential negative discourse by other states within international society, and in some cases led them to defend the legality of rendition, leaving solely international organizations to uphold the norm discursively.¹⁴⁰

Finally, concerning the effects of materiality on the case study, we can see again that the Bush administration was successful in ensuring collusion with the rendition program, which could have been caused in part by material influences. The only public statement that corresponds to this is the veiled threat to Italy over intelligence cooperation when Italian courts charged CIA agents allegedly involved in the rendition program. Another report without attributable public statements argued that the Bush administration put pressure on other European states as well. According to this report, this pressure was successful and resulted in European states downplaying the human rights problems of the states to which the detainees were being rendered. If these reports are true, then this shows that material influence might affect the contestation of a norm, at least with one that is weakly entrenched among elites. This is not the ability to induce a norm cascade that Brooks and Wohlforth suggested, but it does suggest that materiality can play a greater role in subverting norms that lack a "taken for granted" status.

In sum, this case study demonstrates the fragility of international human rights in an environment where the particular human right might not be adequately internalized by political elites who then secretly collude against it. However, the resistance experienced both from international organizations and from the domestic publics lends some evidence that though the norm prohibiting rendition is relatively weak among state elites, there are still some costs associated with ignoring it should states decide to do so in the future without the benefit of secrecy.

CHAPTER 6

CONCLUSION

The purpose of this book is to examine the effect of US human rights conduct in the war on terror through an analysis of the legitimation claims of the Bush administration and other members of international society with respect to three norms: torture, rendition for the purposes of torture, and *habeas corpus*. The central research question asks whether the United States was successful in legitimating its preferences regarding these three human rights norms within international society. This is an important question because it is generally acknowledged that the United States played a pivotal role in the creation and sustenance of the post-1945 international human rights system. Additionally, the United States is the materially preponderant state within international society, and, as such, it is able to withstand the costs of illegitimate conduct to a greater degree than states with fewer resources to draw upon. Additionally, this material preponderance might help it to initiate a norm cascade to match its preferences. Some realist theorists of international politics have argued that the success of the international human rights system is only due to the presence of a superpower that believed the system was in its own interest. Absent this interest, the system will be in crisis. This is particularly the case given that the international human rights system, unlike economic agreements for instance, has very few costs associated with defection outside of the negative reactions of other states. Given that the primary objective of other states is to protect their own citizens above others, there is very little for other states to gain from retaliating against human rights-abusing states. In sum, the defection of the state that did the most to create and support the system, the state that is also clearly materially preponderant, can be seen as a cause for alarm to

both scholars and practitioners who are interested in sustaining strong international human rights norms.

This project sought to explore this question through a large-Nanalysis of legitimation discourses in international society. By providing a sample size that took in almost the entirety of the discourses of the United States and other members of international society on the subject, this thesis sought to analyze the ways in which the legitimation strategies of each were both enacted and transformed as the actors engaged in practices of legitimacy. Empirically, one could potentially draw two broad conclusions depending on the evidence in the three case studies. If the United States had been relatively successful in legitimating its preferences through the widespread concurrence, or even acquiescence, of other members of international society to its legitimation claims, then this would provide some evidence that the norms surrounding human rights within international society might have changed because of their conduct or norm entrepreneurial activity. If the United States had been unsuccessful in legitimating its preferences based on reactions of hostility by other members of international society, then not only would we have evidence that the norms of international human rights were still intact, but also we might look for evidence that the United States was paying costs for its failure to legitimate its preferences.

CONCLUSIONS FROM THE CASE STUDIES

The three human rights chosen for the case studies have different pre-existing strengths as norms and therein protections under international law. Habeas corpus, in particular, is the only human right of the three that is derogable in states of emergency or during wartime. However, within international human rights law, this status was in flux as the Human Rights Council argued in 2001, before the 9/11 terrorist attacks, that habeas corpus should be non-derogable. This also matched a longer-standing verdict by the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, which declared in 1987 that habeas corpus was nonderogable in a state of emergency. International humanitarian law, on the other hand, still allowed for the suspension of habeas corpus until the cessation of hostilities. Torture is non-derogable under both international human rights and humanitarian law, and has a more explicit international legal status with a separate convention forbidding its use. Torture is differentiated from cruel, inhuman, or degrading punishment under all international law, and this differentiation can lead to contestation over what types of conduct fall into each category.

With rendition in particular there is even larger scope for diversity in the legitimation of these practices because the legal requirements under which a prohibition of transfer from one state to another would exist are unclear. Additionally, the status and rules of rendition are uncertain in international humanitarian law, allowing for even greater differences in interpretation. With these differences in mind, the next section will review the legitimation strategies of the United States and other members of international society in each of the three case studies.

Habeas corpus

The United States attempted to legitimate its denial of habeas corpus in a number of ways. From the perspective of moral legitimation, it supported the idea of indefinite detention by arguing that the president has a duty to protect American citizens from the special danger posed by terrorism. These arguments attempted to play on the contradictions between the right to *habeas corpus* and the idea that a state has a duty to protect its citizens from external harm. This takes a concept with negative connotations, that of the deprivation of judicial oversight, and links it with the positive concept of a state defending its citizens. From this, the United States proceeded to a legal argument that contended that the rules of war as enshrined in the Geneva Conventions were not sufficient to cope with this new threat, and therefore the United States needed to reintroduce a category of combatant, the unlawful combatant, to prosecute the war on terror successfully. Not only were these arguments used publicly, they were also leaked in confidential memos from the Bush administration. This parallel between the internal and external discourse suggests that the Bush administration was serious about their attempts to engage in norm-entrepreneurship in international humanitarian law.

However, the outcome of US legitimation efforts was mixed. In many cases, other states seem to have pressured the United States into releasing their citizens through public criticism concerning the potential indefinite nature of their detention. In addition to contesting the detention of their citizens, states sometimes made cosmopolitan statements contesting the lack of *habeas corpus* at the Guantanamo base in general, though this did not occur as frequently. Many states were vocal in their opposition to the introduction of the reintroduced unlawful combatant norm, with some arguing that the prisoners should be held under the rules of the Geneva Conventions, independently of whether they qualified for the status. As time went on, other states in international society additionally demanded closure of the facility independently of whoever was detained there.

The United States was successful in its reintroduction of the explicit use of the term "unlawful combatant" as a category of combatants who do not meet the criteria of lawful combatants as described in the Third Geneva Convention with the Red Cross. Given this, it was a successful norm entrepreneur in that it successfully led to the clarification of a norm that was previously implicit within international humanitarian law. However, the Red Cross did not legitimate the American government's claim that the war on terror constituted a "war" in which international humanitarian law would necessarily apply and made claims about the standards of treatment that would be necessary for persons in this category that did not match the Bush administration preferences. Thus, the United States was unsuccessful in its revisionist desire to remove the right of habeas corpus from the detainees through international legal means. This followed a general pattern where as the term of extrajudicial detentions became increasingly long, all international organizations eventually arrived at a consensus of legitimating their preferences via international human rights law over international humanitarian law, challenging the idea of the war on terror as a war in which humanitarian law could apply.

Finally, there is also evidence that the United States was aware of its overall lack of success in legitimating its preferences, leading to a shift in its legitimation strategies. Though it started with a legal argument concerning the definition of enemy combatants, deprived of their rights due to their illegitimate conduct on the battlefield, the United States ended up with a strategy based solely on the moral duty of the executive to keep dangerous detainees off the battlefield, abandoning its explicit norm entrepreneurship. The United States also arguably attempted to reach a tolerable consensus over the matter by assuaging other international actors in the hopes of reducing the costs of illegitimacy. It stated that the Geneva Conventions would apply even though the detainees would not receive prisoner of war status, it repatriated citizens of particular states after coming under pressure from these governments, and subsequently it limited the application of the unlawful combatant designation by refusing to apply it to any soldier or foreign fighter in Iraq. Given the preference for the use of indefinite detention found in the internal administration memos and the fact that the majority of these decisions took place before the 2004 Supreme Court ruling that placed domestic limitations on the administration's detention policy, this only increases the likelihood that these actions were taken in response to international pressure caused by their defection from the norm.

CONCLUSION

Torture

The United States attempted to legitimate its preferences regarding torture in a way that can be modeled by Luban's theory of torture within liberal democracies. His argument was that the legitimizing discourse for torture must be forward looking and must avoid any indication that the suspected torturous practices were committed for sadistic or cruel purposes. We can see this reflected in the legitimation discourses of the United States, who never admitted that it tortured, but at the same time attempted to challenge the definition of what constitutes torture by including some practices that fall within the penumbra of uncertainty between torture and cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment. First it attempted to avoid any practices of legitimation by claiming that torture was not taking place. However, once the Abu Ghraib scandal was exposed, it legitimated its actions by playing on the contradictions within international norms, attempting to link positive norms such as the need for states to protect their citizens with the new, questionable interrogation methods. Following on the need to ensure that their conduct was not seen as sadistic or cruel, it appealed to the professionalism of the interrogators and claimed that there were adequate procedures in place. Finally, it argued that where there were genuine abuses, the perpetrators had been brought to justice. Throughout the United States supported the idea that torture was immoral and, on fewer occasions, ineffective, indicating that it was not so much looking to overthrow the torture norm as to push at its edges. In the period between 2006 and 2008 the United States shifted its legitimation strategy again, claiming it did not torture and appealing to the professionalism of the interrogators and the protections for the detainees inherent in the program.

The legal legitimation arguments of the United States also followed this pattern, where it claimed that the procedures used for interrogating the detainees were lawful on all levels, which adds to the hypothesis that the United States was more interested in revising than overthrowing the torture norm. However, attempts to legitimate the differential treatment of suspected terrorists in both humanitarian and international human rights law were initially attempted but ultimately abandoned after 2006, suggesting that it had given up on direct norm entrepreneurship. Interestingly, appeals to the legitimacy of domestic law increased in importance toward the end of the administration's term. This also coincided with their appeal that interrogators should not be prosecuted as they had broken no domestic laws, particularly as such prosecution could make the validity of future legal options from the Justice Department less certain. This might further indicate an abandonment of norm entrepreneurship at the international level, although at the same time it could represent a genuine fear of domestic prosecution under a new administration.

The response by other states in the international system to these discourses was mixed. States with good human rights records were much more tepid in their opposition and in some cases even parroted back the moral legitimation strategies of the United States. Even expressing their displeasure or horror at the Abu Ghraib scandal was limited to an acute period in 2004. It is unclear how much coercion occurred between the United States and the other Western states, as there were only two instances where this was suggested by officials or diplomats. However, US conduct led some states to change their policies because of the suspected ill-treatment. This means that despite potential coercion and bribery, the illegitimacy of the detainee policy was beginning to present visible costs to the United States. Overall, some states with good human rights records took action through domestic policy to limit the potential exposure of detainees to US interrogation, but did not tend to speak out against US conduct. Notably, most of the direct criticism came from states that themselves had poor human rights records.

International organizations tended to voice their opposition to the conduct of the United States more than human rights-respecting states in the international system. However, they did not actively engage in the legitimation discourses of the United States, instead relying on appeals to the moral abhorrence of torture and calling for investigations. They did put forward a thorough legal defense of existing legal norms, though this was perhaps not as effective as it could have been since it relied on their own ability to legitimately define what is and is not torture. Since the United States was operating within the penumbra of uncertainty using a state of emergency argument, this arguably gave such direct legal appeal less influence.

The United States responded to the criticism from international society by publicly limiting the application of torture, attempting at the same time to reach a tolerable consensus where the use of alternative interrogation techniques could still reside within the domain of the CIA. The result of these discourses seems to be that, given the absolute prohibition on torture, the United States was relatively successful in avoiding costs of its potentially illegitimate activity, particularly at the beginning of the administration's term. However, as this term progressed, this became increasingly difficult, as evidenced by the hard lines taken by the international organizations, public statements where the United States had to coerce their allies into compliance, and the changes in allied policy that increased the costs of interaction that were attributable to their detainee policies. As such, despite facing less overt opposition to their policies than in the case of *habeas corpus*, they seem to have been relatively unsuccessful in their attempts to redefine the meaning of torture to exclude acts that they were interested in pursuing for interrogation purposes, and paid costs for their illegitimate activity.

Rendition

With rendition the United States initially attempted both to deny the existence of the program and, when revealed, to discursively minimize its size, while arguing that the practice of rendition should be regarded as legitimate conduct. It argued that rendition was not about torture and reaffirmed that torture was illegal, but also defended the utility of the rendition program without explicitly stating what provided this utility. When it attempted to legitimate the rendition program through international law, it did so primarily with international human rights law, although international humanitarian law was also used occasionally. Specifically, the United States focused on the fact that rendition does not automatically equate to torture, which it believed was illegitimate, and just because a state has a history of using torture, it does not automatically mean that torture will be used. When the United States was not mitigating the effects of their conduct or attempting to legitimate rendition as normal conduct in international society, it was also using its material power to threaten intelligence cooperation with other states. According to some sources, this use of coercive force was so successful that it minimized the amount of delegitimizing discourse that other states engaged in. Importantly, unlike the case of habeas corpus and torture, there seemed to be little outward tendency for the United States to reach a tolerable consensus through revising its original conduct or discourse significantly.

Secrecy played a large role in the way that the rendition case study unfolded. Unlike the other two case studies, one where it was obvious that the detainees were being held without access to courts and the second in which there were rumors and reports of torture even before the Abu Ghraib scandal, it was not until 2005 that there was sustained reporting of the US practices of rendition. This secrecy was likely very useful to the United States, as it allowed the United States to coordinate the rendition program with other states without either party facing the negative consequences of being found to be engaging in a potentially illegitimate activity. In addition, once this collusion was initiated, other states had a difficult time delegitimating rendition as they ran the risk of being charged with hypocrisy. Interestingly, despite the fact that the other states in international society participated in the program, which would hypothetically change their payoffs so that a partial or full legitimation of rendition would be in their interest, there was only a small amount of discursive support for the program, mostly based around the utility of the intelligence gained. At the same time, there was also almost no opposition of the practice. States with good human rights records instead devoted much of their time to defending their actions, likely to domestic audiences, claiming that they had little or nothing to do with the program, which in most cases was found to be inaccurate by subsequent inquiries. Even more telling concerning the weakness of the norm, states with poor human rights records rarely used the rendition program to embarrass the United States, unlike the case of the United States committing torture itself.

Because any delegitimation discourse from states was problematic due to their involvement in the program, international organizations played the largest role in challenging the claims of the United States and other states and delegitimating rendition as a practice. This points to the importance of international organizations in promoting existing international legal standards when even the most powerful states decide that it might be prudent to abandon them. The international organizations were responsible for conducting investigations that uncovered and publicized the rendition program, while providing some commentary reproducing the standards set in international law.

Despite the activities of the international organizations, the case study of rendition appears to be the most likely case of legitimation success for the United States relative to torture and the denial of *habeas corpus*, at least among the elite level of state actors. As such, it should be viewed as serving a warning that despite the widespread prohibitions against torture, states might have learned that, given the lack of consistent opposition to the practice, there is something to gain from ensuring that less-reputable states conduct torture on their behalf.

THEORETICAL IMPLICATIONS

Legitimacy in International Society

I argue that the data from the three case studies demonstrates that the practice of international legitimacy both occurred and mattered in all three cases. Though John Bolton and Condoleezza Rice claimed that US actions do not need external validity to be legitimate, the extensive

discourses attempting to legitimate or delegitimize the actions of the United States from both the United States itself and numerous members of international society seem to demonstrate that this is empirically incorrect.¹ In the cases of habeas corpus and torture specifically, there is a good deal of evidence suggesting that the United States both engaged in practices of legitimacy and attempted to come to some sort of tolerable consensus between its preferences and those of international society.² These legitimation strategies also followed patterns from which one could suggest the success or failure of particular legitimation strategies by exploring the way in which other members of international society responded to US claims, with habeas corpus showing the greatest failure to legitimate US preferences, and rendition showing the greatest success.³ These legitimation strategies also followed patterns that were anticipated in the existing legitimation theory. For instance, there were Skinnarian attempts to associate potentially negative ideas with either neutral or positive ideas.⁴ For instance, the explicit decoupling of the term "rendition" from the torture that it entailed could be seen as a way in which the United States attempted to use a potentially negative word in a neutral way. Similarly, by tying together the idea of keeping citizens safe from a grave threat with the denial of habeas corpus, the United States attempted to show how a number of favorable terms can be applied to an otherwise unfavorable idea. In sum, the empirical material from the case studies shows not only that states engage in practices of legitimation but also that there are consequences for their success or failure to legitimate their preferences.

Human Rights and Norm Change

A great deal has been written about the effect that the United States has had on the international human rights system given its defection from key norms during the war on terror. Some scholars argued that this could have very negative effect. Dunne, for instance, argued that the fundamental problem with the US conduct is that certain human wrongs, such as torture, can "cascade" as a norm just as their prohibition did through the promotion of their "torture culture." In addition, the normative contestation of human rights can weaken the regime so that future governments can breach rules by similarly invoking the necessity of counterterrorism.⁵ This type of argument is far from novel. Dunér argued that the attacks of 9/11 tipped traditional balance between security and human rights away from human rights.⁶ This is echoed in Skogly's argument that states have since diminished their commitments to both domestic and international human rights.⁷ On the other hand, there are some scholars who argued that the war on terror had little effect on the human rights regime, since there were other states, particularly those of Europe, who could continue to support it despite the defection of the United States.⁸

The analysis of the legitimation processes in the case studies shows alternatively that neither the excessively optimistic nor pessimistic views hold. Contra the pessimistic view, the case studies show that there was a dramatic negative response to the habeas corpus policy of the United States by members of international society, and at least unease and criticism to the US practices of torture. Though there is no question that the security environmental allowed the United States to temporarily relax its standards, particularly as it has the ability to take some costs of illegitimacy, there is little evidence that any of these norms became less entrenched in international society because of US actions. Contra the optimistic view, the rendition case study showed that Europe, far from being "sufficient to uphold the regime absent the hegemon,"9 actually colluded with the United States in their rendition program, ostensibly to gain the intelligence benefits they believed it to have. This might suggest that a norm prohibiting rendition is not as established among international elites as the norm against performing torture and, particularly, the norm enforcing habeas corpus. Additionally, the opposition to torture by Western states was weak at first, with human rights-abusing states providing most of the discursive opposition to US conduct, again suggesting that the norm is not quite as strong as some might wish it were.

When reflecting on the how the different patterns of legitimation strategies might have affected the outcomes of these legitimation contestations, the largest difference between the case studies is in whether the United States actively engaged in norm entrepreneurial activity. Where it attempted to directly change norms, or what Morris et al. called norm innovation, it faced the greatest criticism.¹⁰ An example here is the habeas corpus case study where the United States openly suggested that it could detain suspects indefinitely through appeal to the reintroduced unlawful combatant category and the special circumstances of the war on terror. When the United States attempted norm justification, or where it claimed that it is in compliance with the "proper" interpretation of the norm, it was slightly more successful. An example of this can be found in the torture case study, where it did not overtly attempt to change the norm, instead relying on legitimation discourses that suggested that the expansion in possible interrogation techniques was still within the remit of its international

obligations. Finally, it was the most successful when it did not legitimate its preferences at all, rather relying on secrecy, as exemplified in the rendition.

The success of secrecy in the rendition case study opens up some theoretical questions. This is particularly the case because Hurd was explicit in arguing that secrecy can be a high-risk strategy as the consequences are more negative in the potential exposure of the illegitimate act.¹¹ However, there is little evidence that this is the case. In fact, it seems to be the opposite-where the United States decided to make its conduct secret, they did not face as much international criticism as they did when they openly acted either through norm innovation, such as in the habeas corpus case, or through justification, such as in the torture case. Instead of secrecy working against the United States when the program was unveiled due to the illegitimacy of both the program and the act of secrecy, the secrecy of the rendition process allowed the collusion with other Western states that then immobilized them from criticizing the program, both because they needed to devote time to legitimating their conduct with their own publics and because any anti-rendition statements could be seen as hypocritical. This conclusion cannot be taken too far, as the cases of habeas cor*pus*, torture, and rendition are different in the character of the human rights abuse; however, one might conclude that secrecy can play a positive role in ensuring collusion where the norm itself has not reached a taken-for-granted stage of socialization among state elites, such as in the case of rendition.

In addition to the theoretical contributions these case studies may add to the function of secrecy within international society, it is also important for English School theorists because it demonstrates that, even given the material power of the United States, some of the key human rights norms in international society are relatively robust. With the failure of the United States to legitimate its actions, particularly with respect to *habeas corpus* and to a lesser extent torture, there is increased confidence that these human rights are strong norms within international society and not, as realists would have it, the epiphenomenal effect of a hegemonic liberal democratic state attempting to impose its value system on the rest of the world.

Role of Materiality

A great number of academics, particularly those from the realist school of international relations, believe that the largest influence on the human rights system lies in the material preponderance of a state or a number of states.¹² This material preponderance has potential effects on ideational structures. If a materially preponderant state wishes to violate a norm, it is in a good position to do so because it can better absorb the costs of its illegitimate actions. If other members of the community then join the new status quo, the materially preponderant state will then enjoy long-term benefits of having its preferences legitimated within international society for some short-term costs.¹³ This might particularly be the case if the materially preponderant state decides to use "positive inducements" where material inducements are initially used on smaller states to change their policies to those of the materially preponderant state, which then becomes socialized via a norm cascade within these smaller states.¹⁴ Empirically, some argued that the United States actively used its material preponderance to undermine the international human rights regime,¹⁵ while others argued that its material preponderance would not undermine the regime, but could possibly change "how it will be made, interpreted, and used in the future."16

Though it can be argued that the material preponderance of the United States allowed them to absorb the costs of illegitimate action when they failed to legitimate their preferences, the case studies do not show that material preponderance helped the United States legitimate their preferences. In other words, there is little evidence in any of the case studies that the material preponderance of the United States allowed it to change international human rights norms. There is also evidence that points to costs associated in their failure to legitimate their preferences. When an outright norm entrepreneurial strategy was attempted, such as the case of habeas corpus, it was a clear failure and ultimately abandoned. With torture case study, material preponderance did seem to have the effect of silencing some potential state critics of torture, which affected the reproduction of the norm, but it did not lead to support of American preferences among their allies, nor did it prevent states with poor human rights records from openly criticizing their conduct. Although material preponderance seems to have some effects in silencing criticism, which will affect the way in which an ideational norm will be reproduced, it did not do so sufficiently to undermine any of the norms examined in the three case studies.

It seems, as Hurd argued, that hegemons cannot violate the "rules of the game" too often and are bound to the rules to the extent they value legitimacy.¹⁷ They need to legitimate their actions, and in their failure to do so, the United States faced resistance from other

international actors and therein incurred costs that would not have accrued had they been successful. Some of these costs can be observed directly, such as the changes in detainee policy transfers from some states or a prohibition on extraditions,¹⁸ or the open distrust of American assurances.¹⁹ Other costs can be associated with the necessity to strong-arm allies into remaining quiet about illegitimate activity.²⁰ Even further costs came from the time needed for diplomatic defense of illegitimate activity, such as after the Abu Ghraib scandal or during Condoleezza Rice's 2005 trip to Europe.²¹ Thus, other than mitigating some of the negative response, the material position of the United States did not seem to have much effect on their ability to legitimate their position. The strategy of routinely violating pre-established norms to make them more difficult to be (re)accepted failed despite the material capacity that was backing the new norms.²² This suggests, as Clark argued, that material preponderance does not directly translate into legitimacy.23

Possibilities for Further Research

Though the conclusions of this thesis helps expand our knowledge of the effects the United States had on international human rights norms during the war on terror, the limitations of the research should guide potential future research in the topic. First, the analysis is limited by the selection of case studies themselves. To further verify that *habeas corpus*, for instance, is a more entrenched human rights norm than rendition, it would be helpful to analyze similarly the legitimation arguments of other states that have conducted both types of behavior simultaneously. Not all combinations of the case studies would have historical parallels, but where they did, one could generate a better understanding of the phenomenon in general.

Second, the data, being the legitimation strategies of various members of international society, limits our understanding of the interactions between the United States and other members of international society because as strategic language it represents the intersection of the internal preferences of the actors and the effects the existing ideational structures have on the enunciation of these preferences. It thus cannot say much directly about the degree of socialization of the actors into the system. In order to better understand whether norms have been internalized by actors, something that might strengthen the argument concerning the lack of internalized norms among elites in the rendition case study, we would need more data from interviews, memoirs, and other personal sources. Archival sources including currently classified documents would also help in the analysis. This would also be very helpful in augmenting the analysis of the role of materiality, as there would be additional clues as to whether or not the United States used material incentives and disincentives in order to prevent particular states from speaking out against their human rights abuses or even making statements in support of them.

Third, again due to the nature of the data available, the model used to understand the interactions was Schimmelfennig's rhetorical action model. However, this presupposes that there is no socialization processes occurring outside of elites attempting to promote their policy preferences within particular ideational structures, including the effects that previous statements might have in limiting their future options. It is possible that complex social learning could have taken place in the case studies, but additional evidence would be needed in order to analyze this. Particularly important to these are the availability of documented non-politicized spaces where political elites can speak freely with each other. Absent this data, such analysis is difficult, if not impossible, to conduct. However, with the future release of personal documents and archival sources, this hurdle could be overcome.

Finally, the relatively uniform reaction by other states in international society to the publicity of the rendition program suggests that there may be some research possibilities in examining the role of world society in this particular case study. This is particularly striking given that the extent of the collusion might otherwise suggest that the rendition norm is relatively weak. However, the defensive reactions by almost all states to their role in the program suggest that there is another force at work that upholds the ideational structure that rendition is illegitimate. As international organizations are unlikely sufficient agents unto themselves, I suggest that world society might be a reasonable suspect.

Conclusion

The three case studies analyzed in this thesis demonstrate that despite the defection of the United States from these norms, there was relatively little negative effect on the international human rights system given the dire predictions of some scholars. It additionally shows that while material preponderance is useful for taking the costs of illegitimacy, it seems to play little role in the ability to change norms. This lends credence to the idea that the human rights revolution that started with the end of the Cold War has not come to a halt, but instead continues to have effects on even the most materially powerful states within international society. At the same time, it issues a warning that not all human rights are as equally entrenched, as the future can bring additional possibilities for states to collude in order to subvert these rights if they believe it to be in the national interest.

Notes

CHAPTER 1

- Ken Booth and Tim Dunne, eds., Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order (Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2002); Terror in Our Time (Milton Park, Abingdon: Routledge, 2012); Tim Dunne, "Society and Hierarchy in International Relations," International Relations 17, no. 3 (2003); Caroline Kennedy-Pipe and Nicholas Rengger, "Apocalypse Now? Continuities or Disjunctions in World Politics after 9/11," International Affairs 82, no. 3 (2006); Michael Byers, "Terrorism, the Use of Force and International Law after 11 September," International Relations 16, no. 2 (2002); Steve Smith, "The End of the Unipolar Moment? September 11 and the Future of World Order," ibid.; Andrew Hurrell, "There Are No Rules' (George W. Bush): International Order after September 11," ibid.; Chris Brown, "The 'Fall of the Towers' and International Order," ibid.
- Bertil Dunér, "Disregard for Security: The Human Rights Movement and 9/11," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1–2 (2005): 94.
- Tim Dunne, "'The Rules of the Game Are Changing': Fundamental Human Rights in Crisis after 9/11," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 270.
- United Nations General Assembly, "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment," (Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 1984).
- Todd Landman, "Holding the Line: Human Rights Defenders in the Age of Terror," *British Journal of Politics and International Relations* 8, no. 2 (2006): 124.
- Mlada Bukovansky, "Liberal States, International Order, and Legitimacy: An Appeal for Persuasion over Prescription," *International Politics* 44, no. 2/3 (2007): 176.
- 7. Dunne, "The Rules of the Game Are Changing,". This concern was not limited to scholars of international politics. Legal scholars expressed similar concerns about "the [growing] notion that the international human rights law framework necessarily complicates the fight against terrorism"; Paul Hoffman, "Human Rights and Terrorism," *Human Rights Quarterly* 26, no. 4 (2004): 951. In some cases they particularly single out the problematic rise of torture as a means of dealing with terrorists; see John H Langbein, "The Legal History of Torture," in

Torture: A Collection, ed. Sanford Levinson (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004), 93.

- 8. Tony Evans, US Hegemony and the Project of Universal Human Rights (Houndmills, Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan, 1996), 8.
- 9. Dunne, "The Rules of the Game," 284.
- Joan Fitzpatrick, "Speaking Law to Power: The War against Terrorism and Human Rights," *European Journal of International Law* 14, no. 2 (2003): 242.
- 11. Sigrun I Skogly, "Global Responsibility for Human Rights," Oxford Journal of Legal Studies 29, no. 4 (2009): 830.
- 12. Julie Harrelson-Stephens and Rhonda L. Callaway, "'The Empire Strikes Back': The US Assault on the International Human Rights Regime," *Human Rights Review* 10, no. 3 (2009): 432.
- 13. Ibid., 450.
- Richard Falk, "Theoretical Foundations of Human Rights," in *The Politics of Human Rights*, ed. Paula R Newburg (New York: New York University Press, 1980). Cited in Evans, US Hegemony, 39.
- 15. For those who see materiality as structuring all norms, see Kenneth N Waltz, "The Continuity of International Politics," in Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order, ed. Ken Booth and Timothy Dunne (Basingstoke, New York: Palgrave, 2002). For those who believe that they are related, see Ian Clark, Legitimacy in International Society (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005); Christian Reus-Smit, "International Crises of Legitimacy," International Politics 44, no. 2/3 (2007); Mlada Bukovansky, Legitimacy and Power Politics: The American and French Revolutions in International Political Culture (Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2002); Alexander Wendt, Social Theory of International Politics (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999).
- 16. Waltz, "The Continuity of International Politics," 350. This comparison to Rome is far from unique; see Michael Byers, "Terror and the Future of International Law," in *Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order*, ed. Ken Booth and Timothy Dunne (Basingstoke, New York: Palgrave, 2002), 118; Colin Gray, "World Politics as Usual after September 11: Realism Vindicated," ibid. (Basingstoke, NY), 227.
- 17. "World Politics as Usual," 233.
- 18. World society was originally defined by Bull as "a sense of common interest and common values, on the basis of which common rules and institutions may be built." See Hedley Bull, *The Anarchical Society: A Study of Order in World Politics*, 2nd ed. (New York: Columbia University Press, 1995), 269. Buzan later clarified that "[w]hile international society is focused on states, world society implies something that reaches well beyond the state towards more cosmopolitan images of how humankind is, or should be, organised." See Barry Buzan, *From International to World Society? English School Theory and the Social*

Structure of Globalisation (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004), 1.

- 19. Rosemary Foot, *Rights Beyond Borders: The Global Community and the Struggle over Human Rights in China* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000), 1–2.
- Matthew Krain, "*J'accuse*! Does Naming and Shaming Perpetrators Reduce the Severity of Genocides or Politicides?," *International Studies Quarterly* 56, no. 3 (2012): 575–76.
- 21. Foot, Rights Beyond Borders, 1.
- 22. Ibid., 9.
- 23. Terrence L. Chapman, "Audience Beliefs and International Organization Legitimacy," *International Organization* 63, no. 4 (2009): 760. See also Thomas Risse and Kathryn Sikkink, "The Socialization of International Human Rights Norms into Domestic Practices: Introduction," in *The Power of Human Rights: International Norms and Domestic Change*, ed. Thomas Risse, Steve C. Ropp, and Kathryn Sikkink (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999).

CHAPTER 2

- For an example of the natural law approach see Thomas Aquinas, Summa Theologia, vol. 28 (London: Blackfriars, 1966), 23. For a discussion of its central tenants and limitations, see Myres Smith McDougal, Harold Dwight Laswell, and Lung-chu Chen, Human Rights and World Public Order: The Basic Policies of an International Law of Human Dignity (New Haven, Conn: Yale University Press, 1980), 68–69.
- See Alexander Wendt, Social Theory of International Politics. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 185.
- 3. See Ted Hopf, "The Promise of Constructivism in International Relations Theory," *International Security* 23, no. 1 (1998): 173.
- 4. Wendt, Social Theory, 188; Trine Flockhart, "Critical Junctures and Social Identity Theory: Explaining the Gap between Danish Mass and Elite Attitudes to Europeanization," Journal of Common Market Studies 43, no. 2: 258; Martin Marcussen et al., "Constructing Europe? The Evolution of French, British and German Nation State Identities," Journal of European Public Policy 6, no. 4 (1999): 616.
- 5. Martha Finnemore and Kathryn Sikkink, "International Norm Dynamics and Political Change," *International Organization* 52, no. 4: 888.
- As suggested by Ryder McKeown, "Norm Regress: US Revisionism and the Slow Death of the Torture Norm," *International Relations* 23, no. 5 (2009): 20.
- Max Weber, On Charisma and Institution Building: Selected Papers, ed. S. N. Eisenstadt (London: University of Chicago Press, 1968), 11; Economy and Society: An Outline of Interpretive Sociology, ed. Guenther

Roth and Claus Wittich (London: University of California Press, 1978), 213, 15.

- 8. Wendt, Social Theory, 272-73.
- 9. Thomas M. Franck, *The Power of Legitimacy among Nations* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1990), 26, 205–06.
- 10. For recent examples in business environments, see Eero Vaara and Janne Tienari, "A Discursive Perspective on Legitimation Strategies in Multinational Corporations," Academy of Management Review 33, no. 4 (2008); W. E. Douglas Creed, Maureen A. Scully, and John R. Austin, "Clothes Make the Person? The Tailoring of Legitimating Accounts and the Social Construction of Identity," Organization Science 13, no. 5 (2002); Hannele Mäkelä and Salme Näsi, "Social Responsibilities of Mncs in Downsizing Operations: A Finnish Forest Sector Case Analysed from the Stakeholder, Social Contract and Legitimacy Theory Point of View," Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal 23, no. 2 (2010). For examples in domestic politics, see Grant Samkin and Annika Schneider, "Accountability, Narrative Reporting and Legitimation: The Case of a New Zealand Public Benefit Entity," ibid; John Kane and Haig Patapan, "Recovering Justice: Political Legitimacy Reconsidered," Politics and Policy 38, no. 3 (2010).
- 11. Ian Clark, *Legitimacy in International Society* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), 12. For a similar argument, see also, Franck, *The Power of Legitimacy*, 21.
- 12. Mlada Bukovansky, Legitimacy and Power Politics: The American and French Revolutions in International Political Culture (Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2002), 37; Clark, Legitimacy, 5.
- 13. Ian Hurd, "Legitimacy and Authority in International Politics," International Organization 53, no. 2 (1999): 379; Clark, Legitimacy, 5.
- 14. Franck, The Power of Legitimacy, 38.
- 15. Ian Clark, "Setting the Revisionist Agenda for International Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2/3 (2007): 325.
- 16. Christian Reus-Smit, "International Crises of Legitimacy," ibid.: 163, 70.
- 17. Franck, The Power of Legitimacy, 191.
- 18. Clark, Legitimacy, 4, 20.
- 19. Ian Hurd, "The Strategic Use of Liberal Internationalism: Libya and the UN Sanctions, 1992–2003," *International Organization* 59, no. 3 (2005): 501.
- "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 206.
- 21. Bruce Cronin and Ian Hurd, "Introduction," in *The UN Security Council and the Politics of International Authority*, ed. Bruce Cronin and Ian Hurd (London: Routledge, 2008), 6.
- 22. Clark, *Legitimacy*, 30; Reus-Smit, "International Crises," 159, 65; Bukovansky, *Legitimacy*, 3; G. John Ikenberry and Charles A. Kupchan,

"The Legitimation of Hegemonic Power," in *World Leadership and Hegemony*, ed. David P. Rapkin (London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1990), 49; David P. Rapkin, "Empire and Its Discontents," *New Political Economy* 10, no. 3 (2005): 400; Ian Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy" *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 195.

- 23. Jack Donnelly, "International Human Rights: A Regime Analysis," International Organization 40, no. 3 (1986): 638.
- 24. Stephen G. Brooks and William C. Wohlforth, "International Relations Theory and the Case against Unilateralism," *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (2005): 517.
- 25. "International Relations Theory", 518.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Ikenberry and Kupchan, "The Legitimation of Hegemonic Power," 57.
- 28. Clark, Legitimacy, 3.
- 29. Justin Morris et al., *The Rise and Fall of Norms in International Politics* (Unpublished Manuscript), 5–6. I thank Justin Morris for coming up with this typology.
- David N. Gibbs, "Secrecy and International Relations," *Journal of Peace Research* 32, no. 2 (1995): 214–17.
- Dennis F. Thompson, "Democratic Secrecy," Political Science Quarterly 114, no. 2 (1999): 182. For other discussions of the paradoxical role of secrecy in liberal democracies, see Donald C. Rowat, "How Much Administrative Secrecy?," The Canadian Journal of Economics and Political Science/Revue canadienne d'Economique et de Science politique 31, no. 4 (1965); Francis E. Rourke, "Secrecy in American Bureaucracy," Political Science Quarterly 72, no. 4 (1957); Bayless Manning et al., "The Role of Secrecy in the Conduct of Foreign Policy," The American Journal of International Law 66, no. 4 (1972).
- 32. Ann Florini, "The End of Secrecy," Foreign Policy, no. 111 (1998): 60.
- 33. Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms," 210.
- 34. Jens Steffek, "Discursive Legitimation in Environmental Governance," *Forest Policy and Economics* 11, no. 5/6 (2009): 315. Note that the use of the term "modern rational legitimation" here is in contrast to two other types of legitimation put forward by Weber, "traditional" legitimation, which is based on the authority of religion or mythos, and "charismatic" legitimation, which is based on the pull of the charisma of a particular agent.
- 35. Marcussen et al., "Constructing Europe?," 615.
- 36. Frank Schimmelfennig, "The Community Trap: Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Eastern Enlargement of the European Union," *International Organization* 55, no. 1 (2001): 48.
- 37. "The Community Trap: Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Eastern Enlargement of the European Union," *International Organization* 55, no. 1 (2001): 62.

- 38. "The Community Trap," 63.
- 39. Ibid., 64.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid., 65.
- 42. Ibid. See also the discussion in Foot, Rights Beyond Borders, 10.
- 43. Quentin Skinner, "Some Problems in the Analysis of Political Thought and Action," in *Meaning and Context: Quentin Skinner and His Critics*, ed. James Tully (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1988), 112.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Ibid., 113–14.
- 46. Ibid., 115–16.
- 47. Hurd, "Legitimacy and Authority," 390.
- 48. Ibid., 391.
- 49. Jack Donnelly, Universal Human Rights in Theory and Practice, 2nd ed. (London: Cornell University Press, 2003), 165–66; Clair Apodaca, Understanding U.S. Human Rights Policy: A Paradoxical Legacy (London: Routledge, 2006), 17–18; David P. Forsythe, Human Rights in International Relations, 2nd ed., Themes in International Relations (Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006), 155.
- 50. Human Rights in International Relations, 156.
- 51. Schimmelfennig, "The Community Trap," 66.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Clark, Legitimacy, 18, 209; Daniel Philpott, Revolutions in Sovereignty: How Ideas Shaped Modern International Relations (Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2001), 21.
- 54. Revolutions in Sovereignty, 21-22; Clark, Legitimacy, 20.
- 55. Legitimacy, 20.
- Alan James, "Law and Order in International Society," in *The Bases of International Order: Essays in Honour of C. A. W. Manning*, ed. Alan James (London: Oxford University Press, 1973), 67.
- 57. "Law and Order in International Society,", 68.
- 58. Martti Koskenniemi, From Apology to Utopia: The Structure of International Legal Argument (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 567.
- 59. From Apology to Utopia, 570. Similarly on international law as a "continuing process of authoritative decisions" made "within the framework of established practices and norms" see Rosalyn Higgins, "Policy Considerations and the International Judicial Process," *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 17, no. 1 (1968): 58–59.
- 60. Stephen Toope, "Powerful but Unpersuasive? The Role of the United States in the Evolution of Customary International Law," in United States Hegemony and the Foundations of International Law, ed. Michael Byers and Georg Nolte (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), 301. [emphasis mine]
- 61. Wendt, Social Theory, 222.

- 62. Again, according to Finnemore and Sikkink, a norm cascade requires "a critical mass of relevant state actors to adopt the norm." Finnemore and Sikkink, "International Norm Dynamics," 895.
- 63. Donnelly, *Universal Human Rights*, 10; Jean L. Cohen, "Rethinking Human Rights, Democracy, and Sovereignty in the Age of Globalization," *Political Theory* 36, no. 4 (2008): 581.
- 64. Jack Donnelly, "The Social Construction of International Human Rights," in *Human Rights in Global Politics*, ed. Timothy Dunne and Nicholas J. Wheeler (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 80.
- 65. Donnelly, Universal Human Rights, 7.
- 66. Ibid., 9, 12.
- 67. R. J. Vincent, *Human Rights and International Relations* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1986), 17.
- 68. Donnelly, Universal Human Rights, 8; Vincent, Human Rights, 8.
- 69. Aquinas, Summa Theologia, 28, 23.
- 70. Summa Theologia, 28, 91.
- 71. McDougal, Laswell, and Chen, Human Rights, 68-69.
- 72. Michael Freeman, Human Rights: An Interdisciplinary Approach (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2002), 19; Vincent, Human Rights, 25.
- 73. Freeman, Human Rights, 20.
- 74. Ibid., 27.
- 75. Ibid.
- Edmund Burke, "Reflections on the Revolution in France," in The Works of the Right Honourable Edmund Burke: In Twelve Volumes (London: John C. Nimmo, 1899), 310–11; Vincent, Human Rights, 28.
- 77. Jeremy Bentham, "Anarchical Fallacies," in *The Works of Jeremy Bentham* (New York: Russell & Russell, 1962), 501.
- 78. "Anarchical Fallacies," , 498; Freeman, Human Rights, 28; Vincent, Human Rights, 30.
- 79. Freeman, Human Rights, 28; Vincent, Human Rights, 30.
- 80. Laura Donohue, "Security and Freedom on the Fulcrum," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1 (2005): 70.
- Margaret E. Keck and Kathryn Sikkink, Activists Beyond Borders: Advocacy Networks in International Politics (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1998), 204–06.
- 82. David Luban, "Liberalism, Torture, and the Ticking Bomb," Virginia Law Review 91, no. 6 (2005): 1428–29. See also Shklar's discussion of the "liberalism of fear" in Judith N. Shklar, Ordinary Vices (Cambridge, MA: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1984), 5. This is clearly not the only causal factor in the decline of the state practice of torture. For example, John Langbein added that a move away from Roman law that required the confession of the suspect or two eyewitnesses for a conviction to the admittance of more circumstantial

evidence was also a factor. See John Langbein, *Torture and the Law of Proof: Europe and England in the Ancien Régime* (London: University of Chicago Press, 1977).

- 83. Luban, "Liberalism," 1430.
- 84. Ibid., 1433.
- 85. Ibid. See also Günter Frankenberg, "Torture and Taboo: An Essay Comparing Paradigms of Organized Cruelty," *The American Journal* of Comparative Law 56 (2008): 412.
- 86. Natan Sznaider, "Pain and Cruelty in Socio-Historical Perspective," International Journal of Politics, Culture and Society 10, no. 2 (1996): 334–35. See also D. Hawkins, "Explaining Costly International Institutions: Persuasion and Enforceable Human Rights Norms," International Studies Quarterly 48, no. 4 (2004): 785; Keck and Sikkink, Activists Beyond Borders, 27–28.
- Leonard Wantchekon and Andrew Healey, "The 'Game' of Torture," The Journal of Conflict Resolution 43, no. 5 (1999): 597.
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. Luban, "Liberalism," 1436.
- 90. Javaid Rehman, International Human Rights Law: A Practical Approach (Harlow: Longman, 2002), 13–22.
- 91. Dinah Shelton, *Remedies in International Human Rights Law*, 2nd ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), 2.
- 92. Forsythe, Human Rights in International Relations, 12.
- 93. Theodor Meron, The Humanization of International Law (Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff, 2006), 1, 3; Noëlle N. R. Quénivet, "Introduction: The History of the Relationship between International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law," in International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law: Towards a New Merger in International Law, ed. Roberta Arnold and Noëlle N. R. Quénivet (Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2008), 2.
- 94. Gabor Rona, "Interesting Times for International Humanitarian Law: Challenges from the 'War on Terror'," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1&2 (2005): 159; Henry J. Steiner, Philip Alston, and Ryan Goodman, *International Human Rights in Context: Law, Politics, Morals*, 3rd ed. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008), 395.
- 95. Christian Tomuschat, "Human Rights and International Humanitarian Law," *The European Journal of International Law* 21, no. 1 (2010): 16.
- Joan Fitzpatrick, Human Rights in Crisis: The International System for Protecting Rights During States of Emergency (Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 1994), 52; Rona, "Interesting Times," 3.
- 97. Steiner, Alston, and Goodman, International Human Rights, 395.
- 98. A French expression that literally means "outside the fight"
- 99. Theodoor C. van Boven, "Survey of International Law and Human Rights," in *The International Dimensions of Human Rights*, ed. Karel Vasak and Philip Alston (Paris: UNESCO, 1982), 103.

- 100. Johan Steyn, "Guantanamo Bay: The Legal Black Hole," *International* and Comparative Law Quarterly 53, no. 1 (2004): 5; Steiner, Alston, and Goodman, *International Human Rights*, 396, 98.
- 101. However, he believed that the deliberate attacks on civilians demonstrated a disregard of humanitarian law that arguably diminished incentives for the American side to participate. Meron, *The Humanization of International Law*, 86.
- 102. Rona, "Interesting Times," 159.
- International Committee of the Red Cross, "Convention (Iii) Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War," (1949).
- 104. Ibid.
- 105. Meron, The Humanization of International Law, 4–5. See also ICTY Case No IT-96-23-T
- 106. Joan Fitzpatrick, "Rendition and Transfer in the War against Terrorism: Guantánamo and Beyond," *Loyola of Los Angeles International and Comparative Law Review* 25, no. 3 (2003): 459.
- 107. Ibid., 485.
- 108. Ibid., 486.
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. Ibid., 487.
- 111. International Committee of the Red Cross, "Convention (Iii) Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War."
- 112. Monica Hakimi, "International Standards for Detaining Terrorism Suspects: Moving Beyond the Armed Conflict-Criminal Divide," *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 40, no. 3 (2009): 605–06.
- 113. International Committee of the Red Cross, "Convention (Iv) Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War," (1949).
- 114. See Tyler Davidson and Kathleen Gibson, "Experts Meeting on Security Detention Report," *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 40, no. 3 (2007): 341.
- 115. Steyn, "Guantanamo Bay," 6.
- 116. "Guantanamo Bay," 5; Steiner, Alston, and Goodman, *International Human Rights*, 396.
- 117. Ex Parte Quirin, 317 U.S. 1(1942).
- 118. Peter Ian Honigsberg, Our Nation Unhinged: The Human Consequences of the War on Terror (London: University of California Press, 2009), 15–17.
- 119. Meron, The Humanization of International Law, 86.
- Cordula Droege, "Elective Affinities? Human Rights and Humanitarian Law," *International Review of the Red Cross* 90, no. 871 (2008).
- 121. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Article 2(1)
- 122. M. N. S. Sellers, "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States," *American Journal of Comparative Law* 58(2010): 535. In general, the United States will not cede any judicial enforcement

authority to an international body without veto power, see "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States," *American Journal* of Comparative Law 58(2010): 549.

- 123. "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States," 548.
- 124. Specifically Roper v Simmons, 543 U.S. 551 (2005), see "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States," 545. It should be noted that in other cases, such as Medllin v Texas, the Supreme Court argued that rulings of the International Court of Justice are not directly enforceable without federal legislation implementing the ruling. "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States," 547.
- 125. Kate Kovarovic, "Our 'Jack Bauer' Culture: Eliminating the Ticking Time Bomb Exception to Torture," *Florida Journal of International Law* 22, no. 2 (2010): 264.
- 126. United Nations General Assembly, "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment."
- 127. Hawkins, "Explaining Costly International Institutions," 782; United Nations General Assembly, "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment."
- 128. Landman, "Holding," 584. See also Beck on the problems of conceptual vagueness in human rights law: Gunar Beck, "Legitimation Crisis, Reifying Human Rights and the Norm-Creating Power of the Factual: Reply to 'Reifying Law: Let Them Be Lions'," *Penn State International Law Review* 26, no. 3: 570.
- 129. Amos N. Guiora and Erin M. Page, "The Unholy Trinity: Intelligence, Interrogation and Torture," Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law 37, no. 2–3 (2006): 437. See also Ireland v. United Kingdom, (5310/71) [1978] ECHR 1 (January 18, 1978), particularly §165–168
- 130. It should be noted, however, that cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment is also prohibited by article 16 of the Convention Against Torture.
- 131. Tobias Kelly, "The UN Committee against Torture: Human Rights Monitoring and the Legal Recognition of Cruelty," *Human Rights Quarterly* 31, no. 3 (2009): 778.
- 132. Honigsberg, Our Nation Unhinged, 24.
- 133. Michael John Garcia, *Renditions: Constraints Imposed by Laws on Torture* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2009), 6.
- 134. Ibid., 8-12.
- 135. Craig Forcese, "The Capacity to Protect: Diplomatic Protection of Dual Nationals in the 'War on Terror'," *European Journal of International Law* 17, no. 2 (2006): 374.
- 136. Ibid., 375-77.
- 137. Ibid., 379.
- 138. Ibid., 370.
- 139. Ibid., 384-85.

- 140. United Nations General Assembly, "International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights," (Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 1966).
- 141. Jorge Landinelli Silva V. Uruguay, Communication No. R.8/34.
- 142. Fitzpatrick, Human Rights, 43, 45.
- 143. Meron, *The Humanization of International Law*, 58–59. The criteria by which *habeas corpus* can be suspended have been expanded on by various academics. For instance, see Davidson and Gibson, "Experts Meeting," 328–29.
- 144. Fiona de Londras, Detention in the 'War on Terror': Can Human Rights Fight Back? (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 54-55.
- 145. Human Rights Council, "General Comment No. 29," (2001), 6.
- 146. Inter-American Court of Human Rights, "Judicial Guarantees in States of Emergency (Arts. 27(2), 25 and 8 of the American Convention on Human Rights)," (1987).
- 147. "Habeas Corpus in Emergency Situations (Arts. 27(2) and 7(6) of the American Convention on Human Rights)," (1987).
- 148. Fitzpatrick, Human Rights, 190.

CHAPTER 3

- 1. D. Hawkins, "Explaining Costly International Institutions: Persuasion and Enforceable Human Rights Norms." *International Studies Quarterly* 48, no. 4 (2004): 783. Despite this legal entrenchment, there is some debate over the effectiveness of the Convention Against Torture in providing protection to citizens in authoritarian signatory states. In highly authoritarian states, there is some suggestion of a positive correlation between the use of torture and being a signatory to the regime. See Oona Hathaway, "Why Do Countries Commit to Human Rights Treaties?" *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 51, no. 4 (2007). Despite this possible counterintuitive effect with highly authoritarian states, there is still an overall correlation between a fall in the level of torture perpetrated by states and signing the convention.
- 2. Hawkins, "Explaining Costly International Institutions," 794-96.
- Robert B. Zoellick, "A Republican Foreign Policy," *Foreign Affairs* 79, no. 1: 69.
- 4. Hawkins, "Explaining Costly International Institutions," 789.
- 5. Ann Florini, "The End of Secrecy," *Foreign Policy*, no. 111 (1998): 50–63.
- 6. Ryder McKeown, "Norm Regress: US Revisionism and the Slow Death of the Torture Norm," *International Relations* 23, no. 5 (2009): 5–25.
- 7. Alfred Lubrano, "The Debate Is Torture over 9/11 Suspect's Fate," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 7, 2003.

- This occurred in 2005, see Paul Koring, "Isolationist Sentiment Rising in U.S., Poll Says," *The Globe and Mail*, November 18, 2005. For more polling data: Evan Thomas and Michael Hirsh, "The Debate over Torture," *Newsweek*, November 21, 2005; Denis Staunton, "Bush Forced to Retreat by Anti-Torture Senator," *The Irish Times*, December 10, 2005; Derek Klobucher, "Torture Backed When Threat High, Says Poll," ibid., October 20, 2006; Patrick Worsnip, "Sizable Minority of Americans Condone Torture—Poll," Reuters Foundation, http://www.alertnet.org/thenews/newsdesk/N25481397.htm.
- GfK Roper Public Affairs & Media, "The Ap-Gfk Poll," http://www. ap-gfkpoll.com/pdf/AP-GfK_Poll_Supreme_Court_Final_Topline.pdf.
- Jeremy D. Mayer and David J. Armor, "Support for Torture over Time: Interrogating the American Public About Coercive Tactics," *The Social Science Journal* 49, no. 4 (2012): 443.
- 11. Walter Pincus, "Silence of 4 Terror Probe Suspects Poses Dilemma for FBI," *The Washington Post*, October 22, 2001; Jason Burke, "The Secret War: Behind the Lines," *The Observer*, November 4, 2001.
- 12. Stephen Glover, "Even the SS Were Treated Better Than This," *Daily Mail*, January 15, 2002.
- 13. Katharine Q. Seelye and Steven Erlanger, "A Nation Challenged: Captives; U.S. Suspends the Transport of Terror Suspects to Cuba," *The New York Times*, January 24, 2002.
- 14. Ron Kampeas, "They Have Ways of Making Al-Qaida Talk," *The* Associated Press, April 28, 2002.
- 15. Kenneth Anderson, "What to Do with Bin Laden and Al Qaeda Terrorists? A Qualified Defense of Military Commissions and United States Policy on Detainees at Guantanamo Bay Naval Base," *Harvard Journal of Law & Public Policy* 25, no. 2 (2002).
- 16. "Glance: U.S. Tactics Draw Fine Line," Associated Press Online, April 28, 2002.
- 17. Eric Schmitt, "Ideas & Trends: There Are Ways to Make Them Talk," *The New York Times*, June 16, 2002.
- Doug Saunders, "U.S. Walks a Fine Line to Make Prisoners Talk," *The Globe and Mail*, September 17, 2002.
- 19. Cited in "US Considered Allowing Zubaydah to Be Tortured for Information," *The White House Bulletin*, April 8, 2002. *The Economist* later reported that the United States used sleep-deprivation and denial of food: "A Clear and Present Danger; Al-Qaeda," *Economist.com*, September 17, 2002.
- 20. Mark Forbes and Marian Wilkinson, "Voices from the Shadows Predict Horrors to Come," *The Age*, October 19, 2002.
- 21. Raymond Bonner and Don Van Natta, Jr, "A Dark Jail for Qaeda Suspects," *The International Herald Tribune*, March 11, 2003.
- 22. For Kahn: Omer Farooq, "Indian Detained after Sept. 11 Tells of Psychological Torture after Returning Home," Associated Press

Worldstream, January 2, 2003. Zubaida: Olga Craig, "The Net Tightens around Osama Bin Laden," *Sunday Telegraph*, March 9, 2003.

- 23. Joby Warrick, "CIA Played Larger Role in Advising Pentagon," *The Washington Post*, June 18, 2008.
- 24. Dana Priest and Barton Gellman, "U.S. Decries Abuse but Defends Interrogations," ibid., December 26, 2002.
- 25. Andrew Gumbel, "American Admits Suspects Died in Interrogations," *The Independent*, March 7, 2003; Jonathan Turley, "U.S. 'Interrogations' Border on Torture," *The Times Union*, March 11, 2003.
- 26. Craig, "The Net Tightens."
- 27. James P. Pfiffner, *Torture as Public Policy: Restoring U.S. Credibility on the World State* (Boulder, CO: Paradigm Publishers, 2010), 1319–20.
- 28. Torture as Public Policy: Restoring U.S. Credibility on the World State (Boulder, CO: Paradigm Publishers, 2010), 1327–28.
- 29. Robert M. Pallitto, ed. Torture and State Violence in the United States: A Short Documentary History (Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 2011), 752.
- 30. Dana Priest and Joe Stephens, "Pentagon Approved Tougher Interrogations," *The Washington Post*, May 9, 2004. The exact permission that was needed for the psychological techniques is not stated in this article. In a well-known story, Donald Rumsfeld, who uses a lectern as a desk, wrote a note in the brief that permitted forced standing for up to four hours that stated, "However, I stand for eight to ten hours a day. Why is standing limited to four hours?" See ABC, "World News Tonight with Peter Jennings," June 22, 2004.
- 31. Dana Priest and R. Jeffrey Smith, "Memo Offered Justification for Use of Torture," *The Washington Post*, June 8, 2004.
- 32. David Rennie, "Ban on Torture Overruled in Pentagon," *The Daily Telegraph*, June 8, 2004.
- Karen J. Greenberg and Joshua L. Dratel, *The Torture Papers: The Road to Abu Ghraib* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 183.
- 34. Pallitto, Torture and State Violence, 752.
- 35. Ibid., 753.
- 36. Ibid., 754.
- 37. CBS, "CBS Morning News," May 21, 2004.
- 38. Frank Griffiths, "Guantanamo Suicide Attempts Continue," Associated Press Worldstream, February 19, 2003.
- 39. "Hell-Hole or Paradise? Detention in Guantánamo," *The Economist*, March 20, 2004.
- 40. Neil A. Lewis, "Red Cross Finds Detainee Abuse in Guantanamo," *The New York Times*, November 30, 2004.
- 41. "For Abu Ghraib," ibid., August 26.
- 42. Eric Schmitt, "4 Navy Commandos Are Charged in Abuse," ibid., September 4. See also "Navy Charges 3 Commandos with Beating Prisoners," *The New York Times*, September 25, 2004.

- 43. Mark Danner, Torture and the Truth: America, Abu Ghraib, and the War on Terror (London: Granta Books, 2004), 6–7.
- 44. Andrew Sullivan, "How America Tiptoed into the Torture Chamber," *Sunday Times*, October 2, 2005.
- 45. Neil Mackay, "Torture of Iraqis Was 'Stress Relief,' Say US Soldiers," *The Sunday Herald*, October 2, 2005.
- 46. Eric Schmitt and Carolyn Marshall, "In Secret Unit's 'Black Room,' a Grim Portrait of U.S. Abuse," *The New York Times*, March 19, 2006.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. James Resen, David Johnston, and Neil A. Lewis, "Harsh C.I.A. Methods Cited in Top Qaeda Interrogations," ibid., May 13, 2004.
- 49. Eric Schmitt and Tim Golden, "Pentagon Plans Tighter Control of Questioning," ibid., November 8, 2005.
- David P. Forsythe, The Politics of Prisoner Abuse: The United States and Enemy Prisoners after 9/11 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), 74.
- 51. "Degrading America's Image," The New York Times, June 6, 2006.
- 52. Susan Schmidt, "Disclosure of Authorized Interrogation Tactics Urged," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 2004.
- 53. Neil A. Lewis and Eric Schmitt, "Inquiry Finds Abuses at Guantanamo Bay," *The New York Times*, May 1, 2005.
- 54. Damien Henderson, "CIA Flights: Rice Tells Europe to Back Off," *The Herald*, December 3, 2005.
- 55. Dana Priest, "CIA Holds Terror Suspect in Secret Prisons," *The Washington Post*, November 2, 2005.
- 56. Cited in Denis Staunton, "CIA Hurriedly Closed Down Secret Prisons in Europe—Report," *The Irish Times*, December 7, 2005.
- 57. Douglas Jehl, "Report Warned C.I.A. On Tactics in Interrogation," *The New York Times*, November 9, 2005.
- 58. Francis Harris, "CIA Agents Insure against Torture Lawsuits," *The Daily Telegraph*, September 12, 2006.
- 59. Colin Freeman, "Washington Makes U-Turn on What Is Meant by 'Torture'," *Sunday Telegraph*, January 2, 2005.
- 60. "What Bush Can Do, and What He Can't," The Economist, July 8, 2006.
- 61. R. Jeffrey Smith and Michael Fletcher, "Bush Says Detainees Will Be Tried," *The Washington Post*, September 7, 2006.
- 62. R. Jeffrey Smith and Charles Babington, "White House, Senators near Pact on Interrogation Rules," ibid., September 22.
- 63. Peter Ian Honigsberg, Our Nation Unhinged: The Human Consequences of the War on Terror (London: University of California Press, 2009), 184.
- 64. Walter Pincus, "CIA Chief Complains About Agency's Critics in Europe," *The Washington Post*, April 17, 2007.
- 65. Andy Sullivan, "Suspected Terrorist Co-Operated after 'Waterboard' Interrogation," *National Post*, December 12, 2007.

- 66. Quoted in Honigsberg, Our Nation Unhinged, 183.
- 67. Forsythe, The Politics of Prisoner Abuse, 77.
- 68. "A Return to Abuse," *The Washington Post*, July 25, 2007; Corine Lesnes, "M. Bush Prolonge Le Programme De Détentions Secrètes De La CIA," *Le Monde*, July 22, 2007; Charlie Savage, "Bush Issues Orders on Interrogations—Tells CIA Which Techniques Ok in Terror Cases," *The Boston Globe*, July 21, 2007.
- 69. "AG Won't Probe CIA on Torture Laws Says Justice Dept. Memos Signed Off on Waterboarding," *The Boston Globe*, February 8, 2008.
- 70. Scott Shane, "Waterboarding Focus of Inquiry by Justice Dept.," *The New York Times*, February 23, 2008.
- 71. Dan Eggen, "Justice Probes Authors of Waterboarding Memos," *The Washington Post*, February 23, 2008.
- 72. Mark Mazzetti, "Letters Outline Legal Rationale for C.I.A. Tactics," *The New York Times*, April 27, 2008.
- 73. For statements by President Bush: CNN, "CNN Daybreak," October 23, 2003. American military spokespersons: Todd Pitman, "Group Demands Alleged U.S. Torture Probe," *Associated Press Online*, December 28, 2002.
- 74. U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing—Secretary Rumsfeld and Gen. Pace," *Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs)*, January 22, 2002.
- 75. For their response to a report by the UN Human Rights Commission: Con Coughlin, "UN Inquiry Demands Immediate Closure of Guantanamo," *The Daily Telegraph*, February 13, 2006. A Cuban motion at the Human Rights Commission: Afsané Bassir, "Une Résolution Cubaine Sur Guantanamo Embarrasse Les Diplomaties Occidentales," *Le Monde*, April 22, 2004. Louise Arbour: Colum Lynch, "U.N. Official Faults U.S. Detentions," *The Washington Post*, December 8, 2005.
- 76. For statements appealing to the need for secrecy by President Bush: NBC News Transcripts, "Today," September 11, 2006. Condoleezza Rice: "Rice Terror Talk Avoids CIA Claim," *The Australian*, December 6, 2005. Military spokespersons: Schmitt, "Ideas & Trends; Bonner and Van Natta, "A Dark Jail." Stephen Hadley: Brian Knowlton, "U.S. Holds Firm as Rice Faces CIA Storm," ibid., December 5, 2005. Language in a court filing submitted by the administration: Carol D. Leonig and Eric Rich, "U.S. Seeks Silence on CIA Prisons," *The Washington Post*, November 4, 2006; Scott Shane, "Detainees' Access to Lawyers Is Security Risk, C.I.A. Says," *The New York Times*, November 5, 2006. For statements where no reasons were given for secrecy by Donald Rumsfeld: U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing—Secretary Rumsfeld and Gen. Myers," *Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs)*, April 3, 2002; Condoleezza Rice: CNN, "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer," June 13, 2004. CIA

spokesperson: Charlie Savage, "CIA Resists Request for Abuse Data," *The Boston Globe*, December 27, 2004.

- 77. Florini, "The End of Secrecy," 60.
- 78. Ian Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 210.
- 79. This analysis works only under the presumption that there is an illegitimate behaviour to avoid, as one would also expect statements of denial in the case where only legitimate behaviour is taking place. Given the record of allegations outlined in the previous section, however, it is safe to argue that there were potentially illegitimate actions occurring.
- United Nations General Assembly, "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment," Art. 2 §2–3.
- 81. NBC, "Meet the Press," September 16, 2001. This was reiterated on the Democratic side of the aisle as well, see Senator John Kerry's statement: Fox News Network, "Live Event," October 25, 2001.
- 82. Priest and Gellman, "U.S. Decries Abuse."
- 83. David Rohde, "U.S. Rebuked on Afghans in Detention," *The New York Times*, March 8, 2004; ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos," June 13, 2004.
- "US 'Does Not Condone Torture'," *Canberra Times*, December 7, 2005. See also CNN, "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer June 13, 2004."
- 85. For statements by President Bush: CBS, "CBS Evening News," November 7, 2005; Sheldon Alberts, "We Don't Torture,' Bush Insists," *The Gazette* November 8, 2005; NBC, "NBC Nightly News," December 12, 2005; ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline," June 26, 2006. Vice-President Cheney: "Powell Aide: Torture 'Guidance' from VP," *CNN.com*, November 20, 2005. Stephen Hadley: Daniel McGrory and Tim Reid, "CIA Accused of Running Secret Jails in Europe for Terrorists," *The Times*, November 3, 2005.
- 86. For statements by George Tenant: CNN, "CNN Larry King Live," April 30, 2007. Michael Hayden: Catherine Philp, "CIA Admits 'Waterboarding' of Terror Suspects," *The Times*, February 7, 2008; Scott Shane, "C.I.A. Chief Doubts Tactic to Interrogate Is Still Legal," *The New York Times*, February 8, 2008.
- 87. "CIA Chief: Waterboarding Probably Not Legal," MSNBC.com, http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/23052111/ns/us_news-security/.
- 88. Peter Beaumont, "Without Prejudice: American Cant: The Treatment of Al-Qaeda and Taliban Prisoners by the United States Offends a Sense of Justice," *The Observer*, January 13, 2002.
- 89. Eric Ruff, "U.S. Doesn't Practice Torture," *The Boston Globe*, July 12, 2004. See also a similar statement by General Myers: Neil A. Lewis, "Red Cross President Plans Visit to Washington to Quesetion of Detainees' Treatment," *The New York Times*, December 1, 2004.

- 90. For statements from President Bush: ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; NBC News Transcripts, "Today November 11, 2006." Dick Cheney: Shane, "C.I.A. Chief." Alberto Gonzales: ABC, "Nightline," January 6, 2005; Nat Hentoff, "America's Shameful Practices," The Washington Times, March 20, 2006. Donald Rumsfeld: Ian James, "More Afghan Prisoners Arrive in Cuba," Associated Press Online, January 16, 2002; Fox News, "Fox News Sunday," November 20, 2005; "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume," February 17, 2006; U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing January 22, 2002." Condoleezza Rice: "Rice Terror Talk." George Tenant: CBS, "60 Minutes," April 29, 2007. Scott McClellan: Drew Brown, "Shut Guantánamo, U.N. Report Urges," The Miami Herald, February 17, 2006. Tony Snow: Rupert Cornwell, "Uprising at Guantanamo as Armed Inmates Attack Guards," The Independent, May 20, 2006. Rear Admiral Harry Harris: Steven Edwards, "Close Guantanamo Prison, UN Torture Committee Tells U.S.," National Post, May 20, 2006. Stephen Hadley: ABC News Transcripts, "ABC This Week," September 17, 2006.
- 91. Josh White and R. Jeffrey Smith, "White House Aims to Block Legislation on Detainees," *The Washington Post*, July 23, 2005. This discourse was repeated when the bill passed, and subsequently when the President signed it. See Gail Russell Chaddock and Mark Sappenfield, "Senators Aim to Bar Cruelty to Detainees," *Christian Science Monitor*, October 7, 2005; Charlie Savage, "Bush Could Bypass New Torture Ban," *The Boston Globe*, January 4, 2006.
- 92. Brian Knowlton, "Rice Again Avoids Answering Question About CIA Camps," *The International Herald Tribune*, November 30, 2005.
- 93. "Rice Terror Talk"; Joel Brinkley, "U.S. Interrogations Are Saving European Lives, Rice Says," *The New York Times*, December 6, 2005; Glenn Kessler, "Rice Defends Tactics Used against Suspects," *The Washington Post*, December 6, 2005; "US 'Does Not Condone Torture'." The theme of the danger of terrorism and state responsibility to protect its citizens was echoed in a subsequent trip to the United Kingdom. See James Kirkup, "Hecklers Tackle Rice over Iraq War," *The Scotsman*, April 1, 2006.
- 94. ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; Ron Hutcheson and Margaret Talev, "Measure on Detainees Defies Bush," *The Miami Herald*, September 15, 2006.
- NBC News Transcripts, "Today November 11, 2006." See also President Bush: Fox News Network, "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume," October 5, 2007.
- 96. Dan Eggen, "Bush Poised to Veto Waterboarding Ban," *The Washington Post*, March 8, 2008.
- 97. U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing April 3, 2002."
- 98. Ibid.

- 99. For statements by President Bush: CBS, "CBS Evening News November 7, 2005"; Alberts, "We Don't Torture; NBC, "NBC Nightly News December 12, 2005; ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; CNN, "CNN Newsroom," October 27, 2006; Hutcheson and Talev, "Measure on Detainees Defies Bush; Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "Bush Defends Interrogations, Saying Methods Aren't Torture," *The New York Times*, October 6, 2007; NBC, "NBC Nightly News," November 1, 2007. Condoleezza Rice: Kirkup, "Hecklers." Porter Goss: "Director for Torture," *The Washington Post*, November 23, 2005. A Pentagon spokesperson: Dana Priest and Joe Stephens, "Pentagon Approved Tougher Interrogations," ibid., May 9, 2004.
- Philip Shenon and James Risen, "Traces of Terror: The Investigation; Terrorist Yields Clues to Plots, Officials Assert," *The New York Times*, June 12, 2002.
- 101. For Khalid Sheikh Mohammed: Craig, "The Net Tightens." Mubarak Al Qahtani: Charlie Savage and Bryan Bender, "Pentagon, Lawyers Clashed," *The Boston Globe*, June 24, 2004. Detainees at Camp Delta: Neil A. Lewis, "Broad Use of Harsh Tactics Is Described at Cuba Base," *The New York Times*, October 17, 2004.
- 102. ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; ABC, "ABC World News with Charles Gibson," September 6, 2006; NBC News Transcripts, "Today November 11, 2006"; Margaret Talev, "Deal Drafted for Detainee Interrogation," *The Miami Herald*, September 22, 2006.
- 103. Rupert Cornwell, "Bush Defends Demands for CIA 'Torture' Power," *The Independent*, September 16, 2006; CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006"; Warren Richey, "Torture of Detainees? No. 'Coercion'? It Depends," The Christian Science Monitor, http://www.csmonitor.com/2006/1019/p02s01-usju.html; Steven Lee Myers, "Bush Vetoes Bill on C.I.A. Tactics, Affirming Legacy," *The New York Times*, March 9, 2008; Scott Shane, "Lawmakers Back Limits on Interrogation Tactics," ibid., December 7, 2007.
- 104. For statements by President Bush: Paul Waugh "Bush: 7/7 Bombs Families Would Back Terror Torture," *The Evening Standard*, February 15, 2008. Vice President Cheney: CNN, "The Situation Room," June 12, 2008. Mike McConnell: NBC, "Meet the Press," July 22, 2007.
- 105. For statements by President Bush: CBS, "CBS Evening News November 7, 2005"; Alberts, "We Don't Torture." George Tenant: CNN, "CNN Larry King Live April 30, 2007"; CBS, "60 Minutes April 29, 2007." Mike McConnell: Scott Shane, "On Torture, 2 Messages and a High Political Cost," *The New York Times*, October 30, 2007. White House spokespersons: "In Arrogant Defense of Torture," ibid., December 9; CNN, "Anderson Cooper 360 Degrees," December

11, 2007. For comments reacting to allegations from the Council of Europe's Parliamentary Assembly: "World Briefs," *The Miami Herald*, April 27, 2005. The ICRC: Lewis, "Red Cross Finds."

- 106. For statement by President Bush: Drew Brown, "Military Manual Remains 'the Book' on Interrogation," The Philadelphia Inquirer, December 18, 2005. Colin Powell: Sandra Laville and Nick Britten, "Guantanamo Britons Were 'Chained to the Floor and Beaten'," The Daily Telegraph, March 13, 2004. Donald Rumsfeld: Fox News, "Fox News Sunday November 20, 2005"; ABC, "This Week," November 20, 2005; Fox News, "Fox News Sunday November 20, 2005"; Drew Brown, "Army Manual Would Govern Torture Ban," The Miami Herald, December 18, 2005; CNN, "Larry King Live," December 19, 2005. William Haynes: Raymond Hernandez, "Bush Nominee Tried to Calm Torture Furor," The New York Times, July 12, 2006. Brigadier General Mark Kimmitt: Thom Shanker, "6 G.I.'S in Iraq Are Charged with Abuse of Prisoners," ibid., March 21, 2004. Pentagon or military spokespersons: "World Briefs; Will Dunham, "Prisoner Degraded, but Not 'Tortured'," The Toronto Star, July 14, 2005"; Brown, "Military"; Stephanie Gaskell, "Books and Golf Carts? Military Officials Say Sugar, Not Salt, May Make Guantanamo Detainees Talk," Associated Press Worldstream, April 3, 2002; Ron Martz, "Detainees Treated 'Good'," The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, February 3, 2002; Pitman, "Group." A Coast Guard spokesperson: Lynne Sladky, "New Detainees Arrive in Guantanamo," ibid., January 21. The White House spokesperson: Ian James, "More Afghan Prisoners Arrive in Cuba," ibid., January 16.
- 107. For statements by Donald Rumsfeld: Jonathan Fowler, "U.N. Official: United States Must Respect Human Rights of Prisoners," Associated Press Worldstream, January 16, 2002; MSNBC, "Hardball," January 22, 2002; U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing April 03, 2002." A Military Spokesperson: "Third Group of Prisoners Arrives at US Base as Rights Groups Complain," Agence France Presse, January 16, 2002.
- 108. Gaskell, "Books."
- 109. Carol Rosenberg, "A Kinder and Gentler Room to Question Terror Suspects?," *The Miami Herald*, February 20, 2006.
- 110. Con Coughlin, "Camp Delta Detainees 'Knew London Bombers'," *The Daily Telegraph*, February 21, 2006.
- 111. For statements by President Bush: ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; CBS News Transcripts, "CBS Evening News," September 6, 2006; CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 26, 2006"; "The Situation Room," October 5, 2007; ABC News Transcripts, "Special Report," January 26, 2006. Vice President Cheney: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006." Condoleezza Rice: "Your World Today," May 23, 2006. Donald Rumsfeld: Fox News,

"Fox Special Report with Brit Hume February 17, 2006." Alberto Gonzales: Sudarsan Raghavan and Saad Sarhan, "Iraqi Pipeline Blast Kills 50," *The Washington Post*, August 30, 2006. George Tenant: CNN, "CNN Larry King Live April 30, 2007." Mike McConnell: NBC, "Meet the Press July 22, 2007"; Shane, "On Torture." John Bellinger: Matthew Schofield, "Army to Prohibit 'Drowning' Torture," *The Miami Herald*, May 9, 2006. Gordon England: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006." White House Press Secretary: David Blair, "Bush Authorised Torture," *The Daily Telegraph*, October 12, 2007.

- 112. For statements by President Bush: Roland Watson, "Bush Speaks out on 'Abhorrent' Abuse," *The Times*, May 6, 2004. See also a subsequent interview where he expressed a similar ideas, CBS, "CBS Evening News," January 27, 2006. Colin Powell: "Bush to Discuss Abuse with Arab Networks," *CNN.com*, May 5, 2004. A military spokesperson: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Jordanian Paper Accuses US, British Forces of 'War Crimes' in Iraq," *Al-Dustur*, May 1, 2004.
- 113. For statements by President Bush: "Statement by the President," PR Newswire, June 26, 2003. John Ashcroft: Bryan Bender, "Ashcroft Condemns Torture but Won't Give Details of Memos Some Say Sanctioned Practice," The Boston Globe, June 9, 2004. Alberto Gonzales: Hentoff, "America's." Condoleezza Rice: Kirkup, "Hecklers." The Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights and Labour: "Interrogés Sur La Torture Par L'onu," Le Figaro, May 5, 2006. A spokesperson for the Department of State: "US Dept of State: United Nations International Day in Support of Victims of Torture," M2 Presswire, June 27, 2003.
- 114. David Stout, "U.S. Tells U.N. That It Continues to Oppose Torture in Any Situation," *The New York Times*, May 7, 2005.
- 115. For statements by Donald Rumsfeld: ABC, "This Week November 20, 2005"; Fox News, "Fox News Sunday November 20, 2005." Porter Goss: ABC, "Good Morning America," November 29, 2005. The Army Deputy Chief of Staff for Intelligence: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006." An FBI memo: Rupert Cornwell, "Guantanamo Evidence Is Suspect, Admits FBI," *The Independent*, March 23, 2005.
- 116. Bender, "Ashcroft."
- 117. Douglas Jehl, "Nominee Promises Tighter Control over US Intelligence Agencies," *The New York Times*, April 13, 2005.
- 118. Carol Rosenberg, "Six U.S. Soldiers Chared in Abuse of Iraqi Captives," *The Miami Herald*, March 21, 2004.
- 119. Shanker, "6 G.I.'S."
- 120. For statements by President Bush: "Bush, Chirac Seek to Ease Iraq Row," CNN.com, June 6, 2004; Judy Keen, "White House Responds to Critics with Policy Disclosure," USA Today, June 23, 2004. Donald Rumsfeld: Thom Shanker, "Rumsfeld, in Iraq, Vows 'No Cover-Up'," The International Herald Tribune, May 14, 2004. Condoleezza Rice:

"Bush to Discuss." The White House spokesperson: "White House Expects Abuse Allegations to Be Probed," *Xinhua*, December 22, 2004; "FBI Email Embroils Bush in Jail Abuse," *The Australian*, December 23, 2004.

- 121. See statements by Donald Rumsfeld: Fox News, "Fox News Sunday November 20, 2005; ABC, "This Week November 20, 2005"; Fox News, "Fox News Sunday November 20, 2005; Brown, "Army Manual Would Govern Torture Ban"; CNN, "Larry King Live December 19, 2005"; Fox News, "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume February 17, 2006." Condoleezza Rice: Luke Harding, "Rice Admits US Mistakes in War on Terror after Wave of Criticism across Europe," The Guardian, December 7, 2005. The Acting Assistant Secretary for Democracy, Human Rights: "United States, Canada and Africa: Promoting Human Rights 'Bedrock' of Foreign Policy, Official Says," Africa News, February 27, 2005; "Human-Rights Record in Question, U.S. Admits," The Globe and Mail, March 7, 2007. Pentagon spokesperson: Drew Brown, "Abuse Photos Raise Fears of Backlash," The Miami Herald, February 16, 2006. American officials being questioned by the CAT: Matthew Schofield, "U.S. Denies Ignoring Charges of Torture," The International Herald Tribune, May 9, 2006; Charlie Savage, "Monitors of Torture Treaty Rebuke US," The Boston Globe, May 20, 2006.
- 122. Mike Allen, "Bush Speaks out on Iraq Abuse," *The Washington Post*, May 15, 2004.
- 123. See statements by General Meyers: ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos," May 2, 2008. The Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights and Labor: "U.S. Defends Treatment of Terror Suspects," *The Washington Post*, May 6, 2006. Pentagon spokesperson: "Interrogés."
- 124. Senate Judiciary Committee, *The Department of Justice and Terrorism*, December 6, 2001.
- 125. U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing—Deputy Secretary Wolfowitz and Gen. Pace," *Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense* (*Public Affairs*), December 18, 2001. This legitimation strategy was also used with the "Manchester manual" as evidence of their training in deceit, see Jane Mayer, "The Experiment," *The New Yorker*, July 11, 2005.
- 126. Manuel Roig-Franzia, "Guantanamo Was Prepared for Suicide Attempts," *The Washington Post*, March 2, 2003.
- 127. Francis Harris, "Rumsfeld Denies Claims of Torture at Guantanamo," *The Daily Telegraph*, March 4, 2006. See also statements by the officer in charge of Guantanamo public relations: Sheldon Alberts, "World Invited to Observe Hearing at Guantanamo," *National Post*, January 10, 2006. Scott McClellan: Warren Hoge, "Investigators for U.N. Urge U.S. To Close Guantanamo," *The New York Times*, February 17, 2006. Major General Jay Hood: Josh White and Carol D. Leonnig,

"U.S. Cites Exception in Torture Ban," *The Washington Post*, March 3, 2006.

- 128. Alberts, "World; U.S. Prosecutor Builds Case against Omar," *National Post*, January 11, 2006.
- 129. ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006."
- 130. NBC, "Meet the Press July 22, 2007."
- 131. ABC, "Good Morning America November 29, 2005."
- 132. Hentoff, "America's."
- 133. For statements by Attorney General Michael B. Mukasey: Jon Ward and Jerry Seper, "Mukasey Eyes 'Waterboarding' as Torture," ibid., December 12, 2007; Philip Shenon, "Mukasey Will Not Rule out Waterboarding," *The New York Times*, January 31, 2008; Dan Eggen, "Mukasey Hints at Wider CIA Probe," *The Washington Post*, January 31, 2008. Stephen Bradbury: Waugh, "Bush." Mike McConnell: "US Intelligence Chief in 'Torture' Row," *Birmingham Post*, January 14, 2008.
- 134. Craig, "The Net Tightens."
- 135. Dunham, "Prisoner." As the article title suggests, this treatment was later found by a military investigation to be 'degrading,' but not 'torture.'
- 136. Dana Priest and Bradley Graham, "Guantanamo List Details Approved Interrogation Methods," *The Washington Post*, June 10, 2004; Neil A. Lewis and Eric Schmitt, "Lawyers Decided Bans on Torture Didn't Bind Bush," *The New York Times*, June 8, 2004. For other claims from the Defense Department that the interrogation techniques did not constitute torture in response to an ICRC report claiming that they did, see Andrew Buncombe, "US Torture at Guantanamo 'Increasingly Repressive'," *Belfast Telegraph*, December 1, 2004; Fox News Network, "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume," December 1, 2004.
- 137. U.S. Department of Defense, "Defense Department Operational Briefing," http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/transcript.aspx?tran scriptid=2973
- 138. For statements by CIA spokespersons: "Director for Torture"; Nat Hentoff, "Ending Torture Outsourcing," *The Washington Times*, April 11, 2005. Mike McConnell: NBC, "Meet the Press July 22, 2007."
- 139. Fox News Network, "The O'Reilly Factor," May 3, 2007.
- 140. CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006."
- 141. Waugh, "Bush."
- 142. Dan Eggen, "Justice Official Defends Rough CIA Interrogations," *The Washington Post*, February 17, 2008.
- 143. Annabel Crabb, "Bush: I Don't Mind Protests," *The Age*, October 16, 2003.
- 144. "President Bush Welcomes Canadian Prime Minister Martin to White House," *Office of the Press Secretary*, The Rose Garden, April 30, 2004, http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2004/ 04/20040430-2.html

- 145. For statements by President Bush: Keen, "White House"; Sheldon Alberts, "Interrogation Vital: Bush: Endorses 'Alternative' Practices," *The Gazette*, September 16, 2006. Condoleezza Rice: "Bush to Discuss." President Bush: "Bush, Chirac." Donald Rumsfeld: Shanker, "Rumsfeld."
- 146. For statements by Stephen Hadley: McGrory and Reid, "CIA." President Bush: ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Nightline June 26, 2006"; CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006."
- 147. For statements by Scott McClellan: Sarah Baxter and Nicola Smith, "Condi Goes on Offensive over Secret CIA Jails," *The Sunday Times* December 4, 2005; CNN, "Live From...", January 18, 2006. Vice President Cheney: "Cheney Defends 'Alternative' Interrogation Techniques," August 27, 2008.
- 148. For statements by the Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy and Human Rights: Sheldon Alberts, "U.S. Report Takes Allies to Task over Rights Abuses: Canada Also Cited," *National Post*, March 9, 2006.
- 149. For statements by President Bush: Mike Allen and Dan Balz, "On Arab TV, President Says U.S. Is 'Appalled'," *The Washington Post*, May 6, 2004. Colin Powell: Laville and Britten, "Guantanamo." Military spokespersons: Trasgola Karla Bruner, "Activists Say U.S. Inflames Radicals," *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, February 10, 2002; Pitman, "Group." A State Department spokesperson: Nicholas Kralev, "Rice Satisfies NATO on Torture," *The Washington Times*, December 9, 2005. An American ambassador: Bassir, "Une Résolution."
- 150. Eric Leser, "Les Etats-Unis Voudraient Transférer Plus De La Moitié Des Détenus," ibid., March 13, 2005.
- 151. Alberts, "World."
- 152. Priest and Stephens, "Pentagon Approved."
- 153. Glenn Frankel, "Three Allege Guantanamo Abuse", *The Washington Post*, 5 August.
- 154. For statements by President Bush: Dan Eggen, "Justice Official Defends Rough CIA Interrogations," *The Washington Post*, February 17, 2008. General Richard Myers: ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos May 2, 2008." Spokesperson for the White House: "FBI Email"; Shane, "Lawmakers." Spokesperson for the CIA: Dan Eggen and Michael Abramowitz, "Congress Seeks Secret Memos on Interrogation," *The Washington Post*, October 5, 2007. Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy and Human Rights: Alberts, "U.S. Report."
- 155. Eggen, "Justice Official."
- 156. ABC News Transcripts, "ABC This Week September 17, 2006."
- 157. For statements by President Bush: Eggen, "Justice Official; Fox News Network, "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume October 5, 2007; ibid; CBS News Transcripts, "CBS Evening News September 6, 2006"; CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006." Director of

the CIA: Shane, "Lawmakers." White House spokespersons: Stefanie Balogh, "Cheney's Boss as Bush Knocked-Out," *The Sunday Mail*, July 22, 2007. Pentagon spokespersons: "World Briefs"; Julian Borger, "Army Report on Al-Qaida Accuses Rumsfeld," *The Guardian*, April 15, 2006. CIA spokespersons: Dan Eggen, "CIA Foresaw Interrogation Issues," *The Washington Post*, April 24, 2008. Administration lawyers: R. Jeffrey Smith, "Officials Not Liable, U.S. Argues at Hearing on Detainee Torture," *The Washington Post*, December 10, 2006; Dan Eggen, "CIA Foresaw Interrogation Issues," *The Washington Post*, April 24, 2008.

- 158. "Follow the Geneva Convention," ibid., January 17, 2002.
- 159. ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos June 13, 2004." [Some punctuation added to original transcript for clarity.]
- 160. For two late uses of this discourse, see President Bush: Richard W. Stevenson, "White House Says Prisoner Policy Set Humane Tone," *The New York Times*, June 23, 2004. Condoleezza Rice: Richard Bernstein, "Rice's Visit: Official Praise, Public Doubts," ibid., December 11, 2005. John Bellinger also argued that the Convention Against Torture was never intended to apply to armed conflicts: Matthew Schofield, "U.S. Denies Torture Allegations," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 6, 2006.
- 161. Ingrid Arnesen, "Detainees Not Covered by Geneva Conventions, Report Concluded," CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2004/LAW/ 06/09/detention.report/index.html
- 162. Dan Eggen and Charles Babington, "Torture by U.S. Personnel Illegal, Gonzales Tells Senate," *The Washington Post*, January 19, 2005.
- 163. For statements by President Bush: CBS, "CBS Evening News November 7, 2005"; Alberts, "We Don't Torture"; Waugh, "Bush." Stephen Hadley: "US Hedges on Torture," *Herald Sun* November 15, 2005. Porter Goss: "Director for Torture." John Negropante: Jehl, "Nominee." White House spokespersons: Ron Hutcheson and James Kuhnhenn, "Bush Asserts Power over Laws," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 16, 2006; CNN, "CNN Newsroom," October 4, 2007; Blair, "Bush." CIA spokesperson: Hentoff, "Ending Torture Outsourcing."
- 164. Eric Lichtblau, "Gonzales Says Humane-Policy Order Doesn't Bind C.I.A.," *The New York Times*, January 19, 2005.
- 165. For statements by President Bush: NBC, "NBC Nightly News December 12, 2005." Vice President Cheney: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006." Colin Powell: ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos June 13, 2004." Donald Rumsfeld: U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing January 22, 2002." A Pentagon Spokesperson: Priest and Stephens, "Pentagon Approved."
- 166. ABC, "This Week with George Stephanopoulos May 2, 2008."
- 167. For statements by President Bush: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006"; "The Situation Room October 5, 2007." Alberto Gonzales:

Mike Allen and Dana Priest, "Memo on Torture Draws Focus to Bush," The Washington Post, June 9, 2004; Sudarsan Raghavan and Saad Sarhan, "Iraqi Pipeline Blast Kills 50," ibid., August 30, 2006. Condoleezza Rice: CNN, "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer June 13, 2004"; Fox News Network, "The Big Story with John Gibson," January 18, 2005; Knowlton, "Rice Again"; CNN, "American Morning," December 5, 2005. White House spokespersons: Frank Davies, "U.S. Torture Policy under Scrutiny," The Miami Herald, June 16, 2004; Charlie Savage, "McCain Fights Exception to Torture Ban," The Boston Globe, October 26, 2005. Stephen Haley: McGrory and Reid, "CIA." Pentagon spokespersons: Colum Lynch, "U.N. Draft Decries U.S. On Detainee Treatment," The Washington Post, February 14, 2006. Justice department spokespersons: Bender, "Ashcroft." The Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights and Labour: "Interrogés." The Army Deputy Chief of Staff for Intelligence: CNN, "CNN Newsroom October 27, 2006."

- 168. Bender, "Ashcroft."
- 169. U.S. Department of Defense, *DoD News Briefing—Secretary Rumsfeld* and Gen. Myers, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), (April 1, 2002), http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/ transcript.aspx?transcriptid=3384.
- 170. See for instance "Rights Groups Worried About Torture of Afghan Detainees at Guantanamo Bay," Agence France Presse, February 14, 2003; Patrick Tyler, "Ex-Guantanamo Detainee Charges Beating," The New York Times, March 12, 2004; Laura Peek and Steve Bird, "Beatings Not as Bad as Psychological Torture, Says Freed Briton," The Times, March 13, 2004; Rohde, "U.S."
- 171. For statements by Condoleezza Rice: Richard Bernstein, "Rice's Visit: Official Praise, Public Doubts," ibid., December 11, 2005. Scott McClellan: Alan Cooperman, "CIA Interrogation under Fire," *The Washington Post*, December 28, 2002. The Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy and Human Rights: Alberts, "U.S. Report."
- 172. "United States Calls for Elimination of Torture," *M2 Newswire*, June 27, 2002. See also The Defense Department general counsel in 2003: Ruth Wedgwood, "Let Military Rules Apply While the War Goes On," *International Herald Tribune*, December 2, 2008.
- 173. For statements by President Bush: CNN, "Lou Dobbs Tonight," December 15, 2005. Condoleezza Rice: Julian Borger, "Rice Speaks out against Torture of Detainees," *The Guardian*, December 8, 2005. Alberto Gonzales: Nicholas Kralev, "U.S. Extends Torture Ban to Suspects Abroad," *The Washington Times*, December 8, 2005. A Pentagon spokesperson: Carol Rosenberg, "U.S. Bars Any Evidence Resulting from Torture," *The Miami Herald*, March 23, 2006.
- 174. Lynne Sladky, "U.S. General Says Afghan War Detainees Being Interrogated in Manner That Meets U.S. Laws, No Torture or Drugs Involved," *Associated Press Worldstream*, February 2, 2002.

- 175. For President Bush: CNN, "CNN Daybreak October 23, 2003." A Justice Department spokesperson: Rama Lakshimi, "A 'Long Night of Terror' after 9/11," *The Washington Post*, January 10, 2003.
- 176. Stout, "U.S. Tells U.N."
- 177. For statements by President Bush: "Bush Denies Torture Claims," *The Irish Times*, December 7, 2005; ABC News Transcripts, "ABC Night-line June 26, 2006"; NBC News Transcripts, "Today November 11, 2006." Vice President Cheney: "Cheney." The White House Press Secretary: Cornwell, "Uprising"; CNN, "Anderson Cooper 360 Degrees December 11, 2007." Deputy Assistant Attorney General: Smith, "Officials."
- 178. "CIA Chief: Waterboarding".
- 179. For statements by Mary Robinson: "Mary Robinson: «Nous Devrions Nous Intéresser Aux Causes Profondes Du Terrorisme»," *Le Temps*, February 14, 2002. The ICRC: Lewis, "Red Cross Finds."
- 180. Edward J. Flynn, "Counter Terrorism and Human Rights: The View from the United Nations," *European Human Rights Law Review* 10, no. 1 (2005): 39.
- 181. Dan Bilefsky, "EU Terror Chief Lacks Proof of CIA Prisons," *The International Herald Tribune*, April 21, 2006.
- 182. For statements by Louise Arbour: Steven Edwards, "UN Censures Iran over Rights," National Post, November 19, 2005. Manfred Nowak: BBC Monitoring Europe, "UN Rapporteur Believes US 'Abuses' in Guantanamo Indisputable," De Standaard, June 5, 2006. The Inter-American Human Rights Commission: Shawn McCarthy, "Rights Group Urges Probe of Khadr's Alleged Torture," The Globe and Mail, March 23, 2006. The UN Committee Against Torture: "In Short," The Irish Times, April 19, 2006. The ICRC: Guy Tayler, "Red Cross Sees 'Problems' with Prisoner Care," The Washington Times, December 1, 2004.
- 183. Flynn, "Counter Terrorism," 39. See also BBC Monitoring Europe, "UN Envoy Urges Asking Released Secret CIA Prisoners on Location, Torture," *Der Standard*, September 11, 2006.
- 184. Alan Freeman, "EU Eyes Alleged CIA Jails," *The Globe and Mail*, November 4, 2005. See also BBC Monitoring Europe, "EU Justice Commissioner Demands US 'Clarification' on Torture Allegations," *Kurier*, December 7, 2005.
- 185. Aude Marcovitch, "Des Bateaux Prisons Américains Secrets?," Le Figaro, June 30, 2005. See also Dana Priest and Josh White, "Policies on Terrorist Suspects Come under Fire," The Washington Post, November 3, 2005; BBC Monitoring Europe, "UN Envoy."
- 186. Louise Arbour, "No Exceptions to the Ban on Torture," *The International Herald Tribune*, December 7, 2005. See also "UN Official Says Abuse Aided by Secret Prisons," *The Boston Globe*, June 24, 2006.
- 187. Judy Dempsey and James Kanter, "EU Looking into Report of Secret CIA Jails," *The International Herald Tribune*, November 4, 2005.

- 188. Andrew Sparrow, "Captives Have No Complaints, Says No 10," *The Daily Telegraph*, January 22, 2002.
- 189. BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Australia Says Guantanamo Detainees 'Treated Humanely'," *Radio Australia*, October 8, 2003; Ian McPhedran, "Habib Trained before S11," *Herald Sun*, February 22, 2005; Neil A. Lewis and Brendan Nicholson, "Red Cross Accuses the US of Torture," *The Age*, December 1, 2004.
- 190. Joel Brinkley, "Rice Appears to Reassure Some Europeans on Treatment of Terror Detainees," *The New York Times*, December 9, 2005.
- 191. Bassir, "Une Résolution." Original: "Nous sommes dans une situation très difficile... Guantanamo est comme un éléphant rose au milieu de la salle, tout le monde sait qu'il est là et tout le monde fait mine de l'ignorer."
- 192. For statements by the UK: Beth Gardiner, "Guantanamo Prisoner Photos Stir Controversy in Britain," Associated Press Worldstream, January 20, 2002; Foreign and Commonwealth Office, "Foreign Secretary's Response to Statement by the US Secretary of State," Hermes Database, December 5, 2005. Australia: Andrew Probyn, "US Clears Military over Claim of Detainee Abuse," The West Australian, July 18, 2005. Belgian Foreign Minister on the Gymnich: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Belgium's De Gucht Satisfied with Rice's Clarifications on CIA Prisons," De Standaard, December 11, 2005.
- 193. Nick Butterly and Peter Veness, "Torture Ban Puts 'Limit' on Terror," *The Courier Mail*, October 2, 2006.
- 194. For statements by Germany: BBC Monitoring Europe, "German Foreign Minister Condemns Decapitation of US Citizen," *DDP News Agency*, May 13, 2004. Czech Republic: "Critics of US Human Rights Record Should Apply Fervour to Cuba—Czech Minister," *CTK*, December 14, 2005.
- 195. Benedict Brogan, "Bush's 'Deep Disgust' at Jail Abuse of Iraqi PoWs," *The Daily Telegraph*, May 1, 2004.
- 196. Stephan Grey, "Britons Sounded Alert on Abu Ghraib," *Sunday Times*, December 5, 2004. For statements by Australia: Probyn, "U.S."
- 197. BBC Worldwide Monitoring, "Foreign Minister Says Germany a Human Rights Advocate," *DDP News Agency*, March 14, 2002. For a latter German discourse in a similar vein, see also BBC Monitoring Europe, "German Leader Says UN Draft Resolution on Iraq Needs Improving," ibid., May 28, 2004.
- 198. "Spain's Zapatero against Condemning US for Iraq Abuse," ABC Web Site, May 28, 2004.
- 199. "US Talks Start New Chapter in Bilateral Relations—Visiting Hungarian Premier," *Nepszabadsag*, June 24, 2004.
- 200. See statements by Denmark: Brinkley, "Rice." Belgium: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Belgium's." Czech Republic: "Critics." France: Katrin Bennhold, "Study Backs Allegations About CIA," *The International Herald Tribune*, December 14, 2005. Germany: "Rice Tries to

Reassure NATO on Torture," *The Irish Times*, December 9, 2005. Australia: Butterly and Veness, "Torture."

- 201. Foreign and Commonwealth Office, "Foreign Secretary's Response."
- 202. Gustavo Capdevila, "Human Rights: Iraq to Overshadow Debates in U.N. Commission," *IPS-Inter Press Service*, March 14, 2003; Jonathan Fowler, "U.N. Human Rights Chief Discusses Guantanamo Detainees with Bush," *Associated Press Worldstream*, March 7, 2003.
- 203. "Rice Weathers CIA Storm in Germany," *The Australian*, December 7, 2005.
- 204. BBC Monitoring Europe, "Critics."
- 205. For statements by Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "BBC Monitoring Iranian Media Roundup May 4–May 10, 2004," BBC Monitoring Research, May 11, 2004. Sudan: "Sudan: Foreign Ministry Denounces US Report on Human Rights Situation in Sudan," Khartoum Sudanese Media Centre, March 14, 2008.
- 206. See statements by China: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "China Releases Report on US Human Rights Record in 2002," Xinhua News Agency, April 3, 2003; Joseph Kahn, "In Response, China Attacks U.S. Record on Rights," The New York Times, March 10, 2006; BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "'Full Text' of China's Report on US Human Rights Record in 2004," Xinhua News Agency, March 3, 2005; "Text of Chinese Government Report on US Human Rights Record in 2006," Xinhua, March 9, 2007. Myanmar: "Zimbabwe: State Dismisses US Claims over by-Election," Africa News, April 1, 2004. North Korea: "North Korean Paper Says USA 'Worst Violator of Human Rights'," KCNA News Agency, January 19, 2005; "North Korean Paper Denounces US for Human Rights Abuse in Afghanistan, Iraq," KCNA, November 18, 2005; "North Korean Spokesman Decries US Envoy's 'Reckless Remarks'," KCNA, December 12, 2005; "Spokesman Blasts International Criticism of Human Rights in North Korean," KCNA, December 19, 2005. Vietnam: "US Report Said 'Biased' on Religious Rights Situation in Vietnam," VNA News Agency, March 4, 2005. Cuba: BBC Monitoring Latin America, "Cuba to Sign International Human Rights Agreements-Perez Roque," NTV Television, December 11, 2007; "(Cor) Cuba: Text of Raul Castro's 11 July National Assembly Speech," Cubavision TV, July 14, 2008. Russia: "'I Am a True Democrat'," http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/0,1518,486345,00.html
- 207. BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iran: Senior Cleric Says President Bush 'Mad'," Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, February 1, 2002. See also "Iran: Ayatollah Kashani Says Nuclear Weapons Are Religiously Forbidden, 'Haram'," Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, February 18, 2005; "Iranian Minister Turns Annan's Attention to US' Human Rights Violations," IRNA, December 17, 2005; "Iran Prayer Leader Denounces US Support for 'Terrorist' Sharon," Iranian Radio, January 6, 2006;

"Iran Press: Defence Minister Pledges Active Defence Diplomacy," *Hemayat*, January 25, 2006.

- 209. Paul Hamilos, "Spain Drops Extradition Attempt against Guantanamo Torture Pair," *The Guardian*, March 7, 2008.
- 210. "Torture Is Ineffective—and Also Immoral," *The Gazette*, January 20, 2008.
- 211. Raymond Bonner and Jane Perlez, "British Report Criticizes U.S. Treatment of Terror Suspects," *The New York Times*, July 28, 2007.
- 212. Travcy McVeigh, "US Tells Lies About Torture, Say MPs," *The Observer*, July 20, 2008.
- 213. "Rumsfeld Reeling in Prison Scandal," China Daily, May 10, 2004.
- 214. David Gardner, "'Show Trial' Fears over 9/11 Suspects," *Daily Mail*, February 13, 2008.
- 215. For statements by the OAS Commission on Human Rights: Frank Griffiths, "24th Suicide Attempt at Guantanamo," Associated Press Worldstream, April 1, 2003. Committee Against Torture: ibid; Savage, "Monitors." Inter-American Human Rights Commission: McCarthy, "Rights." Manfred Nowak: Neil Mackay, "Torture by UK and US 'Biggest Human Rights Threat since Nazis'," The Sunday Herald, November 20, 2005.
- 216. See statements by Italy: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Italian Daily Says Premier Less Enthusiastic About Iraq Mission," Il Sole, May 11, 2004. Australia: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Australian PM Says US Abuses in Iraq 'Body Blow to Anti-Terror Fight," Radio Australia, May 11, 2004. Czech Republic: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Iraqi Prisoners Abuse Should Be Investigated, Czech Minister," CTK News Agency, May 11, 2004. Nicaragua: BBC Monitoring Latin America, "Nicaraguan Human Rights Officials Condemn Alleged US Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners," El Neuvo Diario, May 4, 2004. Japan: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Japan Regrets Alleged Torture, Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners by US Soldiers," Kyodo News Service, May 6, 2004. Germany: BBC Monitoring Europe, "German Minister Seeks US Clarification over Torture Charges," DDP News Agency, May 9, 2004. Denmark: "Danish Premier Sets out Agenda Ahead of Meeting USA's Bush," Danmarks Radio, May 27, 2004. South Africa: BBC Monitoring Africa, "South Africa Expresses 'Deep Concern' over Torture of Iraqi Prisoners," SAPA, May 4, 2004. Indonesia: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Indonesian Foreign Minister Condemns US Treatment of Iraqi Prisoners," Detikcom, May 11, 2004.
- 217. Gardiner, "Guantanamo." For a similar demand after Abu Ghraib, see Andrew Buncombe, "War on Terror: Guantanamo: Shocking Prisoner Abuses Are Revealed," *The Independent*, August 4, 2004.
- 218. For statements by Switzerland: "Rumsfeld Reeling." Denmark: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Danish Premier Will Not Raise Iraq Torture with

^{208. &}quot;Zimbabwe."

UK or USA," *Danmarks Radio*, May 4, 2004. South Africa: BBC Monitoring Africa, "South Africa." Indonesia: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Indonesian." Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iranian President Discusses Ties, Iraq with Visiting Bosnian Presidency," *Vision of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, May 11, 2004. Cuba: BBC Monitoring Latin America, "Cuba Issues Formal Protest to USA over Treatment of Prisoners at Guantanamo Bay," *Cubarision TV*, January 20, 2005.

- 219. Brogan, "Bush's."
- 220. Brian Knowlton, "Anger Grows over Iraqi Prisoners," *The International Herald Tribune*, May 4, 2004.
- 221. For statements by Sergio Viera de Mello: Capdevila, "Human Rights; Fowler, "U.N. Human Rights; ibid.
- 222. "UN Special Rapporteur on Torture Condemns Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners," *Xinhua*, May 3, 2004. See also John H. Cushman, Jr, "U.N. Condemns Harsh Methods in Campaign against Terror," *The New York Times*, October 28, 2004; Marcovitch, "Des Bateaux."
- 223. "UN Condemns Reports of Torture of Afghans," China Daily, May 23, 2005. See also Michael Gawenda, "US Pours Scorn on Guantanamo Report," Sydney Morning Herald, February 18, 2006; "Abou Ghraïb: Nouvelles Photos De Tortures," Le Figaro, February 16, 2006. Also note that that UN independent human rights monitor received notice that his official mandate had expired and would not be renewed a day after making similar comments. See "L'Armée Américaine Accusée De «Tortures»," Le Figaro, April 25, 2005; Warren Hoge, "Lawyer Who Told of U.S. Abuses at Afghan Bases Loses U.N. Post," The New York Times, April 30, 2005.
- 224. Jeff Sallot, "There Are No Circumstances That Justify Torture: Arbour," *The Globe and Mail*, October 21, 2005. See also "Mary Robinson."
- 225. "Rice Weathers." See also BBC Monitoring Europe, "German Chancellor Discusses USA Trip, Torture Issue, Russian Relations," *Der Spiegel*, January 9, 2006. For similar statements by France: Dana Milbank and Dana Priest, "Bush: U.S. Expected to Follow Law on Prisoners," *The Washington Post*, June 11, 2004. Austria: BBC Monitoring Europe, "CIA Overflight Not Issue at Austrian Chancellor-Bush Meeting—Press," *Die Presse*, December 9, 2005. The Netherlands: Kraley, "Rice."
- 226. For statements by Kofi Annan: Andrew Buncombe, "Campaign against Terrorism: Red Cross Begins Guantanamo Bay Inspections," *The Independent*, January 19, 2002; United Nations, "Press Conference with Kofi Annan and Foreign Minister Kamal Kharrazi," http://www. un.org/News/dh/latest/afghan/sg-teheran26.htm. Theo van Boven: Cushman, "U.N." The ICRC: "Détenues Fantômes: Le CICR Se Défend D'être Impuissant," *Le Temps*, November 5, 2005.
- 227. "Mary Robinson." Original: "Je suis aussi très inquiète du traitement réservé aux prisonniers talibans ou d'Al-Qaida détenus en

Afghanistan, qu'ils soient sous juridiction américaine ou afghane. D'après mes informations, leurs conditions de détention sont inquiétantes: ils n'ont pas suffisamment à manger, ils n'ont pas de soins, les prisons sont surpeuplées, ils sont confinés dans l'obscurité...Certes, ils peuvent être questionnés, mais les interrogatoires ne doivent pas déboucher sur de mauvais traitements, voire des actes de torture." See also a latter statement by Louise Arbour: Arbour, "No Exceptions."

- 228. "No Exceptions."
- 229. For statements by Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iran: Ayatollah Kashani"; BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iran: Rafsanjani Calls on West to Change Approach to Afghanistan," *Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, November 23, 2001. North Korea: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "North Korean Spokesman."
- 230. "I Am a True Democrat".
- 231. "Chinese Agency Reports Indignation at US Human Rights Report," *Xinhua News Agency*, May 20, 2004. See also: "China Expresses 'Strong Opposition' to US on Human Rights Issue," *Xinhua*, December 11, 2005.
- 232. "Malaysian PM Regrets 'Cruel Treatment' of Iraqi PoWs by US, UK Forces," *Bernama New Agency*, May 3, 2004. For a similar statement from North Korea: "UN Adopts Draft Human Rights Resolution on North Korea," *Kyodo*, December 17, 2005.
- 233. "China Releases." For later statements of a similar timbre from China see "US Report a Satire of Its Human Rights 'Promotion' in World," *Xinhua*, May 18, 2004; "Full Text"; "Text of Chinese government report"; Kahn, "In Response."
- 234. BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Indonesia Says US in 'No Position' to Criticize Human Rights Situation," *Sinar Indonesia Baru*, May 25, 2004.
- 235. See statements by Myanmar: "Burma Counterclaims on US Rights Record," Myanmar Information Committee, March 1, 2004. Zimbabwe: "Zimbabwe." Cuba: BBC Monitoring Latin America, "Cuba: Text of Fidel Castro's Speech Decrying Bush's 'Lack of Moral Authority'," Cubavision TV, May 15, 2004. North Korea: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "North Korean Paper Says; "North Korean Paper Denounces; "UN Adopts"; "Korean Radio Cites South Source on US Destroying 'Torture Videotapes'," Central Broadcasting Station, Pyongyang, December 15, 2007. Eritrea: BBC Monitoring Africa, "Eritrean Commentary Blasts US over Human Rights Report," Shabait, March 11, 2005. Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iran Prayer Leader"; "Iran Leader Criticizes USA for 'Legalizing Torture'," Iran Network 1, March 13, 2008. Vietnam: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "US Report." Venezuela: Edward Cody, "China, Others Criticize U.S. Report on Rights," The Washington Post, March 4, 2005. Russia: ibid; BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union, "Russia Rejects

US Report on Human Rights, Accuses USA of Double Standards," *Interfax*, March 12, 2008.

- 236. BBC Monitoring Europe, "Officials Laud Czech Premier's Comments on US Human Rights Report," *Pravo*, March 17, 2008.
- 237. "Il Faut Mettre Fin Au Schisme," Le Temps, December 10, 2007. Original:

Ce qui était le plus inquiétant après les événements du 11 septembre aux Etats-Unis, c'était de voir à quel point l'administration... abandonnait ce qui a toujours fait sa force, à savoir l'engagement et la qualité de toutes ses institutions y compris du pouvoir judiciaire. Ce qui fait la force de la démocratie américaine, c'est la qualité exceptionnelle des trois branches de la gouvernance.... Quelle que soit la réponse ultime que j'espère positive en matière d'interprétation de la convention sur la torture et d'*habeas corpus*, l'important, c'est que ces tribunaux sont saisis.

- 238. Mackay, "Torture by UK."
- 239. For statements by Germany: BBC Monitoring Europe, "German Foreign Minister." Austria: "CIA Overflight."
- 240. Mackay, "Torture by UK." See also Ian Munro, "US a 'Negative Role Model' for Global Torture," *The Age*, October 31, 2007.
- 241. Harrelson-Stephens and Callaway, "The Empire," 445.
- 242. For statements by Denmark: BBC Monitoring Europe, "Denmark Condemns Use of Torture in Questioning Terrorism Suspects," *Politiken*, March 18, 2005. South Africa: BBC Monitoring Africa, "South Africa." China: "US Report." Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iran Criticizes US at Human Rights Council," *Mehr*, March 16, 2008.
- 243. BBC Monitoring Africa, "South Africa."
- 244. For statements by North Korea: BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, "Spokesman." Iran: BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Iranian Minister."
- 245. Gardiner, "Guantanamo."
- 246. Flynn, "Counter Terrorism," 37.
- 247. "UN Criticises US Torture Defence," *The Independent*, February 7, 2008.
- 248. Committee Against Torture, "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment General Comment No. 2: Implementation of Article 2 by States Parties," (2007), 3.
- 249. "Le Droit International Bannit La Torture," Le Temps, October 11, 2007.
- 250. For statements by Kofi Annan: United Nations, "Press Conference." Theo van Boven: Cushman, "U.N." The ICRC: Stéphanie Maupas, "Le Livre Du Jour Ebauche D'une Légalité Internationale," *Le Monde*, December 14, 2006.
- 251. For EU Commission for Justice: BBC Monitoring Europe, "EU Leader Says US 'Statement of Principle' Must Be Followed by 'Sanctions'," *La Stampa*, December 7, 2005.

- 252. Schofield, "U.S. Denies Ignoring."
- 253. For statements by Louise Arbour: Louise Arbour, "No Exceptions to the Ban on Torture," ibid., December 7, 2005. Manfred Nowak: BBC Monitoring Europe, "UN Rapporteur." The ICRC: Scott Shane, "Book Reveals Red Cross Report on C.I.A. Torture of Qaeda Prisoners," *The New York Times*, July 11, 2008. Theo van Boven: "Le Haut-Commissariat Aux Droits De L'homme Peine À Prendre Position Sur La Torture En Irak," *Le Temps*, May 13, 2004.
- 254. For statements by the UN Special Rapporteur for Torture: Gethin Chamberlain, "Alleged US Secret Prisons Overseas 'a Human Rights Issue'," *The Scotsman*, November 4, 2005. Committee Against TortureSam Cage, "Washington Must Punish Tortures, Says UN Report," *The Advertiser*, May 20, 2006. Louise Arbour: "Waterboarding Is Torture, UN's Arbour Says," *The Gazette*, February 9, 2008. The ICRC: Lewis, "Red Cross Finds"; "General to Testify on Abuse Probe," *CNN.com*, May 10, 2004.
- 255. For statements by the Committee Against Torture: Tom Wright, "U.S. Defends Rights Record before U.N. Panel in Geneva," *The New York Times*, May 6, 2006. Louise Arbour: Arbour, "No Exceptions."
- 256. Morris et al., *The Rise and Fall of Norms in International Politics*. (Unpublished Manuscript, 2009), 5–6.
- 257. As is predicted in Quentin Skinner, "Some Problems in the Analysis of Political Thought and Action," in *Meaning and Context: Quentin Skinner and His Critics*, edited by James Tully (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1988), 113–16.
- 258. This idea is based on the general theory of secrecy in Florini, "The End of Secrecy," 60.
- 259. As Schimmelfennig argued, even statements that uphold a norm out of complete self-interest have future restraining power as states will be held to account for any perceived hypocrisy. See Frank Schimmelfennig, "The Community Trap: Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Eastern Enlargement of the European Union," *International Organization* 55, no. 1 (2001): 65.

CHAPTER 4

- 1. Whereas many states in international society have excelled in methods of torture that leave no physical marks, the disappearance of a person can be more difficult to cover up, and in the case of the United States, most deprivations of *habeas corpus* were openly enacted.
- 2. Ex Parte Quirin.
- Stephen G. Brooks and William C. Wohlforth, "International Relations Theory and the Case against Unilateralism," *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (2005): 518; Ian Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 197.

- 4. Johnathan Hafetz, "Ten Things You Should Know About Habeas Corpus," Brennan Center for Justice White Paper, http://www.brennancenter.org/page/-/d/download_file_48810.pdf.
- Martin H. Redish and Colleen McNamara, "Habeas Corpus, Due Process and the Suspension Clause: A Study in the Foundations of American Constitutionalism," *Virginia Law Review* 96, no. 6 (2010): 1362.
- George W. Bush, "President's Statement on Signing of H.R. 2863," The White House, http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/ news/releases/2005/12/print/20051230-8.html.
- "President's Statement on Signing of H.R. 2863," The White House, http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2005/ 12/print/20051230-8.html.
- 8. The use of this category was necessary for the Bush administration as without it, they would either have to categorize them as lawful combatants, in which case they could not be tried for targeting and killing US soldiers, or categorize them as civilians under which they would have access to federal courts.
- 9. Hafetz, "Ten Things" 3.
- 10. Brad Knickerbocker, "For Now, Security Trumps Liberties," *Christian Science Monitor*, September 19, 2001.
- 11. Michael Gawenda, "Ruling a Trial for Bush," The Age, July 1, 2006.
- 12. Sheldon Alberts, "It's Terrorism, Stupid," *National Post*, September 8, 2006.
- 13. Jon Cohen and Jennifer Agiesta, "Public Supports Closing Guantanamo," *The Washington Post*, January 22, 2009.
- 14. Andrew Buncombe, "Terror in America One Week On," *The Independent*, September 19, 2001.
- 15. David Rivkin, Jr and Lee A. Casey, "Why We Must Declare War," *The Washington Times*, September 24, 2001.
- 16. George Lardner, Jr, "On Left and Right, Concern over Anti-Terrorism Moves," *The Washington Post*, November 16, 2001. The presidential use of executive orders is far from new in the United States. Since the New Deal Presidents have used them to deal with the complexity of the expanded government, and secret executive orders were numerous during the Cold War. See Daniel R. Williams, "Averting a Legitimation Crisis and the Paradox of the War on Terror," *Michigan State Journal* of International Law 17, no. 3 (2009).
- 17. Paul Koring, "Detentions Cloaked in Secrecy," *The Globe and Mail*, November 5, 2001.
- 18. Karen J Greenberg and Joshua L Dratel, *The Torture Papers: The Road* to Abu Ghraib (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 29.
- 19. Ibid., 38, 81, 118, 26. For a summary of the major arguments used to deny *habeas corpus* based on a reading of Article 4 of the Third Geneva Convention, see Honigsberg, *Our Nation Unhinged*, 17–21.

- 20. Greenberg and Dratel, The Torture Papers, 141-43.
- 21. Ibid., 122–25.
- 22. Ibid., 134-35.
- 23. See for instance John King and Kelly Wallace, "Bush: Geneva Treaty Applies to Taliban Detainees," CNN.com, http://archives.cnn.com/ 2002/US/02/07/ret.bush.detainees/index.html.
- 24. See Jeff Adler, "U.S. Judge Dismisses Challenge to Detentions," *The Washington Post*, February 22, 2002; Neely Tucker, "Judge Denies Detainees in Cuba Access to U.S. Courts," ibid., 1 August; Neil A Lewis, "Bush Administration Wins Court Victory on Guantanamo Detentions," *The New York Times*, March 12, 2003.
- 25. Frank Davies, "White House Warns Justices on Detainees," *The Miami Herald*, March 5, 2004.
- 26. Linda Greenhouse, "Justices to Hear Case of Detainees at Guantanamo," *The New York Times*, November 11, 2003.
- 27. Charles Lane, "High Court to Weigh Detention of Citizens," The Washington Post, January 10, 2004.
- 28. *Hamdi V. Rumsfeld*, 542 U.S. 507, 1 (2004). This quote is taken from Justice O'Connor's opinion.
- 29. Linda Greenhouse, "Access to Court," *The New York Times*, June 29 2004; *Rasul V. Bush*, 542 U.S. 466(2004).
- James Bone, "Military Tribunals to Decide Fate of Detainees," *The Times*, July 8, 2004; Helen Duffy, "Human Rights Litigation and the 'War on Terror'," *International Review of the Red Cross* 90, no. 871 (2008): 576.
- "Guantanamo Detainees Informed of Right to Use US Courts," Xinhua, July 13, 2004.
- 32. Neil A. Lewis, "U.S. Is Readying Review for Detainees in Cuba," *The New York Times*, July 17, 2004.
- 33. "U.S. Judge Halts War-Crime Trial at Guantanamo," ibid., 9 November.
- 34. Warren Richey, "Court Puts Off Guantanamo War-Crimes Case," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 19, 2005.
- 35. Charles Lane, "High Court to Hear Case on War Powers," *The Washington Post*, November 8, 2005.
- 36. Duffy, "Human Rights," 576.
- Pablo Pardo, "El Supremo De Eeuu Invalida Los Tribunales Militares Que Bush Instauro En Guantanamo," *El Mundo*, June 30, 2006; Duffy, "Human Rights," 576.
- Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "President Signs New Rules to Prosecute Terror Suspects," *The New York Times*, October 18, 2006; Karen DeYoung, "Court Told It Lacks Power in Detainee Cases," *The Washington Post*, October 20, 2006; Duffy, "Human Rights," 577.
- 39. Warren Richey, "Little Redress in US Courts for Detainees," *Christian Science Monitor*, April 3, 2007.

- 40. William Glaberson, "In Shift, Justices Agree to Review Detainees' Case," *The New York Times*, June 30, 2007.
- 41. David Blair, "Terrorism Inmates to Be Moved," *The Daily Telegraph*, July 5, 2008. Justin Wert notes that the push back by the Supreme Court in this instance is a classic example of how it the Court has been initially deferent to the government, but has historically maintained judicial independence "when the Court perceived that its institutional power to issue habeas writs was jeopardized and when bare minimum judicial functions were jettisoned by the regime." Justin J Wert, *Habeas Corpus in America: The Politics of Individual Rights* (Lawrence, KS: University Press of Kansas, 2011), 205.
- 42. Duffy, "Human Rights," 578.
- **43**. Even the 2008 ruling, which on the face of things appears to be a success for human rights advocates wishing to give *habeas* rights to all detainees at Guantanamo Bay, was limited in further rulings that arguing that Boumediene did not give detainees the right to due process, effectively rendering moot the victory over habeas corpus as there was no necessity to put the detainees through the process in an adequate amount of time.
- 44. Tony Allen-Mills, "Rumsfeld: We Have to Shoot First," *Sunday Times*, September 22, 2002.
- 45. CNN, "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer," June 19, 2005.
- 46. For statements by President Bush: "President Bush, German Chancellor Angela Merkel Hold News Conference," CNN.com, http://www-cgi.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0601/13/lt.02.html. Condoleezza Rice: "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer 19/06/2005." Donald Rumsfeld: Gay Alcorn, "At the President's Pleasure," *Sydney Morning Herald*, May 17, 2002; Tom Allard, "US Detainees Face Years without Trial," ibid., September 12, 2003. Responding to a report by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention: Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," (E/CN.4/2004/3/Add.1, 2003), 8–9.
- 47. Koring, "Detentions."
- "Cheney: Guatanamo Policy 'Is the Correct One'," CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2005/POLITICS/06/13/gitmo.cheney/ index.html.
- 49. Ibid.
- 50. Fox News, "War on Terror: The Hunt for the Killers," November 20, 2001.
- CNN, "CNN Wolf Blitzer Reports," March 21, 2002; Avril Stephens, "U.S. Detainees Policy Criticized," CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/ 2003/US/05/06/unlawful.combatants/index.html.
- 52. Davies, "White House."
- 53. Dan Eggen and Josh White, "U.S. Seeks to Avoid Detainee Ruling," *The Washington Post*, January 13, 2006.

- 54. For statements by President Bush: CNN, "The Situation Room," June 29, 2006; Stolberg, "President Signs"; CNN, "The Situation Room 12/06/2008." Condoleezza Rice: "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer 19/06/2005." White House spokesperson: "Administration Strategy for Detention Now in Disarray," *The Washington Post*, June 13, 2008; Fox News Network, "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume," July 3, 2008. The Attorney General: National Public Radio, "All Things Considered," July 12, 2008; Kevin Bohn and Carol Cratty, "Congress Must Set Rules for Detainee Hearings, Mukasey Says," CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2008/POLITICS/07/21/mukasey.detainees/index.html; "Attorney General Calls for New Detention Rules," *The International Herald Tribune*, July 22, 2008. Spokesperson from the Justice Department: Charles Lane, "Justices Back Detainee Access to U.S. Courts," *The Washington Post*, June 29, 2004.
- 55. Fox News, "War on Terror: The Hunt for the Killers 20/11/2001."
- Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," 8–9.
- 57. For statements by President Bush: CNN, "The Situation Room 29/06/2006." Vice-President Cheney: "Cheney: Guatanamo." Condoleezza Rice's repetition of this argument: "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer 19/06/2005." A Pentagon spokesperson: Rosa Townsend, "El Pentagono Planea Enviar a La Mitad De Los Presos De Guantanamo a Sus Paises De Origen," *El Pais*, March 12, 2005.
- 58. Sarah Smiles, "UN Envoy Dubs Hicks 'Ruthless'," *The Age*, February 15, 2007.
- 59. For statements concerning the structural conditions that prevented release by President Bush: Carol Rosenberg, "Base Plan Unchanged, Bush Aides Say," *The Miami Herald*, May 9, 2006; Steven Lee Myers, "Bush Decides to Keep Guantanamo Open," *The New York Times*, October 21, 2008. National Security Council spokesperson: Paul Koring, "U.S. Says Khadr Could Be Held Indefinitely," *The Globe and Mail*, May 30, 2007.
- 60. Carol Rosenberg, "Military's Hold on Detainee's Mail Probed," *The Miami Herald*, June 10, 2006.
- 61. Mike Blanchfield, "UN Report Urges U.S. To Close Guantanamo," *The Gazette*, February 17, 2006.
- 62. Josh White and Robin Wright, "Guantanamo Splits Administration," *The Washington Post*, June 22, 2007.
- 63. CNN, "Larry King Live," November 26, 2001.
- 64. Charles Lane, "Terrorism Tribunal Rights Are Expanded," *The Washington Post*, December 28, 2001.
- 65. See statements by Pentagon spokespersons: Townsend, "El Pentagono"; Leo Standora, "Colin, Rummy into Gitmo Feud on Detainees," *Daily News (New York)*, May 3, 2003; James Risen, "35

Guantanamo Detainees Are Given to Pakistan," The New York Times, September 19, 2004.

- 66. Clare Dyer, "Camp X-Ray Families Threaten Writ," *The Guardian*, February 26, 2002; Eamonn McCann, "There's Always a Good Catch to Keep Our Democracy Safe," *Belfast Telegraph*, October 12, 2006.
- 67. Ian Mather, "CIA Spirits Away Aziz to Secret Site," Scotland on Sunday, April 27, 2003.
- 68. "Pentagon Briefing," CNN.com, http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRAN SCRIPTS/0304/25/se.01.html.
- 69. Eric Schmitt and Douglas Jehl, "M.P.'S Received Orders to Strip Iraqi Detainees," *The New York Times*, May 18, 2004.
- 70. For statements by Vice President Cheney: "Cheney: Guatanamo." Paul Wolfowitz: CNN, "CNN Wolf Blitzer Reports 21/03/2002." Donald Rumsfeld: Stephens, "U.S. Detainees"; U.S. Department of Defense, "DoD News Briefing 22/01/2002." Spokesperson for the Justice Department: Lane, "Justices."
- 71. Office of the Press Secretary, "President Issues Military Order," http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/ 11/20011113-27.html. For a similar statement by Colin Powell, see CNN, "Larry King Live 26/11/2001."
- 72. Katharine Q Seelye and Steven Erlanger, "A Nation Challenged: Captives; U.S. Suspends the Transport of Terror Suspects to Cuba." *The New York Times*, January 24, 2002, A1.
- 73. Kim Sengupta, "Change Geneva Convention Rules, Says Bush Envoy," *The Independent*, February 22, 2002.
- 74. Koring, "U.S. Says."
- 75. For statements by Paul Wolfowitz: CNN, "CNN Wolf Blitzer Reports 21/03/2002." Donald Rumsfeld: Stephens, "U.S. Detainees." In a statement to the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention: Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," 8–9. In a statement to the Inter-US Commission on Human Rights: Government of the United States of America, "Response of the United States to Request for Precautionary Measures," http://www.derechos.org/nizkor/excep/usresp1.html. In a court brief written by the justice department: Eric Lichtblau, "U.S. Reasserts Right to Declare Citizens to Be Enemy Combatants," *The New York Times*, January 8, 2004.
- 76. David E Sanger, "President Defends Military Tribunals in Terrorist Cases," ibid., November 30, 2001.
- 77. Tim Golden, "Administration Officials Split over Stalled Military Tribunals," ibid., October 25, 2004.
- 78. For court briefings see: Neil A Lewis, "Court Gives Bush Right to Detain U.S. Combatant," ibid., September 10, 2005; Linda Greenhouse, "Guantanamo Detainees Enjoy Historic Protections,

Administration Says," ibid., October 11, 2007. For the sole usage of the term post-2004 by a Pentagon official: William Glaberson, "Military Judges Dismiss Charges for 2 Detainees," ibid., June 5.

- 79. Alan Ramsey, "Rights Missing in Action and Still Labor Can't Stop the Rot," *Sydney Morning Herald*, February 26, 2003. See also: Wayne Crawford, "Guantanamo a Hot Potato," *Hobart Mercury*, February 10, 2007; Smiles, "UN Envoy."
- Tim Naumetz and Hilary Mackenzie, "PoW Debate Is Settled, Eggleton Says," *The Ottawa Citizen*, February 8, 2002. See also: "Pentagon Appeals Decision to Dismiss Charges against Khadr," *National Post*, July 7, 2007.
- John Mintz, "Treatment of Detainees in Cuba Questioned," The Washington Post, January 16, 2002.
- 82. "Swedish Delegation to Visit Swede Held at Guantanamo Bay," *Agence France Presse*, December 31, 2002.
- 83. Anette Marcher, "Et Europaeisk Opraab for Fangerne I Cuba," *Politiken*, October 1, 2003.
- 84. For statements by Saudi Arabia: Mintz, "Treatment." Sweden: "La Suède Demande Des Comptes À Washington Sur Le Suédois Détenu À Guantanamo," Agence France Presse, September 2, 2002. Canada: Allan Thompson, "Canada 'Pressing' for Access to Teen," Toronto Star, January 18, 2003. United Kingdom: Stephens, "U.S. Detainees".
- 85. Standora, "Colin."
- Alison Hardie, "Guantanamo Britons Will Not Face Trail in the UK," *The Scotsman*, February 20, 2004.
- 87. Carol Rosenberg, "Lawyer: Kuwaiti Emir Got Guantánamo Release," *The Miami Herald*, September 28, 2006.
- 88. McCann, "There's Always."
- 89. Paul Koring, "Canada Almost Alone in Supporting Guantanamo," *The Globe and Mail*, March 4, 2006.
- 90. Mintz, "Treatment."
- Maude Barlow, Alex Neve, and Roch Tasse, "Canada Is Putting Its Relations with U.S. Ahead of Human Rights," *The Gazette*, June 6, 2006.
- 92. "Prisoners Force-Fed at U.S. Camp," *Chinadaily.com.cn*, January 9, 2006.
- 93. Corine Lesnes, "M. Bush Défend La" Nécessité "De Guantanamo Devant Mme Merkel," *Le Monde*, January 15, 2006. Original: "Nous avons ouvertement évoqué le fait qu'il y a eu parfois des divergences d'opinion et, à cet égard, j'ai mentionné Guantanamo...L'Allemagne comme l'Europe doivent venir avec des propositions convaincantes sur la manière de traiter ces détenus,"
- 94. Andrew Boncombe, "The Bush State Visit," *The Independent*, November 19, 2003. See also statement by the ICRC spokesperson in CNN, "CNN Newsnight," October 10, 2003.

- 95. Augusta Conchiglia, "Rechtlos in Guantanamo Bay," *Die Tageszeitung*, January 16, 2004. Original: "Diese Menschen leben seit Monaten und Jahren in einem völlig rechts-freien Raum—und genau das können wir nicht hinnehmen. Mit Politik hat diese Haltung nichts zu tun, wir erfüllen damit nur unseren humanitären Auftrag."
- 96. See examples from the United Kingdom: Hardie, "Guantanamo Britons"; Barlow, Neve, and Tasse, "Canada"; Robert Verkaik, "Taliban Suspects Cannot Be Tried in the UK," *The Independent*, August 3, 2002.
- 97. Bernard Weil, "Red Cross Insists Captives Are PoWs," *Toronto Star*, February 9, 2002.
- 98. Hardie, "Guantanamo Britons."
- 99. For statements the ICRC: Peter Ford, "Fate of 'Detainees' Hangs on US Wording," *Christian Science Monitor*, January 17, 2002; John Ward, "52-Year-Old Rules Stir PoW Debates," *The Globe and Mail*, February 9, 2002. The Inter-US Commission on Human Rights: Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, "Precautionary Measures," http://www.cidh.org/medidas/2002.eng.htm.
- 100. For statements by the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: "Un Limbo Inaceptable," *El Pais*, December 5, 2002. The Inter-US Commission on Human Rights: "Precautionary Measures", §80.
- 101. For statements by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detentions: Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," (E/CN.4/2003/8, 2002), 20–21. Inter-US Commission on Human Rights: Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, "ICHR Requests for the US to Have the Legal Status of the Guantanamo Detainees Determined by a Competent Tribunal," http://www.derechos.org/nizkor/excep/unnamed4.html.
- 102. For statements by Canada: Nahalah Ayed and Tim Naumetz, "U.S. General Calls Our Shots," *The Gazette*, February 6, 2002; Naumetz and Mackenzie, "PoW Debate." United Kingdom: Weil, "Red Cross"; Mintz, "Treatment." Sweden: James Olsen, "Sweden Urges U.S. On Guantanamo," *Associated Press Online*, September 14, 2002.
- 103. Trean Claire, "Les Réticences Des États-Unis," *Le Monde*, February 18, 2002.
- 104. Gavin Cordon and Hugh Dougherty, "US 'Trash' Prisoners' Privileges," *Birmingham Post*, January 17, 2002.
- 105. International Committee of the Red Cross, "The Relevance of Ihl in the Context of Terrorism," http://www.icrc.org/web/eng/siteeng0. nsf/html/terrorism-ihl-210705.
- 106. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development," (A/HRC/7/4/Add.1, 2008), 29–37.

Notes

- 107. Jelena Pejic, "Procedural Principles and Safeguards for Internment/Administrative Detention in Armed Conflict and Other Situations of Violence," *International Review of the Red Cross* 87, no. 858 (2005): 385. The claim that this became an official ICRC paper is from Ashley S Deeks, "Administrative Detention in Armed Conflict," *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 40, no. 3 (2009): 405.
- 108. Dan E Stigall, Christopher L Blakesley, and Chris Jenks, "Human Rights and Military Decisions: Counterinsurgency and Trends in the Law of International Armed Conflict," *University of Pennsylvania Journal of International Law* 30, no. 4 (2009): 1379.
- 109. Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, "ICHR Requests for the US to Have the Legal Status of the Guantanamo Detainees Determined by a Competent Tribunal".
- 110. The International Committee of the Red Cross, "International Humanitarian Law and the Challenges of Contemporary Armed Conflicts," http://www.icrc.org/Web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/htmlall/5XRDC C/\$File/IHLcontemp_armedconflicts_FINAL_ANG.pdf.
- 111. "International Humanitarian Law and the Challenges of Contemporary Armed Conflicts," http://www.icrc.org/Web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/ htmlall/5XRDCC/\$File/IHLcontemp_armedconflicts_FINAL_ ANG.pdf.
- 112. International Committee of the Red Cross, "The Relevance of Ihl in the Context of Terrorism".
- 113. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development," 29–37.
- 114. Wahyu Susilo, "Terrorism's Indirect Victims," *Jakarta Post*, November 14, 2002.
- 115. Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, "Civil and Political Rights Including the Questions Of: Disappearances and Summary Executions," (E/CN.4/2003/70, 2003), §289–90.
- 116. "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development," (A/HRC/7/2, 2008), §427.
- 117. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," 20–21; "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," 22; "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," 33–35; "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," (E/CN.4/2005/6/Add.1, 2004), 69–70; "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development," 29–37.
- 118. BBC Monitoring Europe, "Italian Paper: UN Guantanamo Report Chance for USA to 'Regain Moral Credit'," *La Stampa*, February 17, 2006; Blanchfield, "UN Report."

- 119. Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, "Precautionary Measures" §80.
- 120. "ICHR Requests for the US to Have the Legal Status of the Guantanamo Detainees Determined by a Competent Tribunal".
- 121. The International Committee of the Red Cross, "International Humanitarian Law and the Challenges of Contemporary Armed Conflicts" 19.
- 122. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention," (E/CN.4/2006/7, 2005), 19.
- 123. Ian Clark, *Legitimacy in International Society* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), 20.
- 124. David P Rapkin and Dan Braaten, "Conceptualising Hegemonic Legitimacy," *Review of International Studies* 35(2009): 117, 22–24; Claire R Kelly, "Institutional Alliances and Derivative Leigitmacy," *Michigan Journal of International Law* 29(2008): 608.
- 125. Hurd, "Legitimacy and Authority in International Politics," International Organization 53, no. 2 (1999): 391.
- 126. Ian Hurd "The Strategic Use of Liberal Internationalism: Libya and the UN Sanctions, 1992–2003," *International Organization* 59, no. 3 (2005): 501.
- 127. Alexander Wendt, *Social Theory of International Politics* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 111.
- 128. Brooks and Wohlforth, "International Relations Theory," 518.
- 129. Hurd, "The Strategic Use," 501; Philpott, *Revolutions in Sovereignty*, 26; Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms," 202.
- 130. Clark, Legitimacy, 4, 20.

CHAPTER 5

- 1. Michael John Garcia, *Renditions: Constraints Imposed by Laws on Torture* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2009), 1.
- 2. Joan Fitzpatrick, "Rendition and Transfer in the War against Terrorism: Guantánamo and Beyond," *Loyola of Los Angeles International and Comparative Law Review* 25, no. 3 (2003): 481.
- 3. This must be differentiated from the outset from rendition to U.S. controlled bases and compounds, where subsequent human rights violations such as torture and the denial of *habeas corpus* were covered by previous chapters.
- 4. This is supported by Schimmelfennig's idea that actors can become trapped in their own rhetoric, having to defend themselves from their apparent hypocrisy. See Frank Schimmelfennig, "The Community Trap: Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Eastern Enlargement of the European Union," *International Organization* 55, no. 1 (2001): 65.

- 5. For examples of previous failed attempts at rendition, see William G Weaver and Robertt M Pallitto, "'Extraordinary Rendition' and Presidential Fiat," *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 36, no. 1 (2006): 106–09.
- Peter Ian Honigsberg, Our Nation Unhinged: The Human Consequences of the War on Terror (London: University of California Press, 2009), 179; James D. Boys, "What's So Extraordinary About Rendition?," The International Journal of Human Rights 15, no. 4 (2011): 593; Garcia, Renditions, 4.
- 7. Ibid., 594.
- 8. Dana Priest and Barton Gellman, "U.S. Decries Abuse but Defends Interrogations," *The Washington Post*, December 26, 2002.
- 9. "Ends, Means and Barbarity—Torture," *The Economist*, March 13, 2005.
- Eric Leser, "Les Etats-Unis Voudraient Transférer Plus De La Moitié Des Détenus," *Le Monde*, March 13, 2005.
- 11. Stephen Grey, *Ghost Plane: The inside Story of the Cia's Secret Rendition Programme* (London: Hurst & Company, 2006), 33.
- 12. Sophie Arie, "Europe, US Clash over Terror War," Christian Science Monitor, June 29, 2005.
- 13. Nick Wadhams, "Ethiopia's Jails Are Nice, Say Al-Qa'eda Suspects," *The Daily Telegraph*, April 12, 2007.
- 14. "The CNN Wire: Tuesday, Oct. 9," CNN.com, October 9, 2007.
- 15. Priest and Gellman, "U.S. Decries Abuse."
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. DeNeen L. Brown and Dana Priest, "Deported Terror Suspect Details Torture in Syria," ibid., November 5, 2003.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. James Meek, "'They Beat Me from All Sides'," *The Guardian*, November 5, 2005.
- 21. Michael Harvey, "Disgrace in Slow Release," *Herald Sun*, January 15, 2005.
- 22. Craig Whitlock, "A Secret Deportation of Terror Suspects," *The Washington Post*, July 25, 2004.
- 23. BBC Monitoring Europe, "Italian Paper Says Amnesty International Confirms Italy's Role in CIA Abuses," *La Repubblica*, April 5, 2006.
- 24. Grey, Ghost Plane, 88.
- 25. Richard Norton-Taylor, "British Airports Handles 73 CIA Flights," *The Guardian*, March 18, 2006.
- 26. Stephen Grey, "US Accused of 'Torture Flights'," *Sunday Times*, November 14, 2004.
- 27. Philip Johnston, "Ex-Ambassador Claims Britain Received Terror Information Gained by Torture," *The Daily Telegraph*, December 31, 2005.

Notes

- 28. Neil Mackay, "Barbaric Practices Carried out in the Name of Democracy," *The Sunday Herald*, December 18, 2005.
- 29. Paola Toraro, "Secret Service in Court's Firing Line," *The Age*, August 23, 2008.
- 30. "UK Accused of Cover-up over Flights," *Chinadaily.com.cn*, January 20, 2006.
- 31. Andrew Grice, "Blair Fails to Shake Off Rendition Row," *The Independent*, January 20, 2006.
- 32. Jane Merrick, "Blair Facing Threat of War Crimes Trial over Torture Flights," *Daily Mail*, January 20, 2006.
- 33. This is the traditional pseudonym for the head of MI6.
- 34. Grey, Ghost Plane, 163.
- 35. Souad Mekhennet, "German Spy Agency Admits Mishandling Abduction Case," *The New York Times*, June 2, 2006.
- 36. Dana Priest, "Italy Knew About Plan to Grab Suspect," *The Washington Post*, June 30, 2005.
- 37. "EU Has Always Known About Rendition of Suspects, Powell Reveals," *Canberra Times*, December 20, 2005.
- 38. Jason Lewis, "Revealed: The Proof That Britain Knew About Torture Flights," *Mail on Sunday*, January 1, 2006.
- 39. Walter Pincus, "CIA Chief Complains About Agency's Critics in Europe," *The Washington Post*, April 17, 2007.
- 40. Tim Harper, "'Ghost Flights' Approved by Ottawa, Author Says," *The Toronto Star*, January 16, 2006.
- 41. Doug Struck, "Canadian Was Falsely Accused, Panel Says," *The Washington Post*, September 19, 2006.
- 42. Suzanne Goldenberg, "Victim of US Torture Flights Wins £4.5m in Damages," *The Guardian*, January 27, 2007.
- 43. Natalie O'Brien, "Spy Says US at Habib Grilling," *The Australian*, December 4, 2007.
- 44. "Keelty Admits Egypt Talks on Habib," *The Australian*, February 19, 2008.
- 45. "US Spoke to Asio on Habib Rendition," *Weekend Australian*, June 28, 2008.
- 46. Jane Mayer, "Outsourcing Torture," *The New Yorker*, March 8, 2005. For more information on the law in question, see Foreign Affairs and Restructuring Act 1998, P.L. 105–277, §2242, 8 USC 1231.
- 47. Gethin Chamberlain, "UK 'Can Search' US Rendition Aircraft," *The Scotsman*, January 21, 2006.
- 48. Jamie Smyth, "US Lawyer Warns of 'Absurd' Rendition Allegations," *The Irish Times*, May 5, 2006. For a similar statement by a State Department official made subsequently, see Tim Harper, "Probe Decries Secret Prisons," *The Toronto Star*, June 8, 2006.
- 49. Smyth, "US Lawyer."
- 50. Mark Mazzetti, "Bin Laden Releases Video as C.I.A. Issues Warning," *The New York Times*, September 8, 2007.

Notes

- 51. See "Ends, Means and Barbarity"; Leser, "Les Etats-Unis"; Arie, "Europe, US Clash"; Wadhams, "Ethiopia's Jails."
- 52. "Wasn't Deported under 'Extraordinary Rendition': U.S.," *The Gazette*, September 20, 2006.
- 53. Nat Hentoff, "Hayden Denies Reality on Interrogations," *The Washington Times*, November 26, 2006.
- 54. Tim Harper, "Arar's Rendition a 'Myth,' U.S. Official Testifies," *The Toronto Star*, June 11, 2008.
- 55. Brian Knowlton, "German Sues Ex-CIA Chief over 5 Months of Detention," *The International Herald Tribune*, December 7, 2005. See also a similar statement in Grey, *Ghost Plane*, 82.
- 56. Michael Settle, "CIA Watchdog 'Probing up to 10 Ghost Flights'," *The Herald*, December 28, 2005.
- 57. Paul Koring and Gloria Galloway, "U.S. Erred on Arar File, Rice Says," *The Globe and Mail*, October 25, 2007.
- 58. Kevin Sullivan, "U.S. Fueled 'Rendition' Flights on British Soil," *The Washington Post*, February 22, 2008.
- 59. Jason Beattie, "We Do Not Tolerate Torture, Says Rice in Row with EU Leaders," *The Evening Standard*, December 5, 2005.
- 60. See respectively, Harper, "Probe Decries"; "Report: U.S. Was 'Outsourcing' Torture," *CNN.com*, January 24, 2006.
- 61. Note that this is illustrated by Skinner's observation that the norm entrepreneur might be able to describe actions in a neutral terms that might otherwise be seen as negative, see Quentin Skinner, "Some Problems in the Analysis of Political Thought and Action," in *Meaning and Context: Quentin Skinner and His Critics*, ed. James Tully (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1988), 113–14.
- 62. Michelle Shephard, "White House Backs Torture-Abroad Law," *The Toronto Star*, October 1, 2004.
- 63. Beattie, "We Do Not Tolerate."
- Commission of Inquiry into the Actions of Canadian Officials in Relation to Maher Arar, "Report of the Events Relating to Maher Arar" (Ottawa: Public Works and Government Services Canada, 2006), 13, 32.
- 65. "Wasn't Deported."
- 66. For similar statements by National Security Adviser Stephen Hadley, see Anthony Browne and David Charter, "Rice Faces Growing Anger over Claims of CIA Abductions," *The Times*, December 5, 2005. For statements by Dr. Rice and other State Department spokespersons, see Deborah Summers and Robbie Dinwoodie, "Rice Denies CIA Torture Flights Claim," *The Herald*, December 6, 2005; "Report: U.S. Was 'Outsourcing' Torture." For statements by President Bush, see Knowlton, "German Sues"; Ian Cobain, "CIA Terror Flights," *The Guardian*, September 12, 2005. For statements by Attorney General Alberto Gonzales, see "Gonzales Defends U.S. Terror Tactics," *St. Petersburg Times*, March 8, 2006. For statements by White House spokesperson

Tony Snow, see Harper, "Probe Decries." For statements from CIA director Michael Hayden, see Sullivan, "U.S. Fueled." The government of the United States also made this claim in their response to the Working Group on Enforced and Involuntary Disappearances. See Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, *Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development*, A/HRC/10/9, February 6, 2009, §426.

- 67. Deborah Charles, "Torture Not on U.S. Agenda," *The Toronto Star*, March 8, 2005.
- 68. Brian Knowlton, "Rice Seems to Shift Policy on Prisoners," *The International Herald Tribune*, December 8, 2005.
- 69. "U.S. Must Accept the Truth About Arar," *The Globe and Mail*, September 21, 2006.
- 70. Jamie Smyth, "US 'Will Not Extradite CIA Agents to Italy'," *The Irish Times*, March 1, 2007.
- 71. Richard Norton-Taylor, "CIA Tried to Silence EU on Torture Flights," *The Guardian*, October 26, 2006.
- 72. Kathleen Harris, "Easter Set to Caution Yanks," *The Toronto Sun*, November 14, 2003.
- 73. "Less Than a Triumph in the Arar Affair," *The Globe and Mail*, January 14, 2004.
- 74. Douglas Jehl, "U.S. Action Bars Rights of Some Captured in Iraq," *The New York Times*, October 26, 2004.
- 75. Douglas Jehland, "U.S. Weighs Options on Non-Iraqi Captives," *The International Herald Tribune*, January 8, 2005.
- 76. Suzanne Goldenberg and Luke Harding, "CIA Rendition Flights," *The Guardian*, December 6, 2005.
- 77. Jason Lewis, "Bush Aide Defiant on 'Torture Flights'," *Mail on Sunday*, December 11, 2005.
- 78. Harper, "Probe Decries."
- 79. Harper, "Arar's Rendition."
- 80. Brown and Priest, "Deported Terror Suspect."
- 81. Stephen Grey Milan, "US Agents 'Kidnapped Militant' for Torture in Egypt," *Sunday Times*, February 6, 2005.
- 82. Scott Millar, "O'Dea to Probe American 'Terror Transport Flights'," ibid., October 3, 2004.
- Clifford Krauss, "Evidence Grows That Canada Aided in Having Terrorism Suspects Interrogated in Syria," *The New York Times*, September 17, 2005.
- 84. Whitlock, "A Secret Deportation."
- 85. Brown and Priest, "Deported Terror Suspect."
- 86. Mark Dunn, "Egypt Blocks Torture Query," *Herald Sun*, August 2, 2004.
- 87. Grey, Ghost Plane, 29.
- 88. Brown and Priest, "Deported Terror Suspect."

- 89. Grey, Ghost Plane, 29.
- 90. Susan Delacourt, "Chretien Blames the U.S. For Deporting Arar to Syria," *The Toronto Star*, November 5, 2003. For a similar but latter statement, see also Krauss, "Evidence Grows."
- 91. Martin Penner, "Berlusconi Calls in US Envoy over 'CIA Kidnap' of Imam," *The Times*, July 1, 2005.
- 92. Stephen Grey and Ian Cobain, "Suspect's Tale of Travel and Torture," *The Guardian*, August 2, 2005. For a latter statement, see also Alan Cowell, "British Role in U.S. Policy on Detainees Raises Storm," *The New York Times*, January 20, 2006.
- Matthew Schofield, "Investigator Cites U.S. 'Outsourcing' of Torture," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 25, 2006. See also "Report: U.S. Was 'Outsourcing' Torture."
- 94. Richard Norton-Taylor, "1,000 Secret CIA Flights Revealed," *The Guardian*, April 27, 2006. A subsequent European Parliament report also noted that it was highly unlikely that European states were unaware of the CIA rendition program, and that many had actively or passively participated in it. Brian Knowlton, "Report Rejects European Denial of C.I.A. Prisons," *The New York Times*, November 29, 2006.
- 95. Stephen Grey, "CIA Ran Secret Prisons for Detainees in Europe, Says Inquiry," *The Guardian*, June 8, 2007.
- 96. "'Terror Flight' Inquiry Blames 14 States," *The Times*, June 7, 2006. This conclusion was also replicated in a subsequent 2007 report. See Grey, "CIA Ran"; Robert Verkaik, "UK Provided Base for Rendition Flights, Says European Inquiry," *The Independent*, June 9, 2007.
- 97. Grey, Ghost Plane, 30.
- Elizabeth Nash, "Madrid Opens Inquiry into CIA 'Torture' Flights," Belfast Telegraph, November 16, 2005.
- 99. Sheldon Alberts, "Ottawa Will Not Query U.S. Over 'Spy Planes'," *National Post*, December 8, 2005.
- 100. For statements made by the UK, see Joe Murphy, "Straw in the Dark on Torture Flights," The Evening Standard, December 12, 2006; Andrew Woodcock, "Blair: No Probe into CIA 'Torture Flights'," Daily Post, December 22, 2005; Bruno Waterfield, "Britain 'Turned a Blind Eye' to Rendition Flights," The Daily Telegraph, February 15, 2007; Richard Norton-Taylor, "MI5 Misled MPs over Rendition, Court Told," The Guardian, August 2, 2008. For statements made by Italy, see Richard Owen, "Berlusconi Defends Player's Fascist Salute," The Times, December 22, 2005. For statements made by Ireland, see Liam Reid, "Ahem Challenges Authors to Produce Rendition Evidence," The Irish Times, June 9, 2006; Michael O'Regan, "US Assurances on Shannon Accepted," ibid., 30 November; "Extraordinary Rendition Claim Rejected," The Irish Times, December 13, 2007. For Portugal, see Elaine Sciolino, "No Proof of C.I.A. Illegality, Portuguese Premier Says," The New York Times, December 2, 2007.

- 101. Knowlton, "German Sues."
- 102. Roger Boyes, "We Made Mistakes in Global Hunt for Terrorists, US Admits," *The Times*, December 7, 2005. For other German statements about American apologies for mistakes, see also Dana Priest, "The Wronged Man," *The Washington Post*, November 29, 2006.
- 103. Richard Norton-Taylor, "CIA Discounted British Concerns," *The Guardian*, July 26, 2007.
- 104. Sean O'Neill, "MI5 Betrayed Me, Says Guantanamo Man," *The Times*, July 30, 2007.
- 105. Joe Murphy, "Miliband: CIA Did Use UK Base for 'Torture' Flights," *The Evening Standard*, February 21, 2008.
- 106. Richard Norton-Taylor and Julian Borger, "Embarrassed Miliband Admits Two US Rendition Flights Refuelled on British Soil," *The Guardian*, February 22, 2008.
- 107. "Shannon Not Used for CIA Flights, Says US Secretary," *The Irish Times*, December 2, 2005.
- 108. See Michael O'Regan, "US Assurance on Prisoner Transferral Taken 'in Good Faith'," ibid., December 15; "US Assurances"; "This Week They Said," ibid., 2 December; Carol Coulter, "Rendition Raised with US Eight Times," ibid., December 12, 2007.
- 109. Thomas Lauritzen, "Condoleezzas Charme-Tortur," *Politiken*, December 9, 2005. Original: "Vi maa blot sikre os, at de ikke flyves et sted hen, hvor de bliver tortureret. Og nu har Rice meget klart sagt, at det ikke sker."
- 110. BBC Monitoring Europe, "Danish Minister Denies Lying to Greenland About CIA Rendition Flights," ibid., February 1, 2008.
- 111. Jonathan Walker, "PM Silent on Guantanamo," *Birmingham Post*, February 24, 2006.
- 112. Summers and Dinwoodie, "Rice Denies"; "US Gives 'Rendition' Flights Assurance," *The Western Mail*, July 4, 2008; Norton-Taylor, "MI5 Misled."
- 113. Delacourt, "Chretien."
- 114. For statements from German officials: Derek Scally, "Remark on Intelligence Use Sparks German Row," *The Irish Times*, December 17, 2005. Italian officials: Owen, "Berlusconi." Canadian officials: Bill Curry, "Ottawa Defends Role in Renditions," *The Globe and Mail*, January 9, 2008.
- 115. Grey, Ghost Plane, 65, 67.
- 116. Stephen Grey and Andrew Buncombe, "How Britain Helps the CIA Run Secret Torture Flights," *The Independent*, February 10, 2005.
- 117. For a Canadian example: Harris, "Easter Set." UK example: Murphy, "Miliband"; Norton-Taylor, "MI5 Misled."
- 118. Matthew Schofield, "U.S. Reacts Frostily to U.N. Report," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 21, 2006.

- 119. Richard Norton-Taylor, "Ministers Accused of Sidestepping Torture Ban," *The Guardian*, November 2, 2006.
- 120. Harris, "Easter Set." For a similar statement see also Shawn McCarthy, "U.S. Probe of Arar Case Urged," November 12, 2003.
- 121. "Rendition: It Is Not Just Morally Repugnant, It Is Evil and Probably Illegal," *The Herald*, November 26, 2005.
- 122. O'Regan, "US Assurances."
- 123. Andrew Buncombe, "Campaign against Terrorism: Red Cross Begins Guantanamo Bay Inspections," *The Independent*, January 19, 2002.
- 124. Cobain, "CIA Terror Flights."
- 125. Paolo Mastrolilli, "Il Dipartimento Di Stato Liquida Le Accuse Del Parlamento Europeo Ma Per L'onu Ci Sono Le Prove," La Stampa, May 5, 2006. Original: "Non c'e' dubbio che le extraordinary rendition siano illegali. Significa rapire una persona. Penso che esistano le prove dell'uso di questa pratica e vorrei che l'Unione Europea prendesse una posizione piu' dura."
- 126. Carol Coulter, "EU States Ignoring Plight of Tortured Suspects, Says Expert," *The Irish Times*, May 10, 2006.
- 127. Norton-Taylor, "Ministers Accused."
- 128. Neil Mackay, "Torture by UK and US 'Biggest Human Rights Threat since Nazis'," *The Sunday Herald*, November 20, 2005.
- 129. National Public Radio, "Morning Edition," March 28, 2005. [punctuation added for clarity]
- 130. Beattie, "We Do Not Tolerate."
- 131. Lauritzen, "Condoleezzas." Original: "Der er jo ikke i sig selv noget galt i at transportere fanger."
- 132. Steve Doughty, "We're Banning Torture from Now, Says Rice," *Daily Mail*, December 8, 2005.
- 133. Woodcock, "Blair."
- Tim Shipman, "We Halted U.S. Torture Flight, Admits Straw," *Daily Mail*, January 11, 2006.
- 135. Curry, "Ottawa Defends Role."
- 136. Skinner, "Some Problems," 115-16.
- 137. Ian Hurd, "Legitimacy and Authority in International Politics," *International Organization* 53, no. 2 (1999): 390.
- 138. See Justin Morris et al., *The Rise and Fall of Norms in International Politics* (Unpublished Manuscript), 5–6.
- Ian Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 210.
- 140. This reinforces Foot's argument about the critical role that international organizations play in the maintenance and diffusion of norms, see Rosemary Foot, *Rights Beyond Borders: The Global Community and the Struggle over Human Rights in China* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000), 1, 9.

Notes

CHAPTER 6

- John Bolton: David P. Rapkin and Dan Braaten, "Conceptualising Hegemonic Legitimacy," *Review of International Studies* 35 (2009): 134. Condoleezza Rice: Condoleezza Rice, "Promoting the National Interest," *Foreign Affairs* 79, no. 1 (2000): 42.
- 2. Ian Clark, *Legitimacy in International Society* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005), 3.
- Based on Hurd, "Legitimacy and Authority in International Politics," International Organization 53, no. 2 (1999): 390–91.
- 4. Quentin Skinner, "Some Problems in the Analysis of Political Thought and Action," In *Meaning and Context: Quentin Skinner and His Critics*, edited by James Tully (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1988), 112.
- Tim Dunne, "'The Rules of the Game Are Changing': Fundamental Human Rights in Crisis after 9/11," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 277, 284.
- Bertil Dunér, "Disregard for Security: The Human Rights Movement and 9/11," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1–2 (2005): 89.
- 7. Sigrun I. Skogly, "Global Responsibility for Human Rights," Oxford Journal of Legal Studies 29, no. 4 (2009): 830.
- Julie Harrelson-Stephens and Rhonda L. Callaway, "'The Empire Strikes Back': The US Assault on the International Human Rights Regime," *Human Rights Review* 10, no. 3 (2009): 450.
- 9. Ibid.
- See Justin Morris, Nicholas J. Wheeler, Frazer Egerton, and Vincent Keating, *The Rise and Fall of Norms in International Politics* (Unpublished Manuscript, 2009), 5–6.
- Ian Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy," *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 210.
- See, for instance, Stephen D. Krasner, "Sovereignty, Regimes, and Human Rights," in *Regime Theory and International Relations*, ed. Volker Rittberger and Peter Mayer (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993), 141.
- Stephen G. Brooks and William C. Wohlforth, "International Relations Theory and the Case against Unilateralism," *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (2005): 518.
- G. John Ikenberry and Charles A. Kupchan, "The Legitimation of Hegemonic Power," In *World Leadership and Hegemony*, edited by David P Rapkin (London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1990), 57.
- 15. Joan Fitzpatrick, "Speaking Law to Power: The War against Terrorism and Human Rights," *European Journal of International Law* 14, no. 2 (2003): 242.
- Lisa Hajjar, "From Nuremberg to Guantánamo: International Law and American Power Politics," *Middle East Report*, no. 229 (2003): 13.

- Ian Hurd, "The Strategic Use of Liberal Internationalism: Libya and the UN Sanctions, 1992–2003," *International Organization* 59, no. 3 (2005): 501.
- "Torture Is Ineffective—and Also Immoral," *The Gazette*, January 20, 2008, Al4.
- 19. Travcy McVeigh, "US Tells Lies About Torture, Say MPs." *The Observer*, July 20, 2008, 2.
- 20. Smyth, "US Will Not Extradite"; Norton-Taylor, "CIA Tried to Silence EU on Torture Flights," *The Guardian*, October 26, 2006, 1.
- 21. For a small sample after Abu Ghraib: Office of the Press Secretary, "President Bush Welcomes Canadian Prime Minister Martin to White House," http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2004/04/20040430-2.html; BBC Monitoring Middle East, "Jordanian Paper"; U.S. Department of Defense, "Defense Department Operational Briefing"; Watson, "Bush Speaks"; Tim Harper, "Prison Torture: Bush Says Sorry," *The Toronto Star*, May 7, 2004. Condoleezza Rice's Europe Trip: Knowlton, "Rice Again"; Anton la Guardia, "Straw Questions US over Secret Prisons," *The Daily Telegraph*, December 1, 2005; Glenn Kessler, "E.U. Seeks Details on Secret CIA Jails," *The Washington Post*, December 1, 2005; CNN, "American Morning 05/12/2005."
- 22. Hurd, "The Strategic Use," 501; Philpott, *Revolutions in Sovereignty*, 26; Hurd, "Breaking and Making Norms," 202.
- 23. Clark, Legitimacy, 4, 20.

This page intentionally left blank

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- ABC. "ABC World News with Charles Gibson." September 6, 2006.
- -----. "Good Morning America." November 29, 2005.
- ——. "Nightline." January 6, 2005.
- -----. "This Week." November 20, 2005.
- -----. "This Week with George Stephanopoulos." June 13, 2004. Hurd
- -----. "This Week with George Stephanopoulos." May 2, 2008.
- -----. "World News Tonight with Peter Jennings." June 22, 2004.
- ABC News Transcripts. "ABC Nightline." June 26, 2006.
- ——. "ABC This Week." September 17, 2006.
- "Abou Ghraïb: Nouvelles Photos De Tortures." Le Figaro, February 16, 2006, 3.
- Adler, Jeff. "U.S. Judge Dismisses Challenge to Detentions." The Washington Post, February 22, 2002, A15.
- "Administration Strategy for Detention Now in Disarray." *The Washington Post*, June 13, 2008, A1.
- Alberts, Sheldon. "Interrogation Vital: Bush: Endorses 'Alternative' Practices." *The Gazette*, September 16, 2006, A19.
- -----. "It's Terrorism, Stupid." National Post, September 8, 2006, A15.
- —. "Ottawa Will Not Query U.S. over 'Spy Planes'." *National Post*, December 8, 2005, A19.
- ——. "U.S. Prosecutor Builds Case against Omar." *National Post*, January 11, 2006, A2.
- -----. "U.S. Report Takes Allies to Task over Rights Abuses: Canada Also Cited." *National Post*, March 9, 2006, All.
- —. "We Don't Torture,' Bush Insists." *The Gazette*, November 8, 2005, A19.
- ——. "World Invited to Observe Hearing at Guantanamo." National Post, January 10, 2006, A11.
- Alcorn, Gay. "At the President's Pleasure." *Sydney Morning Herald*, May 17, 2002, 12.
- Allard, Tom. "US Detainees Face Years without Trial." Sydney Morning Herald, September 12, 2003.
- Allen-Mills, Tony. "Rumsfeld: We Have to Shoot First." Sunday Times, September 22, 2002, 23.

- Allen, Mike. "Bush Speaks out on Iraq Abuse." The Washington Post, May 15, 2004, A07.
- Allen, Mike, and Dan Balz. "On Arab TV, President Says U.S. is 'Appalled'." *The Washington Post*, May 6, 2004, A01.
- Allen, Mike, and Dana Priest. "Memo on Torture Draws Focus to Bush." *The Washington Post*, June 9, 2004, A03.
- Anderson, Kenneth. "What to Do with Bin Laden and Al Qaeda Terrorists? A Qualified Defense of Military Commissions and United States Policy on Detainees at Guantanamo Bay Naval Base." *Harvard Journal of Law & Public Policy* 25, no. 2 (2002): 591–634.
- Apodaca, Clair. Understanding U.S. Human Rights Policy: A Paradoxical Legacy. London: Routledge, 2006.
- Aquinas, Thomas. Summa Theologia. Vol. 28, London: Blackfriars, 1966.
- Arbour, Louise. "No Exceptions to the Ban on Torture." *The International Herald Tribune*, December 7, 2005, 9.
- Arie, Sophie. "Europe, US Clash over Terror War." *Christian Science Monitor*, June 29, 2005, 6.
- Arnesen, Ingrid. "Detainees Not Covered by Geneva Conventions, Report Concluded." CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2004/LAW/06/ 09/detention.report/index.html
- "Attorney General Calls for New Detention Rules." *The International Herald Tribune*, July 22, 2008, 4.
- Ayed, Nahalah, and Tim Naumetz. "U.S. General Calls Our Shots." *The Gazette*, February 6, 2002, A1.
- Balogh, Stefanie. "Cheney's Boss as Bush Knocked-Out." *The Sunday Mail*, July 22, 2007, 45.
- Barlow, Maude, Alex Neve, and Roch Tasse. "Canada is Putting its Relations with U.S. Ahead of Human Rights." *The Gazette*, June 6, 2006, A21.
- Bassir, Afsané. "Une Résolution Cubaine Sur Guantanamo Embarrasse Les Diplomaties Occidentales." *Le Monde*, April 22, 2004.
- Baxter, Sarah, and Nicola Smith. "Condi Goes on Offensive over Secret CIA Jails." *The Sunday Times*, December 4, 2005, 21.
- BBC Monitoring Africa. "Eritrean Commentary Blasts US over Human Rights Report." *Shabait*, March 11, 2005.
- BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific. "Australia Says Guantanamo Detainees 'Treated Humanely'." *Radio Australia*, October 8, 2003.
- ——. "Australian PM Says US Abuses in Iraq 'Body Blow' to Anti-Terror Fight." *Radio Australia*, May 11, 2004.
- ——. "Burma Counterclaims on US Rights Record." *Myanmar Information Committee*, March 1, 2004.
- ——. "China Expresses 'Strong Opposition' to US on Human Rights Issue." *Xinhua*, December 11, 2005.
- —. "China Releases Report on US Human Rights Record in 2002." *Xinhua News Agency*, April 3, 2003.

——. "Chinese Agency Reports Indignation at US Human Rights Report." *Xinhua News Agency*, May 20, 2004.

——. "'Full Text' of China's Report on US Human Rights Record in 2004." *Xinhua News Agency*, March 3, 2005.

—. "Indonesia Says US in 'No Position' to Criticize Human Rights Situation." *Sinar Indonesia Baru*, May 25, 2004.

—. "Indonesian Foreign Minister Condemns US Treatment of Iraqi Prisoners." *Detikcom*, May 11, 2004.

—. "Japan Regrets Alleged Torture, Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners by US Soldiers." *Kyodo News Service*, May 6, 2004.

—. "Malaysian PM Regrets 'Cruel Treatment' of Iraqi PoWs by US, UK Forces." *Bernama New Agency*, May 3, 2004.

—. "North Korean Paper Denounces US for Human Rights Abuse in Afghanistan, Iraq." *KCNA*, November 18, 2005.

——. "North Korean Paper Says USA 'Worst Violator of Human Rights'." KCNA News Agency, January 19, 2005.

—. "North Korean Spokesman Decries US Envoy's 'Reckless Remarks'." *KCNA*, December 12, 2005.

——. "Spokesman Blasts International Criticism of Human Rights in North Korean." *KCNA*, December 19, 2005.

——. "Text of Chinese Government Report on US Human Rights Record in 2006." Xinhua, March 9,2007.

—. "UN Adopts Draft Human Rights Resolution on North Korea." *Kyodo*, December 17, 2005.

——. "US Report Said 'Biased' on Religious Rights Situation in Vietnam." VNA News Agency, March 4, 2005.

BBC Monitoring Europe. "Belgium's De Gucht Satisfied with Rice's Clarifications on CIA Prisons." *De Standaard*, December 11, 2005.

——. "Critics of US Human Rights Record Should Apply Fervour to Cuba— Czech Minister." *CTK*, December 14, 2005.

——. "Danish Minister Denies Lying to Greenland About CIA Rendition Flights." *Politiken*, February 1, 2008.

——. "Danish Premier Sets out Agenda Ahead of Meeting USA's Bush." *Danmarks Radio*, May 27, 2004.

—. "Danish Premier Will Not Raise Iraq Torture with UK or USA." Danmarks Radio, May 4, 2004.

——. "Denmark Condemns Use of Torture in Questioning Terrorism Suspects." *Politiken*, March 18, 2005.

——. "EU Justice Commissioner Demands US 'Clarification' on Torture Allegations." *Kurier*, December 7, 2005.

—. "EU Leader Says US 'Statement of Principle' Must Be Followed by 'Sanctions'." *La Stampa*, December 7, 2005.

—. "German Chancellor Discusses USA Trip, Torture Issue, Russian Relations." *Der Spiegel*, January 9, 2006.

-----. "German Foreign Minister Condemns Decapitation of US Citizen." DDP News Agency, May 13, 2004.

-----. "German Leader Says UN Draft Resolution on Iraq Needs Improving." DDP News Agency, May 28, 2004.

——. "German Minister Seeks US Clarification over Torture Charges." DDP News Agency, May 9, 2004.

——. "Iraqi Prisoners Abuse Should Be Investigated, Czech Minister." *CTK News Agency*, May 11, 2004.

-----. "Italian Daily Says Premier Less Enthusiastic About Iraq Mission." *Il Sole*, May 11, 2004.

——. "Italian Paper Says Amnesty International Confirms Italy's Role in CIA Abuses." *La Repubblica*, April 5, 2006.

——. "Italian Paper: UN Guantanamo Report Chance for USA to 'Regain Moral Credit'." *La Stampa*, February 17, 2006.

-----. "Officials Laud Czech Premier's Comments on US Human Rights Report." *Pravo*, March 17, 2008.

—. "UN Rapporteur Believes US 'Abuses' in Guantanamo Indisputable." *De Standaard*, June 5, 2006.

——. "US Talks Start New Chapter in Bilateral Relations—Visiting Hungarian Premier." *Nepszabadsag*, June 24, 2004.

BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union. "Russia Rejects US Report on Human Rights, Accuses USA of Double Standards." *Interfax*, March 12, 2008.

BBC Monitoring Latin America. "(Cor) Cuba: Text of Raul Castro's 11 July National Assembly Speech." *Cubavision TV*, July 14, 2008.

—. "Cuba Issues Formal Protest to USA over Treatment of Prisoners at Guantanamo Bay." *Cubavision TV*, January 20, 2005.

—. "Cuba to Sign International Human Rights Agreements—Perez Roque." *NTV Television*, December 11, 2007.

——. "Cuba: Text of Fidel Castro's Speech Decrying Bush's 'Lack of Moral Authority'." *Cubavision TV*, May 15, 2004.

-----. "Nicaraguan Human Rights Officials Condemn Alleged US Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners." *El Neuvo Diario*, May 4, 2004.

BBC Monitoring Middle East. "BBC Monitoring Iranian Media Roundup 4 May-10 May 2004." BBC Monitoring Research, May 11, 2004.

—. "Iran: Ayatollah Kashani Says Nuclear Weapons are Religiously Forbidden, 'Haram'." *Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, February 18, 2005.

-----. "Iran Criticizes US at Human Rights Council." Mehr, March 16, 2008.

——. "Iran Leader Criticizes USA for 'Legalizing Torture'." *Iran Network 1*, March 13, 2008.

——. "Iran Press: Defence Minister Pledges Active Defence Diplomacy." *Hemayat*, January 25, 2006.

——. "Iran: Rafsanjani Calls on West to Change Approach to Afghanistan." *Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, November 23, 2001.

—. "Iran: Senior Cleric Says President Bush 'Mad'." Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, February 1, 2002.

—. "Iranian Minister Turns Annan's Attention to US' Human Rights Violations." *IRNA*, December 17, 2005.

——. "Iranian President Discusses Ties, Iraq with Visiting Bosnian Presidency." Vision of the Islamic Republic of Iran, May 11, 2004.

——. "Jordanian Paper Accuses US, British Forces of 'War Crimes' in Iraq." *Al-Dustur*, May 1, 2004.

- BBC Worldwide Monitoring. "Foreign Minister Says Germany a Human Rights Advocate." *DDP News Agency*, March 14, 2002.
- Beattie, Jason. "We Do Not Tolerate Torture, Says Rice in Row with EU Leaders." *The Evening Standard*, December 5, 2005, 18.

Beaumont, Peter. "Without Prejudice: American Cant: The Treatment of Al-Qaeda and Taliban Prisoners by the United States Offends a Sense of Justice." *The Observer*, January 13, 2002, 25.

- Beck, Gunar. "Legitimation Crisis, Reifying Human Rights and the Norm-Creating Power of the Factual: Reply to 'Reifying Law: Let Them Be Lions'." *Penn State International Law Review* 26, no. 3: 565–606.
- Bender, Bryan. "Ashcroft Condemns Torture but Won't Give Details of Memos Some Say Sanctioned Practice." *The Boston Globe*, June 9, 2004, A2.
- Bennhold, Katrin. "Study Backs Allegations About CIA." *The International Herald Tribune*, December 14, 2005, 3.
- Bentham, Jeremy. "Anarchical Fallacies." In *The Works of Jeremy Bentham*. New York: Russell & Russell, 1962.
- Bernstein, Richard. "Rice's Visit: Official Praise, Public Doubts." *The New York Times*, December 11, 2005, A18.
- Bilefsky, Dan. "EU Terror Chief Lacks Proof of CIA Prisons." The International Herald Tribune, April 21, 2006, 3.
- Blair, David. "Bush Authorised Torture." *The Daily Telegraph*, October 12, 2007, 18.
- ——. "Terrorism Inmates to Be Moved." *The Daily Telegraph*, July 5, 2008, 19.
- Blanchfield, Mike. "UN Report Urges U.S. To Close Guantanamo." *The Gazette*, February 17, 2006, A1.

- Bohn, Kevin, and Carol Cratty. "Congress Must Set Rules for Detainee Hearings, Mukasey Says." CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2008/ POLITICS/07/21/mukasey.detainees/index.html.
- Boncombe, Andrew. "The Bush State Visit." *The Independent*, November 19, 2003, 4.
- Bone, James. "Military Tribunals to Decide Fate of Detainees." *The Times*, July 8, 2004, 16.
- Bonner, Raymond, and Jane Perlez. "British Report Criticizes U.S. Treatment of Terror Suspects." *The New York Times*, July 28, 2007, A6.
- Bonner, Raymond, and Don Van Natta, Jr. "A Dark Jail for Qaeda Suspects." *The International Herald Tribune*, March 11, 2003, 1.
- Booth, Ken, and Tim Dunne. *Terror in Our Time*. Milton Park, Abingdon: Routledge, 2012.

—, eds. Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order. Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2002.

Borger, Julian. "Army Report on Al-Qaida Accuses Rumsfeld." The Guardian, April 15, 2006, 18.

—. "Rice Speaks out against Torture of Detainees." *The Guardian*, December 8, 2005, 15.

- Boyes, Roger. "We Made Mistakes in Global Hunt for Terrorists, US Admits." *The Times*, December 7, 2005, 32.
- Boys, James D. "What's So Extraordinary About Rendition?" The International Journal of Human Rights 15, no. 4 (2011): 589–604.
- Brinkley, Joel. "Rice Appears to Reassure Some Europeans on Treatment of Terror Detainees." *The New York Times*, December 9, 2005, A6.

——. "U.S. Interrogations are Saving European Lives, Rice Says." *The New York Times*, December 6, 2005, A3.

- Brogan, Benedict. "Bush's 'Deep Disgust' at Jail Abuse of Iraqi PoWs." *The Daily Telegraph*, May 1, 2004, 4.
- Brooks, Stephen G., and William C. Wohlforth. "International Relations Theory and the Case against Unilateralism." *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (2005): 509–24.

Brown, Chris. "The 'Fall of the Towers' and International Order." International Relations 16, no. 2 (2002): 263-67.

- Brown, DeNeen L., and Dana Priest. "Deported Terror Suspect Details Torture in Syria." *The Washington Post*, November 5, 2003, A01.
- Brown, Drew. "Abuse Photos Raise Fears of Backlash." *The Miami Herald*, February 16, 2006, A24.
- ——. "Army Manual Would Govern Torture Ban." *The Miami Herald*, December 18, 2005, A5.

——. "Military Manual Remains 'the Book' on Interrogation." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, December 18, 2005, A02.

——. "Shut Guantánamo, U.N. Report Urges." *The Miami Herald*, February 17, 2006, A1.

Browne, Anthony, and David Charter. "Rice Faces Growing Anger over Claims of CIA Abductions." *The Times*, December 5, 2005, 32.

- Bruner, Trasgola Karla. "Activists Say U.S. Inflames Radicals." *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, February 10, 2002, 14A.
- Bukovansky, Mlada. Legitimacy and Power Politics: The American and French Revolutions in International Political Culture. Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2002.
- ——. "Liberal States, International Order, and Legitimacy: An Appeal for Persuasion over Prescription." *International Politics* 44, no. 2/3 (2007): 175–93.
- Bull, Hedley. *The Anarchical Society: A Study of Order in World Politics.* 2nd ed. New York: Columbia University Press, 1995.
- Buncombe, Andrew. "Campaign against Terrorism: Red Cross Begins Guantanamo Bay Inspections." *The Independent*, January 19, 2002, 4.
- —. "Terror in America One Week on." *The Independent*, September 19, 2001, 2.
- ——. "US Torture at Guantanamo 'Increasingly Repressive'." Belfast Telegraph, December 1, 2004.
 - ——. "War on Terror: Guantanamo: Shocking Prisoner Abuses are Revealed." *The Independent*, August 4, 2004, 6.
- Burke, Edmund. "Reflections on the Revolution in France." In *The Works* of the Right Honourable Edmund Burke: In Twelve Volumes. London: John C.Nimmo, 1899.
- Burke, Jason. "The Secret War: Behind the Lines." *The Observer*, November 4, 2001, 16.
- "Bush Denies Torture Claims." The Irish Times, December 7, 2005, 10.
- Bush, George W. "President's Statement on Signing of H.R. 2863." The White House, http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/ releases/2005/12/print/20051230-8.html.
- "Bush to Discuss Abuse with Arab Networks." CNN.com, May 5, 2004.
- "Bush, Chirac Seek to Ease Iraq Row." CNN.com, June 6, 2004.
- Butterly, Nick, and Peter Veness. "Torture Ban Puts 'Limit' on Terror." *The Courier Mail*, October 2, 2006, 9.
- Buzan, Barry. From International to World Society? English School Theory and the Social Structure of Globalisation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Byers, Michael. "Terror and the Future of International Law." In *Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order*, edited by Ken Booth and Timothy Dunne, 118–27. Basingstoke, New York: Palgrave, 2002.
 - —. "Terrorism, the Use of Force and International Law after 11 September." *International Relations* 16, no. 2 (2002): 155–70.
- Cage, Sam. "Washington Must Punish Tortures, Says UN Report." The Advertiser, May 20, 2006, 60.
- Capdevila, Gustavo. "Human Rights: Iraq to Overshadow Debates in U.N. Commission." *IPS-Inter Press Service*, March 14, 2003.
- CBS. "60 Minutes." April 29, 2007.
- ——. "CBS Evening News." November 7, 2005.
- -----. "CBS Evening News." January 27, 2006.

-----. "CBS Morning News." May 21, 2004.

CBS News Transcripts. "CBS Evening News." September 6, 2006.

- Chaddock, Gail Russell, and Mark Sappenfield. "Senators Aim to Bar Cruelty to Detainees." Christian Science Monitor, October 7, 2005, 1.
- Chamberlain, Gethin. "Alleged US Secret Prisons Overseas 'a Human Rights Issue'." The Scotsman, November 4, 2005, 25.

- Chapman, Terrence L. "Audience Beliefs and International Organization Legitimacy." International Organization 63, no. 4 (2009): 733-64.
- Charles, Deborah. "Torture Not on U.S. Agenda." The Toronto Star, March 8, 2005, A12.
- "Cheney Defends 'Alternative' Interrogation Techniques." August 27, 2008.
- "Cheney: Guatanamo Policy 'Is the Correct One'." CNN.com, http://www. cnn.com/2005/POLITICS/06/13/gitmo.cheney/index.html.
- "CIA Chief: Waterboarding Probably Not Legal." MSNBC.com, http:// www.msnbc.msn.com/id/23052111/ns/us_news-security/.
- Claire, Trean. "Les Réticences Des États-Unis." Le Monde, February 18, 2002.
- Clark, Ian. Legitimacy in International Society. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

-----. "Setting the Revisionist Agenda for International Legitimacy." International Politics 44, no. 2/3 (2007): 325-35.

- "A Clear and Present Danger; Al-Qaeda." Economist.com, September 17, 2002.
- CNN. "American Morning." December 5, 2005.
- —. "Anderson Cooper 360 Degrees." December 11, 2007.
- -----. "CNN Daybreak." October 23, 2003.
- -----. "CNN Larry King Live." April 30, 2007.
- -----. "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer." June 13, 2004.
- -----. "CNN Late Edition with Wolf Blitzer." June 19, 2005.
- -----. "CNN Newsnight." October 10, 2003.
- -----. "CNN Newsroom." October 27, 2006.
- —. "CNN Newsroom." October 4, 2007.
- -----. "CNN Wolf Blitzer Reports." March 21, 2002.
- -----. "Larry King Live." November 26, 2001.
- -----. "Larry King Live." December 19, 2005.
- ——. "Live From . . . ," January 18, 2006.
- -----. "Lou Dobbs Tonight." December 15, 2005.
- -----. "The Situation Room." June 29, 2006.
- ——. "The Situation Room." October 5, 2007.
- —. "The Situation Room." June 12, 2008.—. "Your World Today." May 23, 2006.
- "The CNN Wire: Tuesday, Oct. 9." CNN.com, October 9, 2007.

Cobain, Ian. "CIA Terror Flights." The Guardian, September 12, 2005, 13.

^{-----. &}quot;UK 'Can Search' US Rendition Aircraft." The Scotsman, January 21, 2006, 2.

- Cody, Edward. "China, Others Criticize U.S. Report on Rights." The Washington Post, March 4, 2005, A14.
- Cohen, Jean L. "Rethinking Human Rights, Democracy, and Sovereignty in the Age of Globalization." *Political Theory* 36, no. 4 (2008): 578–606.
- Cohen, Jon, and Jennifer Agiesta. "Public Supports Closing Guantanamo." *The Washington Post*, January 22, 2009, A06.
- Commission of Inquiry into the Actions of Canadian Officials in Relation to Maher Arar. "Report of the Events Relating to Maher Arar." Ottawa: Public Works and Government Services Canada, 2006.
- Committee Against Torture. "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment General Comment No. 2: Implementation of Article 2 by States Parties." 2007.
- Conchiglia, Augusta. "Rechtlos in Guantanamo Bay." *Die Tageszeitung*, January 16, 2004, 16.
- Cooperman, Alan. "CIA Interrogation under Fire." *The Washington Post*, December 28, 2002, A9.
- Cordon, Gavin, and Hugh Dougherty. "US 'Trash' Prisoners' Privileges." Birmingham Post, January 17, 2002, 10.
- Cornwell, Rupert. "Bush Defends Demands for CIA 'Torture' Power." *The Independent*, September 16, 2006, 32.
- —. "Guantanamo Evidence is Suspect, Admits FBI." *The Independent*, March 23, 2005, 28.

—. "Uprising at Guantanamo as Armed Inmates Attack Guards." *The Independent*, May 20, 2006, 27.

- Coughlin, Con. "Camp Delta Detainees 'Knew London Bombers'." The Daily Telegraph, February 21, 2006, 2.
- ——. "UN Inquiry Demands Immediate Closure of Guantanamo." *The Daily Telegraph*, February 13, 2006, 2.
- Coulter, Carol. "EU States Ignoring Plight of Tortured Suspects, Says Expert." *The Irish Times*, May 10, 2006, 11.
- Cowell, Alan. "British Role in U.S. Policy on Detainees Raises Storm." *The New York Times*, January 20, 2006, A10.
- Crabb, Annabel. "Bush: I Don't Mind Protests." The Age, October 16, 2003, 1.
- Craig, Olga. "The Net Tightens around Osama Bin Laden." Sunday Telegraph, March 9, 2003, 27.
- Crawford, Wayne. "Guantanamo a Hot Potato." *Hobart Mercury*, February 10, 2007, 35.
- Creed, W. E. Douglas, Maureen A. Scully, and John R. Austin. "Clothes Make the Person? The Tailoring of Legitimating Accounts and the Social Construction of Identity." *Organization Science* 13, no. 5 (2002): 475–96.
- Cronin, Bruce, and Ian Hurd. "Introduction." In *The UN Security Council* and the Politics of International Authority, edited by Bruce Cronin and Ian Hurd, 3–22. London: Routledge, 2008.

- Curry, Bill. "Ottawa Defends Role in Renditions." The Globe and Mail, January 9, 2008, A4.
- Cushman, John H, Jr. "U.N. Condemns Harsh Methods in Campaign against Terror." *The New York Times*, October 28, 2004, A13.
- Danner, Mark. Torture and the Truth: America, Abu Ghraib, and the War on Terror. London: Granta Books, 2004.
- Davidson, Tyler, and Kathleen Gibson. "Experts Meeting on Security Detention Report." Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law 40, no. 3 (2007): 323–82.
- Davies, Frank. "U.S. Torture Policy under Scrutiny." *The Miami Herald*, June 16, 2004, 1A.
- ——. "White House Warns Justices on Detainees." *The Miami Herald*, March 5, 2004, 5A.
- de Londras, Fiona. Detention in the 'War on Terror': Can Human Rights Fight Back? Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012.
- Deeks, Ashley S. "Administrative Detention in Armed Conflict." *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 40, no. 3 (2009): 403–36.
- "Degrading America's Image." The New York Times, June 6, 2006, A20.
- Delacourt, Susan. "Chretien Blames the U.S. For Deporting Arar to Syria." *The Toronto Star*, November 6, 2003, A07.
- Dempsey, Judy, and James Kanter. "EU Looking into Report of Secret CIA Jails." *The International Herald Tribune*, November 4, 2005, 1.
- "Détenues Fantômes: Le CICR Se Défend D'être Impuissant." *Le Temps*, November 5, 2005.
- DeYoung, Karen. "Court Told It Lacks Power in Detainee Cases." The Washington Post, October 20, 2006, A18.
- "Director for Torture." The Washington Post, November 23, 2005, A18.
- Donnelly, Jack. "International Human Rights: A Regime Analysis." International Organization 40, no. 3 (1986): 599–642.
 - —. "The Social Construction of International Human Rights." In *Human Rights in Global Politics*, edited by Timothy Dunne and Nicholas J. Wheeler, 71–102. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999.
- —. Universal Human Rights in Theory and Practice. 2nd ed. London: Cornell University Press, 2003.
- Donohue, Laura. "Security and Freedom on the Fulcrum." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1 (2005): 69-87.
- Doughty, Steve. "We're Banning Torture from Now, Says Rice." *Daily Mail*, December 8, 2005, 8.
- Droege, Cordula. "Elective Affinities? Human Rights and Humanitarian Law." International Review of the Red Cross 90, no. 871 (2008): 501-48.
- Duffy, Helen. "Human Rights Litigation and the 'War on Terror'." International Review of the Red Cross 90, no. 871 (2008): 573-97.
- Dunér, Bertil. "Disregard for Security: The Human Rights Movement and 9/11." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1–2 (2005): 89–104.
- Dunham, Will. "Prisoner Degraded, but Not 'Tortured'." *The Toronto Star*, July 14, 2005, A12.

- Dunn, Mark. "Egypt Blocks Torture Query." Herald Sun, August 2, 2004, 14.
- Dunne, Tim. "Society and Hierarchy in International Relations." International Relations 17, no. 3 (2003): 303–20.

—. "'The Rules of the Game are Changing': Fundamental Human Rights in Crisis after 9/11." *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 269–86.

- Dyer, Clare. "Camp X-Ray Families Threaten Writ." *The Guardian*, February 26, 2002, 2.
- Edwards, Steven. "Close Guantanamo Prison, UN Torture Committee Tells U.S." *National Post*, May 20, 2006, A14.
- ——. "CIA Foresaw Interrogation Issues." *The Washington Post*, April 24, 2008, A16.

——. "Justice Official Defends Rough CIA Interrogations." *The Washington Post*, February 17, 2008, A03.

—. "Justice Probes Authors of Waterboarding Memos." *The Washington Post*, February 23, 2008, A03.

—. "Mukasey Hints at Wider CIA Probe." *The Washington Post*, January 31, 2008, A02.

—. "UN Censures Iran over Rights." National Post, November 19, 2005, A13.

- Eggen, Dan. "Bush Poised to Veto Waterboarding Ban." *The Washington Post*, March 8, 2008, A02.
- Eggen, Dan, and Michael Abramowitz. "Congress Seeks Secret Memos on Interrogation." *The Washington Post*, October 5, 2007.
- Eggen, Dan, and Charles Babington. "Torture by U.S. Personnel Illegal, Gonzales Tells Senate." *The Washington Post*, January 19, 2005.
- Eggen, Dan, and Josh White. "U.S. Seeks to Avoid Detainee Ruling." *The Washington Post*, January 13, 2006, A7.
- "Ends, Means and Barbarity-Torture." The Economist, March 13, 2005.
- "EU Has Always Known About Rendition of Suspects, Powell Reveals." *Canberra Times*, December 20, 2005, A9.
- Evans, Tony. US Hegemony and the Project of Universal Human Rights. Houndmills, Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan, 1996.

Ex Parte Quirin, 317 U.S. 1 (1942).

- Falk, Richard. "Theoretical Foundations of Human Rights." In *The Politics* of Human Rights, edited by Paula R. Newburg, 65–109. New York: New York University Press, 1980.
- Farooq, Omer. "Indian Detained after Sept. 11 Tells of Psychological Torture after Returning Home." Associated Press Worldstream, January 2, 2003.
- "FBI Email Embroils Bush in Jail Abuse." The Australian, December 23, 2004.
- Finnemore, Martha, and Kathryn Sikkink. "International Norm Dynamics and Political Change." *International Organization* 52, no. 4 (1998): 888–917.

Fitzpatrick, Joan. Human Rights in Crisis: The International System for Protecting Rights During States of Emergency. Philadelphia: University of Philadelphia Press, 1994.

—. "Rendition and Transfer in the War against Terrorism: Guantánamo and Beyond." *Loyola of Los Angeles International and Comparative Law Review* 25, no. 3 (2003): 457–92.

—. "Speaking Law to Power: The War against Terrorism and Human Rights." *European Journal of International Law* 14, no. 2 (2003): 241–64.

Flockhart, Trine. "Critical Junctures and Social Identity Theory: Explaining the Gap between Danish Mass and Elite Attitudes to Europeanization." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 43, no. 2 (2005): 251–71.

Florini, Ann. "The End of Secrecy." Foreign Policy, no. 111 (1998): 50-63.

- Flynn, Edward J. "Counter Terrorism and Human Rights: The View from the United Nations." *European Human Rights Law Review* 10, no. 1 (2005): 29–49.
- "Follow the Geneva Convention." The Washington Post, January 17, 2002, A22.
- Foot, Rosemary. *Rights Beyond Borders: The Global Community and the Struggle over Human Rights in China.* Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.
- "For Abu Ghraib." The New York Times, August 26, 2004, A26.
- Forbes, Mark, and Marian Wilkinson. "Voices from the Shadows Predict Horrors to Come." *The Age*, October 19, 2002, 7.
- Forcese, Craig. "The Capacity to Protect: Diplomatic Protection of Dual Nationals in the 'War on Terror'." *European Journal of International Law* 17, no. 2 (2006): 369–94.
- Ford, Peter. "Fate of 'Detainees' Hangs on US Wording." Christian Science Monitor, January 17, 2002, 1.
- Foreign and Commonwealth Office. "Foreign Secretary's Response to Statement by the US Secretary of State." *Hermes Database*, December 5, 2005.
- Forsythe, David P. The Politics of Prisoner Abuse: The United States and Enemy Prisoners after 9/11. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011.
- Forsythe, David P. Human Rights in International Relations. Themes in International Relations. 2nd ed. Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006.
- Fowler, Jonathan. "U.N. Human Rights Chief Discusses Guantanamo Detainees with Bush." *Associated Press Worldstream*, March 7, 2003.

-----. "U.N. Official: United States Must Respect Human Rights of Prisoners." *Associated Press Worldstream*, January 16, 2002.

Fox News. "Fox News Sunday." November 20, 2005.

- ——. "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume." February 17, 2006.
- -----. "War on Terror: The Hunt for the Killers." November 20, 2001.
- Fox News Network. "The Big Story with John Gibson." January 18, 2005.
- ——. "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume." December 1, 2004.

- ——. "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume." October 5, 2007.
- ——. "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume." July 3, 2008.
- ——. "Live Event." October 25, 2001.
- ——. "The O'Reilly Factor." May 3, 2007.
- Franck, Thomas M. *The Power of Legitimacy among Nations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1990.
- Frankel, Glenn. "Three Allege Guantanamo Abuse." *The Washington Post*, August 5, 2004, A12.
- Frankenberg, Günter. "Torture and Taboo: An Essay Comparing Paradigms of Organized Cruelty." *The American Journal of Comparative Law* 56 (2008): 403–22.
- Freeman, Alan. "EU Eyes Alleged CIA Jails." *The Globe and Mail*, November 4, 2005, A1.
- Freeman, Colin. "Washington Makes U-Turn on What is Meant by 'Torture'." Sunday Telegraph, January 2, 2005, 28.
- Freeman, Michael. Human Rights: An Interdisciplinary Approach. Cambridge: Polity Press, 2002.
- Garcia, Michael John. *Renditions: Constraints Imposed by Laws on Torture*. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2009.
- Gardiner, Beth. "Guantanamo Prisoner Photos Stir Controversy in Britain." Associated Press Worldstream, January 20, 2002.
- Gardner, David. "'Show Trial' Fears over 9/11 Suspects." Daily Mail, February 13, 2008, 2.
- Gaskell, Stephanie. "Books and Golf Carts? Military Officials Say Sugar, Not Salt, May Make Guantanamo Detainees Talk." *Associated Press Worldstream*, April 3, 2002.
- Gawenda, Michael. "Ruling a Trial for Bush." The Age, July 1, 2006, 5.
- ——. "US Pours Scorn on Guantanamo Report." *Sydney Morning Herald*, February 18, 2006, 18.
- "General to Testify on Abuse Probe." CNN.com, May 10, 2004.
- GfK Roper Public Affairs & Media. "The Ap-Gfk Poll." http://www.ap-gfkpoll.com/pdf/AP-GfK_Poll_Supreme_Court_Final_Topline.pdf.
- Gibbs, David N. "Secrecy and International Relations." *Journal of Peace Research* 32, no. 2 (1995): 213–28.
- Glaberson, William. "In Shift, Justices Agree to Review Detainees' Case." *The New York Times*, June 30, 2007, A1.
- —. "Military Judges Dismiss Charges for 2 Detainees." The New York Times, June 5, 2007.
- "Glance: U.S. Tactics Draw Fine Line." Associated Press Online, April 28, 2002.
- Glover, Stephen. "Even the SS Were Treated Better Than This." *Daily Mail*, January 15, 2002, 13.
- Golden, Tim. "Administration Officials Split over Stalled Military Tribunals." *The New York Times*, October 25, 2004, A2.
- Goldenberg, Suzanne. "Victim of US Torture Flights Wins £4.5m in Damages." *The Guardian*, January 27, 2007, 26.

- Goldenberg, Suzanne, and Luke Harding. "CIA Rendition Flights." *The Guardian*, December 6, 2005, 4.
- "Gonzales Defends U.S. Terror Tactics." St. Petersburg Times, March 8, 2006, 8A.
- Government of the United States of America. "Response of the United States to Request for Precautionary Measures." http://www.derechos.org/nizkor/excep/usrespl.html.
- Gray, Colin. "World Politics as Usual after September 11: Realism Vindicated." In *Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order*, edited by Ken Booth and Timothy Dunne, 226–34. Basingstoke: Palgrave, 2002.
- Greenberg, Karen J, and Joshua L. Dratel. *The Torture Papers: The Road to Abu Ghraib.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- Greenhouse, Linda. "Access to Court." The New York Times, June 29, 2004, A1.

——. "Guantanamo Detainees Enjoy Historic Protections, Administration Says." *The New York Times*, October 11, 2007, A29.

- —. "Justices to Hear Case of Detainees at Guantanamo." *The New York Times*, November 11, 2003, A1.
- Grey, Stephan. "Britons Sounded Alert on Abu Ghraib." Sunday Times December 5, 2004, 22.
- Grey, Stephen. "CIA Ran Secret Prisons for Detainees in Europe, Says Inquiry." *The Guardian*, June 8, 2007, 9.

-----. Ghost Plane: The inside Story of the Cia's Secret Rendition Programme. London: Hurst & Company, 2006.

—. "US Accused of 'Torture Flights'." Sunday Times, November 14, 2004, 24.

- Grey, Stephen, and Andrew Buncombe. "How Britain Helps the CIA Run Secret Torture Flights." *The Independent*, February 10, 2005, 8.
- Grey, Stephen, and Ian Cobain. "Suspect's Tale of Travel and Torture." *The Guardian*, August 2, 2005, 6.
- Grice, Andrew. "Blair Fails to Shake Off Rendition Row." *The Independent*, January 20, 2006, 19.
- Griffiths, Frank. "24th Suicide Attempt at Guantanamo." Associated Press Worldstream, April 1, 2003.
- -----. "Guantanamo Suicide Attempts Continue." Associated Press Worldstream, February 19, 2003.
- "Guantanamo Detainees Informed of Right to Use US Courts." *Xinhua*, July 13, 2004.
- Guiora, Amos N, and Erin M. Page. "The Unholy Trinity: Intelligence, Interrogation and Torture." *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 37, no. 2–3 (2006): 427–47.
- Gumbel, Andrew. "American Admits Suspects Died in Interrogations." *The Independent*, March 7, 2003, 12.
- Hafetz, Johnathan. "Ten Things You Should Know About Habeas Corpus." Brennan Center for Justice White Paper, http://www.brennancenter.org/ page/-/d/download_file_48810.pdf.

- Hajjar, Lisa. "From Nuremberg to Guantánamo: International Law and American Power Politics." *Middle East Report*, no. 229 (2003): 8–15.
- Hakimi, Monica. "International Standards for Detaining Terrorism Suspects: Moving Beyond the Armed Conflict-Criminal Divide." *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 40, no. 3 (2009): 593–650.
- Hamdi V. Rumsfeld, 542 U.S. 507 (2004).
- Hamilos, Paul. "Spain Drops Extradition Attempt against Guantanamo Torture Pair." *The Guardian*, March 7, 2008, 10.
- Hardie, Alison. "Guantanamo Britons Will Not Face Trail in the UK." *The Scotsman*, February 20, 2004, 1.
- Harding, Luke. "Rice Admits US Mistakes in War on Terror after Wave of Criticism across Europe." *The Guardian*, December 7, 2005, 24.
- Harper, Tim. "Arar's Rendition a 'Myth,' U.S. Official Testifies." *The Toronto Star*, June 11, 2008, A02.

——. "'Ghost Flights' Approved by Ottawa, Author Says." *The Toronto Star*, January 16, 2006, A04.

------. "Prison Torture: Bush Says Sorry." The Toronto Star, May 7, 2004, A01.

-----. "Probe Decries Secret Prisons." The Toronto Star, June 8, 2006, A10.

- Harrelson-Stephens, Julie, and Rhonda L Callaway. "'The Empire Strikes Back': The US Assault on the International Human Rights Regime." *Human Rights Review* 10, no. 3 (2009): 431–52.
- Harris, Francis. "CIA Agents Insure against Torture Lawsuits." The Daily Telegraph, September 12, 2006, 17.

—. "Rumsfeld Denies Claims of Torture at Guantanamo." The Daily Telegraph, March 4, 2006, 17.

- Harris, Kathleen. "Easter Set to Caution Yanks." *The Toronto Sun*, November 14, 2003, 12.
- Harvey, Michael. "Disgrace in Slow Release." *Herald Sun*, January 15, 2005, 24.

Hathaway, Oona. "Why Do Countries Commit to Human Rights Treaties?". *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 51, no. 4 (2007): 588–621.

- Hawkins, D. "Explaining Costly International Institutions: Persuasion and Enforceable Human Rights Norms." *International Studies Quarterly* 48, no. 4 (2004): 779–804.
- "Hell-Hole or Paradise? Detention in Guantánamo." *The Economist*, March 20, 2004.
- Henderson, Damien. "CIA Flights: Rice Tells Europe to Back Off." *The Herald*, December 3, 2005, 1.
- Hentoff, Nat. "America's Shameful Practices." *The Washington Times*, March 20, 2006, A19.
- ——. "Ending Torture Outsourcing." *The Washington Times*, April 11, 2005, A19.
- —. "Hayden Denies Reality on Interrogations." *The Washington Times*, November 26, 2006, A19.
- Hernandez, Raymond. "Bush Nominee Tried to Calm Torture Furor." The New York Times, July 12, 2006, A20.

- Higgins, Rosalyn. "Policy Considerations and the International Judicial Process." *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 17, no. 1 (1968): 58–84.
- Hoffman, Paul. "Human Rights and Terrorism." Human Rights Quarterly 26, no. 4 (2004): 932–55.
- Hoge, Warren. "Investigators for U.N. Urge U.S. to Close Guantanamo." *The New York Times*, February 17, 2006, A6.
- ——. "Lawyer Who Told of U.S. Abuses at Afghan Bases Loses U.N. Post." *The New York Times*, April 30, 2005, A7.
- Honigsberg, Peter Ian. Our Nation Unhinged: The Human Consequences of the War on Terror. London: University of California Press, 2009.
- Hopf, Ted. "The Promise of Constructivism in International Relations Theory." *International Security* 23, no. 1 (1998): 171–200.
- "Human-Rights Record in Question, U.S. Admits." *The Globe and Mail*, March 7, 2007, A12.
- Human Rights Council. "General Comment No. 29." 2001.
- Hurd, Ian. "Breaking and Making Norms: American Revisionism and Crises of Legitimacy." *International Politics* 44, no. 2–3 (2007): 194–213.
 - —. "Legitimacy and Authority in International Politics." *International Organization* 53, no. 2 (1999): 379–408.
- —. "The Strategic Use of Liberal Internationalism: Libya and the UN Sanctions, 1992–2003." *International Organization* 59, no. 3 (2005): 495–526.
- Hurrell, Andrew. "'There are No Rules' (George W. Bush): International Order after September 11." *International Relations* 16, no. 2 (2002): 185–204.
- Hutcheson, Ron, and James Kuhnhenn. "Bush Asserts Power over Laws." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 16, 2006, A01.
- Hutcheson, Ron, and Margaret Talev. "Measure on Detainees Defies Bush." *The Miami Herald*, September 15, 2006, A3.
- "'I Am a True Democrat'." http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/ 0,1518,486345,00.html
- Ikenberry, G. John, and Charles A. Kupchan. "The Legitimation of Hegemonic Power." In *World Leadership and Hegemony*, edited by David P Rapkin, 49–69. London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1990.
- "Il Faut Mettre Fin Au Schisme." Le Temps, December 10, 2007.
- "In Arrogant Defense of Torture." The New York Times, December 9, 2007, 9.
- "In Short." The Irish Times, April 19, 2006, 11.
- Inter-American Commission on Human Rights. "ICHR Requests for the US to Have the Legal Status of the Guantanamo Detainees Determined by a Competent Tribunal." http://www.derechos.org/nizkor/excep/unnamed4.html.
 - —. "Precautionary Measures." http://www.cidh.org/medidas/2002. eng.htm.

Inter-American Court of Human Rights. "Habeas Corpus in Emergency Situations (Arts. 27(2) and 7(6) of the American Convention on Human Rights)." 1987.

——. "Judicial Guarantees in States of Emergency (Arts. 27(2), 25 and 8 of the American Convention on Human Rights)." 1987.

- International Committee of the Red Cross. "Convention (Iii) Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War." 1949.
- ——. "Convention (Iv) Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War." 1949.
 - —. "The Relevance of Ihl in the Context of Terrorism." http://www.icrc.org/web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/html/terrorism-ihl-210705.

"Interrogés Sur La Torture Par L'onu." Le Figaro, May 5, 2006.

James, Alan. "Law and Order in International Society." In *The Bases of International Order: Essays in Honour of C. A. W. Manning*, edited by Alan James, 60–84. London: Oxford University Press, 1973.

- James, Ian. "More Afghan Prisoners Arrive in Cuba." Associated Press Online, January 16, 2002.
- Jehl, Douglas. "Nominee Promises Tighter Control over US Intelligence Agencies." *The New York Times*, April 13, 2005, A14.

—. "Report Warned C.I.A. on Tactics in Interrogation." *The New York Times*, November 9, 2005, A1.

——. "U.S. Action Bars Rights of Some Captured in Iraq." *The New York Times*, October 26, 2004, A1.

- Jehland, Douglas. "U.S. Weighs Options on Non-Iraqi Captives." The International Herald Tribune, January 8, 2005, 3.
- Johnston, Philip. "Ex-Ambassador Claims Britain Received Terror Information Gained by Torture." *The Daily Telegraph*, December 31, 2005, 4.

Jorge Landinelli Silva V. Uruguay, Communication No. R.8/34 (1981).

- Kahn, Joseph. "In Response, China Attacks U.S. Record on Rights." *The New York Times*, March 10, 2006, A12.
- Kampeas, Ron. "They Have Ways of Making Al-Qaida Talk." *The Associated Press*, April 28, 2002.
- Kane, John, and Haig Patapan. "Recovering Justice: Political Legitimacy Reconsidered." *Politics and Policy* 38, no. 3 (2010): 589–610.
- Keck, Margaret E, and Kathryn Sikkink. Activists Beyond Borders: Advocacy Networks in International Politics. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1998.
- Keen, Judy. "White House Responds to Critics with Policy Disclosure." USA Today, June 23, 2004, 4A.
- Kelly, Claire R. "Institutional Alliances and Derivative Leigitmacy." *Michigan Journal of International Law* 29 (2008): 605–64.
- Kelly, Tobias. "The UN Committee against Torture: Human Rights Monitoring and the Legal Recognition of Cruelty." *Human Rights Quarterly* 31, no. 3 (2009): 777–800.

- Kennedy-Pipe, Caroline, and Nicholas Rengger. "Apocalypse Now? Continuities or Disjunctions in World Politics after 9/11." *International Affairs* 82, no. 3 (2006): 539–52.
- Kessler, Glenn. "E.U. Seeks Details on Secret CIA Jails." *The Washington Post*, December 1, 2005, A16.

- King, John, and Kelly Wallace. "Bush: Geneva Treaty Applies to Taliban Detainees." CNN.com, http://archives.cnn.com/2002/US/02/07/ret. bush.detainees/index.html.
- Kirkup, James. "Hecklers Tackle Rice over Iraq War." *The Scotsman*, April 1, 2006, 5.
- Klobucher, Derek. "Torture Backed When Threat High, Says Poll." *The Irish Times*, October 20, 2006, 15.
- Knickerbocker, Brad. "For Now, Security Trumps Liberties." Christian Science Monitor, September 19, 2001, 1.
- Knowlton, Brian. "Anger Grows over Iraqi Prisoners." The International Herald Tribune, May 4, 2004, 1.

—. "German Sues Ex-CIA Chief over 5 Months of Detention." *The International Herald Tribune*, December 7, 2005, 7.

—. "Report Rejects European Denial of C.I.A. Prisons." *The New York Times*, November 29, 2006, 1.

—. "Rice Again Avoids Answering Question About CIA Camps." *The International Herald Tribune*, November 30, 2005, 3.

—. "Rice Seems to Shift Policy on Prisoners." *The International Herald Tribune*, December 8, 2005, 1.

——. "U.S. Holds Firm as Rice Faces CIA Storm." *The International Herald Tribune*, December 5, 2005, 1.

- Koring, Paul. "Canada Almost Alone in Supporting Guantanamo." *The Globe and Mail*, March 4, 2006, A19.
 - —. "Detentions Cloaked in Secrecy." *The Globe and Mail*, November 5, 2001, A6.
- ——. "Isolationist Sentiment Rising in U.S., Poll Says." *The Globe and Mail*, November 18, 2005, A15.
- —. "U.S. Says Khadr Could Be Held Indefinitely." *The Globe and Mail*, May 30, 2007, A16.
- Koring, Paul, and Gloria Galloway. "U.S. Erred on Arar File, Rice Says." *The Globe and Mail*, October 25, 2007.
- Koskenniemi, Martti. From Apology to Utopia: The Structure of International Legal Argument. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- Kovarovic, Kate. "Our 'Jack Bauer' Culture: Eliminating the Ticking Time Bomb Exception to Torture." *Florida Journal of International Law* 22, no. 2 (2010): 251–84.
- Krain, Matthew. "*J'accuse*! Does Naming and Shaming Perpetrators Reduce the Severity of Genocides or Politicides?". *International Studies Quarterly* 56, no. 3 (2012): 574–89.

- Kralev, Nicholas. "Rice Satisfies NATO on Torture." *The Washington Times*, December 9, 2005, A01.
- —. "U.S. Extends Torture Ban to Suspects Abroad." *The Washington Times*, December 8, 2005, A16.
- Krasner, Stephen D. "Sovereignty, Regimes, and Human Rights." In *Regime Theory and International Relations*, edited by Volker Rittberger and Peter Mayer, 139–67. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993.
- Krauss, Clifford. "Evidence Grows that Canada Aided in Having Terrorism Suspects Interrogated in Syria." *The New York Times*, September 17, 2005, A7.
- "L'Armée Américaine Accusée De "Tortures"." Le Figaro, April 25, 2005, 4.
- la Guardia, Anton "Straw Questions US over Secret Prisons." The Daily Telegraph, December 1, 2005, 20.
- "La Suède Demande Des Comptes À Washington Sur Le Suédois Détenu À Guantanamo." Agence France Presse, September 2, 2002.
- Lakshimi, Rama. "A 'Long Night of Terror' after 9/11." The Washington Post, January 10, 2003, A18.
- Landman, Todd. "Holding the Line: Human Rights Defenders in the Age of Terror." British Journal of Politics and International Relations 8, no. 2 (2006): 123–47.
- Lane, Charles. "High Court to Hear Case on War Powers." *The Washington Post*, November 8, 2005, A01.
- ——. "High Court to Weigh Detention of Citizens." *The Washington Post*, January 10, 2004, A03.
 - —. "Justices Back Detainee Access to U.S. Courts." *The Washington Post*, June 29, 2004, A01.
- —. "Terrorism Tribunal Rights are Expanded." *The Washington Post*, December 28, 2001, A01.
- Langbein, John. Torture and the Law of Proof: Europe and England in the Ancien Régime. London: University of Chicago Press, 1977.
- Langbein, John H. "The Legal History of Torture." In *Torture: A Collection*, edited by Sanford Levinson, 93–104. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2004.
- Lardner, George, Jr. "On Left and Right, Concern over Anti-Terrorism Moves." *The Washington Post*, November 16, 2001, A40.
- Lauritzen, Thomas. "Condoleezzas Charme-Tortur." *Politiken*, December 9, 2005, 1.
- Laville, Sandra, and Nick Britten. "Guantanamo Britons Were 'Chained to the Floor and Beaten'." *The Daily Telegraph*, March 13, 2004, 10.
- "Le Droit International Bannit La Torture." Le Temps, October 11, 2007.
- "Le Haut-Commissariat Aux Droits De L'homme Peine À Prendre Position Sur La Torture En Irak." *Le Temps*, May 13, 2004.
- Leonig, Carol D, and Eric Rich. "U.S. Seeks Silence on CIA Prisons." *The Washington Post*, November 4, 2006, A1.
- Leser, Eric. "Les Etats-Unis Voudraient Transférer Plus De La Moitié Des Détenus." *Le Monde*, March 13, 2005.

- Lesnes, Corine. "M. Bush Défend La 'Nécessité' De Guantanamo Devant Mme Merkel." *Le Monde*, January 15, 2006.
- —. "M. Bush Prolonge Le Programme De Détentions Secrètes De La CIA." *Le Monde*, July 22, 2007, 5.
- "Less Than a Triumph in the Arar Affair." *The Globe and Mail*, January 14, 2004, A18.
- Lewis, Jason. "Bush Aide Defiant on 'Torture Flights'." *Mail on Sunday*, December 11, 2005, 2.
- ——. "Revealed: The Proof That Britain Knew About Torture Flights." Mail on Sunday, January 1, 2006, 39.
- Lewis, Neil A. "Broad Use of Harsh Tactics is Described at Cuba Base." *The New York Times*, October 17, 2004, A1.

——. "Bush Administration Wins Court Victory on Guantanamo Detentions." *The New York Times*, March 12, 2003, A17.

—. "Court Gives Bush Right to Detain U.S. Combatant." *The New York Times*, September 10, 2005, A1.

—. "Red Cross Finds Detainee Abuse in Guantanamo." *The New York Times*, November 30, 2004.

—. "Red Cross President Plans Visit to Washington to Quesetion of Detainees' Treatment." *The New York Times*, December 1, 2004, A27.

——. "U.S. is Readying Review for Detainees in Cuba." *The New York Times*, July 17, 2004, A10.

—. "U.S. Judge Halts War-Crime Trial at Guantanamo." *The New York Times*, November 9, 2004, A1.

- Lewis, Neil A, and Brendan Nicholson. "Red Cross Accuses the US of Torture." *The Age*, December 1, 2004, 1.
- Lewis, Neil A, and Eric Schmitt. "Inquiry Finds Abuses at Guantanamo Bay." *The New York Times*, May 1, 2005, A35.

-----. "Lawyers Decided Bans on Torture Didn't Bind Bush." *The New York Times*, June 8, 2004, A1.

Lichtblau, Eric. "Gonzales Says Humane-Policy Order Doesn't Bind C.I.A." *The New York Times*, January 19, 2005, A17.

—. "U.S. Reasserts Right to Declare Citizens to Be Enemy Combatants." *The New York Times*, January 8, 2004, A26.

- Luban, David. "Liberalism, Torture, and the Ticking Bomb." Virginia Law Review 91, no. 6 (2005): 1425–61.
- Lubrano, Alfred. "The Debate is Torture over 9/11 Suspect's Fate." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 7, 2003, A01.
- Lynch, Colum. "U.N. Draft Decries U.S. on Detainee Treatment." *The Washington Post*, February 14, 2006, A09.
- ——. "U.N. Official Faults U.S. Detentions." *The Washington Post*, December 8, 2005, A27.
- Mackay, Neil. "Barbaric Practices Carried out in the Name of Democracy." *The Sunday Herald*, December 18, 2005, 25.
 - —. "Torture by UK and US 'Biggest Human Rights Threat since Nazis'." *The Sunday Herald*, November 20, 2005, 26.

——. "Torture of Iraqis Was 'Stress Relief', Say US Soldiers." *The Sunday Herald*, October 2, 2005, 14.

- Mäkelä, Hannele, and Salme Näsi. "Social Responsibilities of Mncs in Downsizing Operations: A Finnish Forest Sector Case Analysed from the Stakeholder, Social Contract and Legitimacy Theory Point of View." *Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal* 23, no. 2 (2010): 149–74.
- Manning, Bayless, Max Frankel, Phil G. Goulding, Carl Marcy, and Harry C. McPherson. "The Role of Secrecy in the Conduct of Foreign Policy." *The American Journal of International Law* 66, no. 4 (1972): 61–78.
- Marcher, Anette. "Et Europaeisk Opraab for Fangerne I Cuba." *Politiken*, October 1, 2003, 1.
- Marcovitch, Aude. "Des Bateaux Prisons Américains Secrets?" *Le Figaro*, June 30, 2005, 4.
- Marcussen, Martin, Thomas Risse, Daniela Engelmann-Martin, Hans Joachim Knopf, and Klaus Roscher. "Constructing Europe? The Evolution of French, British and German Nation State Identities." *Journal of European Public Policy* 6, no. 4 (1999): 614–33.
- Martz, Ron. "Detainees Treated 'Good'." *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, February 3, 2002, 16A.
- "Mary Robinson: «Nous Devrions Nous Intéresser Aux Causes Profondes Du Terrorisme»." *Le Temps*, February 14, 2002.
- Mastrolilli, Paolo. "Il Dipartimento Di Stato Liquida Le Accuse Del Parlamento Europeo Ma Per L'onu Ci Sono Le Prove." *La Stampa*, May 5, 2006, 9.
- Mather, Ian. "CIA Spirits Away Aziz to Secret Site." Scotland on Sunday, April 27, 2003, 27.
- Maupas, Stéphanie. "Le Livre Du Jour Ebauche D'une Légalité Internationale." *Le Monde*, December 14, 2006, 22.
- Mayer, Jane. "The Experiment." The New Yorker, July 11, 2005, 60.
- ——. "Outsourcing Torture." The New Yorker, March 8, 2005, 106.
- Mayer, Jeremy D, and David J. Armor. "Support for Torture over Time: Interrogating the American Public About Coercive Tactics." *The Social Science Journal* 49, no. 4 (2012): 439–46.
- Mazzetti, Mark. "Bin Laden Releases Video as C.I.A. Issues Warning." *The New York Times*, September 8, 2007, A6.
- —. "Letters Outline Legal Rationale for C.I.A. Tactics." *The New York Times*, April 27, 2008, A1.
- McCann, Eamonn. "There's Always a Good Catch to Keep Our Democracy Safe." *Belfast Telegraph*, October 12, 2006, 18.
- McCarthy, Shawn. "Rights Group Urges Probe of Khadr's Alleged Torture." *The Globe and Mail*, March 23, 2006, A20.
- ——. "U.S. Probe of Arar Case Urged." *The Globe and Mail*, November 12, 2003, A11.
- McDougal, Myres Smith, Harold Dwight Laswell, and Lung-chu Chen. Human Rights and World Public Order: The Basic Policies of an

International Law of Human Dignity. New Haven, Conn: Yale University Press, 1980.

- McGrory, Daniel, and Tim Reid. "CIA Accused of Running Secret Jails in Europe for Terrorists." *The Times*, November 3, 2005, A02.
- McKeown, Ryder. "Norm Regress: US Revisionism and the Slow Death of the Torture Norm." *International Relations* 23, no. 5 (2009): 5–25.
- McPhedran, Ian. "Habib Trained before S11." Herald Sun, February 22, 2005, 25.
- McVeigh, Travcy. "US Tells Lies About Torture, Say MPs." *The Observer*, July 20, 2008, 2.
- Meek, James. "'They Beat Me from All Sides'." *The Guardian*, November 5, 2005, 2.
- Mekhennet, Souad. "German Spy Agency Admits Mishandling Abduction Case." *The New York Times*, June 2, 2006, A8.
- Meron, Theodor. *The Humanization of International Law*. Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff, 2006.
- Merrick, Jane. "Blair Facing Threat of War Crimes Trial over Torture Flights." *Daily Mail*, January 20, 2006, 8.
- Milan, Stephen Grey. "US Agents 'Kidnapped Militant' for Torture in Egypt." *Sunday Times*, February 6, 2005, 26.
- Milbank, Dana, and Dana Priest. "Bush: U.S. Expected to Follow Law on Prisoners." *The Washington Post*, June 11, 2004, A06.
- Millar, Scott. "O'Dea to Probe American 'Terror Transport Flights'." Sunday Times, October 3, 2004, 1.
- Mintz, John. "Treatment of Detainees in Cuba Questioned." *The Washington Post*, January 16, 2002, A13.
- Morris, Justin, Nicholas J Wheeler, Frazer Egerton, and Vincent Keating. *The Rise and Fall of Norms in International Politics*. Unpublished Manuscript, 2009.
- MSNBC. "Hardball." January 22, 2002.
- Munro, Ian. "US a 'Negative Role Model' for Global Torture." *The Age*, October 31, 2007, 13.
- Murphy, Joe. "Miliband: CIA Did Use UK Base for 'Torture' Flights." *The Evening Standard*, February 21, 2008, C8.
- —. "Straw in the Dark on Torture Flights." *The Evening Standard*, December 12, 2006, 17.
- Myers, Steven Lee. "Bush Decides to Keep Guantanamo Open." *The New York Times*, October 21, 2008, A16.
- ——. "Bush Vetoes Bill on C.I.A. Tactics, Affirming Legacy." *The New York Times*, March 9, 2008, A1.
- Nash, Elizabeth. "Madrid Opens Inquiry into CIA 'Torture' Flights." Belfast Telegraph, November 16, 2005.
- National Public Radio. "All Things Considered." July 12, 2008. ——. "Morning Edition." March 28, 2005.
- Naumetz, Tim, and Hilary Mackenzie. "PoW Debate is Settled, Eggleton Says." *The Ottawa Citizen*, February 8, 2002, A13.

- NBC. "Meet the Press." September 16, 2001.
- ——. "Meet the Press." July 22, 2007.
- -----. "NBC Nightly News." December 12, 2005.
- ——. "NBC Nightly News." November 1, 2007.
- NBC News Transcripts. "Today." September 11, 2006.
- Norton-Taylor, Richard. "1,000 Secret CIA Flights Revealed." *The Guardian*, April 27, 2006, 18.
- -----. "British Airports Handles 73 CIA Flights." *The Guardian*, March 18, 2006, 5.
- -----. "CIA Discounted British Concerns." The Guardian, July 26, 2007, 12.
- ——. "CIA Tried to Silence EU on Torture Flights." *The Guardian*, October 26, 2006, 1.
 - —. "MI5 Misled MPs over Rendition, Court Told." *The Guardian*, August 2, 2008, 13.
- —. "Ministers Accused of Sidestepping Torture Ban." *The Guardian*, November 2, 2006, 4.
- Norton-Taylor, Richard, and Julian Borger. "Embarrassed Miliband Admits Two US Rendition Flights Refuelled on British Soil." *The Guardian*, February 22, 2008, 4.
- O'Brien, Natalie. "Keelty Admits Egypt Talks on Habib." *The Australian*, February 19, 2008, 4.
- ——. "US Spoke to Asio on Habib Rendition." *Weekend Australian*, June 28, 2008, 3.
- O'Neill, Sean. "MI5 Betrayed Me, Says Guantanamo Man." *The Times*, July 30, 2007, 11.
- O'Regan, Michael. "Extraordinary Rendition Claim Rejected." *The Irish Times*, December 13, 2007, 8.
- ——. "US Assurance on Prisoner Transferral Taken 'in Good Faith'." *The Irish Times*, December 15, 2005, 10.
- ——. "US Assurances on Shannon Accepted." *The Irish Times*, November 30, 2006, 8.
- Office of the Press Secretary. "President Bush Welcomes Canadian Prime Minister Martin to White House." http://georgewbushwhitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2004/04/20040430-2.html.
- —. "President Issues Military Order." http://georgewbushwhitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/11/20011113-27.html.
- Olsen, James. "Sweden Urges U.S. on Guantanamo." Associated Press Online, September 14, 2002.
- Owen, Richard. "Berlusconi Defends Player's Fascist Salute." *The Times*, December 22, 2005, 38.
- Pallitto, Robert M, ed. Torture and State Violence in the United States: A Short Documentary History. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 2011.
- Pardo, Pablo. "El Supremo De Eeuu Invalida Los Tribunales Militares Que Bush Instauro En Guantanamo." *El Mundo*, June 30, 2006, 1.

- Peek, Laura, and Steve Bird. "Beatings Not as Bad as Psychological Torture, Says Freed Briton." *The Times*, March 13, 2004, 8.
- Pejic, Jelena. "Procedural Principles and Safeguards for Internment/ Administrative Detention in Armed Conflict and Other Situations of Violence." *International Review of the Red Cross* 87, no. 858 (2005): 375–91.
- Penner, Martin. "Berlusconi Calls in US Envoy over 'CIA Kidnap' of Imam." *The Times*, July 1, 2005, 45.
- "Pentagon Appeals Decision to Dismiss Charges against Khadr." National Post, July 7, 2007, A13.
- "Pentagon Briefing." CNN.com, http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANS CRIPTS/0304/25/se.01.html.
- Pfiffner, James P. Torture as Public Policy: Restoring U.S. Credibility on the World State. Boulder, CO: Paradigm Publishers, 2010.
- Philp, Catherine. "CIA Admits 'Waterboarding' of Terror Suspects." *The Times*, February 7, 2008, 36.
- Philpott, Daniel. Revolutions in Sovereignty: How Ideas Shaped Modern International Relations. Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2001.
- Pincus, Walter. "CIA Chief Complains About Agency's Critics in Europe." *The Washington Post*, April 17, 2007, A12.
- -----. "Silence of 4 Terror Probe Suspects Poses Dilemma for FBI." The Washington Post, October 22, 2001, A06.
- Pitman, Todd. "Group Demands Alleged U.S. Torture Probe." Associated Press Online, December 28, 2002.
- "Powell Aide: Torture 'Guidance' from VP." CNN.com, November 20, 2005.
- "President Bush, German Chancellor Angela Merkel Hold News Conference." *CNN.com*, http://www-cgi.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0601/13/ lt.02.html.
- Priest, Dana. "CIA Holds Terror Suspect in Secret Prisons." *The Washington Post*, November 2, 2005, A01.
- ——. "Italy Knew About Plan to Grab Suspect." *The Washington Post*, June 30, 2005, A01.
- -----. "The Wronged Man." The Washington Post, November 29, 2006, C01.
- Priest, Dana, and Barton Gellman. "U.S. Decries Abuse but Defends Interrogations." *The Washington Post*, December 26, 2002, A01.
- Priest, Dana, and Bradley Graham. "Guantanamo List Details Approved Interrogation Methods." *The Washington Post*, June 10, 2004, A13.
- Priest, Dana, and Smith R. Jeffrey. "Memo Offered Justification for Use of Torture." *The Washington Post*, June 8, 2004, A01.
- Priest, Dana, and Joe Stephens. "Pentagon Approved Tougher Interrogations." *The Washington Post*, May 9, 2004, A01.
- Priest, Dana, and Josh White. "Policies on Terrorist Suspects Come under Fire." *The Washington Post*, November 3, 2005, A02.
- "Prisoners Force-Fed at U.S. Camp." Chinadaily.com.cn, January 9, 2006.

- Probyn, Andrew. "US Clears Military over Claim of Detainee Abuse." The West Australian, July 18, 2005, 8.
- Quénivet, Noëlle N. R. "Introduction: The History of the Relationship between International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law." In *International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights Law: Towards a New Merger in International Law*, edited by Roberta Arnold and Noëlle N. R. Quénivet, 1–12. Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2008.
- Raghavan, Sudarsan, and Saad Sarhan. "Iraqi Pipeline Blast Kills 50." The Washington Post, August 30, 2006, A15.
- Ramsey, Alan. "Rights Missing in Action and Still Labor Can't Stop the Rot." *Sydney Morning Herald*, February 26, 2003, 15.
- Rapkin, David P. "Empire and Its Discontents." New Political Economy 10, no. 3 (2005): 389–411.
- Rapkin, David P, and Dan Braaten. "Conceptualising Hegemonic Legitimacy." *Review of International Studies* 35 (2009): 113–49.
- Rasul V. Bush, 542 U.S. 466 (2004).
- Redish, Martin H, and Colleen McNamara. "Habeas Corpus, Due Process and the Suspension Clause: A Study in the Foundations of American Constitutionalism." *Virginia Law Review* 96, no. 6 (2010): 1361–416.
- Rehman, Javaid. International Human Rights Law: A Practical Approach. Harlow: Longman, 2002.
- Reid, Liam. "Ahem Challenges Authors to Produce Rendition Evidence." *The Irish Times*, June 9, 2006, 9.
- "Rendition: It is Not Just Morally Repugnant, It is Evil and Probably Illegal." *The Herald*, November 26, 2005, 18.
- Rennie, David. "Ban on Torture Overruled in Pentagon." The Daily Telegraph, June 8, 2004, 14.
- "Report: U.S. Was 'Outsourcing' Torture." CNN.com, January 24, 2006.
- Resen, James, David Johnston, and Neil A Lewis. "Harsh C.I.A. Methods Cited in Top Qaeda Interrogations." *The New York Times*, May 13, 2004, A1.
- "A Return to Abuse." The Washington Post, July 25, 2007, A14.
- Reus-Smit, Christian. "International Crises of Legitimacy." International Politics 44, no. 2/3 (2007): 157–74.
- Rice, Condoleezza. "Promoting the National Interest." *Foreign Affairs* 79, no. 1 (2000): 45–62.
- "Rice Terror Talk Avoids CIA Claim." The Australian, December 6, 2005, 10.
- "Rice Tries to Reassure NATO on Torture." *The Irish Times*, December 9, 2005, 14.
- "Rice Weathers CIA Storm in Germany." The Australian, December 7, 2005, 14.
- Richey, Warren. "Court Puts Off Guantanamo War-Crimes Case." The Christian Science Monitor, January 19, 2005, 2.

——. "Little Redress in US Courts for Detainees." *Christian Science Monitor*, April 3, 2007, 1.

—. "Torture of Detainees? No. 'Coercion'? It Depends." The Christian Science Monitor, http://www.csmonitor.com/2006/1019/p02s01-usju.html.

- "Rights Groups Worried About Torture of Afghan Detainees at Guantanamo Bay." Agence France Presse, February 14, 2003.
- Risen, James. "35 Guantanamo Detainees are Given to Pakistan." The New York Times, September 19, 2004, 35.
- Risse, Thomas, and Kathryn Sikkink. "The Socialization of International Human Rights Norms into Domestic Practices: Introduction." In *The Power of Human Rights: International Norms and Domestic Change*, edited by Thomas Risse, Steve C. Ropp and Kathryn Sikkink, 1–38. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999.

Rivkin, David, Jr, and Lee A. Casey. "Why We Must Declare War." *The Washington Times*, September 24, 2001, A19.

- Rohde, David. "U.S. Rebuked on Afghans in Detention." The New York Times, March 8, 2004, A6.
- Roig-Franzia, Manuel. "Guantanamo Was Prepared for Suicide Attempts." *The Washington Post*, March 2, 2003, A07.
- Rona, Gabor. "Interesting Times for International Humanitarian Law: Challenges from the 'War on Terror'." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 17, no. 1–2 (2005): 157–73.
- Rosenberg, Carol. "Base Plan Unchanged, Bush Aides Say." The Miami Herald, May 9, 2006, A3.

——. "A Kinder and Gentler Room to Question Terror Suspects?" *The Miami Herald*, February 20, 2006, A3.

——. "Lawyer: Kuwaiti Emir Got Guantánamo Release." *The Miami Herald*, September 28, 2006.

——. "Military's Hold on Detainee's Mail Probed." *The Miami Herald*, June 10, 2006, A5.

—. "Six U.S. Soldiers Chared in Abuse of Iraqi Captives." *The Miami Herald*, March 21, 2004, 1A.

——. "U.S. Bars Any Evidence Resulting from Torture." *The Miami Herald*, March 23, 2006, A3.

- Rourke, Francis E. "Secrecy in American Bureaucracy." *Political Science Quarterly* 72, no. 4 (1957): 540–64.
- Rowat, Donald C. "How Much Administrative Secrecy?" *The Canadian Jour*nal of Economics and Political Science/Revue canadienne d'Economique et de *Science politique* 31, no. 4 (1965): 479–98.
- Ruff, Eric. "U.S. Doesn't Practice Torture." *The Boston Globe*, July 12, 2004, A10.

"Rumsfeld Reeling in Prison Scandal." China Daily, May 10, 2004.

Sallot, Jeff. "There are No Circumstances that Justify Torture: Arbour." *The Globe and Mail*, October 21, 2005, A4.

- Samkin, Grant, and Annika Schneider. "Accountability, Narrative Reporting and Legitimation: The Case of a New Zealand Public Benefit Entity." Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal 23, no. 2 (2010): 256–89.
- Sanger, David E. "President Defends Military Tribunals in Terrorist Cases." *The New York Times*, November 30, 2001, A1.
- Saunders, Doug. "U.S. Walks a Fine Line to Make Prisoners Talk." *The Globe and mail*, September 17, 2002, A9.
- Savage, Charlie. "AG Won't Probe CIA on Torture Laws Says Justice Dept. Memos Signed Off on Waterboarding." *The Boston Globe*, February 8, 2008, A2.
- ——. "Bush Could Bypass New Torture Ban." *The Boston Globe*, January 4, 2006, A1.
 - —. "Bush Issues Orders on Interrogations—Tells CIA Which Techniques Ok in Terror Cases." *The Boston Globe*, July 21, 2007, A2.
- ——. "CIA Resists Request for Abuse Data." *The Boston Globe*, December 27, 2004, A1.
- ——. "McCain Fights Exception to Torture Ban." *The Boston Globe*, October 26, 2005, A2.
- ——. "Monitors of Torture Treaty Rebuke US." *The Boston Globe*, May 20, 2006, A1.
- Savage, Charlie, and Bryan Bender. "Pentagon, Lawyers Clashed." *The Boston Globe*, June 24, 2004, A1.
- Scally, Derek. "Remark on Intelligence Use Sparks German Row." *The Irish Times*, December 17, 2005, 12.
- Schimmelfennig, Frank. "The Community Trap: Liberal Norms, Rhetorical Action, and the Eastern Enlargement of the European Union." *International Organization* 55, no. 1 (2001): 47–80.
- Schmidt, Susan. "Disclosure of Authorized Interrogation Tactics Urged." The Washington Post, July 3, 2004, A03.
- Schmitt, Eric. "4 Navy Commandos are Charged in Abuse." *The New York Times*, September 4, 2004, A6.
- ——. "Ideas & Trends: There are Ways to Make them Talk." *The New York Times*, June 16, 2002, 1.

——. "Navy Charges 3 Commandos with Beating Prisoners." *The New York Times*, September 25, 2004, A7.

- Schmitt, Eric, and Tim Golden. "Pentagon Plans Tighter Control of Questioning." The New York Times, November 8, 2005, A1.
- Schmitt, Eric, and Douglas Jehl. "M.P.'S Received Orders to Strip Iraqi Detainees." *The New York Times*, May 18, 2004, A1.
- Schmitt, Eric, and Carolyn Marshall. "In Secret Unit's 'Black Room,' a Grim Portrait of U.S. Abuse." *The New York Times*, March 19, 2006, 1.
- Schofield, Matthew. "Army to Prohibit 'Drowning' Torture." *The Miami Herald*, May 9, 2006, A20.

——. "Investigator Cites U.S. 'Outsourcing' of Torture." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 25, 2006, A02.

- ——. "U.S. Denies Ignoring Charges of Torture." *The International Herald Tribune*, May 9, 2006, 3.
- ——. "U.S. Denies Torture Allegations." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 6, 2006, A04.
- ——. "U.S. Reacts Frostily to U.N. Report." *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 21, 2006, A02.
- Sciolino, Elaine. "No Proof of C.I.A. Illegality, Portuguese Premier Says." The New York Times, December 2, 2007, A8.
- Seelye, Katharine Q, and Steven Erlanger. "A Nation Challenged: Captives; U.S. Suspends the Transport of Terror Suspects to Cuba." *The New York Times*, January 24, 2002, A1.
- Sellers, M. N. S. "Universal Human Rights in the Law of the United States." American Journal of Comparative Law 58 (2010): 533-54.
- Senate Judiciary Committee. The Department of Justice and Terrorism, December 6, 2001.
- Sengupta, Kim. "Change Geneva Convention Rules, Says Bush Envoy." *The Independent*, February 22, 2002, 2.
- Seper, Jon Ward and Jerry. "Mukasey Eyes 'Waterboarding' as Torture." *The Washington Times*, December 12, 2007.
- Settle, Michael. "CIA Watchdog 'Probing up to 10 Ghost Flights'." *The Herald*, December 28, 2005, 6.
- Shane, Scott. "Book Reveals Red Cross Report on C.I.A. Torture of Qaeda Prisoners." *The New York Times*, July 11, 2008, A9.
- ——. "C.I.A. Chief Doubts Tactic to Interrogate is Still Legal." *The New York Times*, February 8, 2008, A9.
- ——. "Detainees' Access to Lawyers is Security Risk, C.I.A. Says." *The New York Times*, November 5, 2006, A29.
 - —. "Lawmakers Back Limits on Interrogation Tactics." *The New York Times*, December 7, 2007, A14.
- —. "On Torture, 2 Messages and a High Political Cost." *The New York Times*, October 30, 2007, 18.
- ——. "Waterboarding Focus of Inquiry by Justice Dept." *The New York Times*, February 23, 2008, A1.
- Shanker, Thom. "6 G.I.'S in Iraq are Charged with Abuse of Prisoners." *The New York Times*, March 21, 2004, 14.
- —. "Rumsfeld, in Iraq, Vows 'No Cover-Up'." *The International Herald Tribune*, May 14, 2004, 1.
- "Shannon Not Used for CIA Flights, Says US Secretary." The Irish Times, December 2, 2005, 13.
- Shelton, Dinah. *Remedies in International Human Rights Law.* 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.
- Shenon, Philip. "Mukasey Will Not Rule out Waterboarding." *The New York Times*, January 31, 2008, A26.
- Shenon, Philip, and James Risen. "Traces of Terror: The Investigation; Terrorist Yields Clues to Plots, Officials Assert." *The New York Times*, June 12, 2002, 1.

- Shephard, Michelle. "White House Backs Torture-Abroad Law." *The Toronto Star*, October 1, 2004, A07.
- Shipman, Tim. "We Halted U.S. Torture Flight, Admits Straw." *Daily Mail*, January 11, 2006, 4.
- Shklar, Judith N. Ordinary Vices. Cambridge, MA: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1984.
- Skinner, Quentin. "Some Problems in the Analysis of Political Thought and Action." In *Meaning and Context: Quentin Skinner and His Critics*, edited by James Tully, 97–118. Cambridge: Polity Press, 1988.
- Skogly, Sigrun I. "Global Responsibility for Human Rights." Oxford Journal of Legal Studies 29, no. 4 (2009): 827–47.
- Sladky, Lynne. "New Detainees Arrive in Guantanamo." Associated Press Online, January 21, 2002.
- ——. "U.S. General Says Afghan War Detainees Being Interrogated in Manner that Meets U.S. Laws, No Torture or Drugs Involved." *Associated Press Worldstream*, February 2, 2002.
- Smiles, Sarah. "UN Envoy Dubs Hicks 'Ruthless'." *The Age*, February 15, 2007, 11.
- Smith, R Jeffrey. "Officials Not Liable, U.S. Argues at Hearing on Detainee Torture." *The Washington Post*, December 10, 2006, A20.
- Smith, R Jeffrey, and Charles Babington. "White House, Senators near Pact on Interrogation Rules." *The Washington Post*, September 22, 2006, A1.
- Smith, R Jeffrey, and Michael Fletcher. "Bush Says Detainees Will Be Tried." *The Washington Post*, September 7, 2006, A01.
- Smith, Steve. "The End of the Unipolar Moment? September 11 and the Future of World Order." *International Relations* 16, no. 2 (2002): 171–83.
- Smyth, Jamie. "US 'Will Not Extradite CIA Agents to Italy'." *The Irish Times*, March 1, 2007, 12.
- ——. "US Lawyer Warns of 'Absurd' Rendition Allegations." *The Irish Times*, May 5, 2006, 13.
- Sparrow, Andrew. "Captives Have No Complaints, Says No 10." The Daily Telegraph, January 22, 2002, 4.
- Standora, Leo. "Colin, Rummy into Gitmo Feud on Detainees." Daily News (New York), May 3, 2003, 8.
- "Statement by the President." PR Newswire, June 26, 2003.
- Staunton, Denis. "Bush Forced to Retreat by Anti-Torture Senator." *The Irish Times*, December 10, 2005, 13.
- ——. "CIA Hurriedly Closed Down Secret Prisons in Europe—Report." *The Irish Times*, December 7, 2005, 10.
- Steffek, Jens. "Discursive Legitimation in Environmental Governance." *Forest Policy and Economics* 11, no. 5/6 (2009): 313–18.
- Steiner, Henry J., Philip Alston, and Ryan Goodman. International Human Rights in Context: Law, Politics, Morals. 3rd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008.
- Stephens, Avril. "U.S. Detainees Policy Criticized." CNN.com, http://www.cnn.com/2003/US/05/06/unlawful.combatants/index.html.

- Stevenson, Richard W. "White House Says Prisoner Policy Set Humane Tone." *The New York Times*, June 23, 2004, A1.
- Steyn, Johan. "Guantanamo Bay: The Legal Black Hole." *International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 53, no. 1 (2004): 1–15.
- Stigall, Dan E, Christopher L Blakesley, and Chris Jenks. "Human Rights and Military Decisions: Counterinsurgency and Trends in the Law of International Armed Conflict." University of Pennsylvania Journal of International Law 30, no. 4 (2009): 1367–81.
- Stolberg, Sheryl Gay. "Bush Defends Interrogations, Saying Methods aren't Torture." *The New York Times*, October 6, 2007, A1.
- ——. "President Signs New Rules to Prosecute Terror Suspects." *The New York Times*, October 18, 2006, A20.
- Stout, David. "U.S. Tells U.N. That It Continues to Oppose Torture in Any Situation." *The New York Times*, May 7, 2005, A4.
- Struck, Doug. "Canadian Was Falsely Accused, Panel Says." *The Washington Post*, September 19, 2006, A01.
- Sullivan, Andrew. "How America Tiptoed into the Torture Chamber." Sunday Times, October 2, 2005, 4.
- Sullivan, Andy. "Suspected Terrorist Co-Operated after 'Waterboard' Interrogation." *National Post*, December 12, 2007, A22.
- Sullivan, Kevin. "U.S. Fueled 'Rendition' Flights on British Soil." The Washington Post, February 22, 2008, A16.
- Summers, Deborah, and Robbie Dinwoodie. "Rice Denies CIA Torture Flights Claim." *The Herald*, December 6, 2005, 11.
- Susilo, Wahyu. "Terrorism's Indirect Victims." Jakarta Post, November 14, 2002.
- "Swedish Delegation to Visit Swede Held at Guantanamo Bay." Agence France Presse, December 31, 2002.
- Sznaider, Natan. "Pain and Cruelty in Socio-Historical Perspective." International Journal of Politics, Culture and Society 10, no. 2 (1996): 331–54.
- Talev, Margaret. "Deal Drafted for Detainee Interrogation." *The Miami Herald*, September 22, 2006, A1.
- Tayler, Guy. "Red Cross Sees 'Problems' with Prisoner Care." *The Washington Times*, December 1, 2004, A04.
- "'Terror Flight' Inquiry Blames 14 States." The Times, June 7, 2006, 37.
- The International Committee of the Red Cross. "International Humanitarian Law and the Challenges of Contemporary Armed Conflicts." http://www.icrc.org/Web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/htmlall/5XRDCC/\$File/ IHLcontemp_armedconflicts_FINAL_ANG.pdf.
- "Third Group of Prisoners Arrives at US Base as Rights Groups Complain." Agence France Presse, January 16, 2002.
- "This Week They Said." The Irish Times, December 2, 2006, 16.
- Thomas, Evan, and Michael Hirsh. "The Debate over Torture." *Newsweek*, November 21, 2005, 26.
- Thompson, Allan. "Canada 'Pressing' for Access to Teen." *Toronto Star*, January 18, 2003, A13.

- Thompson, Dennis F. "Democratic Secrecy." Political Science Quarterly 114, no. 2 (1999): 181–93.
- Tomuschat, Christian. "Human Rights and International Humanitarian Law." *The European Journal of International Law* 21, no. 1 (2010): 15–23.
- Toope, Stephen. "Powerful but Unpersuasive? The Role of the United States in the Evolution of Customary International Law." In *United States Hegemony and the Foundations of International Law*, edited by Michael Byers and Georg Nolte, 287–316. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- Toraro, Paola. "Secret Service in Court's Firing Line." *The Age*, August 23, 2008, 17.
- "Torture is Ineffective—and Also Immoral." The Gazette, January 20, 2008, A14.
- Townsend, Rosa. "El Pentagono Planea Enviar a La Mitad De Los Presos De Guantanamo a Sus Paises De Origen." *El Pais*, March 12, 2005, 5.
- Tucker, Neely. "Judge Denies Detainees in Cuba Access to U.S. Courts." *The Washington Post*, August 1, 2002, A10.
- Turley, Jonathan. "U.S. 'Interrogations' Border on Torture." *The Times Union*, March 11, 2003, A7.
- Tyler, Patrick. "Ex-Guantanamo Detainee Charges Beating." *The New York Times*, March 12, 2004, A10.
- "U.S. Defends Treatment of Terror Suspects." *The Washington Post*, May 6, 2006, A18.
- U.S. Department of Defense. "Defense Department Operational Briefing." http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/transcript.aspx?transcriptid =2973
- —. "DoD News Briefing—Deputy Secretary Wolfowitz and Gen. Pace." Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), 1December 18, 2001.
- ——. "DoD News Briefing—Secretary Rumsfeld and Gen. Myers." Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), April 3, 2002.
- -----. "DoD News Briefing—Secretary Rumsfeld and Gen. Pace." Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), January 22, 2002.
- "U.S. Must Accept the Truth About Arar." *The Globe and Mail*, September 21, 2006, A16.
- "UK Accused of Cover-up over Flights." Chinadaily.com.cn, January 20, 2006.
- "UN Condemns Reports of Torture of Afghans." China Daily, May 23, 2005.
- "UN Criticises US Torture Defence." The Independent, February 7, 2008, 34.
- "Un Limbo Inaceptable." El Pais, December 5, 2002, 10.
- "UN Official Says Abuse Aided by Secret Prisons." *The Boston Globe*, June 24, 2006, A6.
- "UN Special Rapporteur on Torture Condemns Abuse of Iraqi Prisoners." *Xinhua*, May 3, 2004.

- United Nations. "Press Conference with Kofi Annan and Foreign Minister Kamal Kharrazi." http://www.un.org/News/dh/latest/afghan/sgteheran26.htm.
- United Nations General Assembly. "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment." Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 1984.
- ——. "International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights." Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 1966.
- "United States Calls for Elimination of Torture." M2 Newswire, June 27, 2002.
- "United States, Canada and Africa: Promoting Human Rights 'Bedrock' of Foreign Policy, Official Says." *Africa News*, February 27, 2005.
- "US 'Does Not Condone Torture'." Canberra Times, December 7, 2005, All.
- "US Considered Allowing Zubaydah to Be Tortured for Information." *The White House Bulletin*, April 8, 2002.
- "US Dept of State: United Nations International Day in Support of Victims of Torture." *M2 Presswire*, June 27, 2003.
- "US Gives 'Rendition' Flights Assurance." The Western Mail, July 4, 2008, 8.
- "US Hedges on Torture." Herald Sun November 15, 2005, 27.
- "US Intelligence Chief in 'Torture' Row." *Birmingham Post*, January 14, 2008, 7.
- "US Report a Satire of Its Human Rights 'Promotion' in World." Xinhua, May 18, 2004.
- Vaara, Eero, and Janne Tienari. "A Discursive Perspective on Legitimation Strategies in Multinational Corporations." *Academy of Management Review* 33, no. 4 (2008): 985–93.
- van Boven, Theodoor C. "Survey of International Law and Human Rights." In *The International Dimensions of Human Rights*, edited by Karel Vasak and Philip Alston, 87–110. Paris: UNESCO, 1982.
- Verkaik, Robert. "Taliban Suspects Cannot Be Tried in the UK." *The Independent*, August 3, 2002, 1.
- ——. "UK Provided Base for Rendition Flights, Says European Inquiry." *The Independent*, June 9, 2007.
- Vincent, R. J. Human Rights and International Relations. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1986.
- Wadhams, Nick. "Ethiopia's Jails are Nice, Say Al-Qa'eda Suspects." The Daily Telegraph, April 12, 2007, 20.
- Walker, Jonathan. "PM Silent on Guantanamo." *Birmingham Post*, February 24, 2006, 10.
- Waltz, Kenneth N. "The Continuity of International Politics." In Worlds in Collision: Terror and the Future of Global Order, edited by Ken Booth and Timothy Dunne, 348–53. Basingstoke, New York: Palgrave, 2002.
- Wantchekon, Leonard, and Andrew Healey. "The 'Game' of Torture." *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 43, no. 5 (1999): 596–609.

- Ward, John. "52-Year-Old Rules Stir PoW Debates." The Globe and Mail, February 9, 2002, A6.
- Warrick, Joby. "CIA Played Larger Role in Advising Pentagon." The Washington Post, June 18, 2008, A01.
- "Wasn't Deported under 'Extraordinary Rendition': U.S.." The Gazette, September 20, 2006, A12.
- "Waterboarding is Torture, UN's Arbour Says." The Gazette, February 9, 2008, A23.
- Waterfield, Bruno. "Britain 'Turned a Blind Eye' to Rendition Flights." *The Daily Telegraph*, February 15, 2007, 16.
- Watson, Roland. "Bush Speaks out on 'Abhorrent' Abuse." *The Times*, May 6, 2004, 17.
- Waugh, Paul. "Bush: 7/7 Bombs Families Would Back Terror Torture." The Evening Standard, February 15, 2008, A6.
- Weaver, William G, and Robertt M. Pallitto. "'Extraordinary Rendition' and Presidential Fiat." *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 36, no. 1 (2006): 102–16.
- Weber, Max. *Economy and Society: An Outline of Interpretive Sociology*. edited by Guenther Roth and Claus Wittich London: University of California Press, 1978.
- -----. On Charisma and Institution Building: Selected Papers. edited by S. N. Eisenstadt London: University of Chicago Press, 1968.
- Wedgwood, Ruth. "Let Military Rules Apply While the War Goes on." International Herald Tribune, December 2, 2008, 8.
- Weil, Bernard. "Red Cross Insists Captives are PoWs." *Toronto Star*, February 9, 2002, A17.
- Wendt, Alexander. Social Theory of International Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999.
- Wert, Justin J. Habeas Corpus in America: The Politics of Individual Rights. Lawrence, KS: University Press of Kansas, 2011.
- "What Bush Can Do, and What He Can't." The Economist, July 8, 2006.
- "White House Expects Abuse Allegations to Be Probed." *Xinhua*, December 22, 2004.
- White, Josh, and Carol D. Leonnig. "U.S. Cites Exception in Torture Ban." *The Washington Post*, March 3, 2006, A04.
- White, Josh, and Smith R. Jeffrey. "White House Aims to Block Legislation on Detainees." *The Washington Post*, July 23, 2005, A01.
- White, Josh, and Robin Wright. "Guantanamo Splits Administration." The Washington Post, June 22, 2007, A3.
- Whitlock, Craig. "A Secret Deportation of Terror Suspects." *The Washington Post*, July 25, 2004, A01.
- Williams, Daniel R. "Averting a Legitimation Crisis and the Paradox of the War on Terror." *Michigan State Journal of International Law* 17, no. 3 (2009): 495–550.
- Woodcock, Andrew. "Blair: No Probe into CIA 'Torture Flights'." *Daily Post*, December 22, 2005, 13.

Working Group on Arbitrary Detention. "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention." E/CN.4/2004/3/Add.1, 2003.

-----. "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention." E/CN.4/2003/8, 2002.

—. "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention." E/CN.4/2005/6/Add.1, 2004.

—. "Civil and Political Rights, Including the Question of Torture and Detention." E/CN.4/2006/7, 2005.

——. "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development." A/HRC/7/4/Add.1, 2008.

Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances. "Civil and Political Rights Including the Questions Of: Disappearances and Summary Executions." E/CN.4/2003/70, 2003.

——. "Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development." A/HRC/7/2, 2008.

"World Briefs." The Miami Herald, April 27, 2005, 14A.

Worsnip, Patrick. "Sizable Minority of Americans Condone Torture— Poll." Reuters Foundation, http://www.alertnet.org/thenews/newsdesk/ N25481397.htm.

Wright, Tom. "U.S. Defends Rights Record before U.N. Panel in Geneva." The New York Times, May 6, 2006, A7.

"Zimbabwe: State Dismisses US Claims over by-Election." *Africa News*, April 1, 2004.

Zoellick, Robert B. "A Republican Foreign Policy." *Foreign Affairs* 79, no. 1 (2000): 63–78.

INDEX

Abu Ghraib prison, 40, 44, 59, 71 Bush administration discussion of, 59, 63-4reaction of international organizations to, 74-5 reaction of other states to, 71-2, 73 - 4reports of abuse at, 46 Amnesty International, 114 Aquinas, Saint Thomas, 23 Arar, Maher, 114, 116 Bush administration's discussion of, 113, 117, 118, 120, 121 other states' discussion of, 116, 123, 124, 127-8 Arbour, Louise, 69, 75, 76, 77, 128 Australia, 105, 114 on habeas corpus, 94, 98 on rendition, 116, 124 on torture, 70, 71 Austria, 70 on torture, 76

Bentham, Jeremy, 24 *Boumediene v Bush*, 91, 93 Brooks, Stephen, 13–14 Bush, George W. actions taken by, 50, 65, 87–8, 89 statements by, 56, 59, 62, 63, 94, 96–7

Canada, 118, 121–2, 127–8 on *habeas* corpus, 98, 99–100 on rendition, 116, 120, 123, 124, 126, 128, 129, 130 Central Intelligence Agency, 1, 42-3, 44, 47-51, 59, 65 Eastern European black sites, 46, 48, 49, 56, 57, 69, 79, 80, 104 involvement with rendition program, 112-13, 115, 118, 119, 121, 125–7, 129, 133 justification of activities, 54, 61, 114, 116, 118, 119 use of enhanced interrogation techniques, 48-50, 56 use of waterboarding, 45, 49, 50, 57,68 Cheney, Richard "Dick", 76 statements by, 54, 62, 92 China on torture, 75 Clark, Ian, 11–13, 14, 19 Clinton, William Jefferson, 112, 113 Council of Europe, 69, 125, 129 Czech Republic on torture, 72, 76

Denmark on *habeas corpus*, 99, 102 on rendition, 127, 130 on torture, 70 Donnelly, Jack, 13 Dunne, Tim, 2–3

El-Masri, Khaled, 114, 115 Enemy combatants, *see* Unlawful combatants European Parliament, 69, 125 Fitzpatrick, Joan, 3-4 France, 26, 70 on habeas corpus, 99, 101 Geneva Conventions, 42 appeal to in discourse by international organizations, 102 appeal to in discourse by other states, 77, 98, 101 appeal to in US discourse or policy, 45, 47, 48, 49, 50, 65, 67, 88, 89, 90, 96, 97, 122 relevance to norms of torture, rendition, and habeas corpus, 28 - 31Germany, 70, 114, 118, 121 on habeas corpus, 99, 100 on rendition, 115, 126 on torture, 71, 72, 75, 76 Gonzales, Alberto, 45, 61, 65, 66, 95, 118, 120, 121, 122 Guantanamo Bay, 87 Bush administration's defense of, 51, 58, 61, 63, 65, 67, 92,94-5,96 domestic US reports and judicial decisions on, 48, 49, 89-91 reaction of international organizations to, 69, 76, 101 - 2reaction of other states to, 69, 70, 73, 74, 75-6, 77, 98-100, 126 reports of abuse at, 42, 44, 46 Habeas corpus Bush administration's denial of, 87 - 91Bush administration's moral legitimation strategies, 91-6 Bush administration's legal legitimation strategies, 96 - 8

domestic US support for, 87 international society's moral legitimation strategies, 98 - 100international society's legal legitimation strategies, 100 - 4purpose of, 86 Habib, Mamdouh, 114, 116, 124 Hamdan v Rumsfeld, 49, 90 Hamdi v Rumsfeld, 89, 98 Howard, John, 98 Human Rights Watch, 46 Human rights properties of, 9, 13, 23 Hurd, Ian, 13, 15, 22

Ikenberry, John, 14 Indonesia on torture, 75-6 Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 102 Inter-American Court of Human Rights, 36, 104, 136 International Committee of the Red Cross reports on US abuse, 46, 50, 102 - 3responses to US abuse, 69, 78, 100-2, 104, 106 International human rights law, 31 - 2as backdrop to habeas corpus case study, 34-6 as backdrop to rendition case study, 33–4 as backdrop to torture case study, 32 - 3discursive use by international organizations, 77-8, 103-4 discursive use by other states, 98,130 discursive use by the Bush administration, 65, 67, 122

International humanitarian law, 27 - 8as backdrop to habeas corpus case study, 29-31 as backdrop to rendition case study, 29 as backdrop to torture case study, 28 - 9discursive use by international organizations, 78, 101 - 3, 104discursive use by other states, 77, 101 discursive use by the Bush administration, 64-5, 67, 92, 94, 96, 97, 122 Italy, 115, 121 on rendition, 123, 124 on torture, 73 Koskenniemi, Martti, 20 Kupchan, Charles, 14 Kuwait on habeas corpus, 99 Legitimacy empirical operationalization, 14 - 23moral, legal, and constitutional elements of, 19-21 practices of, 14 purpose in international society, 11 - 12relationship to material power, 12 - 14Luban, David, 25-6 Military Commission Act, 90 Mohamed, Binyam, 114 Murray, Craig, 114, 115 Nowak, Manfred, 69, 76–7, 77-8,129 Philpott, Daniel, 19 Powell, Colin, 65, 89, 95, 115, 121

Rasul v Bush, 89, 93 Rendition Bush administration's legal legitimation strategies, 122-3 Bush administration's moral legitimation strategies, 119 - 22Bush administration's use of, 112 - 16definition of, 109 international society's legal legitimation strategies, 128 - 30international society's moral legitimation strategies, 127-8 purpose of, 109-10 Reus-Smit, Christian, 12 Rice, Condoleezza, 54, 55, 92, 118, 119, 120, 122 Rumsfeld, Donald, 51, 56, 61, 65, 67, 93, 94, 95, 96 Schimmelfennig, Frank, 16–17, 18 Skinner, Quentin, 17-18 Skogly, Sigrun, 4 Spain, 125 on habeas corpus, 99, 101 on rendition, 126, 129 on torture, 71, 73, 74 Supreme Court of the United States, 32,93 ex parte Quirin, 30 rulings on habeas corpus, 49, 89-91 Sweden, 70, 114 on habeas corpus, 99 on rendition, 123-4, 125 Torture Bush administration's use of, 42 - 51Bush administration's moral legitimation strategies, 52-64 Bush administration's legal legitimation strategies, 64-8 domestic US support for, 41-2

Torture-continued international society's moral legitimation strategies, 69-77 international society's legal legitimation strategies, 77-8 modern prohibition of, 25-6 United Kingdom, 32, 74, 117, 119 on habeas corpus, 99, 100, 101 on rendition, 114, 124, 126, 127, 128, 130 on torture, 70, 73, 74, 77 United Nations Committee Against Torture, 59, 78, 124, 125 United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, 35, 94, 102, 103, 104 Unlawful combatants, 1, 85, 87, 88, 104-5, 106, 137-8, 144 Bush administration defense of category, 88-9, 96, 97-8 domestic US legal status of, 90 international legal status of, 29, 30 - 1reaction of international organizations to designation, 101 - 2

designation, 101 War on Terror potential effect on the international human rights system, 2-4 relationship to international humanitarian law, 28, 30 use of the term in Bush administration discourse, 54, 56, 92, 96-7 use of the term in international organization discourse, 102 - 3Waterboarding, 1, 44, 60 Bush administration defense of, 55, 57, 61-2, 64 changes in domestic US legal standing, 50, 68 reaction of other states to, 73 use by Central Intelligence Agency, 45, 49, 50, 57, 68 Weber, Max, 11 Wohlforth, William, 13-14 Wolfowitz, Paul, 60, 93

reaction of other states to